

DISSERTATION

Titel der Dissertation

Acute Stress and Recovery Responses to an Ironman Triathlon: Oxidative Stress, Antioxidant and Inflammatory Changes and their Relevance for DNA Stability

angestrebter akademischer Grad

Doktor/in der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer.nat.)

Verfasserin / Verfasser: Matrikel-Nummer: Dissertationsgebiet (lt. Studienblatt): Betreuerin / Betreuer: Oliver Neubauer 9535066 Ernährungswissenschaften A.o. Univ.-Prof. Dr. Karl-Heinz Wagner

Wien, am 5. Mai 2009

Acknowledgements/Danksagungen

Diese Dissertation ist im Rahmen des Forschungsprojektes *Risikobeurteilung von Teilnehmern eines Ironman Triathlons* entstanden, welches vom *Österreichischen Wissenschaftsfonds (FWF)* gefördert wurde. Meine damit verbundene Tätigkeit als wissenschaftlicher Mitarbeiter am Department für Ernährungswissenschaften der Universität Wien ist ein Meilenstein für die angestrebte berufliche Weiterentwicklung.

Zuallererst möchte ich ao. Univ.-Prof. Dr. Karl-Heinz Wagner danken: für die Betreuung dieser Arbeit und dafür, dass ich dieses erfolgreiche Projekt gemeinsam mit ihm gestalten und koordinieren durfte. Karl-Heinz hat dabei sehr großes Vertrauen in mich gesetzt. Er ist mir ein Mentor in allen Belangen einer wissenschaftlichen Laufbahn.

Danken möchte ich auch Herrn o. Univ.-Prof. Dr. Ibrahim Elmadfa für die Ermöglichung dieser Dissertation am Department für Ernährungswissenschaften. Aufrichtiger Dank gebührt ebenso Ass.-Prof. Dr. Harald Tschan (Institut für Sportwissenschaften, Universität Wien) für sein Interesse an dieser Arbeit, sowie Prof. Norbert Bachl (Institut für Sportwissenschaften, Universität Wien), Prof. Aloys Berg (Abteilung Rehabilitative und Präventive Sportmedizin, Universitätsklinikum Freiburg, Deutschland) und Prof. Hinnak Northoff (Zentrum für Klinische Transfusionsmedizin, Universität Tübingen, Deutschland) für ihre Bereitschaft diese Dissertation zu begutachten.

Ebenso danke ich allen Partnern dieses Forschungsprojekts: Prof. Daniel König (Abteilung Rehabilitative und Präventive Sportmedizin, Universitätsklinikum Freiburg, Deutschland), der Arbeitsgruppe von Prof. Siegfried Knasmüller (Institut für Krebsforschung, Medizinische Universität Wien) sowie den Teams von Prof. Paul Haber (Universitätsklinik für Innere Medizin IV, Medizinische Universität Wien) und Univ.-Ass. Dr. Johannes Zeibig (Alpentherme Bad Hofgastein).

Besonders bedanken möchte ich mich bei meiner Kollegin Dr. Stefanie Reichhold für die überaus konstruktive Zusammenarbeit im Rahmen dieses Projekts und die sich daraus entwickelte Freundschaft ("die Zeit verging ja so schnell"). In den Dank einschließen möchte ich weiterhin alle Helfer und Mitarbeiter dieses Projekts – für ihre engagierte (Diplom-) Arbeiten und die humorige Atmosphäre, die sie dabei verbreitet

haben, allen voran: Mag.^a Anna Chalopek, Mag. Norbert Kern, Mag.^a Marlies Meisel, Mag. Lukas Nics, Mag.^a Barbara Stadlmayr und Mag.^a Judit Valentini.

Bedanken möchte ich mich außerdem bei allen früheren und gegenwärtigen Kolleginnen am Department für Ernährungswissenschaften, besonders bei Mag.^a Karin Koschutnig (nicht zuletzt fürs immer heitere Wetter), Mag.^a Petra Klein, Isolde Wastian, Mag.^a Elisabeth Müllner, Mag.^a Sonja Kanzler, Mag.^a Elisabeth Plasser, Mag.^a Verena Hasenegger, Mag.^a Christine Mölzer, Mag.^a Susanne Lüftenegger, Mag.^a Agnes Hertel, Dr.ⁱⁿ Sigrid Glösl, Dr.ⁱⁿ Bettina Isnardy, Dr.ⁱⁿ Alexandra Wolf, Dr.ⁱⁿ Elisabeth Fabian, Univ.-Ass. Dr.ⁱⁿ Petra Rust und Univ.-Ass. Dr.ⁱⁿ Susanne Till für ihre Kameradschaft und meine Aufnahme als "Hahn im Korb". Für ihre Kameradschaft danke ich außerdem Mag.^a Barbara Pirker.

At international conferences and symposia I have had the great opportunity to make acquaintance with like-minded sports scientists – a humorous 'Salud' goes to MSc. Daniel Boullosa (Coruña Univ., Spain), and a 'Jammas' to Dr. Michalis Nikolaidis (Univ. of Thessaly, Greece) as well as to the total crew of the 2008 Free Radical Summer School of the *Society for Free Radical Research-Europe* at Spetses, Greece. To Dr. Andrew Bulmer (Univ. of Southern Queensland, Australia), I would like to acknowledge for the inspiring scientific (and non-scientific) conversations and his overseas mateship.

Ein Dank aus vollem "eisernen" Herzen geht an alle 48 Triathleten, die an unserer Studie teilgenommen haben (für ihre grandiose Compliance!) sowie an die Organisatoren des *Ironman Austria*.

An dieser Stelle bedanke ich mich überdies aufrichtig bei allen (!) meinen Freunden – für die Unterstützung während der Zeit in der diese Dissertation entstanden ist ganz besonders bei Dr.ⁱⁿ Ali Ganser, Margot und Mag.(FH) Harald Hofbauer (dito den 'Youngsters' Paul und Lorenz) sowie dem besten Freund aller Zeiten Bernd Lederhas und seiner Familie. Für den intensiven gemeinsamen Lebensabschnitt auf der finalen und schwierigsten Etappe meines Doktorats danke ich, in inniger Weise, Steffi Fritz. Schlussendlich möchte ich mich bei meinem großen Familienclan bedanken – allen voran bei meinen Großeltern, meiner Schwester Sylvia (und Thomas) und meinen Eltern Roswitha und Franz für ihren steten Rückhalt auf meinem Werdegang.

List of original publications (see appendices)

The present thesis is a synthesis of the following original articles and reviews, which have been reproduced with kind permission of the respective publishers.

Original article I (basis for chapter 2):

Neubauer O, König D, Kern N, Nics L, Wagner K-H (2008). No Indications of Persistent Oxidative Stress in Response to an Ironman Triathlon. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 40 (12):2119-2128

Original article II (basis for chapter 3):

Neubauer O, König D, Wagner K-H (2008). Recovery after an Ironman Triathlon: Sustained Inflammatory Responses and Muscular Stress. *Eur J Appl Physiol.* 104 (3): 417-426

Review I (including original data; basis for chapter 4):

Neubauer O, Reichhold S, Nersesyan A, König D, Wagner K-H (2008). Exercise-induced DNA damage: Is there a relationship with inflammatory responses? *Exerc Immunol Rev.* 14:51-72

Original article III (relevant to the thesis, but not forming part of it):

Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Ehrlich V, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H (2008).
No acute and persistent DNA damage after an Ironman Triathlon. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 17: 1913-1919

Original article IV (relevant to the thesis, but not forming part of it):

Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Hölzl C, Stadlmayr B, Valentini J, Ferk F, Kundi M, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H. Oxidative DNA damage in response to an Ironman Triathlon. *Free Radical Res.*, submitted

Review II (including original data; relevant to the thesis, but not forming part of it):

König D, Neubauer O, Nics L, Kern N, Berg A, Bisse E, Wagner K-H (2007). Biomarkers of exercise-induced myocardial stress in relation to inflammatory and oxidative stress. *Exerc Immunol Rev.* 13:15-36

Review III (relevant to the thesis, but not forming part of it):

Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Bulmer AC, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H (2009). Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity? *Mutat Res Rev.*, in press

Table of contents

Acute Stress and Recovery Responses to an Ironman Triathlon: Oxidative Stress, Antioxidant and Inflammatory Changes and their Relevance for DNA Stability

Acknowledgements/Danksagungen	I
List of original publications	III
Table of contents	IV
List of figures	IX
List of tables	XI
List of abbreviations used in the thesis	XII
1. A General Introduction: (Ultra-) Endurance Exercise and Health	1
2. Oxidative Stress and Antioxidant Responses to an Ironman Triathlon	4
2.1. Introduction	5
2.2. Materials and Methods	7
2.2.1. Subjects	7
2.2.2. Study design	7
2.2.3. Race Conditions	8
2.2.4. VO ₂ peak testing protocol	8
2.2.5. Blood sampling	10
2.2.6. Haematological profile	10
2.2.7. Plasma concentration of lipoproteins and biochemical variables	11
2.2.8. Plasma concentrations of markers of oxidative stress	11
2.2.9. Activities of antioxidant erythrocyte enzyme	11
2.2.10. Total antioxidant capacity of plasma	12
2.2.12. Data analysis	13
2.3. Results	13
2.3.1. Race results	13
2.3.2. Plasma concentrations of lipoproteins and biochemical variables	14
2.3.3. Plasma concentrations of markers of oxidative stress	14
2.3.4. Activities of antioxidant erythrocyte enzymes	15

2.3.5. Antioxidant capacity of plasma	
2.3.7. Associations with training- and exercise test variables, performance	and
oxidative stress markers	
2.3.8. Associations with training- and exercise test variables, performance	and
antioxidant-related factors	
2.3.9. Groups divided by the relative power output at $VO_{2 peak}$ and the rela	tive IAT:
effects on LDL oxidation and plasma antioxidant capacity	
2.3.10. Associations with nutritive and endogenous antioxidants and plasm	na
antioxidant capacity	
2.4. Discussion	
2.4.1. Differences in the responses of divergent oxidative stress markers:	a
potential explanation for inconsistencies among previous studies and an i	ndication
for various ROS-generating mechanisms	28
2.4.2. Relevance of training status on oxidative stress responses and impli	cations
for health	
2.4.3. Implications for further investigations: necessity to use multiple bio	markers
and time-course considerations	
2.4.4. Effects of training and acute ultra-endurance exercise on the antioxi	idant
system	
2.5. Conclusion	
3. Acute and Recovery Responses in Inflammatory, Immune-endocrine an	d Muscle
Damage Parameters after an Ironman Triathlon	40
3.1. Introduction	
3.2. Materials and Methods	
3.2.1. Adjustment for exercise-induced changes in the plasma volume	
3.2.2. Data analysis	
3.2.3. Plasma concentrations of cortisol, testosterone and glucose	
3.2.4. Plasma myeloperoxidase concentration and polymorphonuclear elas	stase
concentration	
3.2.5. Plasma markers of muscle damage and of inflammation	
3.3. Results	
3.3.1. Race results	

3.3.2. Total leukocyte counts, leukocyte subsets and markers of neutrophil	
activation	44
3.3.3. Plasma cortisol, testosterone, testosterone:cortisol ratio and glucose	45
3.3.4. Markers of muscle damage	45
3.3.5. Plasma cytokines and high sensitive C-reactive protein concentrations	46
3.3.6. Associations with neutrophil dynamics, changes in cytokines and high sensitive C-reactive protein	46
3.3.7. Associations with immune-endocrine parameters, antioxidants and	
carbohydrate intake	47
3.4. Discussion	53
3.4.1. Response of cortisol and testosterone and the testosterone:cortisol ratio a	s an
indicator of the balance between anabolic and catabolic effects of exercise	53
3.4.2. Indications for an initial ultra-structural damage of skeletal muscle and	
incomplete muscle regeneration 5 d after the Ironman triathlon	54
3.4.3. Leukocyte trafficking in blood in response to the Ironman triathlon and	
related factors	55
3.4.4. Initial and sustained responses of cytokines and high-sensitive C-reactive	;
protein, and influencing factors	56
3.4.5. Nutritional aspects in exercise immunology: importance of carbohydrate	5
and antioxidants	59
3.4.6. Practical implications: the length of time needed for recovery after an	
Ironman triathlon	61
3.5. Conclusion	64
4. Consequences of Inflammation, Oxidative Stress and Antioxidant-related	
Factors on DNA Stability in Response to an Ironman Triathlon	65
4.1. Introduction	67
4.2. Materials and Methods	68
4.2.1. Subjects	. 68
4.2.2. DNA and chromosomal damage in lymphocytes	68
4.2.3. Data analysis	69
4.3. Results	69
4.3.1. Race results	69

4.3.2. Endpoints of DNA and chromosomal damage, apoptosis and necrosis 6	59
4.3.3. Associations between endpoints of genome stability and immuno-endocrine	e,
inflammatory and muscle damage parameters7	70
4.3.4. Associations between oxidative DNA damage and antioxidant capacity of	
plasma	71
4.3.5. Associations between endpoints of genome stability and training-related	
determinants	71
4.4. Discussion	72
4.4.1. A brief overview: (ultra-)endurance exercise and DNA stability – no	
indications for sustained DNA or chromosomal damage in well-trained athletes. 7	72
4.4.2. No indications for a direct relationship of DNA damage in lymphocytes with	th
inflammation and immunological alterations7	73
4.4.3. ROS as a link between inflammation and DNA damage: relevance of	
antioxidant responses	74
4.4.4. Implications of apoptosis and necrosis on immunological alterations7	78
4.4.5. Enhanced DNA stability despite inflammatory responses after exhaustive	
endurance exercise: the role of training status	30
4.5. Conclusion	32
5. General Conclusions	84
6 Summary	29
6.1. Background and Aims of the Study	29
6.2 Subjects and Methods	29
6.3 Results))))
6.3.1 Oxidative stress and antioxidant responses)0
6.3.2 Inflammatory immuno-endocrine and muscular stress responses)0
6.3.3 Consequences of exercise-induced inflammatory, oxidative stress and	/0
antioxidant responses on effects on DNA stability)1
6.4 Conclusions)1
	, 1
7.Zusammenfassung) 3
7.1. Hintergrund und Ziele der Studie) 3

8. References	.97
oxidativem Stress und antioxidativen Reaktionen auf die DNA Stabilität	.95
7.3.3. Auswirkungen von belastungsinduzierten inflammatorischen Reaktionen	,
7.3.2. Inflammatorische-, immuno-endokrine und muskuläre Stressreaktionen	95
7.3.1. Oxidativer Stress und antioxidative Reaktionen	.94
7.3. Resultate	.94
7.2. Studienteilnehmer und Methodik	.93

9. Appendices (original publications)

Curriculum vitae List of publications

List of figures

FIGURE 1: Studydesign10

FIGURE 4: Inverse correlation between the malondialdehyde (MDA) plasma	
concentration immediately post-race and the relative peak power output assessed 3	
weeks before the Ironman race (r= -0.40; P<0.01).	21

FIGURE 5: Correlation between the pre- to post-race change in the plasma antioxidant capacity detected via the Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity (TEAC) assay and the power output at a blood lactate concentration of 3 mmol/L (described as percentage of the peak power output) assessed 3 weeks before the Ironman race (r=0.56; P<0.001). 25

FIGURE 9: Changes of the plasma concentrations of interleukin (IL)-6), IL-10 and high
sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) 2 d pre-race, immediately post-race, 1 d post-race,
5 d post-race and 19 d post-race. Data are mean \pm SD; n=42; *** significantly different
from pre-race values, P<0.001; ** significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.01.

FIGURE 10: Correlation between the change in the plasma myoglobin concentration
from pre- to immediately after the Ironman race and the pre- to 1 d post-race change of
the total leukocyte counts (r=0.44; P<0.01)

FIGURE 11: Correlation between the pre- to 1 d post-race change in the plasma	
concentration of interleukin (IL)-6 and the change of the total leukocyte counts from	
pre- to 1 d after the Ironman race (r=0.48; P<0.01)	52

FIGURE 12: Correlation between the pre- to post-race change in the plasma
concentration of myoglobin and the change in the plasma concentration of high
sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) from pre- to 1 d after the Ironman race (r=0.61;
P<0.001)

FIGURE 13: Inverse correlation between the total plasma antioxidant capacity as	
assessed by the Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity (ORAC) assay and oxidative	
DNA damage as detected by the use of the lesion specific enzyme endonuclease	
(ENDO) III immediately after the Ironman triathlon	71

FIGURE 14: Proposed model of exercise-induced DNA damage and inflammatory	
responses; adapted from (94)	'7

List of tables

TABLE 1: Characteristics of the study participants and their performance in the	
Ironman triathlon	9
TABLE 2: Plasma values of biochemical variables	16
TABLE 3: Plasma values of oxidative stress markers.	17
TABLE 4: Plasma values of antioxidant erythrocyte enzymes.	17
TABLE 5: Plasma concentrations of nutritive antioxidants.	22
TABLE 6: Significant associations of oxidative stress markers with training- and	
exercise test variables	23
TABLE 7: Significant associations with total plasma antioxidant capacity	24
TABLE 8: Plasma values of myeloperoxidase (MPO), polymorphonuclear (PMN) ••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	
elastase, cortisol, testosterone, testosterone:cortisol ratio and glucose	48
TABLE 9: Significant associations with exercise-induced responses of total leukocy	rte
counts, interleukin (IL)-6, IL-10 and high sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP)	51

List of abbreviations used in the thesis

AOPP: advanced oxidation protein products ANOVA: analysis of variance BIA: bioelectric impedance analysis BMI: body mass index CAT: catalase CBMN Cyt: cytokinesis block micronucleus cytome CD: conjugated dienes CD [..]-receptor: cluster of differentiation [..]-receptor CK: creatine kinase CRP: C-reactive protein DNA: desoxyribonucleic acid ELISA: enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay ENDO: endonuclease FRAP: ferric reducing ability of plasma FPG: formamidopyrimidine glycosylase GSH: glutathione peroxidase HDL: high-density lipoprotein hs-CRP: high sensitive C-reactive protein H₂O₂: hydrogen peroxide HPLC: high-performance liquid chromatography IAT: individual anaerobic threshold IL: interleukin LDL: low-density lipoprotein MDA: malondialdehyde MN: micronuclei MPO: myeloperoxidase NADP/NADPH_{2:} nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide / -phosphate NF: nuclear factor NPBs: nucleoplasmic bridges Nbuds: nuclear buds O_2^{\bullet} : superoxide anion

ORAC: oxygen radical absorbance capacity

oxLDL: oxidized low-density lipoprotein

P: probability of error

PRE: pre-race

PMN: polymorphonuclear

PO: power output

POST: post-race

RDA: Recommended Dietary Allowance

RIA: radioimmunoassay

ROO': peroxyl radical

ROS: reactive oxygen (and nitrogen) species

SCGE: single cell gel electrophoresis

SD: standard derivation

SOD: superoxide dismutase

TEAC: Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity

TBARS: thiobarbituric acid reactive substances

TP: total protein

URTI: upper respiratory tract infection(s)

VLDL: very low-density lipoprotein

VO_{2 peak}: peak oxygen consumption

WNET: weekly net endurance exercise time

8-OHdG: 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine

1. A General Introduction: (Ultra-) Endurance Exercise and Health

The present doctoral thesis has been conducted within the framework of the research project Risk Assessement of Participants of an Ironman Triathlon: Genome Stability, Oxidative, Muscular and Systemic Stress, which was funded by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF). Primum mobile of this project were the most recent health concerns about the continually growing number of athletes training for and competing in ultraendurance races such as long-distance triathlons or ultra-marathon runs. According to the literature (21), ultra-endurance exercise is defined as exercise lasting more than four hours. Thereby, the Ironman triathlon (consisting of 3.8 km swimming, 180 km cycling and 42 km running) can be regarded as a - more and more popular - prototype of extremely demanding endurance exercise. Thus, Ironman triathletes are an exceptional group to investigate not only because of their training and performance level, their physiological characteristics (84) or the nutritional challenges (51), but urgently also to assess probable harmful effects as a result of ultra-endurance sports in general. This is of particular importance since some empirical as well as epidemiological data suggest that an extraordinary high volume of exercise is associated with oxidative DNA modulations (122) and an increased risk of developing cardiovascular disease (61, 68). At first sight, this seems paradoxically as, at the same time, there is compelling evidence that physical activity harvests numerous beneficial physiological effects and plays a key role in the prevention of various modern chronic diseases (138). A decreased overall morbidity has actually been shown in former top-level and particularly endurance (but not ultra-endurance) athletes in comparison with matched controls who were healthy at young age as well as with the general population (67, 146). However, Knez et al. (2006) recently reviewed epidemiological studies demonstrating that although mortality usually declines with increasing physical activity, some of these studies including the follow-up of the Harvard Alumni Health Study (68) implicate a reversal of this trend in individuals with the highest activity-derived energy expenditure (61). Cumulative oxidative stress, a subsequent increased oxidation of plasma lipoproteins and a consequent hypothesized contribution to atherosclerosis (153) are proposed to be potential mechanisms that might offset the positive outcome

imparted by regular physical training (61). Similarly to this hypothesized link on ultraendurance exercise, oxidative stress and cardiovascular health, Poulsen et al. suggested a U-shaped dose-response curve relationship between exercise and health particularly in the context of oxidative damage to DNA (122). Interestingly, these proposed models resemble the originally postulated relationship concerning exercise immunology (96). Meanwhile, the latter is supported by good evidence suggesting an enhancement of parts of the innate immune system through regular physical training and an attenuation of many components of immunity after prolonged strenuous exercise (35, 45, 74).

Nevertheless, experimental data regarding certain stress phenomena following acute bouts of ultra-endurance exercise are limited. Up to date, there are only a few studies where oxidative stress was examined explicitly in competing long-distance triathletes (34, 61, 75, 100) or ultra-marathon runners (79, 99), whereas results among these investigations are inconsistent. On the emerging topic of genome stability, recent studies reported increases in DNA damage in peripheral blood cells mid-race of an ultra-marathon run (80), after a marathon run (165) or a short-distance triathlon (42). However, to the best of my knowledge, DNA effects hitherto have not been investigated following an Ironman triathlon or an exercise bout of a comparable duration. Crucially, it remains to be answered whether potential training-induced adaptations in protective mechanisms such as the endogenous antioxidant defence system (61, 124, 129) are sufficient to prevent oxidative damage to bio-macromolecules and patho-physiological consequences. Furthermore, information on immunological alterations after exhaustive endurance exercise is also scarce, since up to now these post-exercise responses rarely have been followed longer than one day (39, 75, 79).

Therefore, the overall scientific concept and objectives of the *FWF*-funded project were two-fold: First, this project was aimed to get a broader picture of certain biochemical, physiological or molecular-biological stress responses in an exceptional large cohort of Ironman competitors (42 triathletes completed the study). Second, it was intended to quantify the resolution of recovery up to 19 days after the Ironman race, and, thus longer than any other study that investigated divergent stress phenomena following

ultra-endurance exercise, to verify whether there are indications of persistent detrimental health consequences.

With these studies a thorough insight was gained into exercise-induced oxidative (92), cardiac (63), muscular, inflammatory and immuno-endocrine stress responses (93) as well as effects on genome stability (94, 135, 136). In parallel, specific issues have been addressed within the scope of the current doctoral thesis. Additional focuses have been drawn on related nutritional and training-physiological aspects (e.g. nutritional strategies to minimize exercise-induced stress responses, practical implications concerning the length of time needed for recovery after an Ironman triathlon). Accordingly to the published articles as first author (92-94), these topics have been structured into three main chapters as follows:

- o Oxidative Stress and Antioxidant Responses to an Ironman Triathlon
- Acute and Recovery Responses in Inflammatory, Immune-endocrine and Muscle Damage Parameters after an Ironman Triathlon
- Consequences of Inflammation, Oxidative Stress and Antioxidant-related Factors on the DNA Stability in Response to an Ironman Triathlon

2. Oxidative Stress and Antioxidant Responses to an Ironman Triathlon

Main parts of the following chapter have been previously reported and published in an original article in *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, which is attached in the appendix. This article is cited as: **Neubauer O, König D, Kern N, Nics L, and Wagner KH**. No Indications of Persistent Oxidative Stress in Response to an Ironman Triathlon. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 40: 2119-2128, 2008.

Furthermore, data on this issue have been presented at several scientific meetings by the author:

- 12th Annual Congress of the European College of Sport Science (ECSS), July 11th 14th 2007, Jyväskyla, Finland: Neubauer O, Kern N, Nics L, Wagner KH: How Ironman Triathletes Balance Oxidative Stress (oral presentation, abstract: Book of Abstracts)
- International conference "Oxidative Stress in Diseases", Apr. 24th 2008, Bratislava, Slovakia: Neubauer O, Kern N, Nics L, Reichhold S, Wagner KH: Oxidative stress and antioxidant responses after an Ironman triathlon (oral presentation, abstract: Book of Abstracts)
- 1st symposium of the Vienna Research Platform of Nutritional and Food Sciences, Apr. 25th 2008, University of Vienna, Austria: Neubauer O, Kern N, Nics L, Reichhold S, Wagner KH: Enhanced Antioxidant Capacity after an Ironman Triathlon (poster presentation, abstract: Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism 52, 2008: 131)
- Free Radical Summer School of the Society of Free Radical Research (SFRR)-Europe, Aug. 30th – Sep. 5th 2008, Spetses, Greece: Neubauer O, Kern N, Nics L, Reichhold S, Wagner KH: Oxidative Balance in Ironman Triathletes (poster presentation, abstract: abstract booklet)

2.1. Introduction

After more than two decades of research, it is well documented that exercise of extreme duration or intensity can induce the generation of reactive oxygen (and nitrogen) species (ROS) such as superoxide (O_2^{\bullet}) , hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) , hydroxyl radical (OH^{\bullet}) , hypochlorous acid (HOCl) and nitric oxide (NO') (23, 32, 47, 144). Potential mechanisms for increased ROS production during and after particularly strenuous aerobic exercise include: inadequate electron transfer through the mitochondrial respiratory chain, inflammatory processes (e.g. via oxidative burst reactions of phagocytic cells), variations in perfusion (such as transient ischemic and hypoxic conditions in certain regions of the body) that trigger activity of xanthine oxidase (a pathway that generates superoxide), and autoxidation of haem proteins (32, 47, 64, 144, 173). If the rate of the production of ROS exceeds the body 's capacity to detoxify them, a disruption of the cellular redox balance occurs that is collectively called oxidative stress (108, 123, 173). Under this condition, as stated by Ji et al. (2008), "ROS seriously threaten structural and functional integrity at the cellular, organic and systemic levels" (55). However, researcher in this area are still challenged by questions about the patho-physiological as well as physiological relevance of an exercise-induced ROS formation (54, 128, 137, 144, 173). As originally postulated by Davies et al. in 1982 (23), evidence has increased that ROS are not only damaging agents, but actually (also) act as signalling molecules to initiate exercise adaptations (39, 54, 128, 144) and to regulate muscle function (47, 137, 173). Nevertheless, it remains to be shown whether training-induced adaptations in the endogenous antioxidant mechanisms (124, 129) are capable to prevent harmful oxidative damage or whether these defences are surpassed by accumulative oxidative stress induced by both long-term training for and participating in (many) acute ultra-endurance events. If the latter is the case, as indicated by Knez et al. (2006), the population of athletes engaged in this type of sports, might be at higher risk of developing atherosclerotic lesions (61). The assumption that regular ultra-endurance activity may be associated with an enhanced susceptibility to cardiovascular disease is based on the oxidative modification hypothesis of atherosclerosis. This model predicts that atherosclerosis represents a state of heightened oxidative stress in the vascular wall in which oxidation of low-density lipoproteins (LDL) is an early event contributing to further artherogenesis (153). Research has

actually shown that intensive endurance exercise such as a marathon can increase the susceptibility of LDL to oxidation (71). Consequently, continuing (and nowadays often year-long (84)) engagement in ultra-endurance exercise may result in persisting oxidative stress and, in turn, an increased lipoprotein oxidation.

However, information on probable sustained adverse effects of oxidative stress after exhaustive endurance exercise is incomplete since, up to date, in only few studies related responses were followed for at least more than one day into recovery (44, 71, 75, 79, 165). Moreover, it is important to note, that research in the area of exercise-induced oxidative stress has quite frequently lead to controversial results (16, 32, 173). Inconsistencies in this context most likely originates from the diversity of study designs and methodologies that are used to induce and measure oxidative stress (48, 61, 64). Outcomes among the few studies that have specifically focussed on participants of ultra-endurance events are contradictory (34, 61, 62, 75, 99, 100), to a certain extent, probably due to differences in the durations, intensities and types (e.g. only running versus the triathlon-specific combination of three disciplines) of the exercise performed. In addition, differences in the study participants especially concerning their training status and, consequently, in potential adaptations of the endogenous antioxidant defence system might further contribute to the discrepancies in findings between these investigations (61).

The overall objective of this part of the current investigations was to comprehensively quantify oxidative stress and antioxidant responses to an Ironman triathlon race. Of particular importance, these responses were monitored up to 19 days into recovery to elucidate whether there are indications of a delayed onset of oxidative stress, persistent oxidative damage and possible detrimental consequences on health (e.g. LDL oxidation). The prolonged monitoring period and the large cohort of study participants were two of the main strengths of the study since oxidative stress markers as well as anti-oxidant related factors until now have not been followed in such a wide-ranging manner. Furthermore, a specific attention was drawn on factors that might have contributed to recent inconstant outcomes among the studies that have examined oxidative stress after ultra-endurance exercise. A broader spectrum of different markers

of lipid peroxidation and protein oxidation was applied to particularize the damage on blood cell components and blood lipids and to overcome potential limitations and inconsistencies caused by the use of diverse analytical approaches. Moreover, we particularly focussed on potential effects of regular endurance training on the oxidant/antioxidant balance. We expected that results should enable us to develop the hypothesis that even small differences in training levels within a larger group of welltrained male athletes can affect oxidative stress and antioxidant responses to extremely demanding endurance exercise.

2.2. Materials and Methods

2.2.1. Subjects

The study population comprised 48 non-professional well-trained healthy male triathletes, who participated in the 2006 Ironman Austria. Forty-two out of 48 completed the study and were included in the statistical analysis. The triathletes were recruited from all over Austria half a year before the event. They were informed about the purpose and risks of the study before they provided written informed consent. The Ethics Committee of the Medical University of Vienna approved the study. The physiological characteristics of the subjects, data on their training and their performance in the Ironman triathlon are shown in Table 1.

2.2.2. Study design

All participants of the study were physically fit, free of acute or chronic illnesses, within a normal range of body mass index and non-smokers. Furthermore, they were not taking prescribed medication and avoided taking more than 100% of Recommended Dietary Allowance (RDA) of antioxidants in form of supplements (in addition to their normal dietary intake) in the 6 weeks before the race and until the final blood sampling 19 days (d) post-race. Subjects were required to complete a medical and health-screening, a food frequency, a supplementation questionnaire, 24 h dietary recalls before each blood sampling and they had to document their training in the six months prior to the Ironman triathlon and thereafter until the end of the study (Table 1). Blood samples were taken 2 d pre-race, immediately (within 20 min), 1 d, 5 d and 19 d post-race. Additionally, at all these time-points body composition was measured via bioelectric impedance analysis (BIA) (15). The athletes abstained from intense exercise 48 h before spiroergometry testing and before each blood sampling (except the Ironman itself). Additionally, the subjects had fasted overnight before the 2 d pre-race, 5 d and 19 d post-race blood samples (which were all taken between 08:00 and 09:00 a.m.). On race day and 1 d post-race, they were allowed to drink and eat *ad libitum*, and the quantities of intake were recorded within the framework of a diploma thesis by Anna Chalopek (15). After the Ironman race the study participants performed "recovery" training that was of moderate intensity and duration until the end of the study (Table 1). During this recovery period the participants were required to abstain from any training that was above the lactate threshold (respectively, the concomitant heart frequency) of each individual.

2.2.3. Race Conditions

The Ironman triathlon took place in Klagenfurt, Austria on July 16th 2006 and consisted of 3.8 km swimming, followed by 180 km cycling and 42.2 km running. When the race started at 07:00 a.m. the air temperature and relative humidity were 15°C and 77%, with the lake temperature at 25°C. Between 04:00 p.m. and 05:00 p.m. respectively by finishing time (median time for subjects approximately 05:43 p.m.), air temperature reached a maximum and was 27.2°C, and relative humidity had decreased to 36% (data provided by the Carinthian Centre of the Austrian Central Institute for Meteorology and Geodynamics).

2.2.4. VO₂ peak testing protocol

The triathletes were tested three weeks before the race on a cycle ergometer (Sensormedics, Ergometrics 900). The maximal test protocol started at an initial intensity of 50 W, followed by 50 W increments every 3 min until exhaustion. During the test oxygen and carbon dioxide fractions (via Sensormedics 2900 Metabolic measurement cart), power output (PO), heart rate, and ventilation were recorded continuously. In addition, earlobe blood samples for the measurement of the lactate concentration were taken at the beginning and at the end of each stage to determine further performance parameters including the individual anaerobic threshold (IAT) (141).

Age (yr)	35.3 ± 7.0
Height (cm)	180.6 ± 5.6
Weight (kg)	75.1 ± 6.4
BMI (kg/m²)	23.0 ± 1.2
Percentage of body fat (%)	11.8 ± 4.1
Cycling VO _{2 peak} (ml kg ⁻¹ min ⁻¹)	56.6 ± 6.2
Peak power output (PO) (W _{peak})	357.9 ± 50
Relative peak PO (W _{peak} /kg)	4.8 ± 0.5
Individual anaerobic threshold (IAT) (W)	219.4 ± 43.5
Relative IAT (W/kg)	2.9 ± 0.5
PO at 2 mmol blood lactate * L ⁻¹ (W)	193.6 ± 46.5
Relative PO at 2 mmol blood lactate * L ⁻¹ (W/kg)	2.6 ± 0.5
PO at 3 mmol blood lactate * L ⁻¹ (W)	237.1 ± 46.0
Relative PO at 3 mmol blood lactate * L ⁻¹ (W/kg)	3.1 ± 0.6
Training over a period of six months prior to the	
Ironman triathlon:	
Weekly net endurance exercise time (WNET) (h * wk ⁻¹)	10.7 ± 2.6
Swim training (km * wk ⁻¹)	4.8 ± 2.2
Cycle training (km * wk ⁻¹)	144.0 ± 52.1
Run training (km * wk ⁻¹)	36.4 ± 10.6
Performance in the Ironman triathlon:	
Total race time (h:min:sec)	10:51:52 ± 01:01:22
3.8 km swim time (h:min:sec)	01:09:51 ± 00:10:28
180 km cycle time (h:min:sec)	05:28:21 ± 00:29:08
42.2 km run time (h:min:sec)	04:08:26 ± 00:31:36
Training after completion of the Ironman until 19 d pos	t-race:
WNET (h * wk ⁻¹)	4.2 ± 2.4
Swim training (km * wk ⁻¹)	2.1 ± 2.2
Cycle training (km * wk ⁻¹)	66.3 ± 53.8
Run training (km * wk ⁻¹)	12.3 ± 11.5

TABLE 1: Characteristics of the study participants and their performance in the Ironman triathlon

Data are mean ± SD, N=42



2.2.5. Blood sampling

At each blood sampling blood was collected using heparin, ethylenediamine-tetraacetic acid (EDTA) or serum vacutainers (Vacuette, Greiner, Austria). A field laboratory was installed at the race to ensure the appropriate collection of the first three blood samples. The blood was immediately cooled to 4°C and plasma or the serum separated at 1711 * g for 20 min at 4°C. Aliquots were immediately frozen at -80°C. Whole blood was taken for the haematological profile, and erythrocytes were also collected and frozen in aliquots at -80°C. All samples were analyzed within six months.

2.2.6. Haematological profile

The haematological profile was assessed with a MS4 Hematology 3-Part-Differential-Analyzer (Melet Schloesing Laboratories, Maria Enzersdorf, Austria). Exercise-induced percent changes in plasma volume were calculated (26) until 5 d post-race to assess expansion of plasma volume, which persists for 3 to 5 days following the cessation of demanding exercise (147). All results are reported adjusted for these changes, except for the plasma antioxidant capacity and ratios of oxidized LDL:LDL and Advanced Oxidation Protein Products (AOPP):total protein (TP). For these indices we used the data uncorrected for changes in plasma volume to consider their actual concentration to which the body responds. Correspondingly, "real" plasma concentrations of antioxidants (i.e. without adjusting for plasma volume changes) were used when potential associations with the plasma antioxidant capacity were examined. Mostly (and otherwise reported), the adjustment for plasma volume changes had no significant effects on statistical calculations (e.g. when investigating differences between pre- and post-race values).

2.2.7. Plasma concentration of lipoproteins and biochemical variables

Plasma concentrations of total cholesterol, high-density lipoprotein (HDL), triglycerides, total protein (TP), total bilirubin and uric acid were measured using an automatic analyzer (Vitros DT 60 II module, Ortho-clinical Diagnostics, Germany) by Norbert Kern within the scope of a published diploma thesis (58) and by the author. Levels of very-low density lipoprotein (VLDL) and low-density lipoprotein (LDL) were calculated (VLDL= TG/2.2; LDL=TC - HDL - VLDL).

2.2.8. Plasma concentrations of markers of oxidative stress

Malondialdehyde (MDA) and conjugated dienes (CD) were both detected with highperformance liquid chromatography (HPLC) (pump, detector and integrator: Hitachi, column: Merck), as reported previously (132) within the framework of another published diploma thesis by Lukas Nics (95). Oxidized LDL (oxLDL) concentrations were measured using an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kit (Mercodia AB, Uppsala, Sweden). Advanced oxidation protein products (AOPP) were determined via a colorimetric assay kit (Immundiagnostik AG, Bensheim, Germany). For both, oxLDL and AOPP, absorbance of samples and standards were assessed with a Fluostar Optima microplate reader (BMG labtechnologies, Germany), and all measures were made in duplicate by the author.

2.2.9. Activities of antioxidant erythrocyte enzyme

Erythrocyte activities of superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GSH-Px) and catalase (CAT) were determined using methods reported previously (1, 10, 174) within the scope of a diploma thesis by Norbert Kern (58). Briefly, the principles of these methods were as follows: SOD activity was defined via its inhibition of the auto-oxidation of 1,2,3-trihydroxybenzol (pyrogallol) in the presence of superoxide anion $(O_2, GSH-Px)$, GSH-Px activity was defined in proportion to the oxidation of NADPH₂ to

NADP⁺ and CAT activity was measured by the rate of breakdown of hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) .

2.2.10. Total antioxidant capacity of plasma

Three approaches were applied to assess the total antioxidant capacity of plasma: the Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC), the ferric reducing ability of plasma (FRAP) and the oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC) assay. Principally, the first two methods measure the ability of a substance to transfer one electron to reduce compounds like radicals or metals, while the ORAC assay is based on their ability to quench free radicals by hydrogen donation (60). Briefly, the TEAC assay is a spectrophotometric test, in which the 2,2-Azinobis (3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulfonic acid) (ABTS) radical is oxidized by ROO' to a green-blue radical cation (83). The ability of antioxidants to delay the change of colour is expressed relative to Trolox (60). The test was performed as described previously (163). The FRAP assay was conducted within the framework of a published diploma thesis by Judit Valentini (169) according to Benzie and Strain (8) with modifications developed by the same authors (9). It depends upon the capacity of a substance to reduce the ferric tripyridyltriazine (Fe^{3+} -TPTZ) to the ferrous and intense blue coloured (Fe^{2+} -) TPTZ complex. Finally, the ORAC assay was measured within the scope of another diploma thesis by Barbara Stadlmayr (150) as described by Ou et al. (107) and Huang et al. (46). Thereby, 2,2'azobis(2-amidinopropane)-dihydrochloride (AAPH) was used to generate peroxyl radicals. The principle of this test is based on the reaction of this peroxyl radical with a fluorescent probe. This reaction forms a non-fluorescent product, and it is delayed or inhibited by antioxidants in the biological sample (107, 126).

2.2.11. Plasma concentrations of nutritive antioxidants

Plasma concentrations of alpha- and gamma-tocopherol and carotenoids were detected with HPLC (Ultimate 3000, Dionex Cooperation) within the framework of the diploma thesis of Lukas Nics (95). Plasma vitamin C was analysed photometrically (95).

2.2.12. Data analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 15.0 for Windows. Data were tested for normal distribution using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. The main effect of time was obtained by using the repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA). Then, all post-race values were compared with pre-race (= baseline) values by applying either paired t-tests (for normally distributed data) or Wilcoxon tests (for not normally distributed data) to assess time-point dependent differences in the test variables. To examine any significant relationships, Pearson 's (for normally distributed data) or Spearman 's correlations (for not normally distributed data) were used. Furthermore, subjects were divided into groups (percentiles) by exercise test variables including the relative IAT or the relative power output at VO2 peak. Subsequently, one-factorial ANOVA and post hoc analyses with Bonferroni 's test were applied to assess whether differences in oxidative stress and antioxidant-associated variables were associated with this group distribution. In addition to the data analysis reported in the respective publication (92), further relationships between oxidative stress on the one hand and inflammatory responses, muscle damage (reported elsewhere (93); see also chapter 3) and plasma concentrations of nutritive antioxidants on the other were examined that are exclusively presented within the present doctoral thesis. Accordingly to the statistical procedure mentioned above, in the case of observed trends or significant correlations, subjects were divided into percentile groups by associated variables such as the the preto post-race change in the high-sensitive C-reactive protein. Again, one-factorial ANOVA analysis followed by Bonferroni 's post hoc test was then used for multiple comparisons between these groups. Significance was set at a P value of <0.05 and is reported as P<0.05, P<0.01 and P<0.001.

2.3. Results

2.3.1. Race results

The average completion time of the Ironman triathlon was 10 h 52 min \pm 1 h 1 min (mean \pm SD; Table 1). The estimated average antioxidant intake during the race was 393 \pm 219 mg vitamin C and 113 \pm 59 mg α -tocopherol. There were no differences in the amount of the consumed antioxidants between the groups divided by exercise test variables. Out of 48, three study participants failed to complete the race because of self-

reported fatigue. In addition, three subjects could not participate in one or more blood sample time points and thus were also excluded from the analysis.

2.3.2. Plasma concentrations of lipoproteins and biochemical variables

Plasma concentrations of lipoproteins, total bilirubin, TP and uric acid are shown in Table 2. LDL decreased significantly (P<0.001) immediately post-race (-15%) and 1 d post-race (-26%), and stabilized below pre-race concentrations until 5 d post-race (-8%; P<0.01). Total cholesterol significantly decreased to below pre-race values 1 d (-10%; P<0.001) and 5 d after the race (-4%; P<0.01), whereas HDL increased immediately (+9%; P<0.05) and 1 d post-race (+12%; P<0.01). VLDL and triglycerides significantly (P<0.001) increased post-race (+75 and +69%, respectively). Plasma levels of uric acid significantly (P<0.001) increased immediately after the triathlon (+49%). Thereafter, uric acid concentrations gradually declined, but remained significantly (P<0.001) elevated at all time-points (P=0.001 for 19 d post-race) versus pre-race values. Plasma total bilirubin was significantly (P<0.001) higher directly after the race (+39%) than pre-race, and increased further 1 d post-race (+65%). Subsequently, it significantly (P<0.001) declined below pre-race concentrations. Plasma TP increased immediately after the Ironman race (+4%; P<0.01), whereas there was a significant decrease to below pre-race thereafter (Table 2).

2.3.3. Plasma concentrations of markers of oxidative stress

Plasma concentrations of oxidative stress markers can be found in Table 3. The timecourses in CD, and the ratios of oxLDL:LDL and AOPP:TP are demonstrated in Figure 2. A considerable (+91%) and significant increase in CD occurred immediately after the Ironman triathlon (P<0.001). CD remained significantly elevated 1 d post-race (+13%; P<0.01) when compared with pre-race values. MDA trended to increase immediately after the race (+7%; P=0.06), then increased further and reached statistical significance 1 d post-race (+9%; P<0.01) (after correcting the values for the increase in plasma volume at this time-point). There was a significant decrease in oxidized low-density lipoprotein (oxLDL) below pre-race values immediately post-race (-13%; P<0.05) and 1 d post-race (+8%; P=0.07) occurred (Figure 2). Plasma AOPP concentrations significantly (P<0.001) increased by 25% immediately post-race and remained significantly (P=0.01) elevated 1 d after the competition (+21%). Similarly, the AOPP:TP ratio peaked by 20% higher than pre-race immediately post-race (P<0.01), and remained significantly (P<0.05) elevated by 16% higher than pre-race values 1 d after the race (Figure 2). All markers of oxidative stress had returned to pre-race values 5 d after the Ironman triathlon and 19 d post-race all parameters were still similar to pre-race concentrations (Table 3).

2.3.4. Activities of antioxidant erythrocyte enzymes

Antioxidant enzyme activities can be found in Table 4. There was a significant decrease in the activities of erythrocyte SOD (-6%; P<0.001) and CAT (-4%; P<0.05) immediately post-race. There was a trend towards decreased GSH-Px activity 1 d postrace (-4%; P=0.08), but no significant changes during the monitoring period. SOD and CAT both followed a biphasic pattern during the recovery period and 19 d post-race, athletes had moderate, but significant decreases in the activities of SOD and CAT compared to pre-race values (-5%; P<0.001 and -6%; P<0.01, respectively) (Table 4) (58).

2.3.5. Antioxidant capacity of plasma

The time-course of the total plasma antioxidant capacity, as assessed by TEAC, FRAP (and ORAC, is shown in Figure 3. Similar time-courses were observed for all these assays. A sharp elevation of TEAC was observed in response to the Ironman triathlon (+48%; P<0.001), and values remained significantly (P<0.001) higher than pre-race until 1 d after the race (+25%). Five and 19 d post-race, TEAC values were similar to pre-race. FRAP significantly increased immediately post-race (+35%; P<0.001), remained significantly elevated 1 d post-race (+24%; P<0.001) and decreased to baseline 5 d post-race (169). ORAC peaked significantly immediately after the race (+18%; P<0.001), remained elevated 1 d post-race (+11%; P<0.05) and declined back to baseline levels 5 d after the Ironman race (150).

TABLE 2: Plasma values of bi	ochemical variable	es.				
	PRE	POST	1 d POST	5 d POST	19 d POST	Time effect (P)
Uric acid (µmol * L ⁻¹)	311 ± 54	465 ± 92 ***	422 ± 63 ***	338 ± 62 ***	328 ± 53 ***	<0.001
Total bilirubin (µmol * L ⁻¹)	9.73 ± 5.3	13.57 ± 5.4 ***	16.04 ± 8.0 ***	6.46 ± 3.8 ***	9.25 ± 5.5	<0.001
Total protein (g * L $^{-1}$)	7.6 ± 0.3	7.9 ± 0.7 **	7.0 ± 0.4 ***	7.0 ± 0.6 ***	7.1 ± 0.5 ***	<0.001
Tot. cholesterol (mmol * L $^{-1}$)	5.1 ± 0.9	5.1 ± 1.0	4.2 ± 0.8 ***	4.7 ± 0.8 ***	5.1 ± 0.9	<0.001
HDL (mmol * L ⁻¹)	1.9 ± 0.4	2.0 ± 0.4 *	1.9 ± 0.4	1.8 ± 0.5	1.7 ± 0.4 *	<0.001
LDL (mmol * L ⁻¹)	2.8 ± 0.8	2.4 ± 0.8 ***	1.9 ± 0.7 ***	2.5 ± 0.6 ***	2.9 ± 0.8	<0.001
VLDL (mmol * L ⁻¹)	0.4 ± 0.2	0.7 ± 0.3 *	0.4 ± 0.3	0.4 ± 0.2	0.4 ± 0.2	<0.001
Triglycerides (mmol $* L^{-1}$)	0.9 ± 0.4	1.6 ± 0.6 ***	0.9 ± 0.6	0.9 ± 0.4	0.9 ± 0.4	<0.001
Values are mean ± SD; N=42; pre-race; POST, immediately different from pre-race values, values, P<0.001	HDL, high-density oost-race; 1 d POS P<0.05; ** signific	 Iipoprotein; LDL, ST, 1 d post-race; antly different fron 	low-density lipopro 5 d POST, 5 d pos n pre-race values,	otein; VLDL, very-l st-race; 19 d POS1 P<0.01; *** signifi	ow-density lipopro [, 19 d post-race; [,] cantly different fro	tein; PRE, 2 d * significantly m pre-race

TABLE 3: Plasma values of	oxidative stress m	arkers.				
	PRE	POST	1 d POST	5 d POST	19 d POST	Time effect (P)
CD (µg * mL ⁻¹)	3.85 ± 1.27	7.35 ± 1.54 ***	4.36 ± 1.30 **	4.03 ± 1.16	3.78 ± 0.91	<0.001
MDA (µmol * L ⁻¹)	2.39 ± 0.49	2.56 ± 0.67	2.60 ± 0.73 **	2.39 ± 0.68	2.42 ± 0.78	0.092
OxLDL (U * L ⁻¹)	35.8 ±13.7	31.3 ± 12.4 *	29.3 ± 13.6 **	32.3 ± 11.3	36.9 ± 13.6	<0.001
OxLDL:LDL (U * mmol * L ⁻¹)	13.3 ± 5.3	13.8 ± 6.2	14.4 ± 6.1	12.1 ± 5.2	13.1 ± 4.9	0.363
AOPP (µmol * L ⁻¹)	39.8 ± 8.4	49.9 ± 14.8 ***	48.1 ± 17.1 **	39.9 ± 6.7	41.7 ± 8.9	<0.001
AOPP:TP (μ mol * g * dL ⁻¹)	5.28 ± 1.04	6.34 ± 1.88 **	6.12 ± 1.97 *	5.47 ± 1.05	5.91 ± 1.45	0.005
Values are mean ± SD; N=42 products; TP, total protein; * significantly different from pre TABLE A. Disema values of	2; CD, conjugated significantly differe e-race values, P<0	dienes; MDA, malo int from pre-race va 0.001.	ndialdehyde; oxLl alues, P<0.05; ** s	DL, oxidised LDL; significantly differe	AOPP, advanced nt from pre-race v	oxidation protein alues, P<0.01; ***
	PRE	POST	1 d POST	5 d POST	19 d POST	Time effect (P)
SOD (IU * g ⁻¹ Hb)	1813 ± 257	1695 ± 156 ***	1821 ± 194	1769 ± 177 ***	1722 ± 159 ***	<0.001
GSH-Px (IU * g ⁻¹ Hb)	22.5 ± 9.9	22.3 ± 9.7	21.7 ± 9.2	22.9 ± 9.4	22.0 ± 9.5	0.110
CAT (IU * g ⁻¹ Hb)	282 ± 59	271 ± 56 *	265 ± 55 ***	273 ± 57	266 ± 47 **	0.036
Values are mean ± SD; N=42 immediately post-race; 1 d P race values, P<0.05; ** signif	2; SOD, superoxide OST, 1 d post-race icantly different fro	e dismutase; GSH-l e; 5 d POST, 5 d po m pre-race values,	Px, glutathione pe ost-race; 19 d PO; , P<0.01; *** signi	rroxidase; CAT, ca ST, 19 d post-race ficantly different fr	ttalase; PRE, 2 d p ; * significantly diff om pre-race value:	ore-race; POST, ferent from pre- s, P<0.001.



FIGURE 2: Changes in lipid peroxidation and protein oxidation as assessed by conjugated dienes (CD) (95), oxidised (ox) LDL:LDL ratio and Advanced Oxidation Protein Products (AOPP):total protein (TP) ratio 2 d pre-race (PRE), immediately, 1, 5 and 19 d post-race (POST). Data are mean \pm SD; N = 42; *, **, ***, Change was significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.05, P<0.01, and P<0.001, respectively.



FIGURE 3: Time-course of the total plasma antioxidant capacity as assessed by the Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant (TEAC), the Ferric reducing ability of plasma (FRAP) (95) and the oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC) assay (150) 2 d pre-race (PRE), immediately, 1, 5 and 19 d post-race (POST). Data are mean ± SD; N = 42; *, **, ***, Change was significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.05, P<0.01 and P<0.001, respectively.

2.3.6. Plasma concentrations of nutritive antioxidants

The time-courses of the plasma concentrations of vitamin C, α -tocopherol, γ -tocopherol and carotenoids are summarised in Table 5. There was an immediate significant increase in response to the Ironman triathlon in both vitamin C and α -tocopherol (+54% and +18%, respectively; for both P<0.01). One day post-race vitamin C and α tocopherol concentrations decreased to values similar to pre-race, whereas the following antioxidant nutrients significantly dropped to below pre-race concentrations: γ tocopherol (-25%; P<0.01), lutein/zeaxanthin (-15%; P<0.05), cryptoxanthin (-8%; P<0.05) and β -carotene (-15%; P<0.01). Five days post-race, most nutritive antioxidant concentrations were similar to pre-race values, except for vitamin C, which was above pre-race (+21%; P<0.01).

2.3.7. Associations with training- and exercise test variables, performance and oxidative stress markers

Various significant negative correlations were obtained between parameters of lipid peroxidation and training- and exercise test variables. The most important of these associations are shown in Table 6. In addition, Figure 4 reflects the inverse correlation between the MDA concentration post-race and the relative peak power output. In contrast, the pre-race oxLDL:LDL ratio correlated positively with the weekly net endurance exercise time (r=0.42; P<0.01). Significant positive correlations were observed between post-race indices of protein oxidation and some exercise test variables, while changes in AOPP immediately after the Ironman race were inversely related with the total race time (r= -0.30; P=0.053) (Table 6). Additionally, triathlon-induced alterations in AOPP from pre- to post-race as well as from pre- to 1 d post-race correlated negatively with the cycle split time (r= -0.35, and r= -0.38, respectively; for both P<0.05).


FIGURE 4: Inverse correlation between the malondialdehyde (MDA) plasma concentration immediately post-race and the relative peak power output assessed 3 weeks before the Ironman race (r= -0.40; P<0.01).

2.3.8. Associations with training- and exercise test variables, performance and antioxidant-related factors

There were multiple positive correlations with levels and changes in the total antioxidant capacity (assessed via the TEAC and FRAP assay) on the one side and prerace training- and exercise test variables on the other. The most important of these correlations are summarized in Table 7. Exemplary, the change of TEAC from pre- to immediately post-race correlated with the percentage of maximum power output at 3 mmol * L ⁻¹ blood lactate (r=0.56; P<0.001), which is shown Figure 5. In addition, exercise-induced changes in TEAC, uric acid and post-race FRAP levels correlated negatively with the total race time (r= -0.44, r= -0.48, and r= -0.42, respectively; all P<0.01). Significant positive correlations were observed between activities of erythrocyte GSH-Px with TEAC (Table 7). Furthermore, GSH-Px activities correlated positively with the percentage of maximum power output at 3 mmol * L ⁻¹ blood lactate at pre-race (r=0.35; P<0.05), 1 d post-race (r=0.39; P<0.01) and 19 d post-race (r=0.36; P<0.05).

		INVINALIS.				
	PRE	POST	1 d POST	5 d POST	19 d POST	Time effect (P)
Vitamin C (µmol * L ⁻¹)	66.6 ± 13.0	102.8 ± 26.6 **	68.2 ± 13.2	80.9 ± 15.2 **	82.8 ± 14.0 **	<0.001
a-tocopherol (µmol * L ⁻¹)	22.6 ± 7.3	26.6 ± 7.0 **	21.8 ± 6.1	22.5 ± 5.8	21.8 ± 5.8	<0.001
γ -tocopherol (µmol * L ⁻¹)	1.29 ± 0.67	1.22 ± 0.60	0.97 ± 0.38 **	1.29 ± 0.59	1.29 ± 0.48	<0.01
β-carotene (μmol * L ⁻¹)	0.88 ± 0.36	0.88 ± 0.36	0.75 ± 0.31 **	0.85 ± 0.36	0.84 ± 0.34	0.001
Lutein/zeaxanthin (µmol * L ⁻¹)	0.45 ± 0.15	0.45 ± 0.15	0.40 ± 0.13 *	0.42 ± 0.16	0.40 ± 01.5	<0.05
Cryptoxanthin (µmol * L ⁻¹)	0.12 ± 0.07	0.11 ± 0.06 *	0.11 ± 0.06 *	0.12 ± 0.06	0.13 ± 0.08	<0.01
Lycopene (µmol * L ⁻¹)	0.24 ± 0.13	0.26 ± 0.12	0.22 ± 0.10	0.25 ± 0.10	0.24 ± 0.10	0.001
Values are mean ± SD; N=42; PF post-race; * significantly different	RE, 2 d pre-race; P(from pre-race value	OST, immediately p. s, P<0.05; ** signific	ost-race; 1 d POST cantly different from	, 1 d post-race; 5 d pre-race values, P<	POST, 5 d post-race 0.01; *** significantly	e; 19 d POST, 19 d / different from pre-

t-race; * significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.05; ** significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.01; *** significantly different from pre-	es are mean ± SD; N=42; PRE, 2 d pre-race; POST, immediately post-race; 1 d POST, 1 d post-race; 5 d POST, 5 d post-race; 19 d POST, 19 d	es are mean ± SD; N=42; PRE, 2 d pre-race; POST, immediately post-race; 1 d POST, 1 d post-race; 5 d POST, 5 d post-race; 19 d POST, 19 d race; * significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.05; ** significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.01; *** significantly different from pre-
	-race; * significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.05; ** significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.01; *** significantly different from pre-	

TABLE 5: Plasma concentrations of nutritive antioxidants.

	VO _{2 peak}	rel. W _{peak}	IAT	rel. IAT	PO La 2	rel. PO La 2	PO La 3	rel. PO La 3	rel. PO La 3 %W _{eeak}	WNET	Cycle training
CD 1 d POST					-0.33 *	-0.37 *	-0.36 *	-0.46 **			
$\Delta PRE- to$		*								-	
MDA PRE		- 0.0-								-0.38 *	-0.37 *
POST	-0.30 *	-0.40 **									-0.35 *
$\Delta PRE- to$		*									
1 d POST		-0.32 *								-0.34 *	-0.39 *
Δ PRE- to											
1 d POST		-0.32 *									
OXLDL PRE		-0.30 *		-0.29 *	-0.35 *	-0.37 *	-0.34 *	-0.36 *			
POST		-0.37 *		-0.30 *							
1 d POST					-0.33 *	-0.37 *					
oxLDL:LDL											
PRE										0.42 **	0.33 *
AOPP POST			0.31 *	0.33 *			0.31 *		0.38 **		
$\Delta PRE- to$							-		÷ I		
1 2021 1 2001				0.34 °	0.34 °	0.39 °	0.34 °	0.37 °	0.35 °		
$\Delta PRE-to$											
1 d POST											
AOPP:total pro	Mein POST		0.36 *	0.31 *	0.32 *		0.38 *		0.44 **		
Δ PRE- to											
POST				0.33 *	0.33 *	0.39 **	0.33 *	0.36 *	0.32 *		

arcica ta narkers with training- and exerc t of oxidative st otione

auga י ע רטטורומטלי ב 5 הייין דיייי ווווכ, רחב, ג ע טופ-ומכפ, רשסו race; * P<0.05; ** P<0.01.

TABLE 7: Signif	ficant ass	ociation	ns with to	tal plasma	antioxida	int capacity	۲.							
	M P	oeak	rel.	IAT	rel.	rel. PO	Total	180	42.2	Uric	Total	Total	Vitamin	GSH-
peak	•		W _{peak}		IAT	La 3	race	km	km run	acid	bilirubin	protein	ပ	Px
						%W _{peak}	time	cycle time	time					
TEAC PRE														0.41 **
POST 0.35	3 * 0.3	* 02	0.39 **	0.34 *	0.36 *	0.42 **	-0.31 *							0.37 **
Δ PRE to 0.36 POST	3 * 0.4	*	0.47***	0.45 **	0.49***	0.56***	-0.44**	-0.40**	-0.35**	0.54 ***			0.33 *	
1 d POST														0.40 **
Δ PRE to														
1 d POST				0.34 *	0.31 *	0.33 *								
5 d POST														0.37 *
19 d POST														0.47 **
FRAP POST	0.3	۶5 * ا5		0.37 *			-0.42 **							
Δ PRE to										0.73	0.42 **			
POST										***				
5 d POST	0.3	\$e *		0.41 **	0.35 *									
ORAC PRE												0.44 **		
POST												0.46 **		
∆ PRE to														
POST										0.36 *				
5 d POST												0.39 *		
TEAC, Trolox ec	juivalent	antioxic	dant capa	icity; FRA	² , Ferric F	Reducing A	bility of Pl	asma; OR	AC, Oxyg	en radical	absorbance	capacity;	W peak, pea	ak

power output; rel., relative; IAT, individual anaerobic threshold; rel. PO La 3 % W peak, relative power output at 3 mmol blood lactate * L ⁻¹ as percentage of peak power output; PRE, 2 d pre-race; POST, immediately post-race; 1 (5) [19] d POST, 1 d (5) [19] post-race; Δ PRE to POST, change from pre- to immediately post-race; Δ PRE to 1 d POST, change from pre- to immediately post-race; Δ PRE to 1 d POST, change from pre- to



FIGURE 5: Correlation between the pre- to post-race change in the plasma antioxidant capacity detected via the Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity (TEAC) assay and the power output at a blood lactate concentration of 3 mmol/L (described as percentage of the peak power output) assessed 3 weeks before the Ironman race (r=0.56; P<0.001).

2.3.9. Groups divided by the relative power output at $VO_{2 peak}$ and the relative IAT: effects on LDL oxidation and plasma antioxidant capacity

Based on the group distribution into percentiles by the relative power output at VO_{2 peak}, a trend was observed insofar as lower oxLDL concentrations immediately post-race were associated with higher levels in relative power output at VO_{2 peak} (differences between all groups: P=0.056). Furthermore, athletes in the group with the highest relative power output at VO_{2 peak} (top percentile) had significantly (P<0.05) lower oxLDL concentrations immediately post-race than those athletes in the group with the lowest relative power output at VO_{2 peak} (lowest percentile) and an according trend was noted with pre-race oxLDL concentrations (P=0.059). TEAC increased with the relative IAT across the percentiles and the differences between all groups were P=0.018. Moreover, the TEAC response was significantly (P<0.05) higher in the subject group with the highest relative IAT (top percentile) compared with the group with the lowest IAT (lowest percentile).

2.3.10. Associations with nutritive and endogenous antioxidants and plasma antioxidant capacity

The associations with the total plasma antioxidant capacity, as detected by different assays, are summarised in Table 7. Positive correlations were observed between the preto post-race changes in uric acid on the one side and TEAC (r=0.54; P<0.001), FRAP (r=0.73; and P<0.001) and ORAC (r=0.36; P<0.05) on the other. Furthermore, correlations were found between pre- to post-race changes in TEAC and in vitamin C (r=0.33; P<0.05), pre- to post-race changes in FRAP and in total bilirubin (r= 0.42; P<0.01), and pre- and post-race ORAC levels with total protein (Table 7). No links were found between antioxidant and oxidative stress responses.

2.3.11. Associations with inflammatory, muscular and oxidative stress responses

Significant correlations were observed between post-race concentrations of AOPP and myoglobin (r=0.47; P=0.001), and between 1 d post-race levels of the AOPP:TP ratio and interleukin (IL)-6 (r=0.47; P<0.01) (Figure 6). Furthermore, both high-sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) immediately and 1 d post-race (r=0.39; P=0.01, and r=0.46; P<0.01, respectively) correlated with concentrations of CD 1 d post-race. In addition, based on the group distribution into percentiles by pre- to post-race responses in hs-CRP, we observed that athletes in the group with the highest hs-CRP responses (top percentile) had significantly higher increases in CD from pre- to 1 d post-race than the subjects in the group with the lowest hs-CRP alterations (lowest percentile) (P<0.05).



FIGURE 6: Correlation between the Advanced Oxidation Protein Products:total plasma protein (AOPP:TP) ratio and plasma concentration of interleukin-6 (IL-6) 1 d post-race (r=0.47; P<0.01).

2.4. Discussion

A key finding of the present study was that there are no indications of persistent oxidative damage after a single bout of ultra-endurance exercise, despite a transient increase in most, but not all oxidative stress markers. The current results suggest that training- and acute exercise-induced antioxidant responses in well-trained athletes were capable to counteract severe or persistent oxidative damage to cell compounds and blood lipids following exhaustive endurance exercise. Thereby, acute exercise-induced alterations in the plasma antioxidant capacity of the athletes appear to play a major role, and these changes were related with a variety of physiological training-related determinants. Considering the current concerns about health consequences for ultra-endurance athletes, these findings provide important and novel information since oxidative stress and recovery responses after ultra-endurance exercise, up to date, have not been followed for such a long time-course.

2.4.1. Differences in the responses of divergent oxidative stress markers: a potential explanation for inconsistencies among previous studies and an indication for various ROS-generating mechanisms

In most, but not all previous studies on this topic increased levels of various indices of lipid peroxidation such as MDA (62), lipid hydroperoxides (99), or F_2 -isoprostanes (79, 99, 100) were found after long-distance triathlons (62, 100), an 80-km race (99), and another 50-km ultra-marathon (79). On the contrary, no changes in methemoglobin, disulfide glutathione, and thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS) (75) or even a decline in the susceptibility of plasma lipids to peroxidation, as measured by CD (34), were reported following other long-distance triathlon races. As mentioned previously, inconsistencies among these studies may at least partly be explained by the use of different methods. Therefore, a brief consideration of the limitations of determination of biomarkers for oxidative stress is warranted since some of the quite frequently used methods are carried out under un-physiological conditions and are prone to artefact formation (60). Among these, above all the TBARS assay has been criticized for insufficient accuracy, specificity and validity (48, 61, 64). Although one of the most common methods to measure MDA as a stable by-product of the oxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs), there are a number of drawbacks with this assay including the sample preparation as well as the reactivity of thiobarbituric acid with substances other than MDA (60). However, both sensitivity and reproducibility of the measurement of MDA can be arguably increased by detection using HPLC (60-62), which has been conducted in the present investigation. In addition, CD were measured as this method is considered as a specific marker for the initial phase of lipid peroxidation (32, 60, 168, 170). Noteworthy, the study is the first in which attention is drawn on the effects of ultra-endurance exercise on oxLDL and AOPP. Both parameters are referred as novel and reliable biomarkers that indicate long-term effects of oxidative stress (25, 120) such as following a high volume training period. AOPPs comprise predominantly albumin and its oxidized aggregates, which are mainly formed by chlorinated oxidants generated by the enzyme myeloperoxidase (MPO). Therefore, AOPPs are also seen as markers of neutrophil activation and, moreover, as an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease (56, 60). Using the same method as in the present work, oxLDL levels were analysed in a recent study with the objective to

characterise cardiovascular risk factors in former athletes more sensitive than with traditional biochemical parameters such as LDL cholesterol (120).

The assumption that disparity in results reported in the literature also originates from the application of different methods is supported by the finding that there were different amplitudes and kinetics of diverse oxidative stress markers in the current investigation. There was an immediate and marked rise in CD (followed by a rapid decline) whereas MDA increased only slightly immediately after race completion, but rose to significant levels 1 d after the Ironman triathlon. The differences in the changes of these indices might at least partly be explained insofar CD are primary oxidation products formed during initial reactions of lipid peroxidation (conjugation of double bounds of PUFAs), while MDA is produced at a latter stage of the lipid peroxidation chain reactions (32, 168). Our data also suggest that enhanced post-race antioxidant defences (described later in detail) might have played a role in preventing a more pronounced rise in MDA. Importantly, oxLDL even significantly decreased below pre-race values after the race. This change is most likely a consequence of an enhanced lipoprotein metabolism and the decline of LDL cholesterol itself as demonstrated after another Ironman race (34). However, the oxLDL:LDL ratio showed a modest and only temporary trend to increase 1 d after the competition. Concerning protein oxidation, both AOPP concentrations and AOPP:TP ratio peaked immediately post-race.

Interestingly, opposite to the inverse links among triathlon-induced effects with markers of lipid peroxidation (discussed in section 2.4.2. in more detail), AOPP and AOPP:TP ratio were positively related to some training-associated variables. In addition with the finding that AOPP rose with the performance in the cycle split time in the Ironman race, these data might imply that there is an intensity-related response in protein oxidation since better trained athletes were capable of competing the Ironman at higher intensities and therefore had more pronounced changes in protein oxidation. Based on previous observations in exercised animals (127), these results possibly suggest that proteins are more prone to free-radical induced oxidation during strenuous endurance exercise than lipids.

A further important finding was that, despite a decrease (from immediately post-race to 1 d post-race) in CD, AOPP and AOPP:TP ratio, all these markers in addition to MDA remained significantly above pre-race values 1 d post-race. This apparently indicates that peroxidation of membranes or/and blood lipids as well as oxidative modification of plasma proteins are sustained for at least 1 d after prolonged strenuous exercise. A delayed removal of oxidized products cannot be excluded as an explanation. However, our findings that concentrations of most nutritive antioxidants dropped below pre-race values 1 d post-race (95) (probably reflecting increased antioxidant consumption associated with the counteracting of increased ROS formation) further support the concept of continued oxidative stress responses. While augmented susceptibility of LDL particles to oxidation (71) and increased lipid peroxides levels (44) persisted over 4 to 8 days after a marathon run, Mastaloudis et al. (79) reported that F₂-isoprostanes (together with IL-6) had returned to pre-race values 1 d post-race in ultra-marathon runners. In the present study, correlations were observed between protein oxidation markers and markers of muscle damage and inflammation (such as IL-6 as shown in Figure 5) that might point to muscular inflammatory processes as a source of this low-grade oxidative stress response 1 d after the Ironman race (32, 64, 173). Mechanisms such as the hypothesised mitochondrial electron "leakage" or transient ischemic conditions appear to be the predominant contributors to the enhanced ROS generation during intense endurance exercise (173). In contrast, the delayed oxidative stress responses after muscle-damaging exercise probably result from oxidative burst reactions of phagocytic cells (64, 105, 111, 154). Alternatively, IL-6, vice versa, also could have been induced by oxidatively damaged plasma proteins since AOPPs are postulated to mediate proinflammatory activities (60, 176). Further associations were found between CD and hs-CRP that probably support evidence that exercise-induced inflammatory responses are related to oxidative stress (64, 103). Beside the increased ROS production derived from neutrophils and macrophages, an enhanced cytokine formation as well as an increased MPO activity are discussed as biochemical key mechanisms that link inflammation with oxidative stress in response to exercise (64, 111, 173). Beyond, recent research has proposed that redox-sensitive signal transduction pathways such as those involving nuclear factor (NF) kB regulate cytokine production during exercise (54, 111). Related aspects and findings concerning the hypothesised interaction between exercise-induced

inflammatory, muscular and oxidative stress responses are also discussed in chapters 3 and 4.

2.4.2. Relevance of training status on oxidative stress responses and implications for health

Crucially, since all oxidative stress markers had returned to pre-race values 5 d postrace and remained at pre-race levels 19 d post-race, there are no indications of persistent oxidative stress in the course of an Ironman triathlon. In line with observations of Ginsburg et al. (34), who reported a reduced susceptibility of plasma lipids to peroxidation in male Ironman competitors, the finding of a decrease in LDL oxidation suggests that a single bout of ultra-endurance exercise might not contribute to the development or progression of atherosclerosis lesions based upon the oxidative modification of LDL hypothesis (153). Of further interest, a wide range of correlations with training volume, training status and oxidative stress markers were present (Table 6). Consistent with a previous study of Knez et al. (62), who reported a dose-response relationship of resting MDA concentrations with time spent training, we observed a positive correlation between the pre-race oxLDL:LDL ratio and weekly net endurance exercise. In contrast to the demonstrated oxLDL responses to acute ultra-endurance exercise, this might reflect cumulative oxidative stress that had been attributed to high training volumes or overload training (32, 76). On the other hand, our data revealed that those athletes with the highest power output at VO_{2 peak} had significantly lower plasma oxLDL (but not LDL) concentrations after the triathlon compared with the subjects with the lowest power output at VO_{2 peak} (percentile distribution). Additionally, MDA pre-, post- and 1 d post-race concentrations were also lower with higher training status and with increasing weekly training loads (Figure 4). Furthermore, a number of negative associations with markers of lipid peroxidation and variables associated with training status, both pre-race as well as in response to the race (Table 6) indicate that better training levels might confer enhanced protection against oxidative stress and consequent damage of lipids. Thus, the results from the present study support the idea that endurance training reduces post-exercise oxidative stress (32, 64). The exact biochemical and molecular mechanisms behind this maintenance of oxidative/antioxidative homeostasis remain to be elucidated, but the prevention of

persistent oxidative stress responses may result from *both* increased antioxidant defences (discussed in section 2.4.4. in more detail) and a decrease in ROS production (32). The latter could be explained by an adaptive increase in mitochondrial volume (resulting in a relatively lower oxidative load), an improved efficiency of the electron transfer through the mitochondrial respiratory chain or less pronounced muscle damage and inflammatory responses in well-trained individuals (61, 159, 173).

Based on the findings of the present investigation one might conclude that the population of ultra-endurance athletes might not be at significantly higher risk of developing cardiovascular disease. The investigated individuals in the previously mentioned epidemiological study (68) who had the highest physical activity energy expenditure (ca. > 3.500 kcal per week) and a non-significant increase in the agestandardised mortality rate (see chapter 1), were most likely not ultra-endurance athletes. Therefore, a comparison of the cohort group in this epidemiological study and ultra-endurance athletes appear to be inadequate. Given that typically triathlon training requires 500 - 900 kcal per hour (depending on the intensity and the individual fitness level) (49), participants of the current study with a weekly net endurance exercise time of 10.7 ± 2.6 hour per week) expended about 5.350 - 9.630 kcal per week just on their training. However, the high training status of the athletes engaged in ultra-endurance exercise is probably associated with significant adaptations in protective systems (55, 61, 128). This assumption is in line with results of a recent cross-sectional study that was conducted to investigate whether cardiovascular health depends on the previous athletic activity (120). This study showed that physically active former top-level athletes (who previously participated in endurance sports events and sports games) are characterized by a significantly lower cardiovascular risk profile including a substantially lower oxidative stress status compared both with sedentary ex-athletes and non-athletic controls (120). Nevertheless, further research is required to clarify the effects of long-term (year-long) participating in explicitly ultra-endurance exercise.

2.4.3. Implications for further investigations: necessity to use multiple biomarkers and time-course considerations

In summary, results from the current research work reveal a complex picture of oxidative stress in the course of exhaustive endurance exercise. With regards to future study designs and methodology, the present findings emphasize the importance to use multiple markers and to monitor them in a longer time-course for several reasons. First, recent research has shown that there are optimal time-points for the detection of maximum concentrations of oxidative stress markers (82, 173). Furthermore, delayed oxidative stress responses resulting from muscle inflammatory processes might be sustained for or appear days after muscle-damaging exercise, and, thus, may be missed in investigations with shorter monitoring periods (105). Second, our results support findings (127, 129) that lipids and proteins might be affected differently by exerciseinduced oxidative stress. Since, up to now, there is limited data regarding the effects of exercise on protein oxidation (173), which has striking consequences for cell function (129), it seems crucial not to focus exclusively on indices of lipid peroxidation. Finally, little information is available on the complete resumption of recovery in these indices especially after ultra-endurance exercise (75, 79), which might be important for assessing possible deleterious health effects.

2.4.4. Effects of training and acute ultra-endurance exercise on the antioxidant system

As suggested in the literature (60, 126), a "battery" of different measurements was applied to adequately assess the total antioxidant capacity in plasma. Importantly, although based on different methodological principles (60), time-courses of the values obtained by the TEAC, FRAP and ORAC assay were similar for the whole monitoring period (Figure 3). In agreement with previous studies in marathon runners (71, 170), but probably investigated for the first time in ultra-endurance athletes, plasma antioxidant capacity rose markedly following the Ironman race. As detected by all three assays, this immediate alteration in the total plasma antioxidant capacity can be seen as an early adaptive response to oxidative stress (71, 126), that might have prevented initiation of lipid peroxidation to a certain degree. One day after the race, plasma antioxidant capacity declined, but still remained elevated above pre-race values. While TEAC was

still found to be increased 4 days after a marathon (71), it had returned to pre-race levels 5 d post-race along with oxidative stress markers in the present study. Our data suggest several mechanisms for the observed post-race increase in the antioxidant capacity of plasma (Table 7). First, the increase in TEAC might be a result of the elevation of vitamin C (which change correlated with that of TEAC) and probably also α-tocopherol. Correspondingly to a study in ultra-marathon runners (79), the immediate increase in vitamin C and α -tocopherol probably can be attributed to both, the intake of these antioxidants during the race as well as mobilization of ascorbic acid from the adrenal glands (38) and/or leukocytes (171). The rise in the plasma concentration of α tocopherol might be associated with exercise-induced changes in the lipoprotein metabolism (78, 79). Second, further correlations were observed between changes in FRAP levels and the total bilirubin concentration (which increase possibly resulted from an enhanced haemolysis (155)) and between ORAC levels and the total plasma protein. Both links point to the contribution of protein-associated thiol (sulfhydryl) groups to plasma antioxidant capacity (32, 71). It also has to be noted in this context that actually no single test fully reflects the overall antioxidant capacity of plasma due to the different principles of these assays and an overestimation of hydrophilic substances (60, 177). Thus, despite active interactions among antioxidants located in the hydrophilic and lipophilic plasma compartments (177), it is different to obtain correlations between these assays (27). This was also demonstrated within the scope of the diploma theses of Judit Valentini (169) and Barbara Stadlmayr (150). Third, concomitant with previous findings (71, 79), the current results imply that uric acid is responsible for the rise in the total plasma antioxidant capacity to a considerable extent (Table 7). Noteworthy, this is reflected by associations of changes in uric acid with those in the TEAC, FRAP as well as the ORAC assay. Plasma concentrations of the potent hydrophilic antioxidant uric acid are known to rise during intense exercise being produced from increased purine metabolism (32, 64, 173) and, possibly also because of impaired renal clearance (79). We found that TEAC, FRAP and uric acid increased with performance in the Ironman triathlon. Consequently, these results suggest that those athletes with a higher trainingand performance status could push themselves harder, which in turn resulted in higher concentrations of uric acid after the race. This phenomenon can not be considered as a specific training adaptation, but it obviously contributes to the performance-linked

increase in the plasma antioxidant capacity. Of further interest, we observed that the Ironman-induced change of TEAC was associated with the relative IAT (percentile distribution), i.e. TEAC increased in athletes with greater performance ability. Crucially, a wide range of correlations were found between other training-related variables on the one side and FRAP and TEAC on the other, which are summarized in Table 7. Thus, collectively considered, several training physiological determinants (associated with training and performance capacity at different exercise intensities) seem to play important roles in promoting such a protective response in antioxidant defences of plasma. Interestingly, TEAC was positively related to GSH-Px activities throughout the monitoring period (Table 7), which may imply a synergistic interaction between erythrocytes and plasma antioxidant capacity. However, although we noted that GSH-Px was linked with training status, it is unclear whether or to which extent training-induced adaptations of endogenous antioxidant defences (in particular antioxidant enzymes) might have contributed to the rise in the plasma antioxidant capacity following the Ironman race.

Several studies showed increased antioxidant erythrocyte enzyme activities after relatively short bouts of aerobic exercise (32), whereas different patterns or opposite effects (decreases) were seen after a 171 km cycling mountain stage (2) or a marathon (44). Only a small number of studies have examined adaptations to or acute effects of ultra-endurance exercise on the antioxidant system (62, 75). Recently, Knez et al. (2007) reported that activities of all key antioxidant enzymes in erythrocytes declined immediately after an Ironman race (62). Except for GSH-Px (which only trended to decrease), our data further confirm these somewhat unexpected results as we also observed a significant decrease in the activities of SOD and CAT following the competition. In general, modifications of antioxidant enzyme activities after exercise characterize either adaptation (an increase in the activity at first) or utilization (a decrease if oxidative stress is overwhelming) (32). These decreases had, hypothetically, been attributed to a modification of the catalytic centres and subsequent inactivation of enzymes due to a disturbed red-ox balance induced by augmented oxidative stress (2, 62, 173). Contrary to the acute effects of the Ironman triathlon, the attenuation of SOD and CAT activities 19 d after the competition to below pre-race values likely can be

explained by a down-regulation during the recovery period (32). Moreover, we noted that activities of GSH-Px were positively associated with the percentage power output at a blood lactate concentration of 3 mmol * L⁻¹. This result supports data that this enzyme may be highly responsive to endurance training in general (62, 75) and to training at higher-intensities in particular. This specific finding is in accordance with previous investigations in the skeletal muscle response to exercise (124). Taken together, data from the current study provide further evidence that (endurance) training results in protective adaptations in the organism to cope with future "stress loads" (173) particularly with regards to endogenous antioxidant defences (39, 54, 128, 129, 144).

2.4.5. Consequences for the antioxidant intake in ultra-endurance exercise

An additional finding of the present study was that with the exception of the reported relationship between the changes in vitamin C and TEAC, there was no further association between plasma levels of nutritive antioxidants and alterations in the plasma antioxidant capacity or oxidative stress responses. Despite individual differences in the plasma concentrations of nutritive antioxidants this observation may also be due to the fact that antioxidant status of all subjects was in a normal physiological range. It is important to note in this context, that the current study was not designed to investigate effects of antioxidant supplementation, but to examine oxidative stress and antioxidant responses under "real" race conditions, i.e. without any intervention. Subjects were precisely instructed to avoid antioxidant supplementation at larger doses (i.e. more than 100% of RDA), and antioxidant intake during the race was ad libitum and carefully documented. However, it has to be emphasised, that the athletes' plasma concentrations of vitamin C and β -carotene throughout the study period (Table 4) were above those levels which are considered as beneficial in preventing against cancer and cardiovascular disease (22). Therefore, the results of the present study support the assumption that the requirements for vitamin C and β -carotene can be achieved by a "normal" diet rich in fruits and vegetables (143). Endurance athletes seem to meet the general recommendations for these antioxidants probably also due to their increased daily energy expenditure and food intake, provided that the nutritional density is adequate (143). On the other side, the current findings also indicate that the vitamin E intake of ultra-endurance athletes must be considered carefully. Although in a normal physiological range (22), plasma α -tocopherol concentrations of the subjects were relatively low (Table 3). The theoretically increased risk for a deficit in this fat-soluble vitamin could partly be explained by the fact that these athletes are usually very concerned about a high carbohydrate proportion in their nutrition, whereas an increased ingestion of tocopherols requires a substantial increase in the consumption of foods that are also rich in (poly-unsaturated) fatty acids, such as nuts, margarine and certain oils. Nevertheless, it has to be mentioned that a relatively moderate and energy-expenditureassociated increase in the intake of lipids – and in turn also vitamin E – does not necessarily cause an imbalance in the macronutrient intake (49, 91).

Concerning the antioxidant demands *during* ultra-endurance exercise, one cannot rule out that the (recorded) intake of vitamin C and α -tocopherol along with the ingestion of specified and vitamin-fortified beverages and food (e.g. carbohydrate bars) during the race, at least in part, might have preserved antioxidant responses. This is also supported by the mentioned finding that the exercise-induced change in TEAC was related with the elevation in the plasma vitamin C concentration, which may partly be associated with vitamin C intake. On the contrary, the observation that plasma concentrations of all investigated nutritive antioxidants decreased 1 d post-race, partly significantly to below pre-race values (Table 5), may indicate an increased requirement for antioxidant nutrients in the early recovery period after an acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise. Similarly, Palazzetti et al. (2004) reported a drop in serum concentrations of nutritive antioxidants after four weeks of overloaded training, which was compensated by an antioxidant mixture at doses that can be provided by a diversified and well-balanced diet. Interestingly, the protective effects of this antioxidant mixture were shown mostly by the alleviated muscle damage (110). This finding could also be attributed to delayed oxidative stress responses as a result of local inflammatory processes in injured skeletal muscle. Whatever the mechanisms involved, Palazzetti and co-authors suggested that the physiologically-dosed antioxidant supplementation helped to preserve the antioxidant system during heavy training in subjects with initially low antioxidant intakes (110). However, endurance athletes should be encouraged to abstain from supraphysiological doses of antioxidants for the following reasons: First, evidence of benefits of antioxidant supplementation in athletes in general is still scarce and inconsistent (32,

64, 123, 168). In previous studies, high-dosed antioxidant supplementation in competitors of ultra-endurance races had either beneficial (79), adverse (i.e. pro-oxidant) (62, 100) or no effects (99) on oxidative stress changes. Second, the optimal bioavailability and combined action of multiple phytochemical and antioxidant compounds derived from fruits and vegetables cannot be replaced by supplementation (22, 125, 143). Third, in the light of the postulation that ROS play important physiological roles as signalling molecules (e.g. by stimulating training adaptations in the endogenous antioxidant defences) (39, 54, 128, 144), exceptional high levels of antioxidant supplementation may even blunt certain exercise-induced cellular adaptations by complete elimination of ROS (123, 173).

2.5. Conclusion

The present data indicate that a single bout of ultra-endurance exercise is associated with a systemic acute and elevated oxidative stress response. Although the disturbance in the oxidant/antioxidant balance was sustained for at least one day after the Ironman triathlon, there are no indications of persistent detrimental health effects due to oxidative stress. Moreover, the current results provide further evidence that there are chronic training-induced biochemical adaptations (resulting either in a decrease in ROS production and/or in an enhancement of the antioxidant defences) and that manifold training-associated determinants might be responsible for these protective responses to a certain extent. Weekly training loads as well as training at different intensities seem to be factors in the improvement of antioxidant defence mechanisms after prolonged intense exercise. The present investigation illustrates that even minor differences in the training status among well-trained athletes can result in significantly different outcomes in the training- and exercise-induced responses of oxidative stress and antioxidantrelated parameters. Furthermore, the current results point to the importance of an adequate intake of nutritive antioxidants to preserve antioxidant responses to ultraendurance exercise (especially during the early recovery period). Thereby, athletes should be encouraged to increase their intake of antioxidant nutrients through a diversified diet (rich in vegetables, fruits, nuts, etc.) rather than using high-dosed antioxidant supplements to avoid probable adverse consequences such as pro-oxidative effects or an attenuation of training-induced adaptations in the endogenous antioxidant system. Generally, these data imply that acute ultra-endurance exercise does not cause longer lasting alterations in systemic oxidative stress markers, probably due to improved antioxidant responses to strenuous exercise in well-trained athletes.

3. Acute and Recovery Responses in Inflammatory, Immuneendocrine and Muscle Damage Parameters after an Ironman Triathlon

This chapter is based on another original article that has been published in *European Journal of Applied Physiology*. The paper is attached subsequently and is cited as: **Neubauer O, König D, Wagner KH**. Recovery after an Ironman triathlon: sustained inflammatory responses and muscular stress. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 104: 417-426, 2008.

Furthermore, results on this topic have been presented at scientific meetings by the author:

- 1st symposium of the Vienna Research Platform of Nutritional and Food Sciences, Apr. 25th 2008, University of Vienna, Austria: Neubauer O, König D, Reichhold S, Wagner K-H: Recovery Responses in Ironman Triathletes (poster presentation)
- 13th Annual Congress of the European College of Sport Science, July 9th 12th
 2008, Estoril, Portugal: Neubauer O, König D, Wagner K-H: Recovery
 Responses in Ironman Triathletes (oral presentation, abstract: Book of Abstracts)

3.1. Introduction

Regular physical training appears to enhance parts of the innate immune system while prolonged strenuous physical exercise attenuates many components of immunity (35, 74, 116). When the integrity of the organism is challenged by vigorous endurance exercise, a systemic inflammatory response is induced. This stereotypical and evolutionary conserved reaction to major physical stressors protects the organism by eliminating antigens, cellular debris, tissue fragments, by preventing further damage and by promoting tissue repair. However, it also elicits a temporary dysfunction of various aspects of immunity, which may increase the risk of subclinical and clinical infection (30, 35, 116). The regulation of recruitment and distribution of leukocytes is complex and includes a plethora of signals and mediators such as hormones and cytokines (74, 86, 116). Beyond the ultra-structural damage of muscle tissue as a potential stimuli for the production and release of cytokines, exhaustive endurance exercise induces several factors such as metabolic, hormonal, thermal and oxidative stress, all of which can give rise to the release of cytokines and other acute phase proteins in addition to the activation of several cell sub populations within the immune system. Nevertheless, crucially, up to now only a small number of studies have investigated the relationships between muscle damage and the release of cytokines or acute phase reactants explicitly after ultra-endurance exercise (40, 53, 98, 100, 155). Moreover, exercise-induced inflammatory or immune responses rarely have been followed longer than one day postrace (40, 75, 79). Further questions arise on this topic as it is hypothesised that repetitive skeletal muscle tissue trauma caused by heavy training and competition could result in a persistent systemic cytokine response, which may be associated with a chronic inflammatory state, immune dysfunction and a poorly understood condition of overreaching/overtraining (41) or underperformance syndrome (139, 140, 148). Thus, detailed knowledge concerning the circumstances that alter the time-course of the restoration in muscular, inflammatory and immune parameters after ultra-endurance exercise is essential for designing training schedules that avoid eventual negative consequences of high volumes and intensities of physical activity.

The clinical relevance of research work within this area is further emphasised because there are important similarities between the systemic inflammatory response to heavy endurance exercise and acute conditions such as sepsis and trauma (30, 86, 116, 119). A range of common factors are involved in both, trauma- and exercise-induced systemic inflammatory responses, including ROS and cytokines, albeit there are significant quantitative differences (e.g. in the concentrations of diverse cytokines) (30). Exercise-induced stress usually results in a positive adaptation to the stimuli within days whereas infection or physical trauma leads to more severe and sustained complications (30). Identifying the circumstances for these divergent outcomes (e.g. factors that trigger and counter-regulate the exercise-induced inflammatory and immuno-modulatory effects) might be of high importance for a better understanding of the aetiology of pathophysiological inflammatory states (119) as well as age-related processes (115).

The primary aim of this part of the study was to investigate a range of muscular, inflammatory and immune-endocrine parameters in response to an Ironman triathlon not only to quantify the magnitude directly after an acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise, but importantly also to get a thorough picture of the resolution of the recovery. Since alterations in these responses *after* extremely demanding endurance exercise are poorly documented, their time-course was monitored until 19 days after the race. Furthermore, attention was drawn on potential links between these parameters to verify potential interactions between muscle damage, cytokines/acute phase reactants, steroid hormones and leukocyte dynamics. In addition to the previously reported data (93), probable effects of antioxidants and carbohydrates/glucose were exclusively examined within the scope of the present dissertation. Importantly, results from this study were expected to provide practical implications concerning the length of time needed to recover from muscle damage and inflammatory responses induced by ultra-endurance exercise.

3.2. Materials and Methods

Characteristics of the study participants, the study design, race conditions, the spiroergometry testing protocol, the blood sampling procedure as well as the assessment of the haematological profile are reported in the respective part in chapter 2.

3.2.1. Adjustment for exercise-induced changes in the plasma volume

As described in section 2.2.6, all results were reported adjusted for exercise-induced changes in plasma volume (until 5 days post-race due to the sustained expansion of the plasma volume (147)), except for glucose, cortisol and testosterone. For factors that are metabolically and hormonally controlled or released in an endocrine manner it is important to consider their actual circulating concentration.

3.2.2. Data analysis

Statistical analysis was identical as described in section 2.2.12. In addition to correlation analysis, subjects were divided into percentile groups by concentrations of nutritive antioxidants and the intake of vitamin C, α -tocopherol and carbohydrates during the race. One-factorial ANOVA and *post hoc* analysis (Bonferroni) were applied subsequently to determine probable associations of immune-endocrine and inflammatory parameters with these nutritional factors.

3.2.3. Plasma concentrations of cortisol, testosterone and glucose

Both parameters were determined with radioimmunoassay based on the competition between radioactive and non-radioactive antigen by the working group of Karl-Heinz Wagner. Testosterone was assessed with Active ® Testosterone RIA DSL-4000 (Diagnostic Systems Laboratories, Inc., Webster, TX, USA), Cortisol with Corti-Cote ® Cortisol Antibody Coated Tube - 125I RIA Kit (MP Biomedicals, Illkirch, France). Plasma glucose was detected using an automatic analyzer by the author (Vitros DT 60 II module; Ortho-clinical Diagnostics, Germany).

3.2.4. Plasma concentrations of myeloperoxidase and polymorphonuclear elastase

Myeloperoxidase (MPO) concentrations were measured using the immundiagnostik MPO ELISA kit (Immundiagnostik AG, Bensheim, Germany) by two-site sandwich technique by the author. The absorbance of samples and standards were read with a Fluostar Optima microplate reader (BMG labtechnologies, Germany) at 450nm. Polymorphonuclear (PMN) elastase was determined using a quantitative enzyme immunoassay (Milena Biotec GmbH, Bad Nauheim, Germany) in the laboratories of the

Freiburg University Hospital in Germany (working group of Daniel König (93). All measures were made in duplicate.

3.2.5. Plasma markers of muscle damage and of inflammation

Plasma creatine kinase (CK) activity was detected using an automatic analyzer (Vitros DT 60 II module; Ortho-clinical Diagnostics, Germany) by the author. Concentrations of myoglobin and high sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) were analyzed nephelometrically (Dade Behring, Marburg, Germany). Plasma interleukin (IL)-6 and IL-10 were determined by the Quantikine HS Immunoassay kit (R&D Systems GmbH, Wiesbaden, Germany) in the laboratories of the Freiburg University Hospital in Germany (working group of Daniel König (93). All measures were made in duplicate.

3.3. Results

3.3.1. Race results

Race results are reported in section 2.3.1 and shown in Table 1. Furthermore, the average carbohydrate intake of the study participants during the race was 753 ± 297 g (according to 69 ± 29 g per hour).

3.3.2. Total leukocyte counts, leukocyte subsets and markers of neutrophil activation

Total leukocyte count increased significantly (+237%; P<0.001) immediately after the Ironman triathlon versus pre-race and remained significantly (+56%; P<0.001) elevated until 1 d post-race. Changes in leukocyte subpopulations are shown in Figure 7. Plasma MPO and plasma PMN elastase concentrations significantly (both P<0.001) increased by 342% and 424%, respectively immediately post-race. Both markers remained elevated above the pre-race values 1 d after the race (+70% and +108%, respectively; both P<0.001). MPO and PMN elastase values had returned to pre-race 5 d post-race and 19 d post-race there was a significant (both P<0.001) reduction (-28% and -21%, respectively) below pre-race values (Table 8).



FIGURE 7: Mean changes in blood concentrations of leukocytes and subpopulations 2 d prerace (PRE), immediately post-race (POST), 1 d post-race, 5 d post-race and 19 d post-race for 42 subjects.

3.3.3. Plasma cortisol, testosterone, testosterone:cortisol ratio and glucose

There was a significant increase immediately post-race for cortisol (+241%; P<0.001), whereas testosterone dropped below pre-race (-53%; P<0.001) at the same time point. 1 d post-race cortisol decreased sharply by 47% to below pre-race values (P<0.001). 5 and 19 d post-race cortisol concentrations remained moderately but not-significantly lower. The testosterone concentration levelled off below pre-race values 1 d after the competition (-50%; P<0.001) returning to pre-race values 5 d post-race. The testosterone to cortisol ratio was significantly (P<0.001) decreased by 86% directly after the race compared to pre-race. Glucose was significantly increased immediately post-race (+35%; P<0.001) (Table 8).

3.3.4. Markers of muscle damage

Plasma CK activity increased significantly (P<0.001) by 1195% immediately post-race, with a maximum concentration observed 1 d post-race, when it was 4316% higher than pre-race values (P<0.001). CK values remained significantly (P<0.001) higher than pre-race until 5 d post-race (+281%). Plasma myoglobin peaked by 3842% higher than pre-race instantly post-race (P<0.001), and remained significantly (P<0.001) elevated by

964% higher than pre-race values 1 d after the race. Thereafter myoglobin concentrations declined, but remained elevated by 5 d (+45%) and 19 d (+30%) after the competition (both P<0.001) (Figure 7).

3.3.5. Plasma cytokines and high sensitive C-reactive protein concentrations

Plasma IL-6 increased dramatically in response to the race (+10408%; P<0.001), and despite a sharp decline, values remained significantly elevated 1 d (+345%; P<0.001) and 5 d (+79%; P<0.001) after the race. The plasma IL-10 concentration was also elevated immediately after the race (+287%; P<0.001), and remained above pre-race concentrations 1 d post-race (+37%; P<0.01). 5 d post-race, IL-10 had declined by 4% below pre-race concentrations (P<0.05), and 19 d post-race levels were similar to pre-race. The plasma hs-CRP concentration rose significantly (P<0.001) immediately after the race by 543% and had increased by 7702% 1 d post-race (P<0.001). Hs-CRP subsequently decreased, but values remained significantly higher than pre-race concentrations 5 d (+881%; P<0.001) and 19 after the competition (+38%; P<0.01) (Figure 8).

3.3.6. Associations with neutrophil dynamics, changes in cytokines and high sensitive C-reactive protein

Significant positive correlations were obtained between the change in total leukocyte count and changes in plasma myoglobin, CK activity, cortisol and IL-6, which are summarised in Table 9. Moreover, a positive correlation was observed between the pre-to immediately post-race change of IL-6 and the pre- to 1 d post-race change of MPO (r=0.45, P<0.01). Moderate positive correlations were observed between the pre- to post-race changes of IL-6 and markers of muscle damage. In addition, the pre- to immediately post-race responses in IL-10 correlated positively with cortisol (r=0.46, P<0.01) and were inversely related with performance-associated variables (Table 9). There were also several stronger positive correlations between hs-CRP and markers of muscle damage that are also shown in Table 9.

3.3.7. Associations with immune-endocrine parameters, antioxidants and carbohydrate intake

No significant associations were found between immune-endocrine or muscle damage parameters on the one side and nutritive antioxidant concentrations or intake, carbohydrate ingestion during the race or plasma glucose concentrations on the other.

TABLE 8: Plasma values of m	yeloperoxidase (MP0 PRE), polymorphonuclea POST	ir (PMN) elastase, o 1 d POST	cortisol, testosterone, 5 d POST	testosterone:cortisc 19 d POST	ol ratio and glucose Time effect (P)
		9				
MPO (g * L ⁻¹)	57 ± 31	253 (122) ***	97 (82) ***	61 (58)	41 (25) ***	<0.001
PMN elastase (µg * L ⁻¹)	46 (23)	239 (137) ***	95 (104) ***	44 (31)	36 (16) ***	<0.001
Cortisol (nmol * L ⁻¹)	282 (112)	957 (696) ***	149 (66) ***	249 (107)	273 (110)	<0.001
Testosterone (nmol * L $^{-1}$)	11.4 (5.6)	5.3 (3.6) ***	5.5 (2.9) ***	12.7 (6.9)	12.3 (6.3)	<0.001
Testosterone:cortisol ratio	0.040 (0.037)	0.006 (0.009) ***	0.037 (0.027)	0.051 (0.036)	0.045 (0.032)	<0.001
Glucose (mmol * L ⁻¹)	4.0 ± 0.7	5.4 ± 1.4 ***	4.6 ± 0.9 **	4.6 ± 0.7 ***	4.6±0.7 ***	<0.001
Values are mean (SD); n=42; F post-race; * significantly differe race values, P<0.001.	PRE, 2 d pre-race; P ent from pre-race val	OST, immediately pos ues, P<0.05; ** signific	st-race; 1 d POST, cantly different from	1 d post-race; 5 d PC pre-race values, P⊲	<pre>ST, 5 d post-race; 1 0.01; *** significantly</pre>	9 d POST, 19 d / different from pre-







FIGURE 9: Changes of the plasma concentrations of interleukin (IL)-6), IL-10 and high sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) 2 d pre-race, immediately post-race, 1 d post-race, 5 d post-race and 19 d post-race. Data are mean ± SD; n=42; *** significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.001; ** significantly different from pre-race values, P<0.01.

C-reactive pro	ninicant associatic stein (hs-CRP)	אוווו פאפוטואפיוו	יממרפת ובשאחוושפא	u iulai icunucyle (יטטוונס, ווונפוופטאוון	ו נור/-ט, וב- וט מווט ו	שאוזופיושפ וואני	
	MPO	cortisol	СК	myoglobin	IL-6	total race time	run split	
Leukocytes		Δ PRE to POST:	Δ PRE to 1 d POST:	Δ PRE to POST:	Δ PRE to 1 d POST:			
		0.42 **	0.47 **	0.44 **; Δ PRE to 1 d POST: 0.44 **	0.48 **			
IL-6 Δ PRE to POST	∆							
1 d POST			1 d POST: 0.38 **	1 d POST: 0.35 *				
IL-10 POST						- 0.43 **	- 0.47 **	
∆ PRE to POST		Δ PRE to POST: 0.44 **					- 0.42 **	
Hs-CRP POST			POST: 0.44 **					
1 d POST			1 d POST: 0.52 ***	1 d POST: 0.58 ***				
Δ PRE to 1 d POST			Δ PRE to POST: 0.60 ***; Δ PRE to 1 d	Δ				
			POST: 0.54 ***					
ISOH D G			5 d POST: 0.53 ***					
MPO, myelop change from p	eroxidase; CK, cr ore- to immediatel	eatinkinase; POST y post-race; Δ PRE	, immediately post to 1 d POST, cha	-race; 1 (5) [19] d ange from pre- to 1	POST, 1 d (5) [19 d post-race; * P<] post-race;	: to POST, * P<0.001	

inter interletion /II) & II 40 and high concitive 0 of total louboovto -indi opiono TABLE 0. Cignificant accordinations with a



FIGURE 10: Correlation between the change in the plasma myoglobin concentration from preto immediately after the Ironman race and the pre- to 1 d post-race change of the total leukocyte counts (r=0.44; P<0.01).



FIGURE 11: Correlation between the pre- to 1 d post-race change in the plasma concentration of interleukin (IL)-6 and the change of the total leukocyte counts from pre- to 1 d after the Ironman race (r=0.48; P<0.01).



FIGURE 12: Correlation between the pre- to post-race change in the plasma concentration of myoglobin and the change in the plasma concentration of high sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) from pre- to 1 d after the Ironman race (r=0.61; P<0.001).

3.4. Discussion

The time-course of recovery after acute ultra-endurance exercise is a critical question that has hardly ever been answered. By quantifying the recovery responses until 19 days after the race in a large cohort of Ironman competitors we addressed this issue in a comprehensive manner. The main finding of the present study is that markers of muscle damage, IL-6 and hs-CRP were still altered 5 d after the long-distance triathlon. Moreover, the large number of study participants enabled us to substantiate scarce findings regarding associations between muscular stress and the inflammatory response with a high statistical power.

3.4.1. Response of cortisol and testosterone and the testosterone:cortisol ratio as an indicator of the balance between anabolic and catabolic effects of exercise

The response of the steroid hormones following the Ironman triathlon revealed the major systemic stress caused by the competition. Corresponding to previous studies (12, 24, 158), plasma cortisol rose significantly, whereas testosterone decreased in response to prolonged exercise. While plasma testosterone remained lower than pre-race 1 d post-

race, cortisol levels recovered and fell below pre-race values. The ratio of testosterone to cortisol that hypothetically indicates the balance between anabolic and catabolic effects of exercise (41) declined as an immediate response to the triathlon, but normalised within the first day of recovery. Exercise-induced changes of both hormones are known to affect the immune system (116), and in the present study cortisol was associated with the exercise-induced leukocytosis as well as with the increase of IL-10.

3.4.2. Indications for an initial ultra-structural damage of skeletal muscle and incomplete muscle regeneration 5 d after the Ironman triathlon

In agreement with other studies examining muscle damage following a long distance triathlon (40, 75, 155), the initiate injury of skeletal muscle was indicated by the leakage of myofibre proteins into the blood plasma. Mechanical stress (associated with exercise involving frequent eccentric/lengthening contractions such as in the marathon split of the Ironman triathlon) in addition to metabolic stress are believed to be the most important initial factors leading to exercise-induced muscle damage (159). In the present investigation, the time-course of muscle damage markers is similar to that characteristically found after protocols, in which metabolic stress is suggested to be heavily involved in muscle injury (75, 159, 175). The highest circulating myoglobin concentrations were found immediately after the race and, presumed that there was no further increase according to previous data (175), CK activity also peaked within 1 d after the triathlon. Since the training intensity of the subjects in the first days after the Ironman race was only modest compared to the tapering period before the competition, the prolonged appearance of myofibre proteins in the plasma until at least 5 d post-race is most likely related to subsequent muscle repair processes and probable local inflammatory responses. Although data is not consistent (149), there is good evidence to suggest that neutrophils and macrophages infiltrate damaged muscle (149, 162). Even though this is a desirable response in terms of muscle repair and probably also muscle adaptation (74, 162) it may trigger further muscular inflammatory processes and damage, partly through the increased formation of ROS (64). As discussed in previous and following sections (2.4.1. and 3.4.4., respectively) the assumption that muscular, inflammatory and oxidative stress responses are related with each other is supported by several associations that were observed within the current investigation. The slightly,

but significantly elevated plasma myoglobin concentration 19 d post-race might rather be attributed to the gradual resumption of running training (despite its moderate intensity and volume) than to direct race responses. Otherwise, this could also indicate that muscle regeneration was still not complete (159).

3.4.3. Leukocyte trafficking in blood in response to the Ironman triathlon and related factors

With regards to the cellular immune system the systemic inflammatory response was characterised by a pronounced leukocytosis immediately after the Ironman triathlon (Figure 7). Subsequently, the total leukocyte count declined, but was still significantly increased until 1 d post-race. Despite a significant decrease in lymphocyte percentages, there was an increase in total lymphocyte counts post- and actually also 1 d post-race, whereas lymphocyte concentrations trended to decrease 5 d after the competition. Although the mechanisms that are responsible for lymphocyte trafficking and (blood) redistribution, hitherto, remain unclear, prolonged strenuous exercise is known to induce an initial lymphocytosis followed by a lymphocytopenia in the recovery phase (66, 74, 116). Potential explanations are discussed within the context of chapter 4.

In support of previous studies (113, 157), a number of correlations between CK and myoglobin changes and alterations in total leukocyte count within the present study indicate that polymorphonuclear leukocytes (i.e. primarily neutrophils) are mobilized in response to exercise-induced muscle damage. The increase in circulating neutrophils following muscle damage is possibly due to an activation of the alternative complement pathway, which is stimulated by the appearance of damaged muscle tissue fragments in the blood (113, 157). Inflammatory mediators such as IL-6 have also been associated with the release of leukocytes (i.e. particularly neutrophils (154)), which is supported by the present data. Furthermore, the observed associations between the exercise-induced increase in cortisol and the changed leukocyte numbers 1 d after the competition provides further evidence to the proposed time-lapsed role of cortisol in leukocyte trafficking (64, 74, 116). In addition, the amplified response of plasma concentrations of MPO and PMN elastase in the course of the Ironman triathlon reflects a rapid neutrophil activation and degranulation. Despite a marked decrease towards pre-race, both granular

enzymes remained elevated after 1 d of recovery. In the case of MPO, the observed relationship between its change in plasma from pre- to 1 d post-race and the the IL-6 response immediately after the race may point to a delayed IL-6 stimulated neutrophil degranulation, as shown in a study of marathon running (154). Only few studies have investigated MPO levels following a marathon race (81, 154) and the present study appears to be the first to investigate the effects of an Ironman triathlon or exercise of a similar duration on MPO. Myeloperoxidase is also used as a novel marker for myocardial injury (81). However, data within the current study indicate that elevations in MPO as well as in PMN elastase most likely were part of the exercise-induced systemic inflammatory response, as the post-race increase in cardiac troponin T and brain natriuretic peptide were not associated with inflammatory stress (63). Both enzymes possess lytic capacities and thus they assist in the destruction of damaged tissue or in the destroying of infectious agents (12, 113, 162).

3.4.4. Initial and sustained responses of cytokines and high-sensitive C-reactive protein, and influencing factors

IL-6 is one of the most potent mediators of the early exercise-induced systemic inflammatory response and, consistent with the findings of previous ultra-endurance studies (53, 79, 99, 100, 155), plasma IL-6 concentration rose considerably (more than 100-fold) following the race. The relationship between the leukocytosis and the rise in IL-6 1 d after the competition probably indicates that IL-6 has promoted leukocyte mobilisation. A similar relationship is also reported in a previous marathon study (154). In addition, we found correlations between 1 d post-race concentrations of IL-6 and myoglobin along with CK (Table 9), but these associations were weaker than directly after a 160-km run race (98). It is plausible, that, lined up with recent research on that topic (33, 114, 152), contracting muscles accounted for the release of IL-6. In the year 2000, Steensberg et al. identified (working) skeletal muscle as an IL-6 producing organ (152), whereupon this cytokine has been classified as a "myokine" by Pedersen et al. (2007) (114). Moreover, there is evidence to suggest that the initial increase of plasma IL-6 is not solely responsible (113) for or actually independent (114) from the simultaneous exercise-induced muscle damage. Originally, Gleeson (2000) pointed to the possibility that other signals such as low glycogen stores may play a more important
role (36). The synthesis and subsequent release of IL-6 from exercising muscles, in turn, might not only modulate immunological, but also metabolic responses to acute exercise (e.g. by increasing fat oxidation or endogenous glucose output) (33). Previous studies have reported that plasma IL-6 concentrations had returned to pre-race values 1 d after an ultra-marathon (79) and after an Ironman triathlon (53), whereas after another Ironman race IL-6 levels were significantly elevated 1 d post-race (155), but IL-6 concentrations were not documented more than 1 d post-race. Importantly, we found that IL-6 levels fell down 1 d after the long-distance triathlon, but were sustained significantly above pre-race values until 5 d post-race. Similarly, Robson-Ansley et al. (2007) reported a low-grade, but prolonged elevation of systemic IL-6 following an acute period of intense running training (discussed in section 3.4.6. in more detail) (139). The migration of cytokine-releasing macrophages involved in muscle repair and persistent glycogen depletion are suggested to be the main reasons for the longer-lasting post-exercise elevation in IL-6 (139). Even despite an adequate carbohydrate intake, exercise-induced muscle damage can impair appropriate glycogen re-synthesis (51) and, as mentioned above, it is known that carbohydrate availability in skeletal muscles modulates IL-6 production (114). Thus, the low-level, but longer-standing IL-6 response into recovery in the present study may be associated with a delayed glycogen restoration as well as with regenerative processes modulated by recruited inflammatory cells (as another potential source of IL-6 production). Thereby, IL-6 might exert influence on the recovery, repair and adaptation of muscle after exercise (36). Moreover, although IL-6 is often classified as a pro-inflammatory cytokine, data also suggest that this cytokine has anti-inflammatory properties and may negatively regulate the acute phase response (33, 114, 119).

Consistent with previous studies (99, 154, 155), increased IL-10 concentrations were found immediately after the competition, whereupon IL-10 values remained significantly elevated until 1 d after the race. Based on the concept that the appearance of counter-regulatory anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 after strenuous exercise attenuates the inflammatory and immune response to prevent overshooting inflammation, it is suggested that well-trained athletes are able to balance the acute exercise-induced inflammation (30). Results of a recent study in Ironman triathletes imply that there is a strong compensatory anti-inflammatory cytokine response (155). Our data support this idea because the pronounced *initial* inflammatory response was rapidly diminished in the course of the recovery from the competition. Regarding the potential stimuli of the anti-inflammatory cytokine response, the present data provide further indirect evidence that exercise intensity is a major factor in the elevation of IL-10. In a study investigating well-trained male runners, Peake et al. (2005) reported that factors related to the intensity of exercise such as stress hormones had a stronger influence on the production of anti-inflammatory cytokines than muscle damage (112). In line with these results, we observed that the exercise-induced change in IL-10 was negatively related to the run split time as well as the change in cortisol immediately post-race. Furthermore, the IL-10 increase was negatively correlated with the total race time and the run split time (i.e. IL-10 concentration rose with performance).

The delayed increase of CRP following intense endurance exercise is a sign that the inflammatory response had reached a systemic level (116). CRP is released from the liver induced by IL-6 (33) and is responsible for the recognition and clearance of damaged cells (121). CRP has also been established as a novel marker of inflammation and is suggested to provide additional information concerning atherosclerotic lesions (121). Whereas evidence increases, that regular physical activity reduces CRP concentrations (121), information concerning the response of CRP to an acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise is limited (59, 79, 155). In the present study, plasma CRP concentrations were significantly increased even immediately post-race, which is in contrast to another study in Ironman finishers (155). This rapid response in plasma CRP was followed by a marked further elevation 1 d post-race. Thereafter levels declined, but were still augmented 5 d post-race corresponding to the results of another ultraendurance study, in which CRP levels after an ultra-marathon were determined over a longer time-course (79). Crucially, we found a number of associations between CRP and markers of muscle damage within 20 min, 1 d and 5 d after the Ironman. Therefore, our data support very recent findings (59) that muscle damage and the subsequent repair processes are important inducers of CRP. The slightly elevated CRP levels 19 d postrace (in parallel with moderately increased myoglobin concentrations) might be related to incomplete muscle recovery, but, alternatively, this could also be a sign of low prerace values. Interestingly, as reported in chapter 2, the observed association between pre- to post-race changes of CRP and the increase in lipid peroxidation (CD) from pre- to 1 d post-race, might indicate that the systemic inflammatory response propagates delayed oxidative stress responses (64).

3.4.5. Nutritional aspects in exercise immunology: importance of carbohydrates and antioxidants

There is huge interest in potential nutritional strategies to improve or maintain performance and to prevent fatigue, oxidative and/or immune-endocrine stress, immune dysfunction and probable detrimental health consequences following competitive endurance exercise (3, 11, 51, 97, 111). A main rationale for the ingestion of carbohydrates before and during competition especially concerning immune function is based on the (inverse) link between plasma concentrations of glucose and stress hormones such as cortisol (3). Cortisol is known for its role in maintaining neutrophilia and lymphocytopenia (116) and for its suppressive effects on several leukocyte functions (11). A decrease in blood glucose is an important stimulus for the activation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis which in turn leads to stimulation of the adrenal production and release of cortisol (3, 11). This hypothesis has been verified in several recent studies (12, 90, 116). The ingestion of a 6% carbohydrate beverage before and at regular intervals (0.25 litres every 15 minutes) during 2.5 hours of high-intensity treadmill running significantly raised plasma glucose levels, whereas plasma concentrations of cortisol as well as IL-6 were attenuated (90). In the present study, no link was found between carbohydrate intake during the race, plasma glucose concentrations and immune-endocrine or inflammatory parameters. A potential explanation for this finding is that inter-individual differences in the carbohydrate intake and blood glucose might have been too small to detect significant effects on immuneendocrine parameters including cortisol. On an average, study participants ingested sufficient amounts of carbohydrates during the race $(69 \pm 29 \text{ g per hour})$ (15), which apparently contributed to the maintenance of plasma glucose concentrations (post-race levels were 5.4 \pm 1.4 mmol * L⁻¹). Importantly, the subjects' carbohydrate supply during the Ironman race met the current guidelines concerning carbohydrate ingestion strategies in triathlon (50, 51). A carbohydrate intake of 60–70 g per hour is known to

enhance endurance capacity by maintaining blood glucose levels and high rates of carbohydrate oxidation (50, 51). During Ironman races or equivalent events an intake of up to 90 g of carbohydrate per hour is required to minimize negative energy balance, but according rates of absorption and oxidation of exogenous carbohydrate increase the risk of gastro-intestinal distress and can only be achieved by combinations of multiple transportable carbohydrates (49, 50, 52). However, as demonstrated in two recent randomized and placebo-controlled studies, ingestion of similar or even lower carbohydrate amounts (i.e. ca. 60 g per hour during intense treadmill running for 2.5 hours (90) or ca. 30 g per hour immediately before, during and after ergometer cycling for 2 hours (12)) were effective in alleviating the rise plasma cortisol.

Contrary to the results on carbohydrate ingestion as a countermeasure to the immune suppressive outcomes of intense prolonged exercise, data concerning beneficial effects of antioxidant supplementation on inflammatory and immune responses are not convincing (97, 111). Especially vitamin C has received much attention in the context of exercise immunology since this vitamin might, in theory, counter immunosuppression, e.g. by reducing the auto-oxidative effect of neutrophil phagocytosis (11, 97, 116). Furthermore, in some (117), but not all recent studies (99) vitamin C has been reported to attenuate exercise-related increases in cortisol. However, in sum, there is only limited evidence that supplementation with vitamin C is an effective nutritional countermeasure to exercise-induced immune dysfunction and a probable increased risk of infection (3, 11, 97). Moreover, given the link between inflammation and oxidative stress (as discussed in section 2.4.1), antioxidants may hypothetically influence pathways that regulate cytokine production and, in turn, restrict the extent of the inflammatory cascade (64, 111). Nevertheless, findings in recent studies on the efficacy of antioxidant supplementation on inflammatory responses following ultra-endurance exercise are highly variable (111). Whereas supplementation with vitamin C attenuated plasma concentrations of IL-10, IL-1 β and cortisol after a 90 km ultra-marathon (101, 117), both, supplementation with vitamin C alone (99) as well as a combination of vitamin C and α -tocopherol (79) did not attenuate immune changes after other ultramarathon races with a distance of a mean of 69 km (99) and 50 km (79), respectively. In a recent vitamin E supplementation study, Nieman et al. reported even a higher cytokine

response after an Ironman triathlon in the supplement versus the placebo group, which was related to concomitant pro-oxidant effects of high doses of α -tocopherol (100). Possible explanations for these variations among study results might be attributed to differences in the supplementation regimen (with regards to dosage, timing, the supplementation period, and the biological activity of nutritive antioxidants), the mode of exercise and the extent of exercise-induced muscle damage (111). In the present investigation, no effects of both antioxidant intake during the race as well as plasma concentrations of nutritive antioxidants on endocrine, immune, inflammatory and muscle damage parameters were observed. As suggested previously in the context with oxidative stress (see section 2.4.4.), the lack of significant effects of antioxidants on exercise-induced alterations in these markers might be explained by the fact that the subjects' plasma concentrations of nutritive antioxidants (both pre- and post-race) on average were in a normal physiological range. Exemplarily, the mean pre-race plasma concentration of vitamin C (66.6 \pm 13.0 μ mol * L⁻¹) was beyond the level that has been observed to be sufficient to saturate immuno-competent cells (> 50 μ mol * L⁻¹) (22, 69). Furthermore, since antioxidant supplementation in the study participants was only modest (as a requirement to participate in the study) the differences in the plasma levels of nutritive antioxidants between the study participants, compared to supplementation studies (79), apparently were too small to obtain significant findings. In addition, the pronounced inflammatory response to ultra-endurance exercise likely might exceed the capacity of antioxidants to attenuate cytokine production (79, 111), probably also because there are several other factors than ROS that modulate the cytokine response. Nevertheless, it is important to emphasize that maintaining a normal nutritional status concerning the antioxidant intake undoubtedly plays a key role in preserving an adequate immune function in training and competing athletes (11, 37).

3.4.6. Practical implications: the length of time needed for recovery after an Ironman triathlon

In order to avoid eventual negative consequences of training for and competing in ultraendurance races, it is crucial to determine the length of time necessary to recover from the inflammatory and muscular responses induced by competitions such as an Ironman triathlon. To the best of my knowledge, these stress and recovery responses, up to now, have not been followed for such a long time course and in such a comprehensive manner as in the framework of the present research work. Hence, these results provide valuable novel knowledge since they are highly relevant for designing training schedules and achieving an appropriate balance between training and competition stresses and recovery especially after completing such a race. This is of particular importance for athletes who wish to maintain a high level of performance to compete in another event, e.g. those athletes who compete in an Ironman event to qualify for the Ironman World Champion Ship at Hawaii, which usually takes place two to four months after the qualifying race.

Prolonged periods of heavy training and competition can result in longer lasting immune dysfunctions that, in turn, may compromise the resistance to common minor illnesses including upper respiratory tract infections (URTI) (3, 35, 37). Beyond, a disproportionate balance between training, competition and recovery is suggested to lead to overreaching or overtraining (41). According to a definition by Halson and Jeukendrup (2004), states of both overreaching and overtraining are characterised by fatigue and a reduction in the performance capacity with or without related physiological and psychological symptoms. Importantly, the major difference in these states is the duration needed for performance restoration. Overreaching may occur as a consequence of the normal training process that, if adequate rest and recovery is provided, may stimulate a super-compensation effect and a higher performance level within a relatively short amount of time (days to approximately two weeks). On the contrary, continual periods of intensified training and competition without sufficient recovery are thought to progressively cause the more severe state of overtraining in which restoration of performance might take several weeks or months (41). Although it seems plausible that overreaching and overtraining is associated with an impairment of the immune system and an increased susceptibility to infections, there is only little scientific data available to confirm this assumption (41, 74). Moreover, up to now, knowledge on the mechanisms which can cause a state of overtraining is incomplete. In a recent study, Robson-Ansley and co-authors (2007) observed chronically elevated IL-6 levels in triathletes following a highly intensive training period. This finding support the hypothesis that the overtraining or underperformance syndrome could be related to

abnormal cytokine responses (139). Initially, Smith (2000) proposed a model through which the state of declining performance, fatigue and depression might be caused by repeated micro trauma and subsequent local inflammatory reactions within muscle and other tissues that result in a chronic systemic inflammatory condition (148). In light of this hypothesis, Robson (2003) suggested that a dysregulated overproduction of and/or intolerance to IL-6 induced by excessive training and competition, insufficient recovery and psychological stressors could be implicated in the aetiology of the underperformance syndrome (140). Beside the potentially long-term debilitating outcomes in the form of overtraining, lack of appropriate recovery may impair an athletes 's ability to attain training requirements (e.g. to train at the required intensities), and it may also predispose to injury (7).

With regards to the duration needed for full recovery, it is important to note that the study participants performed "recovery" training in the period between the Ironman race and 19 d post-race. This is described in section 2.2.2., and shown in table 1. As mentioned above, the moderate, but significant elevations in IL-6, hs-CRP and markers of muscle damage (linked with hs-CRP) until at least 5 d after the Ironman race can probably be attributed to sustained muscle repair and associated inflammatory processes. Nineteen days after the triathlon, most immune-associated and muscular stress parameters had returned to (or even below) pre-race values, except for hs-CRP and myoglobin, which remained slightly, but significantly above pre-race concentrations. The latter could also be related to incomplete muscle recovery, but, as discussed, there might be alternative explanations. Together with the other findings of our research (no indications of persistent oxidative stress and DNA damage; see chapters 2 and 4), the recovery processes may at least be advanced and in a final stage 19 d after the Ironman triathlon. I 'm aware that the circumstances concerning the duration of recovery responses after ultra-endurance exercise should be discussed cautiously since more data is required. However, from the perspective of the observed muscle repair and related inflammatory processes, abstention from training at higher intensities and from muscle-damaging exercise (i.e. exercise involving frequent eccentric/lengthening muscle contractions including running) for at least two to three weeks after such a race is apparently advisable. Recovery modalities such as active

recovery most likely help athletes e.g. to reduce the severity and duration of muscle injury and delayed onset of muscle soreness (7) before they might gradually return to a more intensive training. Of note, appropriate nutritional practices can help to optimise the recovery processes. Thereby, the quantities of carbohydrates and proteins consumed after exercise are regarded as one of the most important nutritional factors determining muscle glycogen (re-) synthesis, muscle protein balance and repair. For more detailed information on the nutritional demands of triathlon the reader is referred to a recent review by Jeukendrup et al. (51).

Finally, in the context of the hypothesised role of a chronic inflammatory state in the development of the overtraining or underperformance syndrome, the three participants of the current study, although limited to three subjects, another observation of this study is noteworthy. Interestingly, the three subjects who dropped out from the Ironman race due to self-reported fatigue symptoms (but without any apparent systemic symptoms of an infection) had much higher pre-race CRP concentrations than any other study participant with levels ranging from 316 to 1442% above the mean pre-race concentration. In two of them, these values exceeded the normal clinical range, and in parallel noticeable higher MPO levels (in both) and IL-6 concentration that was nearly 300% higher than the mean pre-race IL-6 level (in one subject) were found. The anomalies in these inflammatory markers may represent a prolonged inflammatory condition following the prolonged training period and thus might provide some additional evidence to the novel cytokine hypothesis of the unexplained underperformance syndrome (139, 140, 148).

3.5. Conclusion

The most important finding of the current study was that although the marked initial inflammatory response induced by an Ironman triathlon subsided rapidly, a low-grade systemic inflammatory response was sustained for at least five days of recovery. The prolonged moderate, but significant elevation of IL-6 and CRP might be associated with inflammatory processes and/or impaired glycogen replenishment within damaged muscle. Athletes may be more susceptible to infections due to this attenuated immune competence within this first period of recovery after demanding endurance exercise.

Furthermore, inadequate rest following prolonged, intensive exercise might cause a chronic systemic inflammatory state that in turn leads to a syndrome of impaired performance and progressive fatigue. However, due to the continuous demands of Ironman competition on training schedules, competitive athletes might not have sufficient recovery between the races. Thus, finding an appropriate balance between training, competition and recovery is an essential challenge to maintain a high level of performance and to minimise potential health consequences. Based on the current results, one might recommend athletes to abstain from training at higher intensities and from muscle-damaging exercise for at least two to three weeks following an event such as an Ironman-distance triathlon.

4. Consequences of Inflammation, Oxidative Stress and Antioxidant-related Factors on DNA Stability in Response to an Ironman Triathlon

This chapter is based on a review that includes original data from the current study. This review article has been published in *Exercise Immunology Review*. The paper is also attached subsequently to this chapter and is cited as: **Neubauer O, Reichhold S, Nersesyan A, König D, Wagner K-H** (2008): Exercise-induced DNA damage: Is there a relationship with inflammatory responses? *Exerc Immunol Rev.* 14:51-72.

Results on this issue have also been presented at the following scientific meetings by the author:

- 2nd Copenhagen Workshop on DNA Oxidation, Jan. 29th 30th 2009, University of Copenhagen, Denmark: Neubauer O, Reichhold S, Knasmüller S, König D, Wagner K-H: Exercise and DNA damage: Significance of Inflammatory and Antioxidant Responses (poster presentation, abstract: abstract booklet)
- 24th Meeting of the Gesellschaft für Umwelt-Mutationsforschung (GUM; German section of the European Environmental Mutagen Society), Feb. 17th – 20th 2009, University of Vienna, Austria: Neubauer O, Reichhold S, König D, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H: Consequences of Inflammatory and Antioxidant Responses on DNA Damage after Ultra-endurance Exercise (oral presentation, abstract: abstract booklet)

The effects of the Ironman triathlon on DNA stability were investigated within the framework of another doctoral thesis by Stefanie Reichhold (133). For more detailed information on this part of the research project the reader is referred to original articles by Reichhold et al. (135, 136). Furthermore, our working group has most recently reviewed investigations that have studied the impact of exercise on DNA stability with a focal point on the effects of various exercise intensities and duration (134). These papers are attached subsequently to the present dissertation.

4.1. Introduction

After extensive research in the past decades, the effects of exercise on the immune system are well documented (35, 74, 116). However, researchers in this area are still puzzled by questions about the underlying molecular mechanisms of the observed immunological alterations (73, 74). Extremely demanding endurance exercise has been shown to induce both a systemic inflammatory response (30, 93, 116, 154) as well as DNA damage (42, 80, 122, 135, 165). Exercise-induced DNA damage in peripheral blood cells appear to be mainly a consequence of an increased production of ROS during and after vigorous aerobic exercise (122). Beside oxidative stress, other factors such as metabolic, hormonal and thermal stress in addition to the ultra-structural damage of muscle tissue are characteristic responses to prolonged strenuous exercise, that can lead to the release of cytokines, acute phase proteins and to the activation or inhibition of certain lines of the cellular immune system (30, 64). In addition to these effectors, exercise-induced modifications in DNA of immuno-competent cells have been hypothesized to be related with immune and inflammatory responses to prolonged intensive physical activity, either by resulting from exercise-induced inflammatory processes and/or by playing a causative role (42, 88, 102, 116). Based on the pioneer findings on exercise-induced DNA damage, researchers in this field questioned whether damage to cellular DNA after vigorous exercise could also induce apoptosis and whether programmed cell death, in turn, may be related to the exercise-induced regulation of leukocyte counts and, particularly, lymphocyte trafficking and redistribution in the blood (116). Nevertheless, only few studies investigated both, certain endpoints of DNA damage and immuno-endocrine and inflammatory parameters in the context of exercise (13, 79, 80, 102, 118). Hence, experimental data as well as a more mechanistic understanding regarding this relationship are still incomplete.

To the best of my knowledge, the current study was the first that investigated DNA stability in the course of an acute bout of exercise of such duration. Endpoints of DNA and chromosomal damage in lymphocytes were assessed by the single cell gel electrophoresis (SCGE or COMET) (136) and the cytokinesis block micronucleus cytome (CBMN Cyt) assays (135) (briefly described in section 4.2.2.). It was another major aim of our research to test the hypothesis whether there is a relationship between

DNA damage in lymphocytes on the one hand and immunological alterations, inflammatory stress and markers of muscle damage (as probable indirect indices for local inflammatory processes post-race) on the other. Furthermore, by concomitantly exploring oxidative stress markers and antioxidant-related factors, we aimed to particularize a potential interaction of oxidative stress between inflammation and DNA effects over a period of 19 days into recovery after the Ironman race. Whereas the Ironman-induced changes in oxidative stress, antioxidant-related and immunological factors as well as endpoints of DNA stability have been reported and discussed in the previous chapters by the author and by Stefanie Reichhold within her doctoral thesis (133), the following chapter focuses on the associations between these effects.

4.2. Materials and Methods

For detailed information on the study participants, the study design, race conditions and methodological aspects with regards to the biochemical analysis of oxidative stress markers, antioxidant-related factors, immunological/inflammatory parameters and markers of muscle damage the reader is referred to the respective sections in chapters 2 and 3.

4.2.1. Subjects

Of the entire study group 20 and 28 subjects were randomly selected for the CBMN Cyt and the SCGE assays, respectively.

4.2.2. DNA and chromosomal damage in lymphocytes

For the analysis of DNA and chromosomal damage in lymphocytes, blood samples were processed instantly as described by Reichhold (2009) (133). As reported previously (135, 136), the SCGE and CBMN Cyt- assays were carried out according the methods described by Tice et al. (161) and Fenech (31), respectively. Within the SCGE-assay, oxidative DNA base damage was assessed on the basis of the protocols of Collins et al. (18), Collins and Dusinska (17) and Angelis et al. (4). Analysed endpoints within the SCGE assay included: determination of DNA migration 1.) under standard conditions to measured single and double strand breaks (determined as percentage of DNA in the tail), and 2.) using lesions specific enzymes endonuclease (ENDO) III and

formamidopyrimidine glycosylase (FPG) to detect oxidized pyrimidines and purines, respectively. Biomarkers within the CBMN Cyt block included the number of 1.) micronuclei (MN) (resulting from chromosomal breakage or loss), 2.) nucleoplasmic bridges (NPBs) (indicating chromosome rearrangements), 3.) nuclear buds (Nbuds) (that are formed as a consequence of gene amplification), and 4.) necrotic and apoptotic cells.

4.2.3. Data analysis

Details of the data analysis concerning the endpoints of the SCGE and CBMN Cytassays have been described previously (135, 136). The additional correlation analysis that is reported in this chapter was identical as described in section 2.2.12. Briefly, Pearson 's correlation was used to examine significant relationships. In case of observed trends or significant correlations, subjects were divided into percentile groups by the associated variables (e.g. IL-6). One-factorial ANOVA and *post hoc* analyses with Scheffé 's test were then applied to assess whether differences in endpoints of DNA or chromosomal damage were associated with the percentile distribution. Significance was set at a P-value <0.05 and is reported P<0.05, P<0.01 and P<0.001.

4.3. Results

4.3.1. Race results

Race results are described in the sections 2.3.1., 3.3.1., and summarized in Table 1. There were neither significant differences in the performance nor in the consumed antioxidants between the whole study group and the subgroups that were tested for genome stability.

4.3.2. Endpoints of DNA and chromosomal damage, apoptosis and necrosis

As reported by Reichhold (2009) (133) and Reichhold et al. (2008, 2009) (135, 136), the results concerning DNA and chromosomal damage were as follows: Within the SCGE assay, a decrease was observed in the level of strand breaks immediately after the race. One day post-race the levels of strand breaks increased (P<0.01), then returned to pre-race 5 d post-race, and decreased further to below the initial levels 19 d post-race (P<0.01). Immediately post-race there was a trend in ENDO III and FPG-sensitive sites

to decrease. Compared to pre-race, a tendency towards an increase in the ENDO IIIsensitive sites (P=0.09) occurred, but levels decreased until 19 d (P<0.05). No significant changes were observed in the levels of FPG-sensitive sites throughout the monitoring period (136).

Within the CBMN Cyt assay, the number of MN significantly (P<0.05) decreased immediately post-race, and declined further to below pre-race levels 19 d after the Ironman competition (P<0.01). There were no changes in the frequency of NPBs and Nbuds as an immediate response to the triathlon, but 5 d thereafter the frequency of Nbuds was significantly (P<0.01) higher than levels immediately post-race. However, 19 d post-race the frequency of Nbuds returned to pre-race levels, while the number of NPBs was significantly (P<0.05) lower than pre-race (135). The overall number of apoptotic cells decreased significantly (P<0.01) immediately post-race, and declined further until 19 d after the race (P<0.01). Similarly, the overall number of necrotic cells significantly (P<0.01) declined immediately post-race, and remained at a low level 19 d after the Ironman (133).

4.3.3. Associations between endpoints of genome stability and immuno-endocrine, Inflammatory and Muscle Damage Parameters

No significant correlations were found between all these markers at all time-points with the exception of a link between IL-6 and necrosis. Immediately post-race, the plasma concentration of IL-6 correlated positively with the number of necrotic cells (r=0.528; P<0.05). In addition, significant associations were observed on the basis of a group distribution into percentiles by the IL-6 concentrations immediately post-race. First, the numbers of necrotic cells increased with IL-6 across the percentiles, and the differences between all groups were P=0.012. Second, necrosis in lymphocytes was significantly (P=0.017) higher in the subject group with the highest IL-6 concentrations (top percentile) compared with the lowest IL-6 values (lowest percentile).

4.3.4. Associations between oxidative DNA damage and antioxidant capacity of plasma

Significant positive correlations were observed between ENDO III-sensitive sites and ORAC immediately after (r= -0.54; P<0.01) and also 1 d (r= -0.65; P<0.05) (Figure 3).



FIGURE 13: Inverse correlation between the total plasma antioxidant capacity as assessed by the Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity (ORAC) assay and oxidative DNA damage as detected by the use of the lesion specific enzyme endonuclease (ENDO) III immediately after the Ironman triathlon (r= -0.54, P<0.01).

4.3.5. Associations between endpoints of genome stability and training-related determinants

As previously reported together with Stefanie Reichhold and co-authors of our working group (2008, 2009), DNA stability was related with the training status of the study participants (135, 136). First, the level of DNA strand breaks immediately post-race was inversely correlated with the weekly net endurance exercise time (r= -0.40, P<0.05) (136). A second training-associated effect was observed when dividing the total group of study participants randomized for the CBMN Cyt assay into two sub-groups according their VO_{2 peak} (cut-off point: 60 ml kg ⁻¹ min ⁻¹). The decrease in the number of MN was most pronounced in the group with a VO_{2 peak} of more than 60 ml kg ⁻¹ min ⁻¹ (135).

4.4. Discussion

A major finding of the present investigation is that there were no associations between different markers of DNA and chromosomal damage and parameters of muscle damage and inflammation in participants of an Ironman triathlon as a prototype of ultraendurance exercise with the exception of a link between IL-6 and necrosis. The current results suggest that there might be no *direct* relationship between exercise-induced DNA effects and immune and inflammatory responses, while oxidative DNA damage may have been counteracted by training- and exercise-induced antioxidant responses. Beyond the framework of, but relevant to the current thesis, the findings of Reichhold (133) indicate that an acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise does not cause sustained DNA or chromosomal damage in well-trained triathletes.

4.4.1. A brief overview: (ultra-)endurance exercise and DNA stability – no indications for sustained DNA or chromosomal damage in well-trained athletes

As most recently reported in reviews (94, 134), there is growing evidence that strenuous exercise can lead to DNA damage. With regards to competitive (ultra-)endurance exercise, with few exceptions (80), signs for DNA damage have not been observed before 24 h after a short-distance triathlon (42), a half-marathon (102) or a marathon run (165). Thus, changes in DNA stability might have been missed in studies with shorter monitoring periods (13, 145, 167). However, results are not consistent. Exemplarily, no DNA damage was detected after 2.5 hours of intense treadmill running in well-trained endurance athletes (118). On the one side, the diversity of methods, used sample matrices and endpoints are likely to contribute to inconsistencies among the studies on this issue. The most commonly applied approaches to examine DNA stability in exercise studies are the SCGE assays, the MN assay, and its further developed version, the CBMN Cyt assay as well as measurement of 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG). Naturally, these methods have their own principles and also limitations, which are described in the literature (19, 31, 60, 122) including our reviews (94, 134). On the other side, the heterogeneity in study cohorts (varying in gender, age and training status) and different study designs (i.e. divergent exercise protocols and sampling time-points) make if difficult to determine the exact circumstances under which DNA damage occurs (94, 134). Moreover, a clear-dose response relationship

regarding the level of exercise that could be detrimental cannot yet be established. Results of the few studies that have investigated genome stability just after ultraendurance exercise, indicate that adaptations of endogenous protective antioxidant and/or repair mechanisms may prevent severe and persistent DNA damage in welltrained endurance athletes (80, 85, 130). The current findings in the Ironman triathletes further support this assumption. Compared to pre-race values only temporary increased levels of DNA strand breaks (1 d post-race) (136) and nuclear buds (5 d post-race) (135) were observed in response to the Ironman race. Other endpoints of DNA or chromosomal damage remained unchanged or, such as the number of binucleated cells with MN, even decreased during the recovery period following the Ironman (135). Hence, whereas epidemiological and empirical data indicate protective effects of physical activity on site-specific cancer risk (122, 142, 160), currently, there are no indications that extremely demanding exercise increases the risk for cancer and other diseases via DNA damage. However, it remains to be clarified whether perturbances in the DNA stability of immuno-competent cells are involved in the temporary dysfunction of certain aspects of immunity after intense prolonged exercise.

4.4.2. No indications for a direct relationship of DNA damage in lymphocytes with inflammation and immunological alterations

The data from this study indicate that DNA damage is neither causally involved in the initial systemic inflammatory response nor in the low-grade inflammation that was sustained at least until 5 d after the Ironman race (discussed in chapter 3). Instead, based on several assessed relationships between leukocyte dynamics, cortisol, muscle damage markers and cytokines, the pronounced but temporary systemic inflammatory response was most likely induced by stressors other than DNA modulations. In fact, consistent with previous studies in this context, factors such as the initial ultra-structural injury of skeletal muscle (113, 157), changes in concentrations of cortisol (116) and IL-6 (154) apparently mediated leukocyte mobilization and activation. Vice versa, missing links between all these markers in the present study indicate that exercise-induced inflammatory responses do not promote DNA damage in lymphocytes (discussed later in more detail). These results support those of Mastaloudis et al. (2004), who demonstrated that inflammatory and muscle damage responses, indeed, do not *directly*

interact with the mechanisms of oxidative DNA damage (79, 80, 164). Mastaloudis et al. (2004) reported that DNA damage in leukocytes increased temporarily mid-race of an ultra-marathon, but returned to baseline 2 h after the competition and, similarly with the findings in the previous study, even decreased to below baseline values by 6 d postrace (80). As probable causes for this decrease in the proportion of cells with DNA damage, the authors suggested enhanced repair mechanisms, increased clearance and/or a redistribution of damaged cells. Of note, plasma concentrations of inflammatory parameters, F₂-isoprostanes and antioxidant vitamins were investigated in the same subjects (79). Although acute oxidative and inflammatory responses were observed, no correlations between either of these markers with DNA damage were reported (80). Furthermore, supplementation with vitamins C and E prevented increases in lipid peroxidation, but had no noticeable effects on DNA damage, on inflammation and on muscle damage. The authors concluded that the mechanism of oxidative damage is operating independently of the inflammatory and muscle damage processes (79, 80, 164).

4.4.3. ROS as a link between inflammation and DNA damage: relevance of antioxidant responses

Nevertheless, the lack of links in these studies do not rule out the possibility that inflammatory processes can trigger oxidative stress via oxidative burst reactions of circulating neutrophils and an increased cytokine formation (30, 57, 64, 111, 156) (see section 2.4.1.). In turn, the latter might lead to secondary (oxidative) DNA damage in immuno-competent cells (165). Considering the very few studies in which markers of DNA damage were found to correlate with signs of inflammation (102) or muscle damage (165), DNA damage in peripheral immuno-competent cells, indeed, most likely resulted from an increased generation of ROS due to initial systemic inflammatory responses or the delayed muscle inflammatory processes. As one of the earlier works in the context on the effects of particularly competitive endurance exercise on DNA damage, Niess et al. (1998) found that neutrophil counts 1 h after a half-marathon run correlated with levels of DNA strand breaks in leukocytes 24 h after the race (102). Although no markers of oxidative stress were examined in this study, the authors supposed that ROS released by neutrophils might have been responsible for the

observed delayed DNA damage, which, in turn, may be the key mechanism for the modifications in the immune cell counts (102). Similarly, based on their findings in short-distance triathletes (no signs for oxidatively damaged DNA immediately, but highest values within the standard SCGE assay 3 d after the competition), Hartmann et al. (1998) hypothesised that DNA damage may occur due to inflammatory reactions in the course of the muscle damage rather than acute oxidative stress (42). However, whereas no immune or inflammatory parameters were measured in the investigation of Hartmann el al. (1998) (42), likewise no correlations were reported in other exercise studies that actually examined both endpoints of DNA damage on the one hand and immune/inflammatory (13, 79, 80, 104, 118) or muscle damage markers (43, 85, 106, 109, 130, 145, 167) on the other. Tsai et al. (2001) was, to my knowledge, the only working group that observed links between DNA damage and exercise-induced muscle damage in humans (165). The prolonged monitoring period of up to 14 d after a marathon race might account for the observed significant correlations between peak levels of ENDO III-sensitive sites and urinary 8-OHdG on the one side and plasma parameters of muscle damage and lipid peroxidation on the other. In support of the conclusions of Hartmann et al. (1998) (42), the authors suggested that inflammatory cells infiltrating into injured skeletal muscle tissue and activated phagocytes were responsible for the increased production of ROS and consequently the delayed oxidative DNA damage during the reparative processes after the marathon (165). This idea is supported by a study in rats, in which DNA damage in circulating white blood cells was closely related to muscle damage due to exercise (166). Nevertheless, based on these findings it is not possible to draw a clear conclusion as to whether oxidative DNA modifications in peripheral immuno-competent cells are casually related with immune disturbances or whether DNA damage in leukocytes, in fact, results from oxidative stress that occurs through inflammatory processes after strenuous exercise.

Collectively considered, the results from the present investigations reveal a complex picture how inflammatory, oxidative and DNA stress responses to ultra-endurance might interact with each other. As reported in chapter 2, there were temporary increases in both, protein and lipid peroxidation markers as well as in the plasma antioxidant capacity following the Ironman triathlon. There were moderate oxidative stress

responses 1 d after the Ironman race, which, based on observed correlations between markers of oxidative stress, muscle damage and inflammation (discussed in more detail in section 2.4.1.), were probably related with inflammatory processes during ongoing muscle repair and regeneration. Nevertheless, training- and acute exercise-induced responses in the antioxidant defence system were apparently able to prevent severe or longer-lasting oxidative damage post-race. While these strong antioxidant responses most likely played a significant role in counteracting sustained oxidative stress post-race in the current study, it seems that antioxidant defences in the study group of Tsai et al. (165) were not sufficient to confer protection against delayed oxidative damage to lipids and DNA due to reparative processes of muscular tissue. Whatever the reasons for these discrepancies in the oxidant/antioxidant balance are (differences in training-induced biochemical adaptations, antioxidant status and/or antioxidant intake during the race, etc.), this might be a major explanation for the inconsistencies between the findings of Tsai et al. (165) and the current results. In fact, the observed negative correlations between the ORAC and ENDO III-sensitive sites immediately (Figure 15) and 1 d after the Ironman race suggest that an enhanced plasma antioxidant capacity might have prevented oxidative DNA damage (136). These findings are in line with a recent animal study (6), which demonstrated the protective role of an enhanced serum antioxidant capacity in lymphocyte apoptosis. Interestingly, the temporary trend to increase in ENDO III lesions 5 d after the Ironman competition was found simultaneously with the reported moderate prolongation of inflammatory processes (see section 3.4.2.) and at the same time as levels in the plasma antioxidant capacity had returned to baseline values (Figure 3). Since no additional links were observed among these responses, it remains uncertain whether ROS derived from inflammatory cells accounted for this tendency towards an increase in oxidized pyrimidines. However, in this context it is also important to note the general difficulty in determining correlations between markers of oxidative DNA damage and other biomarkers of oxidative stress, partly due to differences in the biological sites where oxidative damage occurred (27).

Taken together, whenever correlations between DNA damage in immuno-competent cells and inflammation (102) or muscle damage (165) were observed, ROS derived from inflammatory cells, appear to be the key effectors that link inflammation with



FIGURE 14: Proposed model of exercise-induced DNA damage and inflammatory responses; adapted from (94)

DNA damage after vigorous exercise. Figure 14 is a schematic illustration of the relationships between these stress responses to exhaustive endurance exercise. It may be argued that results from our study fit well into this picture insofar that antioxidant mechanisms neutralized an enhanced generation of ROS potentially resulting from inflammatory processes due to the injury of skeletal muscle tissue, and consequently were able to prevent lymphocyte DNA damage. Beyond, it should also be noted that, similar to DNA effects, muscle inflammatory processes and related oxidative stress responses might be sustained for or appear days after muscle-damaging exercise (105). Hence, potential links between these outcomes might have been missed in investigations with shorter monitoring periods (13, 88, 118, 145, 151).

4.4.4. Implications of apoptosis and necrosis on immunological alterations

In response to cellular stressors that lead to DNA damage, apoptosis is vital in preventing the propagation of severely damaged DNA and in maintaining genomic stability (70). Exercise-induced apoptosis in particular is also regarded as an important auto-reactive immune cells (65, 87). However, since apoptotic processes are suggested to influence the characteristic decline of lymphocyte blood concentration after strenuous prolonged exercise, these alterations may have consequences for the post-exercise immune dysfunction (65, 74, 116). Mars et al. (1998) were the first to describe apoptosis in lymphocytes after exhaustive exercise (treadmill running) that was paralleled by DNA damage (77). By applying flow cytometry and annexin-V to label apoptotic cells, Mooren et al. (2002, 2004) confirmed that either short maximal exercise (in untrained subjects) (87) as well as competitive endurance exercise (a marathon run) (88) has the potential to induce lymphocyte apoptosis. Nevertheless, the authors concluded that the changes in the proportions of apoptotic cells after exhaustive exercise were small and, if at all, might only partially account for the concomitantly observed significant decline of lymphocytes to below baseline levels.

In the present investigations levels of apoptosis decreased immediately after the Ironman race and remained at these low levels throughout the whole monitoring period (136). In addition, our data revealed no link between apoptosis and post-race changes in lymphocyte counts or any other leukocyte subpopulation. In agreement with the results

of the current study, previous research in this context suggests that intensive endurance exercise does neither automatically induce apoptosis in lymphocytes nor cause DNA damage (assessed immediately and 3 h post-exercise), provided that subjects are welltrained (118). Since there was no correlation between the (non-significant) decrease in circulating lymphocytes and the percentage lymphocyte apoptosis after a 2.5 h treadmill run at 75% VO 2 max., Peters et al. (118) concluded that the typical post-exercise lymphocytopenia is not due to apoptotic regulation by the immune system. The latter results are consistent with another study which was conducted with a similar exercise protocol, but in untrained subjects (151). Steensberg et al. (151) noted that the lymphocytes which left the circulation during the first 2 h post-exercise were characterised by not being apoptotic. Thus, mechanisms other than apoptosis seem to play a more important role in inducing lymphocytopenia after exercise, including a redistribution of lymphocytes and/or a lack of mature cells that can be recruited (116). Noteworthy, in most recent animal studies Krüger et al. (2007, 2009) demonstrated that exercise-induced lymphocyte trafficking as well as lymphocyte apoptosis are systemic phenomena occurring in various lymphoid and non-lymphoid organs, while only a small fraction of lymphocytes can be found transiently in the circulation (65, 66). The mechanisms responsible for both lymphocyte recirculation and apoptosis in response to exercise are still not fully understood. To a certain extend, these processes might be explained by exercise-induced changes in the expression of certain adhesion molecules and surface receptors concerning lymphocyte homing (66), and cell death receptors and ligands with regards to apoptosis (88). In addition, it has been shown that exhaustive endurance exercise results in both a shift to a lymphocyte population with a higher density of these cell surface death (Fas or CD95) receptors (87). Also, Atamaniuk et al. (2008) demonstrated that a shift to a pro-apoptotic state in the balance between pro- and anti-apoptotic genes occurred after an ultra-marathon (5). Moreover, exercise-induced alterations in corticosteroids and catecholamines are known to play a major role in postexercise leukocytosis and lymphocytopenia (see also section 3.4.3.) (35, 89, 116). However, contrary to previous findings (45), recent results imply that cortisol affects the cellular immune system more by other pathways than via apoptotic regulation (118). Furthermore, the occurrence of DNA damage in the course of exercise does not necessarily implicate induction of apoptosis (88). Alternative cellular outcomes to prevent the propagation of DNA damage include cell cycle arrest or DNA repair (70).

Otherwise, the decrease of apoptotic cells in the present study and 1 d after a marathon run (88) might also be explained by an overshooting removal of apoptotic leukocytes by phagocytic cells in order to protect tissue from overexposure to inflammatory and immunogenic contents of dying cells (72, 88). Based on the concept that the phagocytic clearance of apoptotic immuno-competent cells plays a critical role in the resolution of inflammation (72, 172), this could be a further explanation for the lack of a link between inflammatory responses on the one hand, and DNA damage and/or apoptotic cell death on the other hand.

Similarly, as to the decrease in apoptosis, levels of necrosis also decreased immediately after the Ironman race. The observed association between IL-6 concentration and the number of necrotic cells immediately post-race in the present study may indicate that lymphocytes partly undergo an unregulated cell death in athletes experiencing an overshooting inflammatory response. Based on recent research on the role of IL-6 in exercise (30, 33, 114), it is questionable whether IL-6, probably released by contracting muscles (33, 114), directly modulates necrosis in lymphocytes. In this case, plasma IL-6 concentrations may just serve as a marker for the pronounced initial systemic inflammatory response. However, the (patho-) physiological relevance of this association cannot be generalised based upon the present results, since the overall number of necrotic cells declined significantly to below pre-race values after the acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise, and remained at these levels at all time-points investigated.

4.4.5. Enhanced DNA stability despite inflammatory responses after exhaustive endurance exercise: the role of training status

The results of our research provide further evidence to suggest that enhanced DNA stability is associated with protective adaptations due to (endurance) training. As mentioned above and reported by Reichhold et al. (2008, 2009) (135, 136), data from the present investigation in the Ironman triathlon participants indicate that even an acute

bout of ultra-endurance exercise does neither lead to prolonged levels of DNA strand breaks or oxidized bases nor to chromosomal alterations. These findings are in accordance with two studies of Radak et al. (2000) and Miyata et al. (2008). Both research groups determined urinary 8-OHdG levels and markers of muscle damage in competitors of ultra-marathon events with a duration of 2 (130) and 5 days (85), respectively. No propagation of oxidative DNA damage was observed after the first race day in both studies (85, 130). Reflecting the average rate of oxidative DNA damages in all cells of the body (122), and in case of muscle-damaging exercise probably largely DNA damage of skeletal muscles (130), 8-OHdG significantly decreased to levels below their peak values during the race on the second day (85), and on the fourth race day (130), respectively. Both research groups suggested that a rapid induction of antioxidant and repair systems occurred (85, 128). In contrast, parameters for muscle damage continuously increased during the 2-day-race period (85) and until the third day of the 4-day-race (130), and no correlations were reported with 8-OHdG. Taken together, these data may show that, even if myofibrillar injury occurs, an adaptive upregulation of repair and nucleotide sanitization mechanisms is capable of preventing further damage of DNA. Interestingly, Mooren et al. (2004) demonstrated that apoptotic sensitivity apparently is also inversely related to the training status, since analysis of two subgroups of marathon runners revealed that programmed cell death occurred only in less trained, but not in highly-trained athletes (88). A similar effect was observed in the present study concerning the chromosomal stability (135). The number of MN declined in the total as well in the both sub-groups that were formed according to their VO_{2 peak} (as one of the major determinants for endurance performance (84)), but this decrease was most pronounced in the sub-group with the higher VO_{2 peak} In addition, the formation of DNA strand breaks immediately after the Ironman competition decreased with increasing weekly training loads (136). Both associations indicate that DNA stability depends, at least to a certain extend, on training status. Hence, a reason that may also account for the lack of correlations within most of the relatively few studies that have addressed this issue is that the majority of these investigations have been conducted in trained individuals (42, 80, 85, 106, 109, 118, 130, 135). Accumulating evidence points to adaptations in protective mechanisms due to (endurance) training - including improved endogenous antioxidant defences and

enhanced repair mechanisms (128) – that appear to be responsible for maintaining genome integrity in immuno-competent cells in response to extremely demanding endurance exercise. While these protective mechanisms were suggested to prevent DNA damage and/or apoptosis in a number of studies (85, 88, 104, 109, 118, 130, 135), several other exercise-associated factors induce, mediate and counter-regulate a systemic inflammatory response (30, 116). This indirectly further implies that DNA damage in immuno-competent cells, if it occurs at all, might *not* be a major determinant of exercise-induced inflammation. As mentioned in the introduction of chapter 3, the systemic inflammatory response to exhaustive endurance exercise (or major physical stressors in general) is a stereotypical and regulated reaction, which, in general, protects the organism and contributes to repair and adaptation (30, 64). Or in other words, while prolonged strenuous exercise leads to a – physiologically desirable – systemic inflammatory response also in highly trained individuals, protective systems might be up-regulated in a selective manner according to their physiological importance, i.e. in first line to prevent and/or repair DNA damage due to exercise stress (128, 129).

4.5. Conclusion

The current results indicate that DNA effects in lymphocytes are not responsible for exercise-induced inflammatory and immunological responses. Furthermore, this investigation shows that inflammatory processes, vice versa, do not promote DNA damage, neither directly or via an increased formation of ROS derived from inflammatory cells. In general, there is only little evidence concerning a *direct* relationship between DNA damage and inflammatory responses after strenuous prolonged exercise. The most conclusive picture that emerges from the available data is that oxidative stress seems to be the main link between exercise-induced inflammation and DNA damage. Considering the very few studies in which markers of DNA damage in peripheral immuno-competent cells, indeed, most likely resulted from an increased generation of ROS due to initial systemic inflammatory responses or the delayed inflammatory processes in response to muscle damage (Figure 14). Data from the present study support this hypothesis insofar as oxidative burst reactions of circulating

neutrophils might have been counteracted by training- and exercise-induced antioxidant responses. Furthermore, the lack of correlations between these exercise-induced responses in most of the studies might also be explained by the fact that the monitoring period was too short. Hence, particular attention should be paid to the characteristic time-course of inflammatory and oxidative stress events on the one hand and DNA effects on the other hand. Though obvious differences exist in the manifestation and outcomes a comparable relationship is reported in patho-physiological conditions including carcinogenesis, where (chronic) inflammation induces DNA damage and mutations via oxidative stress (28). However, there might be further mechanisms that link exercise-induced DNA modulations, inflammatory responses and ROS. It has been shown, that redox-sensitive signal transduction pathways including nuclear factor (NF) κB or p53 cascades are involved in inflammation as well as "cell stress management" in response to DNA damage (54, 70). Recent explorations of the gene expression responses to exercise have already shed a light on hitherto unknown molecular mechanisms in exercise immunology (14, 20, 29, 131, 178, 179). In the future, the combination of these powerful modern techniques (transcriptomics, proteomics) with state-of-the-art biochemical biomarkers should therefore enable researchers in this field to provide novel insights into potential further interactions between genome stability and inflammation.

5. General Conclusions

The current doctoral thesis has been conducted within the framework of the research project Risk Assessment of Participants of an Ironman Triathlon: Genome Stability, Oxidative, Muscular and Systemic Stress, which was funded by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF). Based on the most recent health concerns about the continually growing number of athletes engaged in ultra-endurance sports (61), the overall objective of this project was to get a broader picture of biochemical, physiological and molecularbiological stress responses to an Ironman triathlon as a prototype of ultra-endurance exercise (i.e. exercise of more than four hours (21)). Given the scarceness of data concerning certain stress phenomena following extremely demanding endurance exercise results from these studies contribute to an increased knowledge on several important issues that have emerged in the field of sport sciences. Thereby, it was a main strength of our research to monitor these responses up to 19 days into recovery in 42 Ironman competitors to examine whether there are indications of persistent detrimental health consequences. Hence, these results provide novel key information insofar stress and recovery responses to extremely demanding endurance exercise, to my knowledge, until now have not been followed for such a long time-course and in such a comprehensive manner. Unique information is also provided on the effects of an exercise bout of such duration on DNA stability, which was investigated within the framework of another doctoral thesis of Stefanie Reichhold (133). Comparing the international literature, it was a major finding of the current study that there are no indications of persistent DNA or chromosomal damage following the Ironman race (135, 136). Furthermore, König et al. (2007) reported that the transient increase in biomarkers for myocardial stress after the long-distance triathlon was not associated with exercise-induced inflammation or oxidative stress (63).

The following specific topics have been addressed within the scope of the present doctoral thesis: 1.) oxidative stress and antioxidant responses, 2.) inflammatory, immuno-endocrine and muscular responses, and 3.) the interactions of these responses with exercise-induced effects on DNA stability. These issues have been reported and published in original articles (92, 93) and a review that includes original data (94), and

they have been used for structuring the current dissertation. Beyond, additional considerations concerning related nutritional and training-physiological aspects have been included in the present thesis.

Of utter importance, the current results disprove the recent hypothesis about cumulative oxidative stress and subsequent LDL oxidation after ultra-endurance exercise (61). This study indicates that despite temporary increases in most lipid peroxidation and protein oxidation markers immediately and 1 d post-race (except for oxidised LDL), there is no persistent oxidative damage on blood cell components and blood lipids. As a general picture that emerges from the data of this FWF funded project, enhanced antioxidant defences and/or repair mechanisms, apparently induced by training and acute exercise, are able to counteract severe and sustained oxidative damage. Interestingly, weekly training loads as well as training at different intensities were associated with these biochemical adaptations that may lead to both a decrease in ROS production and enhanced antioxidant mechanisms. Taken together, these findings provide further evidence to the idea that (endurance) training results in protective adaptive responses in the organism to cope with future "stress loads" particularly with regards to the oxidant/antioxidant balance and DNA stability (55, 128, 173). Furthermore, attention was drawn on factors which might have contributed to recent inconstant outcomes of the few studies that have examined oxidative stress explicitly in participants of longdistance triathlons (34, 62, 75, 100) or ultra-marathon races (79, 99). On the one hand, the current results suggest that divergent effects on different markers of lipid peroxidation and protein oxidation (e.g. differences in time-kinetics, amplitues and intensity-related responses) apparently have contributed to inconsistencies among previous investigations. One the other hand, this study illustrates that even minor differences in the training status and potentially associated adaptations in the endogenous antioxidant system may be responsible for significant different outcomes. Moreover, the present findings underline the importance of an adequate intake of nutritive antioxidants to preserve antioxidant responses especially in the early recovery period after and probably also during ultra-endurance exercise. Noteworthy, the plasma concentrations of antioxidant nutrients of the study participants (who avoided taking more than 100% of RDA of antioxidants in form of supplements) were in a normal

physiological range. Plasma concentrations of vitamin C and β -carotene were actually above those levels which are considered as beneficial in preventing against cancer and cardiovascular disease (22), while plasma α -tocopherol was below this level. Thus, the intake of α -tocopherol requires specific attention. However, in general, data from this study support previous investigations in competitive athletes (143) insofar as the requirements for nutritive antioxidants apparently can be achieved by a diversified, balanced and energy-sufficient diet. In contrast, high-dosed antioxidant supplementation may be associated with adverse consequences such as pro-oxidant effects (62, 100) or a blunting in cellular training adaptations (123, 173).

Consistent with the few previous studies in which muscle damage and inflammatory parameters were explicitly investigated after ultra-endurance (53, 98, 100, 155), there was a pronounced initial systemic inflammatory response after the Ironman triathlon that subsided rapidly. Significant relationships between leukocyte dynamics, cortisol, markers of muscle damage, cytokines and hs-CRP after the Ironman triathlon were noted, substantiating previous findings regarding the complex regulation of inflammatory and immune responses to exhaustive endurance exercise (98, 113, 116, 154, 157). Furthermore, observed associations between lipid and protein oxidation markers on the one hand, and muscle damage and inflammatory parameters on the other suggest that delayed (low-grade) oxidative stress responses might occur as a consequence of inflammation (e.g. via oxidative burst reactions of phagocytic cells). The present results also support the idea that well-trained individuals are able to balance this systemic inflammation (30, 155), to a certain extent due to an intensity-related counter-regulation through anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 (112). A key finding beyond previous investigations was that a low-grade systemic inflammation was sustained for at least 5 d after the Ironman race. Similarly to a recent study in triathletes who had chronically increased plasma IL-6 concentrations after a period of intense running training (139), both the prolonged moderate, but significant elevation of IL-6, hs-CRP and muscle damage markers as well as links among these parameters point to ongoing inflammatory processes within damaged muscle. These findings provide valuable information concerning the length of time needed for recovery after an Ironman triathlon. Although more data is needed, from the perspective of the observed

incomplete muscle repair, at least two to three weeks of active recovery seem to be advisable after such a race to avoid potential detrimental consequences of a disproportionate balance between training, competition and recovery (e.g. prolonged immune dysfunctions or overtraining). Interestingly, both the observation of such a sustained inflammatory state post-race and the finding of anomalies in inflammatory markers in the three subjects who dropped out from the Ironman race due to selfreported fatigue symptoms may provide some additional evidence for the cytokine hypothesis of the hitherto unexplained overtraining or underperformance syndrome (140, 148).

Finally, collectively considered, the results from the present study reveal a complex picture how inflammatory, oxidative stress, antioxidant and DNA responses to ultraendurance exercise might be related with each other. The data from this study indicate that DNA modulations in lymphocytes are neither responsible for the systemic inflammatory response immediately after the Ironman race, nor for the sustained lowgrade inflammation 5 d post-race nor for any other immunological alteration. As pointed out in chapter 3, other exercise-induced factors than DNA damage (if it occurs at all) play more significant roles in inducing and mediating exercise-induced inflammatory responses. Vice versa, no indications were found that inflammatory processes had promoted DNA damage, neither directly nor through an increased formation of ROS derived from inflammatory cells. Considering the very few studies in which correlations between endpoints of DNA damage and signs of inflammation (102) or muscle damage (165) were found, DNA damage in peripheral immuno-competent cells, most likely, resulted from an increased ROS generation due to initial systemic inflammatory responses or the delayed inflammatory processes in response to muscle damage. Importantly, the current results suggest that an enhanced plasma antioxidant capacity might have prevented oxidative DNA damage in lymphocytes immediately and 1 d after the Ironman race. This finding supports the postulation (42, 102, 165) that ROS derived from inflammatory processes appear to be the biochemical key effectors that link inflammation with DNA damage. Furthermore, the finding that training and acute exercise-induced adaptations in protective mechanisms such as endogenous antioxidant defences might have played a major role in maintaining DNA stability fits well into the overall conclusion of this investigation.

In sum, data from this research project provide important and in many respects up to now unique information on acute stress and recovery responses to an Ironman triathlon concerning oxidative and antioxidant (92), cardiac (63), (skeletal) muscular, inflammatory and immune-endocrine responses (93) and endpoints of DNA stability (135, 136). Crucially, there are no indications of harmful health consequences such as sustained oxidative stress or DNA damage. Based on these findings, the population of ultra-endurance athletes might not be at a higher risk of developing cardiovascular disease or diseases through DNA damage. This assumption is in line with both epidemiological data demonstrating a decreased overall morbidity especially in former endurance athletes (67, 146) and results of a recent cross-sectional study indicating a lower cardiovascular risk profile in physically still active, former top-level endurance and sports games athletes compared with sedentary control groups (120). However, the effects of long-term (year-long) training for and competing in ultra-endurance races requires further investigation. Additional work is also recommended to elucidate the underlying molecular basis of training adaptations, acute as well as recovery responses to exercise. Combining well-established "classical" biochemical biomarkers with powerful new tools such as transcriptome and proteome analysis has the great potential to generate new hypothesis about the molecular and cellular events that are involved in the physiological responses to exercise stimuli researchers in this area. It should also be emphasised here, that investigating the physiological, biochemical and molecularbiological regulatory mechanisms in response to extremely demanding endurance exercise provides a unique model to study various stress responses in vivo. Therefore, research in this area exerts important implications for biomedical research in general.

6. Summary

6.1. Background and aims of the study

There is compelling evidence that physical activity harvests numerous beneficial physiological effects and plays a key role in the prevention of various modern chronic diseases. However, some data imply that there are potentially harmful effects as a result of exceptional high volumes of exercise such as cumulative oxidative stress. In this context the *Austrian Science Fund*-funded research project *Risk Assessment of Participants of an Ironman Triathlon* was aimed to get a broader picture of biochemical, physiological and molecular-biological stress responses to an Ironman triathlon (3.8 km swimming, 180 km cycling, 42 km running) as a prototype of ultra-endurance exercise. As a part of this project the following specific issues have been addressed and conducted within the scope of the present doctoral thesis: 1.) oxidative stress and antioxidant responses, 2.) inflammatory, immuno-endocrine and (skeletal) muscular responses, and 3.) interactions of these responses with exercise-induced effects on DNA stability.

6.2. Subjects and methods

Blood samples were taken from 42 well-trained, male, so called "age-group" (i.e. nonprofessional) triathletes (cycling VO_{2 peak}: 56.6 ± 6.2 ml * kg⁻¹ * min⁻¹, mean ± SD) 2 days (d) before an Ironman triathlon, then immediately post-race, 1, 5 and 19 d later. Beside for the haematological profile, blood plasma was analyzed above all for the following parameters: conjugated dienes (CD), malondialdehyde (MDA), oxidized lowdensity lipoprotein (oxLDL), oxLDL:LDL ratio, advanced oxidation protein products (AOPP), AOPP:total protein (TP) ratio, Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC), ferric reducing ability of plasma (FRAP), oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC), vitamin C, α -tocopherol, γ -tocopherol and carotenoids, uric acid, total bilirubin, myeloperoxidase (MPO), polymorphonuclear (PMN) elastase, cortisol, testosterone, creatine kinase (CK) activity, myoglobin, interleukin (IL)-6, IL-10 and high-sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP). Furthermore, activities of superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GSH-Px) and catalase (CAT) were investigated in erythrocytes. Correlation analyses and one-factorial ANOVA plus *post hoc* tests were applied to assess significant associations among antioxidant, oxidative stress, inflammatory, immune-endocrine responses, muscle damage and exercise-induced effects on endpoints of DNA stability. Within the framework of another doctoral thesis by Stefanie Reichhold (133), 20 and 28 subjects were randomly selected for evaluation of DNA damage in lymphocytes measured via the cytokinesis block micronucleus cytome (CBMN Cyt) and the single cell gel electrophoresis (SCGE) assays including lesion specific enzymes such as endonuclease (ENDO) III, respectively.

6.3. Results

6.3.1. Oxidative stress and antioxidant responses

Immediately post-race there were significant increases in CD, AOPP, TEAC, FRAP, ORAC, total bilirubin, uric acid (for all P<0.001), AOPP:TP, vitamin C and α -tocopherol (for all P<0.01). MDA rose significantly (P<0.01) 1 d post-race, while TEAC, FRAP (P<0.001), CD, AOPP (for both P≤0.01), AOPP:TP and ORAC (for both P<0.05) remained elevated. OxLDL:LDL trended to increase, whereas oxLDL significantly (P<0.01) decreased 1 d post-race. One day post-race, vitamin C and α -tocopherol returned to pre-race concentrations, while most nutritive antioxidants dropped significantly below. Except for GSH-Px (P=0.08), activities of SOD (P<0.001) and CAT (P<0.05) significantly decreased post-race. All oxidative stress markers had returned to pre-race values 5 d post-race. Furthermore, several relationships between training status and oxidative stress markers, total antioxidant capacity and GSH-Px activities were noted.

6.3.2. Inflammatory, immuno-endocrine and muscular stress responses

Immediately post-race there were significant (P<0.001) increases in total leukocyte counts, MPO, PMN elastase, cortisol, CK activity, myoglobin, IL-6, IL-10 and hs-CRP, while testosterone significantly (P<0.001) decreased compared to pre-race. With the exception of cortisol, which decreased below pre-race values (P<0.001), these alterations persisted 1 d post-race (P<0.001; P<0.01 for IL-10). Five days post-race CK activity, myoglobin, IL-6 and hs-CRP had decreased, but were still significantly (P<0.001) elevated. Nineteen days post-race most parameters had returned to pre-race

values, except for MPO and PMN-elastase, which had both significantly (P<0.001) decreased below pre-race concentrations, and myoglobin and hs-CRP, which were slightly, but significantly higher than pre-race. Furthermore, significant relationships between leukocyte dynamics, cortisol, markers of muscle damage, cytokines and hs-CRP after the Ironman triathlon were observed.

6.3.3. Consequences of exercise-induced inflammatory, oxidative stress and antioxidant responses on DNA stability

Increased DNA instability was detected by the SCGE technique (increased level of strand breaks 1 d post-race compared to pre-race) and the CBMN Cyt assay (increased nuclear buds 5 d post-race), but these changes were only temporarily. All endpoints within the SCGE and the CBMN Cyt assay decreased to or even below pre-race values 19 d post-race. No correlations were found between endpoints of DNA stability on the one hand and immuno-endocrine, inflammatory and muscle damage parameters on the other. ENDO III-sensitive sites correlated negatively with oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC) immediately (r=-0.54; P<0.01) and 1 d post-race (r=-0.65; P<0.05).

6.4. Conclusions

This study indicates that despite a temporary increase in most oxidative stress markers, there is no persistent oxidative damage to blood cell compounds and blood lipids in response to an Ironman triathlon, probably due to training- and exercise-induced protective alterations in the antioxidant defense system. Furthermore, findings from the current investigation illustrates that requirements by ultra-endurance athletes for nutritive antioxidants, to a great extend, can be achieved by a diversified, balanced and energy-sufficient diet, while the antioxidant intake during and in the early recovery phase after ultra-endurance exercise requires specific attention. The pronounced initial systemic inflammatory response induced by the acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise declines rapidly, but a low-grade systemic inflammation persisted until at least 5 d postrace, possibly reflecting incomplete muscle recovery. Moreover, the current results indicate that DNA effects in lymphocytes are not responsible for exercise-induced inflammatory responses, and that, vice versa, inflammatory processes do not promote DNA damage. Oxidative DNA damage via an increased formation of ROS derived from

inflammatory cells might have been prevented by enhanced antioxidant responses. The general picture that emerges from the data of this research project is that training- and acute exercise-induced adaptations in protective mechanisms including improved endogenous antioxidant defences and repair systems counteract severe oxidative stress and persistent DNA damage. Based on these findings, training for and participating in an ultra-endurance event such as an Ironman triathlon, might not be associated with a higher risk of developing cardiovascular disease or diseases through DNA damage. However, the enormous capability to cope with and recover from certain forms of physiological stress requires an adequate training status.
7. Zusammenfassung

7.1. Hintergrund und Ziele der Studie

Körperliche Aktivität bewirkt eine Reihe von günstigen physiologischen Effekten und beugt damit erwiesenermaßen chronischen Erkrankungen vor. Paradoxerweise deuten indes einige Daten auf mögliche Gesundheitsrisiken (wie z.B. kumulativen oxidativen Stress) durch extreme sportliche Ausdauerbelastungen hin. Das Hauptziel des vom Österreichischen Wissenschaftsfonds geförderten Forschungsprojekts: Risikobeurteilung von Teilnehmern eines Ironman Triathlons war daher, einen umfassenden Einblick in biochemische, physiologische und molekular-biologische Stressreaktionen nach einem Ironman Triathlon (3,8 km Schwimmen, 180 km Radfahren, 42 km Laufen) als einem Prototyp einer Ultra-Ausdauerbelastung zu gewinnen. Als Teil dieses Projekts wurden folgende Aspekte im Rahmen der vorliegenden Dissertation untersucht: 1.) Oxidativer Stress und antioxidative Reaktionen, 2.) Entzündungs-, immuno-endokrine und (skelett-) muskuläre Reaktionen sowie 3.) Wechselwirkungen dieser Reaktionen mit belastungsbedingten Effekten auf die DNA-Stabilität.

7.2. Studienteilnehmer und Methodik

Das Studienkollektiv bestand aus 42 gut trainierten, männlichen, sogenannten "Altersklasse" Triathleten (VO_{2 peak} am Fahrradergometer: 56,6 ml ± 6.2 ml * kg⁻¹ * min ⁻¹, Mittelwert ± Standardabweichung). Blutproben wurden zu folgenden Zeitpunkten entnommen: zwei Tage vor dem Ironman Triathlon, unmittelbar nach Beendigung des Wettkampfes sowie einen Tag, fünf und 19 Tage nach dem Ironman. Neben dem hämatologischen Profil wurden im Blutplasma insbesondere folgende Parameter analysiert: konjugierte Diene (CD), Malondialdehyde (MDA), oxidiertes LDL (oxLDL), oxLDL:LDL Ratio, Advanced Oxidation Protein Products (AOPP), AOPP:Gesamtprotein (TP) Ratio, Trolox Equivalent Antioxidant Capacity (TEAC), Ferric Reducing Ability of Plasma (FRAP), Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity (ORAC), Vitamin C, α -Tocopherol, γ -Tocopherol und Carotenoide, Harnsäure, Gesamtbilirubin, Myeloperoxidase (MPO), Polymorphonukleäre (PMN) Elastase, Cortisol, Testosteron, Creatine Kinase (CK) Aktivität, Myoglobin, Interleukin (IL)-6,

IL-10 und hoch-sensitives C-reaktives Protein (hs-CRP). Weiters wurden die Aktivitäten der antioxidativen erythrozytären Enzyme Superoxide Dismutase (SOD), Peroxidase (GSH-Px) Catalase Glutathione und (CAT) untersucht. Korrelationsanalysen, einfaktorielle ANOVA und daran gekoppelte post hoc Tests wurden zur Eruierung potentieller Zusammenhänge zwischen antioxidativen Reaktionen, oxidativem Stress, immun-endokrinen und Entzündungsreaktionen, skelettmuskulären Schäden und belastungsinduzierten Effekten auf Endpunkte zur Beschreibung der DNA-Stabilität herangezogen. Zur Untersuchung von DNA Schäden in Lymphozyten wurde im Rahmen einer weiteren Dissertation von Stefanie Reichhold (133) 20 bzw. 28 Studienteilnehmer für den Mikrokern-Test bzw. den Einzelzellgelelektrophorese-Test (einschließlich der Analyse mit schadensspezifischen Enzymen wie der Endonuklease (ENDO) III) randomisiert.

7.3. Resultate

7.3.1. Oxidativer Stress und antioxidative Reaktionen

Unmittelbar nach dem Ironman Triathlon wurden bei folgenden Parametern signifikante Anstiege verzeichnet: CD, AOPP, TEAC, FRAP, ORAC, TBIL, Harnsäure (jeweils P<0.001), AOPP:TP, Vitamin C und α -Tocopherol (jeweils P<0.01). MDA stieg einen Tag nach dem Triathlon signifikant (P<0.01) an; gleichzeitig blieben TEAC, FRAP (jeweils P<0.001), CD, AOPP (jeweils P≤0.01), AOPP:TP und ORAC (jeweils P<0.01) erhöht. OxLDL:LDL stieg tendenziell an, während oxLDL einen Tag nach dem Rennen signifikant (P<0.01) abfiel. Einen Tag nach dem Ironman fielen die Plasmakonzentrationen von Vitamin C und a-Tocopherol wieder auf das Ausgangsniveau zurück; jene der meisten anderen nutritiven Antioxidantien jedoch signifikant darunter. Bei den Aktivitäten der erythrozytären Enzyme wurde nach dem Triathlon ein – mit Ausnahme der GSH-Px (P=0.08) – signifikanter Abfall festgestellt (P<0.001 für SOD, P<0.05 für CAT). Sämtliche Marker für oxidativen Stress waren fünf Tage nach dem Ironman wieder auf das Ausgangsniveau zurückgekehrt. Die Ergebnisse zeigten darüber hinaus signifikante Zusammenhänge zwischen Trainingsstatus, Markern für oxidativen Stress, der antioxidativen Plasmakapazität und GSH-Px an.

7.3.2. Inflammatorische-, immuno-endokrine und muskuläre Stressreaktionen

Unmittelbar nach dem Ironman Triathlon stiegen die Leukozyten-Gesamtzahl, MPO, PMN Elastase, Cortisol, die CK Aktivität, Myoglobin, IL-6, IL-10 und hs-CRP signifikant (P<0.001) an, während Testosteron signifikant (P<0.001) unter das Ausgangsniveau abfiel. Mit der Ausnahme von Cortisol (Abfall unter den Ausgangswert; P<0.001), blieben diese Veränderungen auch einen Tag nach dem Triathlon bestehen (P<0.001; P<0.01 für IL-10). Trotz eines Absinkens waren die CK-Aktivität, Myoglobin, IL-6 und hs-CRP auch fünf Tage nach dem Ironman noch signifikant (P<0.001) erhöht. Neunzehn Tage nach der extremen Ausdauerbelastung waren die meisten Parameter auf die Werte von vor dem Ironman zurückgekehrt. Dagegen fielen MPO und PMN-Elastase signifikant (P<0.001) unter das Ausgangsniveau, während Myoglobin (P<0.01) und hs-CRP (P<0.001) moderat, aber signifikant darüber Zahlreiche weiterhin lagen. Korrelationen weisen auf Zusammenhänge zwischen dem Cortisol, Leukozytenanstieg, Muskelschädigungsmarkern, Zytokinen und hs-CRP nach dem Ironman Triathlon hin.

7.3.3. Auswirkungen von belastungsinduzierten inflammatorischen Reaktionen, oxidativem Stress und antioxidativen Reaktionen auf die DNA Stabilität

Sowohl im Rahmen des SCGE- (Zunahme der Höhe an DNA-Strangbrüchen nach dem Ironman Triathlon) als auch des CBMN Cyt-Assays (erhöhtes Level an Kernkörperchen fünf Tage nach dem Triathlon) wurden temporäre DNA Instabilitäten detektiert. Spätestens 19 Tage nach der sportlichen Extrembelastung lagen sämtliche Marker für DNA und Chromosomen-Schäden jedoch auf oder unter dem Ausgangsniveau. Es wurden keine Korrelationen zwischen Parametern für die DNA Stabilität auf der einen und immuno-endokrinen, inflammatorischen und Muskelschädigungsgrößen auf der anderen Seite festgestellt. Hingegen zeigten die ENDO III sensitiven Schadstellen einen signifikant negativen Zusammenhang mit den Ergebnissen des ORAC-Assays, sowohl unmittelbar (r= -0.54; P<0.01) als auch einen Tag nach dem Ironman (r= -0.65; P<0.05).

7.4. Schlussfolgerungen

Diese Studie dokumentiert, dass die Belastung eines Ironman Triathlons, trotz vorübergehender Anstiege bei den meisten Markern für oxidativen Stress, zu keiner nachhaltigen oxidativen Schädigung an zellulären Bestandteilen und Lipiden im Blut führt. Diese Studienresultate weisen auf protektive Veränderungen im antioxidativen Schutzsystem hin, welche sowohl durch Training als auch durch die akute Belastung induziert werden. Darüber hinaus veranschaulichen die vorliegenden Ergebnisse, dass der Bedarf von Ultra-Ausdauerathleten an nutritiven Antioxidantien weitgehend über eine vielfältige, ausgewogene und in der Energiebilanz ausgeglichene Ernährung gedeckt werden kann. Allerdings erfordert die Antioxidantienaufnahme sowohl während als auch in der frühen Regenerationsphase nach einem Ironman Triathlon (oder einer damit vergleichbaren körperlichen Belastung) spezielles Augenmerk. Die durch den Ironman Triathlon initiierte markante systemische Entzündungsreaktion nahm rasch wieder ab. Dahingegen geben die, bis mindestens fünf Tage nach dem Triathlon moderat, aber signifikant erhöhten Entzündungsparameter sowie Korrelationen mit Muskelschädigungsmarkern, Hinweise auf Entzündungsvorgänge infolge noch nicht abgeschlossener Reparaturprozesse in der Skelettmuskulatur. Die Ergebnisse dieser Studie lassen auf keine ursächliche Zusammenhänge zwischen DNA Effekten in Lymphozyten und belastungsbedingten Entzündungsreaktionen schließen. Eine oxidative DNA-Schädigung durch eine erhöhte Bildung von reaktiven Sauerstoffspezies von an Entzündungsvorgängen beteiligten Leukozyten wurde vermutlich durch verstärkte antioxidative Reaktionen verhindert. In Summe weisen die Daten dieses Forschungsprojekts auf eine sowohl durch Training als auch die akute Belastung induzierten Adaptationen von z.B. endogenen antioxidativen Schutzsystem und/oder Reparatursystemen hin. Diese Anpassungen protektiver Mechanismen dürften schwerwiegenden und nachhaltigen Schäden durch oxidativen Stress und DNA Schädigungen entgegenwirken. Diese Resultate sind ein Indiz dafür, dass die Vorbereitungen auf und Teilnahme an einem Ultra-Ausdauerwettkampf wie einem Ironman Triathlon mit keinen erhöhten Gesundheitsrisiken in Form von Herz-Kreislauferkrankungen oder Erkrankungen im Zusammenhang mit DNA Schädigungen verbunden sein dürften. Diese enorme physiologische Belastungsverträglichkeit und Regenerationsfähigkeit setzt allerdings einen entsprechenden Trainingszustand der Athleten voraus.

8. References

- 1. **Aebi H, Wyss SR, Scherz B, and Skvaril F**. Heterogeneity of erythrocyte catalase II. Isolation and characterization of normal and variant erythrocyte catalase and their subunits. *Eur J Biochem* 48: 137-145, 1974.
- Aguilo A, Tauler P, Fuentespina E, Tur JA, Cordova A, and Pons A.
 Antioxidant response to oxidative stress induced by exhaustive exercise. *Physiol Behav* 84: 1-7, 2005.
- 3. Akerstrom TC, and Pedersen BK. Strategies to enhance immune function for marathon runners : what can be done? *Sports Med* 37: 416-419, 2007.
- Angelis KJ, Dusinska M, and Collins AR. Single cell gel electrophoresis: detection of DNA damage at different levels of sensitivity. *Electrophoresis* 20: 2133-2138, 1999.
- Atamaniuk J, Stuhlmeier KM, Vidotto C, Tschan H, Dossenbach-Glaninger A, and Mueller MM. Effects of ultra-marathon on circulating DNA and mRNA expression of pro- and anti-apoptotic genes in mononuclear cells. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 104: 711-717, 2008.
- Avula CP, Muthukumar AR, Zaman K, McCarter R, and Fernandes G. Inhibitory effects of voluntary wheel exercise on apoptosis in splenic lymphocyte subsets of C57BL/6 mice. *J Appl Physiol* 91: 2546-2552, 2001.
- Barnett A. Using recovery modalities between training sessions in elite athletes: does it help? *Sports Med* 36: 781-796, 2006.
- Benzie IF, and Strain JJ. The ferric reducing ability of plasma (FRAP) as a measure of "antioxidant power": the FRAP assay. *Anal Biochem* 239: 70-76, 1996.
- Benzie IF, and Strain JJ. Ferric reducing/antioxidant power assay: direct measure of total antioxidant activity of biological fluids and modified version for simultaneous measurement of total antioxidant power and ascorbic acid concentration. *Methods Enzymol* 299: 15-27, 1999.
- Beutler E. Red Blood Cell Metabolism, a Manual of Biochemical Methods, Grune and Straton, New York. 1984.

- 11. **Bishop NC, Blannin AK, Walsh NP, Robson PJ, and Gleeson M**. Nutritional aspects of immunosuppression in athletes. *Sports Med* 28: 151-176, 1999.
- Bishop NC, Walsh NP, and Scanlon GA. Effect of prolonged exercise and carbohydrate on total neutrophil elastase content. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 35: 1326-1332, 2003.
- 13. Briviba K, Watzl B, Nickel K, Kulling S, Bos K, Haertel S, Rechkemmer G, and Bub A. A half-marathon and a marathon run induce oxidative DNA damage, reduce antioxidant capacity to protect DNA against damage and modify immune function in hobby runners. *Redox Rep* 10: 325-331, 2005.
- Buttner P, Mosig S, Lechtermann A, Funke H, and Mooren FC. Exercise affects the gene expression profiles of human white blood cells. *J Appl Physiol* 102: 26-36, 2007.
- 15. **Chalopek A**. Wettkampfernährung und Körperzusammensetzung von Teilnehmern eines Ironman-Triathlons. *Diploma thesis, Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna* 2008.
- 16. **Clarkson PM, and Thompson HS**. Antioxidants: what role do they play in physical activity and health? *Am J Clin Nutr* 72: 6378-646S, 2000.
- 17. **Collins AR, and Dusinska M**. Oxidation of cellular DNA measured with the comet assay. *Methods Mol Biol* 186: 147-159, 2002.
- Collins AR, Duthie SJ, and Dobson VL. Direct enzymic detection of endogenous oxidative base damage in human lymphocyte DNA. *Carcinogenesis* 14: 1733-1735, 1993.
- Collins AR, Oscoz AA, Brunborg G, Gaivao I, Giovannelli L, Kruszewski M, Smith CC, and Stetina R. The comet assay: topical issues. *Mutagenesis* 23: 143-151, 2008.
- 20. Connolly PH, Caiozzo VJ, Zaldivar F, Nemet D, Larson J, Hung SP, Heck JD, Hatfield GW, and Cooper DM. Effects of exercise on gene expression in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *J Appl Physiol* 97: 1461-1469, 2004.
- Coyle EF. Physiological determinants of endurance exercise performance. *J Sci Med Sport* 2: 181-189, 1999.
- 22. **DACH**. Referenzwerte für die Nährstoffzufuhr, Deutsche Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Österreichische Gesellschaft für Ernährung, Schweizerische

Gesellschaft für Ernährungsforschung, Schweizerische Vereinigung für Ernährung; Umschau Braus, Frankfurt am Main. 2000.

- Davies KJ, Quintanilha AT, Brooks GA, and Packer L. Free radicals and tissue damage produced by exercise. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 107: 1198-1205, 1982.
- Davison G, and Gleeson M. The effect of 2 weeks vitamin C supplementation on immunoendocrine responses to 2.5 h cycling exercise in man. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 97: 454-461, 2006.
- 25. Descamps-Latscha B, Witko-Sarsat V, Nguyen-Khoa T, Nguyen AT, Gausson V, Mothu N, London GM, and Jungers P. Advanced oxidation protein products as risk factors for atherosclerotic cardiovascular events in nondiabetic predialysis patients. *Am J Kidney Dis* 45: 39-47, 2005.
- 26. **Dill DB, and Costill DL**. Calculation of percentage changes in volumes of blood, plasma, and red cells in dehydration. *J Appl Physiol* 37: 247-248, 1974.
- 27. **Dotan Y, Lichtenberg D, and Pinchuk I**. Lipid peroxidation cannot be used as a universal criterion of oxidative stress. *Prog Lipid Res* 43: 200-227, 2004.
- Federico A, Morgillo F, Tuccillo C, Ciardiello F, and Loguercio C. Chronic inflammation and oxidative stress in human carcinogenesis. *Int J Cancer* 121: 2381-2386, 2007.
- 29. **Fehrenbach E**. Multifarious microarray-based gene expression patterns in response to exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 102: 7-8, 2007.
- Fehrenbach E, and Schneider ME. Trauma-induced systemic inflammatory response versus exercise-induced immunomodulatory effects. *Sports Med* 36: 373-384, 2006.
- Fenech M. In vitro micronucleus technique to predict chemosensitivity. *Methods Mol Med* 111: 3-32, 2005.
- 32. Finaud J, Lac G, and Filaire E. Oxidative stress : relationship with exercise and training. *Sports Med* 36: 327-358, 2006.
- 33. **Fischer CP**. Interleukin-6 in acute exercise and training: what is the biological relevance? *Exerc Immunol Rev* 12: 6-33, 2006.
- 34. **Ginsburg GS, O'Toole M, Rimm E, Douglas PS, and Rifai N**. Gender differences in exercise-induced changes in sex hormone levels and lipid

peroxidation in athletes participating in the Hawaii Ironman triathlon. Ginsburggender and exercise-induced lipid peroxidation. *Clin Chim Acta* 305: 131-139, 2001.

- Gleeson M. Immune function in sport and exercise. J Appl Physiol 103: 693-699, 2007.
- 36. Gleeson M. Interleukins and exercise. J Physiol 529 Pt 1: 1, 2000.
- Gleeson M, and Bishop NC. Elite athlete immunology: importance of nutrition. *Int J Sports Med* 21 Suppl 1: S44-50, 2000.
- 38. Gleeson M, Robertson JD, and Maughan RJ. Influence of exercise on ascorbic acid status in man. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 73: 501-505, 1987.
- Gomez-Cabrera MC, Domenech E, and Vina J. Moderate exercise is an antioxidant: upregulation of antioxidant genes by training. *Free Radic Biol Med* 44: 126-131, 2008.
- 40. Gomez-Merino D, Drogou C, Guezennec CY, Burnat P, Bourrilhon C, Tomaszewski A, Milhau S, and Chennaoui M. Comparison of systemic cytokine responses after a long distance triathlon and a 100-km run: relationship to metabolic and inflammatory processes. *Eur Cytokine Netw* 17: 117-124, 2006.
- 41. Halson SL, and Jeukendrup AE. Does overtraining exist? An analysis of overreaching and overtraining research. *Sports Med* 34: 967-981, 2004.
- 42. Hartmann A, Pfuhler S, Dennog C, Germadnik D, Pilger A, and Speit G. Exercise-induced DNA effects in human leukocytes are not accompanied by increased formation of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine or induction of micronuclei. *Free Radic Biol Med* 24: 245-251, 1998.
- 43. Hartmann A, Plappert U, Raddatz K, Grunert-Fuchs M, and Speit G. Does physical activity induce DNA damage? *Mutagenesis* 9: 269-272, 1994.
- 44. Hessel E, Haberland A, Muller M, Lerche D, and Schimke I. Oxygen radical generation of neutrophils: a reason for oxidative stress during marathon running? *Clin Chim Acta* 298: 145-156, 2000.
- 45. **Hoffman-Goetz L, and Zajchowski S**. In vitro apoptosis of lymphocytes after exposure to levels of corticosterone observed following submaximal exercise. *J Sports Med Phys Fitness* 39: 269-274, 1999.

- 46. **Huang D, Ou B, Hampsch-Woodill M, Flanagan JA, and Prior RL**. Highthroughput assay of oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC) using a multichannel liquid handling system coupled with a microplate fluorescence reader in 96-well format. *J Agric Food Chem* 50: 4437-4444, 2002.
- Jackson MJ. Free radicals generated by contracting muscle: by-products of metabolism or key regulators of muscle function? *Free Radic Biol Med* 44: 132-141, 2008.
- 48. **Jenkins RR**. Exercise and oxidative stress methodology: a critique. *Am J Clin Nutr* 72: 6708-674S, 2000.
- Jeukendrup AE, Hawley JA, Stellingwerff T, Tarnopolsky MA, Phillips
 SM, and Burke L. Sport Nutrition Conference Indianapolis 2008, booklet 2008.
- 50. Jeukendrup AE, and Jentjens R. Oxidation of carbohydrate feedings during prolonged exercise: current thoughts, guidelines and directions for future research. *Sports Med* 29: 407-424, 2000.
- 51. Jeukendrup AE, Jentjens RL, and Moseley L. Nutritional considerations in triathlon. *Sports Med* 35: 163-181, 2005.
- Jeukendrup AE, Moseley L, Mainwaring GI, Samuels S, Perry S, and Mann CH. Exogenous carbohydrate oxidation during ultraendurance exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 100: 1134-1141, 2006.
- 53. Jeukendrup AE, Vet-Joop K, Sturk A, Stegen JH, Senden J, Saris WH, and Wagenmakers AJ. Relationship between gastro-intestinal complaints and endotoxaemia, cytokine release and the acute-phase reaction during and after a long-distance triathlon in highly trained men. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 98: 47-55, 2000.
- 54. **Ji LL**. Modulation of skeletal muscle antioxidant defense by exercise: Role of redox signaling. *Free Radic Biol Med* 44: 142-152, 2008.
- 55. Ji LL, Radak Z, and Goto S. Hormesis and exercise: How the cell cope with Oxidative Stress. *Am J Pharm Toxicol* 3: 41-55, 2008.
- 56. Kaneda H, Taguchi J, Ogasawara K, Aizawa T, and Ohno M. Increased level of advanced oxidation protein products in patients with coronary artery disease. *Atherosclerosis* 162: 221-225, 2002.
- 57. **Kendall B, and Eston R**. Exercise-induced muscle damage and the potential protective role of estrogen. *Sports Med* 32: 103-123, 2002.

- Kern N. Einfluss eines Ironman Triathlons auf das endogene antioxidative Schutzsystem. Diploma thesis, Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna: 2008.
- 59. Kim HJ, Lee YH, and Kim CK. Biomarkers of muscle and cartilage damage and inflammation during a 200 km run. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 99: 443-447, 2007.
- Knasmuller S, Nersesyan A, Misik M, Gerner C, Mikulits W, Ehrlich V,
 Hoelzl C, Szakmary A, and Wagner KH. Use of conventional and -omics
 based methods for health claims of dietary antioxidants: a critical overview. *Br J Nutr* 99 E Suppl 1: ES3-52, 2008.
- Knez WL, Coombes JS, and Jenkins DG. Ultra-endurance exercise and oxidative damage: implications for cardiovascular health. *Sports Med* 36: 429-441, 2006.
- 62. Knez WL, Jenkins DG, and Coombes JS. Oxidative stress in half and full ironman triathletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 39: 283-288, 2007.
- 63. König D, Neubauer O, Nics L, Kern N, Berg A, Bisse E, and Wagner KH. Biomarkers of exercise-induced myocardial stress in relation to inflammatory and oxidative stress. *Exerc Immunol Rev* 13: 15-36, 2007.
- 64. **König D, Wagner KH, Elmadfa I, and Berg A**. Exercise and oxidative stress: significance of antioxidants with reference to inflammatory, muscular, and systemic stress. *Exerc Immunol Rev* 7: 108-133, 2001.
- 65. **Kruger K, Frost S, Most E, Volker K, Pallauf J, and Mooren FC**. Exercise affects tissue lymphocyte apoptosis via redox sensitive and FAS-dependent signalling pathways. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 2009.
- 66. **Kruger K, and Mooren FC**. T cell homing and exercise. *Exerc Immunol Rev* 13: 37-54, 2007.
- 67. Kujala UM, Marti P, Kaprio J, Hernelahti M, Tikkanen H, and Sarna S. Occurrence of chronic disease in former top-level athletes. Predominance of benefits, risks or selection effects? *Sports Med* 33: 553-561, 2003.
- 68. Lee IM, Hsieh CC, and Paffenbarger RS, Jr. Exercise intensity and longevity in men. The Harvard Alumni Health Study. *Jama* 273: 1179-1184, 1995.
- 69. Levine M, Conry-Cantilena C, Wang Y, Welch RW, Washko PW, Dhariwal KR, Park JB, Lazarev A, Graumlich JF, King J, and Cantilena LR. Vitamin

C pharmacokinetics in healthy volunteers: evidence for a recommended dietary allowance. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 93: 3704-3709, 1996.

- 70. Liu B, Chen Y, and St Clair DK. ROS and p53: A versatile partnership. *Free Radic Biol Med* 44: 1529-1535, 2008.
- Liu ML, Bergholm R, Makimattila S, Lahdenpera S, Valkonen M, Hilden H, Yki-Jarvinen H, and Taskinen MR. A marathon run increases the susceptibility of LDL to oxidation in vitro and modifies plasma antioxidants. *Am J Physiol* 276: E1083-1091, 1999.
- 72. **Maderna P, and Godson C**. Phagocytosis of apoptotic cells and the resolution of inflammation. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1639: 141-151, 2003.
- Malm C. Exercise immunology: a skeletal muscle perspective. *Exerc Immunol Rev* 8: 116-167, 2002.
- 74. Malm C. Exercise immunology: the current state of man and mouse. *Sports Med* 34: 555-566, 2004.
- 75. Margaritis I, Tessier F, Richard MJ, and Marconnet P. No evidence of oxidative stress after a triathlon race in highly trained competitors. *Int J Sports Med* 18: 186-190, 1997.
- 76. Margonis K, Fatouros IG, Jamurtas AZ, Nikolaidis MG, Douroudos I, Chatzinikolaou A, Mitrakou A, Mastorakos G, Papassotiriou I, Taxildaris K, and Kouretas D. Oxidative stress biomarkers responses to physical overtraining: implications for diagnosis. *Free Radic Biol Med* 43: 901-910, 2007.
- 77. Mars M, Govender S, Weston A, Naicker V, and Chuturgoon A. High intensity exercise: a cause of lymphocyte apoptosis? *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 249: 366-370, 1998.
- 78. **Mastaloudis A, Leonard SW, and Traber MG**. Oxidative stress in athletes during extreme endurance exercise. *Free Radic Biol Med* 31: 911-922, 2001.
- 79. Mastaloudis A, Morrow JD, Hopkins DW, Devaraj S, and Traber MG. Antioxidant supplementation prevents exercise-induced lipid peroxidation, but not inflammation, in ultramarathon runners. *Free Radic Biol Med* 36: 1329-1341, 2004.

- 80. Mastaloudis A, Yu TW, O'Donnell RP, Frei B, Dashwood RH, and Traber MG. Endurance exercise results in DNA damage as detected by the comet assay. *Free Radic Biol Med* 36: 966-975, 2004.
- 81. Melanson SE, Green SM, Wood MJ, Neilan TG, and Lewandrowski EL. Elevation of myeloperoxidase in conjunction with cardiac-specific markers after marathon running. *Am J Clin Pathol* 126: 888-893, 2006.
- Michailidis Y, Jamurtas AZ, Nikolaidis MG, Fatouros IG, Koutedakis Y, Papassotiriou I, and Kouretas D. Sampling time is crucial for measurement of aerobic exercise-induced oxidative stress. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 39: 1107-1113, 2007.
- 83. Miller NJ, Rice-Evans C, Davies MJ, Gopinathan V, and Milner A. A novel method for measuring antioxidant capacity and its application to monitoring the antioxidant status in premature neonates. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 84: 407-412, 1993.
- 84. **Millet GP, Dreano P, and Bentley DJ**. Physiological characteristics of elite short- and long-distance triathletes. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 88: 427-430, 2003.
- 85. Miyata M, Kasai H, Kawai K, Yamada N, Tokudome M, Ichikawa H, Goto C, Tokudome Y, Kuriki K, Hoshino H, Shibata K, Suzuki S, Kobayashi M, Goto H, Ikeda M, Otsuka T, and Tokudome S. Changes of urinary 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine levels during a two-day ultramarathon race period in Japanese non-professional runners. *Int J Sports Med* 29: 27-33, 2008.
- 86. **Moldoveanu AI, Shephard RJ, and Shek PN**. The cytokine response to physical activity and training. *Sports Med* 31: 115-144, 2001.
- 87. Mooren FC, Bloming D, Lechtermann A, Lerch MM, and Volker K.
 Lymphocyte apoptosis after exhaustive and moderate exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 93: 147-153, 2002.
- Mooren FC, Lechtermann A, and Volker K. Exercise-induced apoptosis of lymphocytes depends on training status. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 36: 1476-1483, 2004.
- 89. **Nagatomi R**. The implication of alterations in leukocyte subset counts on immune function. *Exerc Immunol Rev* 12: 54-71, 2006.
- 90. Nehlsen-Cannarella SL, Fagoaga OR, Nieman DC, Henson DA,
 Butterworth DE, Schmitt RL, Bailey EM, Warren BJ, Utter A, and Davis

JM. Carbohydrate and the cytokine response to 2.5 h of running. *J Appl Physiol* 82: 1662-1667, 1997.

- 91. **Neubauer O**. Die Bedeutung von Quantität und Qualität der Fettzufuhr im Ausdauersport. *Diploma thesis, Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna* 2004.
- 92. Neubauer O, König D, Kern N, Nics L, and Wagner KH. No indications of persistent oxidative stress in response to an ironman triathlon. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 40: 2119-2128, 2008.
- 93. Neubauer O, König D, and Wagner KH. Recovery after an Ironman triathlon: sustained inflammatory responses and muscular stress. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 104: 417-426, 2008.
- 94. **Neubauer O, Reichhold S, Nersesyan A, König D, and Wagner KH**. Exercise-induced DNA damage: is there a relationship with inflammatory responses? *Exerc Immunol Rev* 14: 51-72, 2008.
- 95. Nics L. Veränderungen des oxidativen Stresses und nutritiver Antioxidantien durch einen Ironman Triathlon. *Diploma thesis, Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna* 2008.
- Nieman DC. Exercise, infection, and immunity. *Int J Sports Med* 15 Suppl 3: S131-141, 1994.
- 97. Nieman DC. Marathon training and immune function. *Sports Med* 37: 412-415, 2007.
- 98. Nieman DC, Dumke CL, Henson DA, McAnulty SR, Gross SJ, and Lind RH. Muscle damage is linked to cytokine changes following a 160-km race. *Brain Behav Immun* 19: 398-403, 2005.
- 99. Nieman DC, Henson DA, McAnulty SR, McAnulty L, Swick NS, Utter AC, Vinci DM, Opiela SJ, and Morrow JD. Influence of vitamin C supplementation on oxidative and immune changes after an ultramarathon. J Appl Physiol 92: 1970-1977, 2002.
- 100. Nieman DC, Henson DA, McAnulty SR, McAnulty LS, Morrow JD, Ahmed A, and Heward CB. Vitamin E and immunity after the Kona Triathlon World Championship. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 36: 1328-1335, 2004.

- 101. Nieman DC, Peters EM, Henson DA, Nevines EI, and Thompson MM. Influence of vitamin C supplementation on cytokine changes following an ultramarathon. *J Interferon Cytokine Res* 20: 1029-1035, 2000.
- 102. Niess AM, Baumann M, Roecker K, Horstmann T, Mayer F, and Dickhuth HH. Effects of intensive endurance exercise on DNA damage in leucocytes. J Sports Med Phys Fitness 38: 111-115, 1998.
- Niess AM, Dickhuth HH, Northoff H, and Fehrenbach E. Free radicals and oxidative stress in exercise--immunological aspects. *Exerc Immunol Rev* 5: 22-56, 1999.
- 104. Niess AM, Hartmann A, Grunert-Fuchs M, Poch B, and Speit G. DNA damage after exhaustive treadmill running in trained and untrained men. *Int J Sports Med* 17: 397-403, 1996.
- 105. Nikolaidis MG, Jamurtas AZ, Paschalis V, Fatouros IG, Koutedakis Y, and Kouretas D. The effect of muscle-damaging exercise on blood and skeletal muscle oxidative stress: magnitude and time-course considerations. *Sports Med* 38: 579-606, 2008.
- 106. Okamura K, Doi T, Hamada K, Sakurai M, Yoshioka Y, Mitsuzono R, Migita T, Sumida S, and Sugawa-Katayama Y. Effect of repeated exercise on urinary 8-hydroxy-deoxyguanosine excretion in humans. *Free Radic Res* 26: 507-514, 1997.
- 107. Ou B, Hampsch-Woodill M, and Prior RL. Development and validation of an improved oxygen radical absorbance capacity assay using fluorescein as the fluorescent probe. J Agric Food Chem 49: 4619-4626, 2001.
- 108. **Packer L, Cadenas E, and Davies KJ**. Free radicals and exercise: an introduction. *Free Radic Biol Med* 44: 123-125, 2008.
- Palazzetti S, Richard MJ, Favier A, and Margaritis I. Overloaded training increases exercise-induced oxidative stress and damage. *Can J Appl Physiol* 28: 588-604, 2003.
- 110. Palazzetti S, Rousseau AS, Richard MJ, Favier A, and Margaritis I. Antioxidant supplementation preserves antioxidant response in physical training and low antioxidant intake. *Br J Nutr* 91: 91-100, 2004.

- 111. Peake JM, Suzuki K, and Coombes JS. The influence of antioxidant supplementation on markers of inflammation and the relationship to oxidative stress after exercise. J Nutr Biochem 18: 357-371, 2007.
- 112. Peake JM, Suzuki K, Hordern M, Wilson G, Nosaka K, and Coombes JS. Plasma cytokine changes in relation to exercise intensity and muscle damage. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 95: 514-521, 2005.
- 113. Peake JM, Suzuki K, Wilson G, Hordern M, Nosaka K, Mackinnon L, and Coombes JS. Exercise-induced muscle damage, plasma cytokines, and markers of neutrophil activation. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 37: 737-745, 2005.
- 114. **Pedersen BK, Akerstrom TC, Nielsen AR, and Fischer CP**. Role of myokines in exercise and metabolism. *J Appl Physiol* 2007.
- 115. Pedersen BK, Bruunsgaard H, Ostrowski K, Krabbe K, Hansen H, Krzywkowski K, Toft A, Sondergaard SR, Petersen EW, Ibfelt T, and Schjerling P. Cytokines in aging and exercise. *Int J Sports Med* 21 Suppl 1: S4-9, 2000.
- 116. **Pedersen BK, and Hoffman-Goetz L**. Exercise and the immune system: regulation, integration, and adaptation. *Physiol Rev* 80: 1055-1081, 2000.
- 117. Peters EM, Anderson R, and Theron AJ. Attenuation of increase in circulating cortisol and enhancement of the acute phase protein response in vitamin C-supplemented ultramarathoners. *Int J Sports Med* 22: 120-126, 2001.
- 118. Peters EM, Van Eden M, Tyler N, Ramautar A, and Chuturgoon AA. Prolonged exercise does not cause lymphocyte DNA damage or increased apoptosis in well-trained endurance athletes. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 98: 124-131, 2006.
- 119. **Petersen AM, and Pedersen BK**. The anti-inflammatory effect of exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 98: 1154-1162, 2005.
- 120. Pihl E, Zilmer K, Kullisaar T, Kairane C, Pulges A, and Zilmer M. Highsensitive C-reactive protein level and oxidative stress-related status in former athletes in relation to traditional cardiovascular risk factors. *Atherosclerosis* 171: 321-326, 2003.
- 121. **Plaisance EP, and Grandjean PW**. Physical activity and high-sensitivity C-reactive protein. *Sports Med* 36: 443-458, 2006.

- 122. **Poulsen HE, Weimann A, and Loft S**. Methods to detect DNA damage by free radicals: relation to exercise. *Proc Nutr Soc* 58: 1007-1014, 1999.
- 123. **Powers SK, DeRuisseau KC, Quindry J, and Hamilton KL**. Dietary antioxidants and exercise. *J Sports Sci* 22: 81-94, 2004.
- 124. Powers SK, Ji LL, and Leeuwenburgh C. Exercise training-induced alterations in skeletal muscle antioxidant capacity: a brief review. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 31: 987-997, 1999.
- Prior RL. Fruits and vegetables in the prevention of cellular oxidative damage.
 Am J Clin Nutr 78: 570S-578S, 2003.
- 126. **Prior RL, and Cao G**. In vivo total antioxidant capacity: comparison of different analytical methods. *Free Radic Biol Med* 27: 1173-1181, 1999.
- 127. Radak Z, Asano K, Lee KC, Ohno H, Nakamura A, Nakamoto H, and Goto S. High altitude training increases reactive carbonyl derivatives but not lipid peroxidation in skeletal muscle of rats. *Free Radic Biol Med* 22: 1109-1114, 1997.
- 128. **Radak Z, Chung HY, and Goto S**. Systemic adaptation to oxidative challenge induced by regular exercise. *Free Radic Biol Med* 44: 153-159, 2008.
- 129. Radak Z, Kaneko T, Tahara S, Nakamoto H, Ohno H, Sasvari M, Nyakas C, and Goto S. The effect of exercise training on oxidative damage of lipids, proteins, and DNA in rat skeletal muscle: evidence for beneficial outcomes. *Free Radic Biol Med* 27: 69-74, 1999.
- 130. Radak Z, Pucsuk J, Boros S, Josfai L, and Taylor AW. Changes in urine 8hydroxydeoxyguanosine levels of super-marathon runners during a four-day race period. *Life Sci* 66: 1763-1767, 2000.
- 131. Radom-Aizik S, Zaldivar F, Jr., Leu SY, Galassetti P, and Cooper DM. Effects of 30 min of aerobic exercise on gene expression in human neutrophils. J Appl Physiol 104: 236-243, 2008.
- Ramel A, Wagner KH, and Elmadfa I. Plasma antioxidants and lipid oxidation after submaximal resistance exercise in men. *Eur J Nutr* 43: 2-6, 2004.
- 133. **Reichhold S**. Effects of an Ironman triathlon on DNA stability. *Doctoral thesis, Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna* 2009.

- 134. Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Bulmer A, Knasmüller S., and K-H. W. Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity? *Mutat Res Rev* 2009 [in press].
- 135. Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Ehrlich V, Knasmüller S, and Wagner K-H. No acute and persistent DNA damage after an Ironman triathlon. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 17: 1913-1919, 2008.
- 136. Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Hoelzl C, Stadlmayr B, Valentini J, Ferk F, Kundi M, Knasmueller S, and Wagner KH. Oxidative DNA damage in Response to an Ironman Triathlon. *Free Radic Res* [submitted].
- 137. **Reid MB**. Invited Review: redox modulation of skeletal muscle contraction: what we know and what we don't. *J Appl Physiol* 90: 724-731, 2001.
- Roberts CK, and Barnard RJ. Effects of exercise and diet on chronic disease. J Appl Physiol 98: 3-30, 2005.
- 139. Robson-Ansley PJ, Blannin A, and Gleeson M. Elevated plasma interleukin-6 levels in trained male triathletes following an acute period of intense interval training. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 99: 353-360, 2007.
- 140. Robson P. Elucidating the unexplained underperformance syndrome in endurance athletes : the interleukin-6 hypothesis. *Sports Med* 33: 771-781, 2003.
- 141. Roecker K, Schotte O, Niess AM, Horstmann T, and Dickhuth HH. Predicting competition performance in long-distance running by means of a treadmill test. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 30: 1552-1557, 1998.
- 142. Rogers CJ, Colbert LH, Greiner JW, Perkins SN, and Hursting SD. Physical activity and cancer prevention : pathways and targets for intervention. *Sports Med* 38: 271-296, 2008.
- 143. Rousseau AS, Hininger I, Palazzetti S, Faure H, Roussel AM, and Margaritis I. Antioxidant vitamin status in high exposure to oxidative stress in competitive athletes. *Br J Nutr* 92: 461-468, 2004.
- 144. Sachdev S, and Davies KJ. Production, detection, and adaptive responses to free radicals in exercise. *Free Radic Biol Med* 44: 215-223, 2008.
- 145. Sacheck JM, Milbury PE, Cannon JG, Roubenoff R, and Blumberg JB. Effect of vitamin E and eccentric exercise on selected biomarkers of oxidative stress in young and elderly men. *Free Radic Biol Med* 34: 1575-1588, 2003.

- 146. Sarna S, Sahi T, Koskenvuo M, and Kaprio J. Increased life expectancy of world class male athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 25: 237-244, 1993.
- 147. Shaskey DJ, and Green GA. Sports haematology. Sports Med 29: 27-38, 2000.
- 148. **Smith LL**. Cytokine hypothesis of overtraining: a physiological adaptation to excessive stress? *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 32: 317-331, 2000.
- 149. St Pierre Schneider B, and Tiidus PM. Neutrophil infiltration in exerciseinjured skeletal muscle : how do we resolve the controversy? *Sports Med* 37: 837-856, 2007.
- 150. **Stadlmayr B**. Implementation of a microplate based assay for the assessment of the oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC). *Diploma thesis, Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna* 2009.
- 151. Steensberg A, Morrow J, Toft AD, Bruunsgaard H, and Pedersen BK. Prolonged exercise, lymphocyte apoptosis and F2-isoprostanes. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 87: 38-42, 2002.
- 152. Steensberg A, van Hall G, Osada T, Sacchetti M, Saltin B, and Klarlund Pedersen B. Production of interleukin-6 in contracting human skeletal muscles can account for the exercise-induced increase in plasma interleukin-6. *J Physiol* 529 Pt 1: 237-242, 2000.
- 153. Stocker R, and Keaney JF, Jr. Role of oxidative modifications in atherosclerosis. *Physiol Rev* 84: 1381-1478, 2004.
- 154. Suzuki K, Nakaji S, Yamada M, Liu Q, Kurakake S, Okamura N, Kumae T, Umeda T, and Sugawara K. Impact of a competitive marathon race on systemic cytokine and neutrophil responses. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 35: 348-355, 2003.
- 155. Suzuki K, Peake J, Nosaka K, Okutsu M, Abbiss CR, Surriano R, Bishop D, Quod MJ, Lee H, Martin DT, and Laursen PB. Changes in markers of muscle damage, inflammation and HSP70 after an Ironman triathlon race. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 98: 525-534, 2006.
- 156. Suzuki K, Sato H, Kikuchi T, Abe T, Nakaji S, Sugawara K, Totsuka M, Sato K, and Yamaya K. Capacity of circulating neutrophils to produce reactive oxygen species after exhaustive exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 81: 1213-1222, 1996.

- 157. Suzuki K, Totsuka M, Nakaji S, Yamada M, Kudoh S, Liu Q, Sugawara K, Yamaya K, and Sato K. Endurance exercise causes interaction among stress hormones, cytokines, neutrophil dynamics, and muscle damage. *J Appl Physiol* 87: 1360-1367, 1999.
- 158. Suzuki K, Yamada M, Kurakake S, Okamura N, Yamaya K, Liu Q, Kudoh S, Kowatari K, Nakaji S, and Sugawara K. Circulating cytokines and hormones with immunosuppressive but neutrophil-priming potentials rise after endurance exercise in humans. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 81: 281-287, 2000.
- 159. Tee JC, Bosch AN, and Lambert MI. Metabolic consequences of exerciseinduced muscle damage. *Sports Med* 37: 827-836, 2007.
- Thune I, and Furberg AS. Physical activity and cancer risk: dose-response and cancer, all sites and site-specific. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 33: S530-550; discussion S609-510, 2001.
- 161. Tice RR, Agurell E, Anderson D, Burlinson B, Hartmann A, Kobayashi H, Miyamae Y, Rojas E, Ryu JC, and Sasaki YF. Single cell gel/comet assay: guidelines for in vitro and in vivo genetic toxicology testing. *Environ Mol Mutagen* 35: 206-221, 2000.
- 162. **Tidball JG**. Inflammatory processes in muscle injury and repair. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 288: R345-353, 2005.
- 163. Tomasch R, Wagner KH, and Elmadfa I. Antioxidative power of plant oils in humans: the influence of alpha- and gamma-tocopherol. *Ann Nutr Metab* 45: 110-115, 2001.
- 164. **Traber MG**. Relationship of vitamin E metabolism and oxidation in exercising human subjects. *Br J Nutr* 96 Suppl 1: S34-37, 2006.
- 165. Tsai K, Hsu TG, Hsu KM, Cheng H, Liu TY, Hsu CF, and Kong CW. Oxidative DNA damage in human peripheral leukocytes induced by massive aerobic exercise. *Free Radic Biol Med* 31: 1465-1472, 2001.
- 166. Umegaki K, Daohua P, Sugisawa A, Kimura M, and Higuchi M. Influence of one bout of vigorous exercise on ascorbic acid in plasma and oxidative damage to DNA in blood cells and muscle in untrained rats. *J Nutr Biochem* 11: 401-407, 2000.

- 167. Umegaki K, Higuchi M, Inoue K, and Esashi T. Influence of one bout of intensive running on lymphocyte micronucleus frequencies in endurance-trained and untrained men. *Int J Sports Med* 19: 581-585, 1998.
- Urso ML, and Clarkson PM. Oxidative stress, exercise, and antioxidant supplementation. *Toxicology* 189: 41-54, 2003.
- 169. Valentini J. Entwicklung einer Mikrotiterplatten basierten Methode zur Bestimmung der Ferric Reducing Ability of Plasma (FRAP). Diploma thesis, Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna 2009.
- 170. Vasankari TJ, Kujala UM, Vasankari TM, Vuorimaa T, and Ahotupa M. Effects of acute prolonged exercise on-serum and LDL oxidation and antioxidant defences. *Free Radic Biol Med* 22: 509-513, 1997.
- 171. Viguie CA, Frei B, Shigenaga MK, Ames BN, Packer L, and Brooks GA. Antioxidant status and indexes of oxidative stress during consecutive days of exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 75: 566-572, 1993.
- 172. Voll RE, Herrmann M, Roth EA, Stach C, Kalden JR, and Girkontaite I. Immunosuppressive effects of apoptotic cells. *Nature* 390: 350-351, 1997.
- 173. Vollaard NB, Shearman JP, and Cooper CE. Exercise-induced oxidative stress:myths, realities and physiological relevance. *Sports Med* 35: 1045-1062, 2005.
- 174. Wagner KH, Jurss A, Zarembach B, and Elmadfa I. Impact of antiseptics on radical metabolism, antioxidant status and genotoxic stress in blood cells: povidone-iodine versus octenidine dihydrochloride. *Toxicol In Vitro* 18: 411-418, 2004.
- 175. Whyte GP, George K, Sharma S, Lumley S, Gates P, Prasad K, and McKenna WJ. Cardiac fatigue following prolonged endurance exercise of differing distances. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 32: 1067-1072, 2000.
- 176. Witko-Sarsat V, Friedlander M, Nguyen Khoa T, Capeillere-Blandin C, Nguyen AT, Canteloup S, Dayer JM, Jungers P, Drueke T, and Descamps-Latscha B. Advanced oxidation protein products as novel mediators of inflammation and monocyte activation in chronic renal failure. *J Immunol* 161: 2524-2532, 1998.

- 177. Yeum KJ, Russell RM, Krinsky NI, and Aldini G. Biomarkers of antioxidant capacity in the hydrophilic and lipophilic compartments of human plasma. Arch Biochem Biophys 430: 97-103, 2004.
- 178. Zieker D, Fehrenbach E, Dietzsch J, Fliegner J, Waidmann M, Nieselt K, Gebicke-Haerter P, Spanagel R, Simon P, Niess AM, and Northoff H. cDNA microarray analysis reveals novel candidate genes expressed in human peripheral blood following exhaustive exercise. *Physiol Genomics* 23: 287-294, 2005.
- 179. Zieker D, Zieker J, Dietzsch J, Burnet M, Northoff H, and Fehrenbach E. CDNA-microarray analysis as a research tool for expression profiling in human peripheral blood following exercise. *Exerc Immunol Rev* 11: 86-96, 2005.

8. Appendices (original publications)

Original article I

(Basis for chapter 2)

No Indications of Persistent Oxidative Stress in Response to an Ironman Triathlon

OLIVER NEUBAUER¹, DANIEL KÖNIG², NORBERT KERN¹, LUKAS NICS¹, and KARL-HEINZ WAGNER¹

¹Department of Nutritional Sciences, Faculty of Life Sciences, University of Vienna, AUSTRIA; and ²Centre for Internal Medicine, Division of Rehabilitation, Prevention and Sports Medicine, Freiburg University Hospital, GERMANY

ABSTRACT

NEUBAUER, O., D. KÖNIG, N. KERN, L. NICS, and K.-H. WAGNER. No Indications of Persistent Oxidative Stress in Response to an Ironman Triathlon. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc., Vol. 40, No. 12, pp. 2119-2128, 2008. Introduction: Training for and competing in ultraendurance exercise events is associated with an improvement in endogenous antioxidant defenses as well as increased oxidative stress. However, consequences on health are currently unclear. Purpose: We aimed to examine the impact of training- and acute exercise-induced changes in the antioxidant capacity on the oxidant/antioxidant balance after an ironman triathlon and whether there are indications for sustained oxidative damage. Methods: Blood samples were taken from 42 well-trained male triathletes 2 d before an ironman triathlon, then immediately postrace, 1, 5, and 19 d later. Blood was analyzed for conjugated dienes (CD), malondialdehyde (MDA), oxidized low-density lipoprotein (oxLDL), oxLDL:LDL ratio, advanced oxidation protein products (AOPP), AOPP:total protein (TP) ratio, Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC), uric acid (UA) in plasma, and activities of superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GSH-Px), and catalase (CAT) in erythrocytes. Results: Immediately postrace, there were significant increases in CD, AOPP, TEAC, UA (for all P < 0.001), and AOPP:TP (P < 0.01). MDA rose significantly (P < 0.01) 1 d postrace, whereas CD (P < 0.01), AOPP (P = 0.01), AOPP:TP (P < 0.05), and TEAC (P < 0.001) remained elevated. OxLDL:LDL trended to increase, whereas oxLDL significantly (P < 0.01) decreased 1 d postrace. Except for GSH-Px (P = 0.08), activities of SOD (P < 0.001) and CAT (P < 0.05) significantly decreased postrace. All oxidative stress markers had returned to prerace values 5 d postrace. Furthermore, several relationships between training status and oxidative stress markers, TEAC, and antioxidant enzyme activities were noted. Conclusions: This study indicates that despite a temporary increase in most (but not all) oxidative stress markers, there is no persistent oxidative stress in response to an ironman triathlon, probably due to training- and exercise-induced protective alterations in the antioxidant defense system. Key Words: ULTRAENDURANCE EXERCISE, LIPID PEROXIDATION, PROTEIN OXIDATION, PLASMA ANTIOXIDANT CAPACITY, ANTIOXIDANT ENYZMES

There is overwhelming evidence that physical activity harvests many beneficial physiological effects that improve physical fitness and play a major role in the prevention of various chronic disease states (30). Research has even shown an increased life expectancy in former top-level athletes including long distance runners and cross-country skiers (but not ultraendurance athletes) (14,32). However, some empirical as well as epidemiologic data, recently reviewed by Knez et al. (10), paradoxically suggest that an exceptionally high volume of exercise is associated with an increased risk of developing cardiovascular disease (15). Oxidative stress is proposed to be one of the main potential mechanisms that, at least partly, might offset the positive outcome imparted by regular physical training (6,10), pro-

Address for correspondence: Karl-Heinz Wagner, Department of Nutritional Sciences, Faculty of Life Sciences, University of Vienna, Althanstraße 14, 1090 Vienna, Austria; E-mail: karl-heinz.wagner@univie.ac.at. Submitted for publication February 2008. Accepted for publication June 2008.

0195-9131/08/4012-2119/0 MEDICINE & SCIENCE IN SPORTS & EXERCISE_® Copyright © 2008 by the American College of Sports Medicine DOI: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181824dab bably due to the increased oxidation of plasma lipoproteins and the consequent hypothesized contribution to atherosclerosis (10,34). Thus, concerns have arisen about the growing number of athletes engaged in ultraendurance sports because extremely demanding exercise such as an ironman triathlon is associated with an increased formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS). Probable mechanisms for increased ROS production during strenuous aerobic exercise include inadequate electron transfer through the mitochondrial respiratory chain during oxygen metabolism, inflammatory responses, increased xanthine oxidase activity triggered by transient hypoxic conditions (that even may occur during predominantly aerobic exercise caused by blood-redistribution), and autoxidation of haem proteins (6,13,39).

Nevertheless, research in the area of exercise-induced oxidative stress has lead to controversial results, and to date there is little conclusive information. For example, it remains unclear whether the exercise-induced production of free radicals results in persisting oxidative stress responses and adverse effects on health such as LDL oxidation (6,10,36,39). Training appears to lead to adaptations of the endogenous antioxidant defense system (11,25,28); however, it is unknown whether these up-regulated protective mechanisms are sufficient to prevent cumulative oxidative stress and oxidative damage. Moreover, the lack of consensus most likely

2119

TABLE 1. Characteristics of the study participants and their performance in the Ironman triathlon

Age (yr)	$\textbf{35.3} \pm \textbf{7.0}$
Height (cm)	$180.6~\pm~5.6$
Weight (kg)	75.1 ± 6.4
BMI (kg·m ⁻²)	23.0 ± 1.2
Percentage of body fat (%)	11.8 ± 4.1
Cycling $\dot{V}O_{2peak}$ (mL·kg ⁻¹ min ⁻¹)	56.6 ± 6.2
Peak PO (W _{peak})	357.9 ± 50
Relative peak PO (W_{peak} kg ⁻¹)	4.8 ± 0.5
IAT (W)	219.4 ± 43.5
Relative IAT (W·kg ⁻¹)	2.9 ± 0.5
Power output at 2 mmol blood lactate L ⁻¹ (W·kg ⁻¹)	193.6 ± 46.5
Relative PO at 2 mmol blood lactate L ⁻¹ (W·kg ⁻¹)	2.6 ± 0.5
Power output at 3 mmol blood lactate·L ⁻¹ (W·kg ⁻¹)	237.1 ± 46.0
Relative PO at 3 mmol blood lactate·L ⁻¹ (W·kg ⁻¹)	3.1 ± 0.6
Training over a period of 6 months before the Ironman triat	hlon
Weekly net endurance exercise time (WNET) (h·wk ⁻¹)	$10.7~\pm~2.6$
Swim training (km·wk ⁻¹)	$4.8~\pm~2.2$
Cycle training (km·wk ⁻¹)	144.0 ± 52.1
Run training (km·wk ⁻¹)	$36.4~\pm~10.6$
Performance in the Ironman triathlon	
Total race time (h:min:s)	$10:51:52\pm01:01:22$
3.8-km swim time (h:min:s)	$01{:}09{:}51\ \pm\ 00{:}10{:}28$
180-km cycle time (h:min:s)	$05{:}28{:}21\ \pm\ 00{:}29{:}08$
42.2-km run time (h:min:s)	$04{:}08{:}26\pm00{:}31{:}36$
Training after completion of the Ironman triathlon until 19 d	postrace
WNET (h·wk ⁻¹)	$4.2~\pm~2.4$
Swim training (km·wk ⁻¹)	$2.1~\pm~2.2$
Cycle training (km·wk ⁻¹)	$66.3~\pm~53.8$
Run training (km·wk ⁻¹)	12.3 ± 11.5

Data are presented as mean \pm SD, N = 42.

also originates from the diversity of study designs and methodological approaches that are used to induce and measure oxidative stress (9,11,13). In particular, different durations, intensities, and types of exercise probably contribute to inconsistencies even among the few studies that have examined oxidative stress specifically in competitors of ultraendurance races such as long-distance triathlons (7,11,17,23) or ultramarathon running (19,22).

The data presented here are part of a larger study that aimed to get a broader picture of certain stress responses to vigorous aerobic exercise in a large cohort of athletes and to explore hypothesized associations between oxidative, muscular, cardiac (12), inflammatory, immunoendocrine stress, and genome stability. The primary aim of the present study was to comprehensively quantify antioxidant and oxidative stress responses to an ironman triathlon. Of utter importance, we monitored these responses 19 d into recovery to verify whether there are indications of delayed onset of

TABLE	2.	Plasma	values	of	biochemical	variables
	<u> </u>	i iuoiiiu	valuoo	•••	biobiioiiiioui	vanabioo

oxidative stress, sustained oxidative damage, and health consequences. Furthermore, the relevance of training status on the magnitude of oxidative stress markers and the antioxidant capacity was examined. We hypothesized that even small differences in training levels within a large group of well-trained athletes would affect the changes of oxidative stress and endogenous antioxidant variables after an acute bout of ultraendurance exercise. Finally, due to recent inconsistent outcomes that were probably related with diverse analytical approaches, we aimed to particularize the damage on blood cell components and blood lipids by using various markers to detect different phases of lipid peroxidation as well as protein oxidation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Subjects. The study population comprised 48 nonprofessional well-trained healthy male triathletes who participated in the 2006 Ironman Austria; 42 of them completed the study and were included in the statistical analysis. The subjects were recruited from all over Austria half a year before the event. They were informed about the purpose and the risks of the study before they provided written informed consent. The Ethics Committee of the Medical University of Vienna approved the study. The characteristics of the subjects and their performance in the ironman triathlon are shown in Table 1.

Study design. All participants of the study were physically fit, free of acute or chronic illnesses, within a normal range of body mass index and nonsmokers. Furthermore, they were not taking prescribed medication and avoided taking more than 100% of RDA of antioxidants (as sup plements in addition to their normal dietary intake) in the 6 wk before the race and until the final blood sampling 19 d postrace. Subjects were required to complete a medical and health screening, a food frequency, a supplementation questionnaire, and 24-h dietary recalls before each blood sampling, and they had to document their training in the 6 months before the ironman triathlon and thereafter until the end of the study (Table 1). Blood samples were taken 2 d prerace, immediately (within 20 min), 1, 5, and 19 d postrace. The athletes abstained from intense exercise 48 h before spiroergometry testing and before each blood sampling

	PRE	POST	1 d POST	5 d POST	19 d POST	Time Effect (P)
UA (µmol·L ^{−1})	311 ± 54	$465 \pm 92^{***}$	$422 \pm 63^{***}$	$338 \pm 62^{***}$	$328 \pm 53^{***}$	< 0.001
TC (mmol·L ^{-1})	5.1 ± 0.9	5.1 ± 1.0	$4.2\pm0.8^{\star\star\star}$	$4.7\pm0.8^{***}$	$5.1\ \pm\ 0.9$	< 0.001
HDL (mmol·L ⁻¹)	1.9 ± 0.4	$2.0 \pm 0.4^{*}$	1.9 ± 0.4	1.8 ± 0.5	$1.7~\pm~0.4^{\star}$	< 0.001
LDL (mmol·L ^{-1})	2.8 ± 0.8	$2.4\ \pm\ 0.8^{***}$	1.9 ± 0.7 ***	$2.5\pm0.6^{***}$	2.9 ± 0.8	< 0.001
VLDL (mmol·L ⁻¹)	0.4 ± 0.2	$0.7~\pm~0.3^{\star}$	0.4 ± 0.3	0.4 ± 0.2	$0.4~\pm~0.2$	< 0.001
TG (mmol·L ^{-1})	0.9 ± 0.4	$1.6\pm0.6^{***}$	0.9 ± 0.6	0.9 ± 0.4	0.9 ± 0.4	< 0.001

Values are presented as mean \pm SD; N = 42.

* Significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.05

** Significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.01.

*** Significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.001.

HDL, high-density lipoprotein; LDL, low-density lipoprotein; VLDL, very low density lipoprotein; PRE, 2 d prerace; POST, immediately postrace; UA, uric acid; TC, total cholesterol; 1 d POST, 1 d postrace; 5 d POST, 5 d postrace; 19 d POST, 19 d postrace.

BASIC SCIENCES

	PRE	POST	1 d POST	5 d POST	19 d POST	Time Effect (P)
CD (µg·mL ⁻¹)	3.85 ± 1.27	$7.35\pm1.54^{***}$	$4.36\pm1.30^{**}$	4.03 ± 1.16	3.78 ± 0.91	< 0.001
MDA (μ mol·L ⁻¹)	2.39 ± 0.49	2.56 ± 0.67	2.60 ± 0.73 **	2.39 ± 0.68	2.42 ± 0.78	0.092
$OxLDL^{(U-1)}$	35.8 ±13.7	$31.3 \pm 12.4^{*}$	$29.3 \pm 13.6**$	32.3 ± 11.3	36.9 ± 13.6	< 0.001
OxLDL:LDL rat. (U·mmol·L ^{-1})	$13.3~\pm~5.3$	13.8 ± 6.2	$14.4~\pm~6.1$	12.1 ± 5.2	13.1 ± 4.9	0.363
AOPP (µmmol·L ⁻¹)	39.8 ± 8.4	$49.9\pm14.8^{\star\star\star}$	48.1 ± 17.1**	39.9 ± 6.7	$41.7~\pm~8.9$	< 0.001
AOPP:TP (μ mmol·g·dL ⁻¹)	5.28 ± 1.04	$6.34\pm1.88^{**}$	$6.12\pm1.97^{\star}$	5.47 ± 1.05	5.91 ± 1.45	0.005

Values are presented as mean \pm SD; N = 42.

* Significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.05.

** Significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.01

Significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.001.

CD, conjugated dienes; MDA, malondialdehyde; oxLDL, oxidized LDL; AOPP, advanced oxidation protein products; TP, total protein.

(except the ironman itself). The subjects had fasted overnight before the 2-d prerace and the 5- and 19-d postrace blood samples, but on race day and 1 d postrace, they were allowed to drink and eat ad libitum, and the quantities of intake were recorded. After the triathlon, the athletes performed "recovery" training that was of moderate intensity and duration until the end of the study (Table 1).

Race conditions. The ironman triathlon was held in Klagenfurt, Austria, on July 16, 2006, and consisted of a 3.8-km swim, followed by 180-km cycling and 42.2-km running. When the race started at 7:00 a.m., the air temperature and relative humidity were 15°C and 77%, with the lake temperature at 25°C. Between 4:00 and 5:00 p.m., respectively, by finishing time (median time for subjects approximately 5:43 p.m.), air temperature reached a maximum and was 27.2°C, and relative humidity had decreased to 36% (data provided by the Carinthian Centre of the Austrian Central Institute for Meteorology and Geodynamics).

VO_{2peak} testing protocol. The triathletes were tested 3 wk before the race on a cycle ergometer (Ergometrics 900, Sensormedics GmbH, Höchberg, Germany). The maximal test protocol started at an initial intensity of 50 W, followed by 50-W increments every 3 min until exhaustion. During the test oxygen and carbon dioxide fractions (via Sensormedics 2900 Metabolic measurement cart), power output (PO), heart rate, and ventilation were recorded continuously. Earlobe blood samples for the measurement of the lactate concentration were taken at the beginning and at the end of each stage to determine performance parameters including the individual anaerobic threshold (IAT) (31).

Blood sampling. Each blood sample was collected into heparin, ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid, or serum vacutainers (Vacuette, Greiner, Austria). A field laboratory was installed at the race to ensure the appropriate collection of the first three blood samples. The blood was immediately cooled to 4°C and plasma or the serum separated at 1711g for 20 min at 4°C. Aliquots were immediately frozen at -80°C. Whole blood was taken for the hematological profile, and erythrocytes were also collected and frozen in aliquots at -80° C. All samples were analyzed within 6 months.

Hematological profile. The hematological profile was assessed with an MS4 Hematology 3-Part-Differential-Analyzer (Melet Schloesing Laboratories, Maria Enzersdorf,

Austria). Exercise-induced changes in plasma volume were calculated (5) until 5 d postrace to assess expansion of plasma volume, which persists for 3 to 5 d after the cessation of demanding exercise (33). All results are reported adjusted for these changes, except for Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC) and ratios of oxLDL:LDL and AOPP:TP. For these indices, we used the data uncorrected for changes in plasma volume to consider their actual concentration to which the body responds.

Plasma concentration of lipoproteins and biochemical variables. Concentrations of total cholesterol (TC), HDL, triglycerides (TG), total protein (TP), and uric acid (UA) were measured using an automatic analyzer (Vitros DT 60 II module, Ortho-clinical Diagnostics, Germany). Levels of VLDL and LDL were calculated (VLDL = TG/2.2; LDL = TC - HDL - VLDL).

Plasma concentrations of markers of oxidative stress. Malondialdehyde (MDA) and conjugated dienes (CD) were both detected with high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) as reported previously (29). Oxidized LDL (oxLDL) concentrations were measured using an enzymelinked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kit (Mercodia AB, Uppsala, Sweden). Advanced oxidation protein products (AOPP) were determined via a colorimetric assay kit (Immundiagnostik AG, Bensheim, Germany). For both



FIGURE 1-Changes in Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC) 2 d prerace (PRE) and immediately, 1, 5, and 19 d postrace (POST). Data are mean \pm SD; N = 42. ***Change was significantly different from prerace values (P < 0.001).

OXIDATIVE BALANCE IN IRONMAN TRIATHLETES

	PRE	POST	1 d POST	5 d POST	19 d POST	Time Effect (P)
SOD ($IU \cdot g^{-1}$ Hb)	1813 ± 257	$1695\pm156^{***}$	1821 ± 194	$1769 \pm 177^{***}$	$1722 \pm 159^{***}$	< 0.001
GSH-Px (IU·g ^{−1} Hb)	$22.5~\pm~9.9$	$22.3~\pm~9.7$	$21.7~\pm~9.2$	$22.9~\pm~9.4$	$22.0~\pm~9.5$	0.110
CAT (IU·g ⁻¹ Hb)	282 ± 59	$271~\pm~56^{\star}$	$265\pm55^{***}$	$273~\pm~57$	$266 \pm 47**$	0.036

Values are presented as mean \pm SD; N = 42.

Significantly different from prerace values. P < 0.05.

Significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.01.

*** Significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.001

SOD, superoxide dismutase; GSH-Px, glutathione peroxidase; CAT, catalase; PRE, 2 d prerace; POST, immediately postrace; 1 d POST, 1 d postrace; 5 d POST, 5 d postrace; 19 d POST, 19 d postrace.

oxLDL and AOPP, absorbance of samples and standards were read with a Fluostar Optima microplate reader (BMG labtechnologies, Germany), and all measures were made in duplicate.

Activities of antioxidant erythrocyte enzyme and antioxidant capacity of plasma. Erythrocyte activities of superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GSH-Px), and catalase (CAT) were determined using methods reported previously (1,3,40). Briefly, the principles of these methods were as follows: SOD activity was defined via its inhibition of the auto-oxidation of 1,2,3-trihydroxybenzol (pyrogallol) in the presence of superoxide anion (O_2^{-}) , GSH-Px activity was defined in proportion to the oxidation of NADPH₂ to NADP⁺, and CAT activity was measured by the rate of breakdown of hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂). Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC) of plasma was analyzed photometrically as described previously (36).

Data analysis. Data were tested for normal distribution using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. The main effect of time was obtained by using the repeated-measures ANOVA. Dependent on normal distribution of data, either paired t-tests (for normally distributed data) or Wilcoxon tests (for not normally distributed data) were then used to assess differences in the test variables, and all postrace values were compared with prerace (baseline) values. Pearson's or Spearman's correlations were used to examine any significant relationships. Subjects were divided into groups (percentiles) by exercise test variables including the relative IAT or the relative PO at VO_{2peak}. One-factorial ANOVA and post hoc analyses with Bonferroni's test were then applied to assess whether differences in oxidative stress- and antioxidantassociated variables were associated with the percentile distribution. All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 15.0 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL). Significance

ABLE 5. Significa	nt associat	ions with trainii	ng and ex	ercise test va	ariables, perfo	ormance, and	oxidative stre	ess markers.				
						Rel. PO		Rel. PO	Rel. PO La		Cycle	180-km
	VO _{2peak}	Rel. W _{peak}	IAT	Rel. IAT	PO La 2	La 2	PO La 3	La 3	3 %W _{peak}	WNET	Training	Cycle Time
CD												
1 d POST					-0.33*	-0.37*	-0.36*	-0.46**				
Δ PRE to		-0.31*										
1 d POST												
MDA												
PRE										-0.38*	-0.37*	
POST	-0.30*	-0.40**									-0.35*	
Δ PRE to		-0.34*										
POST												
1 d POST		-0.32*								-0.34*	-0.39*	
Δ PRE to		-0.32*										
1 d POST												
oxLDL												
PRE		-0.30*		-0.29*	-0.35*	-0.37*	-0.34*	-0.36*				
POST		-0.37*		-0.30*								
1 d POST					-0.33*	-0.37*						
oxLDL:LDL												
PRE										0.42**	0.33*	
AOPP												
POST			0.31*	0.33*			0.31*		0.38**			-0.31*
Δ PRE to				0.34*	0.34*	0.39*	0.34*	0.37*	0.35*			-0.35*
POST												
1 d POST												-0.34*
Δ PRE to												-0.38*
1 d POST												
AOPP:total prote	in											
POST		0.36*	0.31*	0.32*		0.38*		0.44**				
Δ PRE to				0.33*	0.33*	0.39**	0.33*	0.36*	0.32*			
POST												

CD, conjugated dienes; MDA, malondialdehyde; oxLDL, oxidized LDL; AOPP, advanced oxidation protein products; Wpeak, peak PO; rel., relative; IAT, individual anaerobic threshold; PO La 2 (3), power output at 2 (3) mmol blood lactate L⁻¹; WNET, weekly net endurance exercise time; PRE, 2 d prerace; POST, immediately postrace; 1 d POST, 1 d postrace; Δ PRE to (1 d) POST, change from prerace to immediately (1 d) postrace; *P < 0.05; **P < 0.01.

2122 Official Journal of the American College of Sports Medicine

BASIC SCIENCES

was set at a P value of < 0.05 and is reported as P < 0.05, P < 0.01, and P < 0.001.

RESULTS

Race results. The average completion time was 10 h 52 min \pm 61 min (mean \pm SD; Table 1). The estimated average antioxidant intake during the race was 393 ± 219 mg vitamin C and 113 ± 59 mg alpha-tocopherol. There were no differences in the amount of the consumed antioxidants between the groups divided by exercise test variables. Out of 48, three study participants failed to complete the race due to self-reported fatigue. In addition, three subjects could not participate in one or more blood sample time points and thus were excluded from the analysis.

Plasma concentrations of lipoproteins and biochemical variables. Plasma concentrations of lipoproteins and UA can be found in Table 2. LDL decreased significantly (P < 0.001) immediately postrace (-15%) and 1 d postrace (-26%) and stabilized below prerace concentrations until 5 d postrace (-8%; P < 0.01). TC significantly decreased to below prerace values 1 d (-10%; P < 0.001) and 5 d after the race (-4%; P < 0.01), whereas HDL increased immediately (+9%; P < 0.05) and 1 d postrace (+12%; P < 0.01). VLDL and TG significantly (P < 0.001) increased postrace (+75 and +69%, respectively). Plasma levels of UA significantly (P < 0.001) increased immediately after the triathlon (+49%). Thereafter, UA concentrations gradually declined but remained significantly (P < 0.001) elevated at all time points (P =0.001 for 19 d postrace) versus prerace values (Table 2).

Plasma concentrations of markers of oxidative stress. Plasma concentrations of oxidative stress markers are shown in Table 3. A considerable (+91%) and significant increase in CD occurred immediately after the ironman triathlon (P < 0.001) and remained significantly elevated 1 d postrace (+13%; P < 0.01) when compared with prerace values. MDA trended to increase immediately after the race (+7%; P = 0.06), then increased further and reached statistical significance 1 d postrace (+9%; P < 0.01). There was a significant decrease in oxidized low-density lipoprotein (oxLDL) below prerace values immediately postrace (-13%); P < 0.05) and 1 d postrace (-24%; P < 0.01), whereas a tendency toward an increase in the oxLDL:LDL ratio 1 d postrace (+8%; P = 0.07) occurred. Plasma AOPP concentrations significantly (P < 0.001) increased by 25% immediately postrace and remained significantly (P = 0.01)elevated 1 d after the competition (+21%). Similarly, the AOPP:TP ratio peaked by 20% higher than prerace immediately postrace (P < 0.01) and remained significantly (P < 0.05) elevated by 16% higher than prerace values 1 d after the race. All markers of oxidative stress had returned to prerace values 5 d after the ironman triathlon, and 19 d postrace, all parameters were still similar to prerace concentrations (Table 3).

	GSH- Px	0.41**	0.37**	**01 0	0.40
	Ŋ			0.54 * * *	
	42.2-km Run Time			-0.35**	
	180-km Cvcle Time			-0.40**	
	Total Race Time		-0.31^{*}	-0.44**	
	Rel. PO La 3 %W		0.42**	0.56* * *	0.33 *
	Rel. PO La 3			0.44**	
	P0 La 3		0.36*	0.48* **	0.31*
	Rel. PO La 2		0.36*	0.49* * *	
	P0 La 2		0.33*	0.46* **	
	Rel. IAT		0.36*	0.49***	0.31 *
ŢŢ.	IAT		0.34*	0.45**	0.34*
ioxidant capac	Rel. Wt		0.39**	0.47***	
plasma ant	Wnear		0.30*	0.41**	
ciations with	Ϋ́O _{2meat}		0.33*	0.38*	
: 6. Significant asso		C RF	OST	PRE to POST	PRE to 1 d POST

FABLE 6. Significant

TEAC, Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity; *W_{paso}* peak PO; rel., relative; IAT, individual anaerobic threshold; PO La 2 (3), power output at 2 (3) mmol blood lactate-L⁻¹; PRE, 2 d prerace; POST, immediately postrace; 1 (5) [19] d POST, 1 d (5) [19] postrace; $^{*}P < 0.05; ^{**}P < 0.01; ^{***}P < 0.001$.

0.47** 0.37*

OXIDATIVE BALANCE IN IRONMAN TRIATHLETES

ISO4 p 6 d POST

Antioxidant capacity of plasma and activities of antioxidant erythrocyte enzymes. The time course of TEAC is shown in Figure 1, and antioxidant enzyme activities can be found in Table 4. A sharp elevation of TEAC was observed in response to the ironman triathlon (+48%; P < 0.001), and values remained significantly (P < 0.001) (0.001) higher than prerace until 1 d after the race (+25%). Five and 19 d postrace, TEAC values were similar to prerace. There was a significant decrease in the activities of erythrocyte SOD (-6%; P < 0.001) and CAT (-4%; P <0.05) immediately postrace. There was a trend toward decreased GSH-Px activity 1 d postrace (-4%; P = 0.08) but no significant changes during the monitoring period. SOD and CAT both followed a biphasic pattern during the recovery period and 19 d postrace, and athletes had moderate but significant decreases in the activities of SOD and CAT compared with prerace values (-5%; P < 0.001and -6%; P < 0.01, respectively; Table 4).

Associations with training and exercise test variables, performance, and oxidative stress markers. Various significant negative correlations were obtained between parameters of lipid peroxidation and training and exercise test variables, which are shown in Table 5. In contrast, the prerace oxLDL:LDL ratio correlated positively with the weekly net endurance exercise time (r = 0.42; P < 0.01). Significant positive correlations were observed between postrace indices of protein oxidation and some exercise test variables, whereas triathlon-induced changes in AOPP were inversely related with the cycle split time (P < 0.05; Table 5) and the total race time (P = 0.053).

Associations with training and exercise test variables, performance, and plasma antioxidant capacity and antioxidant enzyme activities. There were multiple positive correlations with changes in TEAC and prerace training and exercise test variables that are summarized in Table 6. Exemplary, the change of TEAC from pre- to immediately postrace correlated with the percentage of maximum PO at 3 mmol·L⁻¹ blood lactate (r = 0.56; P <0.001). In addition, positive correlations were noted between the exercise-induced changes in TEAC and UA (r = 0.54; P < 0.001; Table 6), and both changes in TEAC and UA correlated negatively with the total race time (r = -0.44 and r = -0.48, respectively; both P < 0.01). Significant positive correlations were observed between activities of erythrocyte GSH-Px with TEAC (Table 6). Furthermore, GSH-Px activities correlated positively with the percentage of maximum PO at 3 mmol·L⁻¹ blood lactate at prerace (r = 0.35; P <0.05), 1 d postrace (r = 0.39; P < 0.01), and 19 d postrace (r = 0.36; P < 0.05).

Groups divided by the relative PO at VO_{2peak} and the relative IAT: effects on LDL oxidation and plasma antioxidant capacity. On the basis of the group distribution into percentiles by the relative PO at VO_{2peak} , a trend was observed insofar as lower oxLDL concentrations immediately postrace were associated with higher levels in relative PO at VO_{2peak} (differences between all groups: P =



FIGURE 2—Association of the prerace (PRE) to postrace (POST) change of Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC) with the percentiles of the relative IAT (rel. IAT). TE indicates Trolox equivalents; percentile 1, ≤ 2.64 W·kg⁻¹; percentile 2, 2.65-2.89 W·kg⁻¹; percentile 3, 2.90-3.24 W·kg⁻¹; percentile 4, ≥ 3.25 W·kg⁻¹. *Significant different from percentile 1 (P < 0.05); differences between all percentiles: P = 0.18.

0.056). Furthermore, athletes in the group with the highest relative PO at \dot{VO}_{2peak} (top percentile) had significantly (P < 0.05) lower oxLDL concentrations immediately postrace than those athletes in the group with the lowest relative PO at \dot{VO}_{2peak} (lowest percentile), and an according trend was noted with prerace oxLDL concentrations (P = 0.059). The association of pre- to postrace changes in TEAC with the percentile distribution by the relative IAT is shown in Figure 2. TEAC increased with the relative IAT across the percentiles, and the differences between all groups were P = 0.18. Moreover, the TEAC response was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in the subject group with the highest relative IAT (top percentile) compared with the group with the lowest IAT (lowest percentile; Fig. 2).

DISCUSSION

The major finding of the present study was that there are no indications of persistent oxidative damage during a single bout of ultraendurance exercise. Although most (but not all) oxidative stress markers temporarily increased after the ironman triathlon, the current results indicate the importance of the acute exercise-induced alterations in antioxidant capacity of the athletes, which were associated with a variety of physiological training-related determinants. Our data suggest that these training- and/or exercise-induced biochemical and physiological responses in the antioxidant defense system are able to counteract severe or persistent oxidative damage to cell compounds and blood lipids after extremely demanding exercise. Considering the current concerns about health consequences for ultraendurance athletes, these findings provide important and novel information because oxidative stress and recovery responses after ultraendurance exercise, up to date, have not been followed for such a long time course.

Most but not all previous studies have shown increased oxidative stress as immediate responses to acute bouts of ultraendurance exercise. Various indices of lipid peroxidation such as MDA (11), lipid hydroperoxides (22), or F_2 -isoprostanes (19,22,23) were found to be elevated after long-distance triathlons (11,23), an 80-km race (22), and another 50-km ultramarathon (19). Contrary, after other long-distance triathlon races, authors reported either no evidence of oxidative stress (17) or even a decrease in the susceptibility of plasma lipids to peroxidation (7). Some of these methods such as the TBARS assay have been criticized for insufficient accuracy, specificity, and validity (9,10,13). Therefore, we measured CD, as this method is considered as a specific marker for the initial phase of lipid peroxidation (6,36,37), and detected MDA by highperformance liquid chromatography (HPLC). Moreover, the study is the first in which attention is drawn on the effects of ultraendurance exercise on oxLDL and AOPP. Both parameters are seen as novel and reliable biomarkers that indicate long-term effects of oxidative stress (4,24) such as after a high volume training period.

In the current investigation, different amplitudes and kinetics were observed in the examined oxidative stress markers. Although there was an immediate and marked rise in CD, followed by a rapid decline, MDA increased only slightly immediately after race completion but rose to significant levels 1 d after the ironman triathlon. One explanation for the differences in the changes of these indices is that CD are primary oxidation products formed during initial reactions of lipid peroxidation, whereas MDA is produced at a latter stage of the lipid peroxidation chain reactions (6,36). Furthermore, our data suggest that enhanced postrace antioxidant defenses (described later in detail) might have played a role in preventing a more pronounced rise in MDA. AOPP concentrations and AOPP:TP ratio peaked immediately postrace. Importantly, despite a decrease (from immediately postrace to 1 d postrace) in CD, AOPP, and AOPP:TP ratio, all these markers in addition to MDA remained significantly above prerace values 1 d postrace. This apparently indicates that peroxidation of membranes or/and blood lipids as well as oxidative modification of plasma proteins are sustained for at least 1 d after prolonged strenuous exercise. Although a delayed removal of oxidized products cannot be excluded, our findings that concentrations of nutritive antioxidants dropped below prerace values 1 d postrace (21) (probably reflecting increased antioxidant consumption associated with the counteracting of increased ROS formation) further support the concept of continued oxidative stress responses. Although augmented susceptibility of LDL particles to oxidation (16) and increased lipid peroxides levels (8) persisted over 4 to 8 d after a marathon run, Mastaloudis et al. (19) reported that F_2 -isoprostanes (together with IL-6) had returned to prerace values 1 d postrace in ultramarathon runners. Observed correlations between protein oxidation markers and markers of muscle damage and inflammation (unpublished results) might point to muscular inflammatory processes as a source of this low-grade oxidative stress response 1 d postrace (6,13,38). Crucially, oxLDL even significantly decreased below prerace values after the race. This change is most likely a consequence of an enhanced lipoprotein metabolism and the decline of LDL cholesterol itself as demonstrated after another ironman race (7). However, the oxLDL:LDL ratio showed a modest and only temporary trend to increase 1 d after the competition. In line with observations of Ginsburg et al. (7), who reported a reduced susceptibility of plasma lipids to peroxidation in male ironman competitors, this finding suggests that a single bout of ultraendurance exercise might not contribute to the development or progression of atherosclerosis lesions based upon the oxidative modification of LDL hypothesis (34). Moreover, as all oxidative stress markers had returned to prerace values 5 d postrace and remained at prerace levels 19 d postrace, there are no indications of persistent oxidative stress during an ironman triathlon.

A wide range of correlations with training volume, training status, and oxidative stress markers were present (Table 5). Consistent with a previous study of Knez et al. (11), who reported a dose-response relationship of resting MDA concentrations with time spent training, we observed a positive correlation between the prerace oxLDL:LDL ratio and the weekly net endurance exercise. In contrast to the demonstrated oxLDL responses to acute ultraendurance exercise, this might reflect cumulative oxidative stress that had been attributed to high training volumes or overload training (6,18). On the other hand, our data revealed that those athletes with the highest PO at VO_{2peak} had significantly lower plasma oxLDL (but not LDL) concentrations after the triathlon compared with the subjects with the lowest PO at VO2peak (percentile distribution). Additionally, MDA before, after, and 1 d postrace concentrations were also lower with higher training status and with increasing weekly training loads. Furthermore, we found many negative associations with markers of lipid peroxidation and variables associated with training status, both prerace as well as in response to the race (Table 5), indicating that better training levels might confer enhanced protection against oxidative stress and consequent damage of lipids and/or result in a decrease in free radical formation. Thus, the results from the present study support the idea that endurance training reduces postexercise oxidative stress (6,13).

Interestingly, opposite to the triathlon-induced effects on markers of lipid peroxidation, AOPP and AOPP:TP ratio were positively related to some training-associated variables. In addition with the finding that AOPP rose with the performance in the cycle split time in the ironman race, these data might imply that there is an intensity-related response in protein oxidation because better trained athletes were capable of competing the ironman at higher intensities and therefore had more pronounced changes in protein oxidation. On the basis of previous observations in exercised animals (27), these results possibly suggest that proteins are more prone to free-radical-induced oxidation during strenuous endurance exercise than lipids. Taken together, our results reveal a complex picture of oxidative stress during exhaustive endurance exercise that emphasizes the importance to use multiple markers and to monitor them in a longer time course for several reasons. First, recent research has shown that there are optimal time points for the detection of maximum concentrations of oxidative stress markers (20,38). Second, our results support findings (27,28) that lipids and proteins might be affected differently by exercise-induced oxidative stress. Since, up to now, there is limited data regarding the effects of exercise on protein oxidation (38), which has striking consequences for cell function (28), it seems crucial not to focus exclusively on indices of lipid peroxidation. Finally, little information is available on the complete resumption of recovery in these indices especially after ultraendurance exercise (17,19), which might be important for assessing possible deleterious health effects.

In agreement with previous studies in marathon runners (16,37), but probably investigated for the first time in ultraendurance athletes, plasma antioxidant capacity rose markedly after the ironman race. The alteration in the total antioxidant capacity of plasma can be seen as an early adaptive response to oxidative stress (26), which might have prevented initiation of lipid peroxidation to a certain degree. One day after the race, TEAC declined but still remained elevated above prerace values. Although TEAC was still found to be increased 4 d after a marathon (16), it had returned to prerace levels 5 d postrace along with oxidative stress markers in the present study. Our data suggest several mechanisms for the observed postrace increase in the antioxidant capacity of plasma. On the one hand, the increase in TEAC might be a result of the elevation of vitamin C (which change correlated with that of TEAC) and alpha-tocopherol (21), attributed to the intake of these antioxidants during the race as well as tissue mobilization (19). On the other hand, concomitant with previous findings (16,19), the current results imply that UA is responsible for the rise in TEAC to a considerable extent (Table 4). Plasma concentrations of the potent hydrophilic antioxidant UA are known to rise during intense exercise being produced from increased purine metabolism (6,13,38) and possibly also due to impaired renal clearance (19). We found that both TEAC and UA increased with performance in the ironman triathlon. Consequently, these results suggest that those athletes with a higher training and performance status could push themselves harder, which in turn resulted in higher concentrations of UA after the race. This phenomenon cannot be considered as a specific training adaptation, but it contributes to the performance-linked increase of TEAC. Of further interest, we observed that the ironmaninduced change of TEAC was associated with the relative

IAT (percentile distribution), that is, TEAC increased in athletes with greater performance ability (Fig. 2). Moreover, several other training physiological determinants (associated with training and performance capacity at different exercise intensities) seem to play important roles in promoting such a protective response in antioxidant defenses of plasma (Table 6). Interestingly, TEAC was positively related to GSH-Px activities throughout the monitoring period (Table 6), which may imply a synergistic interaction between erythrocytes and plasma antioxidant capacity. However, although we noted that GSH-Px was linked with training status, it is unclear whether or to which extent training-induced adaptations of endogenous antioxidant defenses (in particular antioxidant enzymes) might have contributed to the rise of TEAC after the ironman race. In previous studies, highdosed antioxidant supplementation in competitors of ultraendurance races had either beneficial (19), adverse (i.e., pro-oxidant) (23,11), or no effects (22) on oxidative stress changes. With the exception of the reported relationship between the changes in vitamin C and TEAC, there was no association found between plasma levels of nutritive antioxidant and oxidative stress or antioxidant responses in the present study. Despite individual differences in the plasma concentrations of nutritive antioxidants, this observation may be because antioxidant status of all subjects was in a normal physiological range (21).

Several studies showed increased antioxidant erythrocyte enzyme activities after relatively short bouts of aerobic exercise (6), whereas different patterns or opposite effects (decreases) were seen after a 171-km cycling mountain stage (2) or a marathon (8). Only a small number of studies have examined adaptations to or acute effects of ultraendurance exercise on the antioxidant system (11,17). Recently, Knez et al. (11) reported that activities of all key antioxidant enzymes in erythrocytes declined immediately after an ironman race. Except for GSH-Px (which only trended to decrease), our data further confirm these somewhat unexpected results as we also observed a significant decrease in the activities of SOD and CAT after the competition. In general, modifications of antioxidant enzyme activities after exercise characterize either adaptation (an increase in the activity at first) or utilization (a decrease if oxidative stress is overwhelming) (6). These decreases had, hypothetically, been attributed to a modification of the catalytic centers and subsequent inactivation of enzymes due to a disturbed redox balance induced by augmented oxidative stress (2,11,38). Contrary to the acute effects of the ironman triathlon, the attenuation of SOD and CAT activities 19 d after the competition to below prerace values likely can be explained by a down-regulation during the recovery period (6). Moreover, we noted that activities of GSH-Px were positively associated with the percentage PO at a blood lactate concentration of 3 mmol·L⁻¹. This finding supports data that this enzyme may be highly responsive to endurance training in general (11,17) and to training at higher-intensities in particular. This conclusion is

supported by evidence in the skeletal muscle response to exercise (25).

CONCLUSION

The present data indicate that a single bout of ultraendurance exercise is associated with a systemic acute and elevated oxidative stress response. Although the disturbance in the oxidant/antioxidant balance was sustained for at least 1 d after the ironman triathlon, there are no indications of persistent detrimental health effects due to oxidative stress. Moreover, our results provide further evidence that there are chronic training-induced biochemical adaptations (resulting either in a decrease in free radical production and/or in an enhancement of the antioxidant defenses) and that manifold training-associated determinants might be responsible for these protective responses to a certain extent. Weekly training loads as well as training at *different* intensities

REFERENCES

- Aebi H, Wyss SR, Scherz B, Skvaril F. Heterogeneity of erythrocyte catalase II. Isolation and characterization of normal and variant erythrocyte catalase and their subunits. *Eur J Biochem.* 1974;48:137–45.
- Aguilo A, Tauler P, Fuentespina E, Tur JA, Cordova A, Pons A. Antioxidant response to oxidative stress induced by exhaustive exercise. *Physiol Behav.* 2005;84:1–7.
- Beutler E. Red Blood Cell Metabolism: A Manual of Biochemical Methods. New York: Grune and Straton; 1984;74–6.
- Descamps-Latscha B, Witko-Sarsat V, Nguyen-Khoa T et al. Advanced oxidation protein products as risk factors for atherosclerotic cardiovascular events in nondiabetic predialysis patients. *Am J Kidney Dis.* 2005;45:39–47.
- Dill DB, Costill DL. Calculation of percentage changes in volumes of blood, plasma, and red cells in dehydration. *J Appl Physiol.* 1974;37:247–48.
- Finaud J, Lac G, Filaire E. Oxidative stress: relationship with exercise and training. Sports Med. 2006;36:327–58.
- Ginsburg GS, O'Toole M, Rimm E, Douglas PS, Rifai N. Gender differences in exercise-induced changes in sex hormone levels and lipid peroxidation in athletes participating in the Hawaii Ironman triathlon. *Clin Chim Acta*. 2001;305:131–9.
- Hessel E, Haberland A, Muller M, Lerche D, Schimke I. Oxygen radical generation of neutrophils: a reason for oxidative stress during marathon running? *Clin Chim Acta*. 2000;298:145–56.
- 9. Jenkins RR. Exercise and oxidative stress methodology: a critique. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2000;72:670S–4S.
- Knez WL, Coombes JS, Jenkins DG. Ultra-endurance exercise and oxidative damage: implications for cardiovascular health. *Sports Med.* 2006;36:429–41.
- 11. Knez WL, Jenkins DG, Coombes JS. Oxidative stress in half and full ironman triathletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2007;39(2): 283–8.
- 12. Konig D, Neubauer O, Nics L, et al. Biomarkers of exerciseinduced myocardial stress in relation to inflammatory and oxidative stress. *Exerc Immunol Rev.* 2007;13:15–36.
- Konig D, Wagner KH, Elmadfa I, Berg A. Exercise and oxidative stress: significance of antioxidants with reference to inflammatory, muscular, and systemic stress. *Exerc Immunol Rev.* 2001;7: 108–33.
- Kujala UM, Marti P, Kaprio J, Hernelahti M, Tikkanen H, Sarna S. Occurrence of chronic disease in former top-level

seem to be factors in the improvement of antioxidant defense mechanisms after prolonged intense exercise. Finally, the present investigation illustrates that even minor differences in the training status among well-trained athletes can result in significantly different outcomes in the trainingand exercise-induced responses of oxidative stress and antioxidant-related parameters. Generally, these data imply that acute ultraendurance exercise does not cause longer lasting alterations in systemic oxidative stress markers, probably due to improved antioxidant responses to strenuous exercise in well-trained athletes.

The present data are part of a larger study that was funded by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF). The authors would like to thank the participants for their effort, Prof. Paul Haber and Dr. Johannes Zeibig for their medical assistance, and Mr. Andrew Bulmer for his valuable help with the manuscript. The results of the present study do not constitute an endorsement by the American College of Sports Medicine.

athletes. Predominance of benefits, risks or selection effects? *Sports Med.* 2003;33:553–61.

- Lee IM, Hsieh CC, Paffenbarger RS, Jr. Exercise intensity and longevity in men. The Harvard Alumni Health Study. *JAMA*. 1995;273:1179–84.
- Liu ML, Bergholm R, Makimattila S, et al. A marathon run increases the susceptibility of LDL to oxidation in vitro and modifies plasma antioxidants. *Am J Physiol.* 1999;276:E1083–91.
- Margaritis I, Tessier F, Richard MJ, Marconnet P. No evidence of oxidative stress after a triathlon race in highly trained competitors. *Int J Sports Med.* 1997;18:186–90.
- Margonis K, Fatouros IG, Jamurtas AZ, et al. Oxidative stress biomarkers responses to physical overtraining: implications for diagnosis. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 2007;43:901–10.
- Mastaloudis A, Morrow JD, Hopkins DW, Devaraj S, Traber MG. Antioxidant supplementation prevents exercise-induced lipid peroxidation, but not inflammation, in ultramarathon runners. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 2004;36:1329–41.
- Michailidis Y, Jamurtas AZ, Nikolaidis MG, et al. Sampling time is crucial for measurement of aerobic exercise-induced oxidative stress. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2007;39(7):1107–13.
- Neubauer O, Kern N, Nics L, Wagner KH. How ironman triathletes balance oxidative stress. In: *Book of Abstracts of the 12th Annual Congress of the European College of Sport Science*; 11–14 July 2007: Jyväskylä (Finland). University of Jyväskylä, LIKES Research Center for Sport and Health Sciences; 2007;116–7.
- Nieman DC, Henson DA, McAnulty SR, et al. Influence of vitamin C supplementation on oxidative and immune changes after an ultramarathon. *J Appl Physiol*. 2002;92:1970–7.
- Nieman DC, Henson DA, McAnulty SR, et al. Vitamin E and immunity after the Kona Triathlon World Championship. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2004;36(8):1328–35.
- Pihl E, Zilmer K, Kullisaar T, Kairane C, Pulges A, Zilmer M. High-sensitive C-reactive protein level and oxidative stress-related status in former athletes in relation to traditional cardiovascular risk factors. *Atherosclerosis*. 2003;171:321–6.
- Powers SK, Ji LL, Leeuwenburgh C. Exercise training-induced alterations in skeletal muscle antioxidant capacity: a brief review. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 1999;31(7):987–97.
- Prior RL, Cao G. In vivo total antioxidant capacity: comparison of different analytical methods. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 1999;27: 1173–81.

OXIDATIVE BALANCE IN IRONMAN TRIATHLETES

- Radak Z, Asano K, Lee KC, et al. High altitude training increases reactive carbonyl derivatives but not lipid peroxidation in skeletal muscle of rats. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 1997;22: 1109–14.
- Radak Z, Kaneko T, Tahara S, et al. The effect of exercise training on oxidative damage of lipids, proteins, and DNA in rat skeletal muscle: evidence for beneficial outcomes. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 1999;27:69–74.
- Ramel A, Wagner KH, Elmadfa I. Plasma antioxidants and lipid oxidation after submaximal resistance exercise in men. *Eur J Nutr.* 2004;43:2–6.
- Roberts CK, Barnard RJ. Effects of exercise and diet on chronic disease. J Appl Physiol. 2005;98:3–30.
- Roecker K, Schotte O, Niess AM, Horstmann T, Dickhuth HH. Predicting competition performance in long-distance running by means of a treadmill test. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 1998;30(10): 1552–7.
- Sarna S, Sahi T, Koskenvuo M, Kaprio J. Increased life expectancy of world class male athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 1993;25(2):237–44.

- Shaskey DJ, Green GA. Sports haematology. Sports Med. 2000;29:27–38.
- Stocker R, Keaney JF Jr. Role of oxidative modifications in atherosclerosis. *Physiol Rev.* 2004;84:1381–478.
- Tomasch R, Wagner KH, Elmadfa I. Antioxidative power of plant oils in humans: the influence of alpha- and gamma-tocopherol. *Ann Nutr Metab.* 2001;45:110–5.
- Urso ML, Clarkson PM. Oxidative stress, exercise, and antioxidant supplementation. *Toxicology*. 2003;189:41–54.
- Vasankari TJ, Kujala UM, Vasankari TM, Vuorimaa T, Ahotupa M. Effects of acute prolonged exercise on-serum and LDL oxidation and antioxidant defences. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 1997; 22:509–13.
- Vollaard NB, Shearman JP, Cooper CE. Exercise-induced oxidative stress: myths, realities and physiological relevance. *Sports Med.* 2005;35:1045–62.
- 39. Wagner KH, Jurss A, Zarembach B, Elmadfa I. Impact of antiseptics on radical metabolism, antioxidant status and genotoxic stress in blood cells: povidone-iodine versus octenidine dihydrochloride. *Toxicol In Vitro*. 2004;18:411–8.
Original article II

(Basis for chapter 3)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Recovery after an Ironman triathlon: sustained inflammatory responses and muscular stress

Oliver Neubauer · Daniel König · Karl-Heinz Wagner

Accepted: 27 May 2008 © Springer-Verlag 2008

Abstract Ultra-endurance exercise, such as an Ironman triathlon, induces muscle damage and a systemic inflammatory response. As the resolution of recovery in these parameters is poorly documented, we investigated indices of muscle damage and systemic inflammation in response to an Ironman triathlon and monitored these parameters 19 days into recovery. Blood was sampled from 42 well-trained male triathletes 2 days before, immediately after, and 1, 5 and 19 days after an Ironman triathlon. Blood samples were analyzed for hematological profile, and plasma values of myeloperoxidase (MPO), polymorphonuclear (PMN) elastase, cortisol, testosterone, creatine kinase (CK) activity, myoglobin, interleukin (IL)-6, IL-10 and high-sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP). Immediately post-race there were significant (P < 0.001) increases in total leukocyte counts, MPO, PMN elastase, cortisol, CK activity, myoglobin, IL-6, IL-10 and hs-CRP, while testosterone significantly (P < 0.001) decreased compared to prerace. With the exception of cortisol, which decreased below prerace values (P < 0.001), these alterations persisted 1 day post-race (P < 0.001; P < 0.01 for IL-10). Five days post-race CK activity, myoglobin, IL-6 and hs-CRP had decreased, but were still significantly (P < 0.001) elevated. Nineteen days post-race most parameters had returned to prerace values, except for MPO and PMN elastase, which had both significantly

O. Neubauer · K.-H. Wagner (⊠) Department of Nutritional Sciences, Faculty of Life Sciences, University of Vienna, Althanstraße 14, 1090 Vienna, Austria e-mail: karl-heinz.wagner@univie.ac.at

D. König

(P < 0.001) decreased below prerace concentrations, and myoglobin and hs-CRP, which were slightly, but significantly higher than prerace. Furthermore, significant relationships between leukocyte dynamics, cortisol, markers of muscle damage, cytokines and hs-CRP after the Ironman triathlon were noted. This study indicates that the pronounced initial systemic inflammatory response induced by an Ironman triathlon declines rapidly. However, a low-grade systemic inflammation persisted until at least 5 days post-race, possibly reflecting incomplete muscle recovery.

Keywords Ultra-endurance exercise · Muscle damage · Systemic inflammatory response · Immunoendocrine responses · Recovery phase

Introduction

Regular physical training appears to enhance parts of the innate immune system while prolonged strenuous physical exercise attenuates many components of immunity (Gleeson 2007; Malm 2004; Pedersen and Hoffman-Goetz 2000). When the integrity of the organism is challenged by vigorous endurance exercise, a systemic inflammatory response is induced. This stereotypical and evolutionary conserved reaction to major physical stressors protects the organism by eliminating antigens, cellular debris, tissue fragments, by preventing further damage and by promoting tissue repair. However, it also elicits a temporary dysfunction of various aspects of immunity, which may increase the risk of subclinical and clinical infection (Fehrenbach and Schneider 2006; Gleeson 2007; Pedersen and Hoffman-Goetz 2000). The regulation of recruitment and distribution of leukocytes is complex and includes a plethora of signals and mediators such as hormones and cytokines (Malm

Centre for Internal Medicine, Division of Rehabilitation, Prevention and Sports Medicine, Freiburg University Hospital, Hugstetter Straße 55, 79106 Freiburg, Germany

2004; Moldoveanu et al. 2001; Pedersen and Hoffman-Goetz 2000). Beyond the ultra-structural damage of muscle tissue as a potential stimuli for the production and release of cytokines, exhaustive endurance exercise induces several factors such as metabolic, hormonal, thermal and oxidative stress, all of which can give rise to the release of cytokines and other acute phase proteins in addition to the activation of several cell sub populations within the immune system (Fehrenbach and Schneider 2006; König et al. 2001). Nevertheless, crucially, up to now only very few studies have investigated the relationships between muscle damage and the release of cytokines or acute phase reactants explicitly after ultra-endurance exercise (Jeukendrup et al. 2000; Gomez-Merino et al. 2006; Nieman et al. 2004, 2005; Suzuki et al. 2006). Moreover, exercise-induced inflammatory or immune responses rarely have been followed longer than 1 day post-race (Gomez-Merino et al. 2006; Margaritis et al. 1997; Mastaloudis et al. 2004). Further questions arise on this topic as it is hypothesized that repetitive skeletal muscle tissue trauma caused by heavy training and competition could result in a persistent systemic cytokine response, which may be associated with a chronic inflammatory state, immune dysfunction and a poorly understood condition of overreaching/overtraining (Halson and Jeukendrup 2004) or underperformance syndrome (Robson-Ansley et al. 2007; Robson 2003; Smith 2000). Thus, detailed knowledge concerning the circumstances that alter the time-course of the restoration in muscular, inflammatory and immune parameters after ultra-endurance exercise is essential for designing training schedules that avoid eventual negative consequences of high volumes and intensities of physical activity.

Ironman triathletes are extraordinary in their level of training and in the endurance and intensity of exercise performed. Thus, they are an exceptional group to investigate not only because of their physiological characteristics and demands (Millet et al. 2003), the nutritional challenges (Jeukendrup et al. 2005), but urgently also to assess potentially harmful effects as a result of ultra-endurance sports in general (Knez et al. 2006). This is of particular importance since the number of non-professional athletes training for and competing in ultra-endurance events also continually increases. Furthermore, the clinical relevance of research work within this area is further emphasized because there are important similarities between the systemic inflammatory response to heavy endurance exercise and acute conditions such as sepsis and trauma (Fehrenbach and Schneider 2006; Pedersen and Hoffman-Goetz 2000).

The present study aimed to further elucidate the physiological, biochemical and molecular-biological stress responses to an Ironman triathlon in a large cohort of athletes. Specifically, we examined a range of muscular, inflammatory and hormonal parameters not only to quantify their magnitude directly after an acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise, but importantly also to verify the resolution of recovery. Information on the alterations in these responses *after* extremely demanding endurance exercise is limited. Therefore, it was a primary aim of the current study to get a thorough picture of these recovery responses including potential interactions between the immune system and skeletal muscle that are still not fully understood.

Materials and methods

Subjects

The study population comprised 48 non-professional welltrained healthy male triathletes, who participated in the 2006 Ironman Austria; 42 of them completed the study and were included in the statistical analysis. The characteristics of the subjects and their performance in the Ironman triathlon are shown in Table 1. The subjects were recruited from all over Austria half a year before the event. They were informed about the purpose and risks of the study before they provided written informed consent. The Ethics Committee of the Medical University of Vienna approved the study.

 Table 1
 Characteristics of the study participants and their performance in the Ironman triathlon

Age (y)	35.3 (7.0)
Height (cm)	180.6 (5.6)
Weight (kg)	75.1 (6.4)
BMI (kg m ^{-2})	23.0 (1.2)
Body fat (%)	11.8 (4.1)
Cycling $VO_{2 peak}$ (ml kg ⁻¹ min ⁻¹)	56.6 (6.2)
Power output at VO _{2 peak} (W)	358.3 (49.9)
Training over a period of 6 months prior to the In	ronman triathlon
Weekly net endurance exercise time (WNET) (h week $^{-1}$)	10.7 (2.6)
Swim training (km week ⁻¹)	4.8 (2.2)
Cycle training (km week ⁻¹)	144 (52.1)
Run training (km week ⁻¹)	36.4 (10.6)
Performance in the Ironman triathlon	
Total race time (h:min:s)	10:51:52 (01:01:22)
3.8 km swim time (h:min:s)	01:09:51 (00:10:28)
180 km cycle time (h:min:s)	05:28:21 (00:29:08)
42.2 km run time (h:min:s)	04:08:26 (00:31:36)
Training after completion of the Ironman triathlon until 19 days post-race	
WNET (h week $^{-1}$)	4.2 (2.4)
Swim training (km week ⁻¹)	2.1 (2.2)
Cycle training (km week ⁻¹)	66.3 (53.8)
Run training (km week ⁻¹)	12.3 (11.5)

Data are mean (SD), n = 42

Study design

All participants of the study were required to complete a medical and health-screening, a food frequency and a supplementation questionnaire and to document their training in the 6 months prior to the Ironman triathlon and thereafter until the end of the study (Table 1). All participants were not taking prescribed medication and avoided taking more than 100% of RDA in form of antioxidant supplements in addition to their normal dietary antioxidant consumption in the 6 weeks before the race and until the final blood sampling. Subjects were physically fit, free of acute or chronic illnesses, within a normal range of body mass index and non-smokers. In order to investigate exercise-induced effects in addition to recovery responses, blood samples were taken 2 days prerace, immediately (within 20 min), 1, 5 and 19 days post-race. Furthermore, subjects completed a 24 h dietary recall at each time point. The athletes abstained from intense exercise 48 h before the spiroergometry testing as well as before each blood sampling (except the Ironman itself). In addition, the athletes had fasted overnight before the 2-days prerace, 5- and 19-days post-race blood samples (which were all taken between 8:00 and 9:00 a.m.). On race day and 1 day post-race, they were allowed to drink and eat ad libitum, and the quantities of intake were recorded. After the triathlon the subjects performed "recovery" training that was of moderate intensity and duration until the end of the study (Table 1). During this recovery period the athletes were required to abstain from any training that was above the lactate threshold (respectively, the concomitant heart frequency) of each individual.

Race conditions

The Ironman triathlon was held in Klagenfurt, Austria on 16 July 2006 and consisted of 3.8 km swimming, 180 km cycling and 42.2 km running on a flat course. When the race started at 7:00 a.m. the air temperature and relative humidity were 15° C and 77%, with the lake temperature at 25°C. Between 4:00 p.m. and 5:00 p.m. respectively by finishing time (median time for subjects approximately 5:43 p.m.), air temperature reached a maximum and was 27.2°C, and relative humidity had decreased to 36% (data provided by the Carinthian Centre of the Austrian Central Institute for Meteorology and Geodynamics).

VO_{2 peak} testing protocol

The triathletes were tested 3 weeks before the race on a cycle ergometer (Sensormedics, Ergometrics 900). The maximal test protocol started at an initial intensity of 50 W, followed by 50 W increments every 3 min until exhaustion. During the test oxygen and carbon dioxide fractions (via

Sensormedics 2900 Metabolic measurement cart), power output, heart rate, and ventilation were recorded continuously and earlobe blood samples for the measurement of the lactate concentration were taken at the beginning and at the end of each stage.

Blood sampling

At each blood sampling blood was collected into heparin, EDTA or serum vacutainers (Vacuette, Greiner, Austria). A field laboratory was installed at the race to ensure the appropriate collection of the first three blood samples. The blood was immediately cooled to 4°C and plasma separated at $1,711 \times g$ for 20 min at 4°C. Aliquots were immediately frozen at -80° C. Whole blood was taken for the hematological profile.

Hematological profile

The hematological profile was assessed with a MS4 Hematology 3-Part-Differential-Analyzer (Melet Schloesing Laboratories, Maria Enzersdorf, Austria). Exercise-induced changes in plasma volume were calculated (Dill and Costill 1974) until 5 days post-race to assess expansion of plasma volume, which persists for 3–5 days following the cessation of demanding exercise (Shaskey and Green 2000). All results are reported adjusted for these changes, except for cortisol and testosterone as for factors released in an endocrine manner it is important to consider their actual circulating concentration.

Plasma cortisol and testosterone concentrations

Both parameters were determined with radioimmunoassay based on the competition between radioactive and non-radioactive antigen. Testosterone was assessed with Active[®] Testosterone RIA DSL-4000 (Diagnostic Systems Laboratories, Inc., Webster, TX, USA), Cortisol with Corti-Cote[®] Cortisol Antibody Coated Tube - 125I RIA Kit (MP Biomedicals, Illkirch, France). The coefficients of variation were 5.3 and 6.4% for cortisol and testosterone, respectively.

Plasma myeloperoxidase (MPO) concentration and polymorphonuclear elastase (PMN) concentration

Myeloperoxidase concentrations were measured using the immundiagnostik MPO ELISA kit (Immundiagnostik AG, Bensheim, Germany) by two-site sandwich technique. The absorbance of samples and standards were read with a Fluostar Optima microplate reader (BMG labtechnologies, Germany) at 450 nm. Polymorphonuclear elastase was determined using a quantitative enzyme immunoassay (Milena Biotec GmbH, Bad Nauheim, Germany). All measures were made in duplicate. The coefficients of variation were 5.6 and 7.3% for PMN elastase and MPO, respectively.

Plasma markers of muscle damage and of inflammation

Plasma creatine kinase (CK) activity was detected using an automatic analyzer (Vitros DT 60 II module; Ortho-clinical Diagnostics, Germany). Concentrations of myoglobin and high-sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) were analyzed nephelometrically (Dade Behring, Marburg, Germany). Plasma interleukin (IL)-6 and IL-10 were determined by the Quantikine HS Immunoassay kit (R&D Systems GmbH, Wiesbaden, Germany). The coefficients of variation were 3.0, 4.5, 5.0, 7.8 and 8.6% for CK activity, myoglobin, hs-CRP, IL-6 and IL-10, respectively.

Data analysis

Data were tested for normal distribution using the Kolmogorov–Smirnov test. The main effect of time was obtained by using the repeated measures analysis of variance (ANOVA, general linear model). Dependent on normal distribution of data, either paired *t*-tests (for normally distributed data) or Wilcoxon tests (for not normally distributed data) were then used to assess differences in the test variables, whereas all post-race values were compared with prerace (= baseline) values. Either Pearson's (for normally distributed data) or Spearman's correlation (for not normally distributed data) was used to examine significant relationships. All statistical analyzes were performed using SPSS 15.0 for Windows. *P* values were considered as follows: *P* < 0.05 significant, *P* < 0.01 highly significant and *P* < 0.001 extremely significant.

Results

Race results

The completion time was 10 h $52 \min \pm 1 \text{ h}$ 1 min (mean \pm SD; Table 1). Three study participants failed to complete the race because of self-reported fatigue. In addition, three subjects could not participate in one or more blood sample time points and thus were excluded from the analysis.

Total leukocyte counts, leukocyte subpopulations and markers of neutrophil activation

Total leukocyte count increased significantly (+237%; P < 0.001) immediately after the Ironman triathlon versus prerace and remained significantly (+56%; P < 0.001) elevated until 1 day post-race. Changes in leukocyte subpopulations are shown in Fig. 1. Plasma MPO and plasma PMN



Fig. 1 Mean changes in blood concentrations of leukocytes and subpopulations 2 days prerace (*PRE*), immediately post-race (*POST*), 1 day post-race, 5 days post-race and 19 days post-race for 42 subjects

elastase concentrations significantly (both P < 0.001) increased by 342% and 424%, respectively immediately post-race. Both the variables remained elevated above the prerace values 1 day after the race (+70 and +108%, respectively; both P < 0.001). Myeloperoxidase, polymorphonuclear elastase values had returned to prerace 5 day post-race and 19 days post-race there was a significant (both P < 0.001) reduction (-28 and -21%, respectively) below prerace values (Table 2).

Plasma concentrations of cortisol and testosterone, and testosterone:cortisol ratio

There was a significant increase immediately post-race for cortisol (+241%; P < 0.001), whereas testosterone dropped below prerace (-53%; P < 0.001) at the same time point. One day post-race cortisol decreased sharply by 47% to below prerace values (P < 0.001). Five and nineteen days post-race cortisol concentrations remained moderately but not-significantly lower. The testosterone concentration levelled off below prerace values 1 day after the competition (-50%; P < 0.001) returning to prerace values 5 day post-race. The testosterone to cortisol ratio was significantly (P < 0.001) decreased by 86% directly after the race compared to prerace (Table 2).

Markers of muscle damage

Plasma CK activity increased significantly (P < 0.001) by 1,195% immediately post-race, with a maximum concentration observed 1 day post-race, when it was 4,316% higher than prerace values (P < 0.001). Creatine kinase values remained significantly (P < 0.001) higher than prerace until 5 days post-race (+281%). Plasma myoglobin peaked by 3,842% higher than prerace instantly post-race (P < 0.001), and remained significantly (P < 0.001) elevated by 964% higher than prerace values 1 day after

	Pre	Post	1 day post	5 days post	19 days post	Time effect (P)
MPO ($\mu g L^{-1}$)	57 (31)	253 (122)***	97 (82)***	61 (58)	41 (25)***	< 0.001
PMN elastase ($\mu g L^{-1}$)	46 (23)	239 (137)***	95 (104)***	44 (31)	36 (16)***	< 0.001
Cortisol (nmol L ⁻¹)	282 (112)	957 (696)***	149 (66)***	249 (107)	273 (110)	< 0.001
Testosterone (nmol L^{-1})	11.4 (5.6)	5.3 (3.6)***	5.5 (2.9)***	12.7 (6.9)	12.3 (6.3)	< 0.001
Testosterone:cortisol ratio	0.040 (0.037)	0.006 (0.009)***	0.037 (0.027)	0.051 (0.036)	0.045 (0.032)	< 0.001

Table 2 Plasma values of myeloperoxidase (MPO), polymorphonuclear (PMN) elastase, cortisol, testosterone and testosterone:cortisol ratio

Values are mean (SD); n = 42

Pre 2 days prerace; *Post* immediately post-race; *1 day post* 1 day post-race; *5 days post* 5 days post-race; *19 days post* 19 days post-race *** Significantly different from prerace values, *P* < 0.001

the race. Thereafter myoglobin concentrations declined, but remained elevated by 5 days (+45%) and 19 days (+30%) after the competition (both P < 0.001) (Fig. 2).

Plasma cytokines and high-sensitive C-reactive protein concentrations

Plasma IL-6 increased dramatically in response to the race (+10,408%; P < 0.001), and despite a sharp decline, values remained significantly elevated 1 day (+345%; P < 0.001) and 5 days (+79%; P < 0.001) after the race. The plasma



Fig. 2 Changes in plasma myoglobin concentrations (**a**) and plasma creatine kinase activity (**b**) 2 days prerace, immediately post-race, 1 day post-race, 5 days post-race and 19 days post-race. Data are mean \pm SD; n = 42; ** significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.001

IL-10 concentration was also elevated immediately after the race (+287%; P < 0.001), and remained above prerace concentrations 1 day post-race (+37%; P < 0.01). Five days post-race, IL-10 had declined by 4% below prerace concentrations (P < 0.05), and 19 days post-race levels were similar to prerace. The plasma hs-CRP concentration rose significantly (P < 0.001) immediately after the race by 543% and had increased by 7,702% 1 day post-race (P < 0.001). High-sensitive C-reactive protein subsequently decreased, but values remained significantly higher than prerace concentrations 5 days (+881%; P < 0.001) and 19 days after the competition (+38%; P < 0.01) (Fig. 3).

Associations with neutrophil dynamics, changes in cytokines and hs-CRP

Significant positive correlations were obtained between the change in total leukocyte count and changes in plasma myoglobin, CK activity, cortisol and IL-6, which are summarized in Table 3. Moreover, a positive correlation was observed between the pre- to immediately post-race change of IL-6 and the pre- to 1 day post-race change of MPO (r = 0.45; P < 0.01). Moderate positive correlations were observed between the pre- and post-race changes of IL-6 and markers of muscle damage. In addition, the pre- to immediately post-race responses in IL-10 correlated positively with cortisol (r = 0.46; P < 0.01) and were inversely related with performance-associated variables (Table 3). There were also several stronger positive correlations between hs-CRP and markers of muscle damage that are also shown in Table 3.

Discussion

The time-course of recovery after acute ultra-endurance exercise is a critical question that has rarely ever been answered. By quantifying the recovery responses until 19 days after the race in a large cohort of Ironman competitors we addressed this issue in a comprehensive manner.



Fig. 3 Changes in the plasma concentrations of interleukin (IL)-6 (**a**), IL-10 (**b**) and high-sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP) (**c**) 2 days prerace, immediately post-race, 1 day post-race, 5 days post-race and 19 days post-race. Data are mean \pm SD; n = 42; *** significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.001; ** significantly different from prerace values, P < 0.01

The main finding of the present study is that markers of muscle damage, IL-6 and hs-CRP were still altered 5 days after the long-distance triathlon. Moreover, the large number of study participants enabled us to substantiate scarce findings regarding associations between muscular stress and the inflammatory response with a high statistical power.

The response of the steroid hormones following the Ironman triathlon revealed the major systemic stress caused by the competition. Corresponding to previous studies (Bishop et al. 2003; Davison and Gleeson 2006; Suzuki et al. 2000), plasma cortisol rose significantly, whereas testosterone decreased in response to prolonged exercise. While plasma testosterone remained lower than prerace 1 day post-race, cortisol levels recovered and, probably also reflecting the circidian rhythm of steroidhormones, fell below prerace values. The ratio of testosterone to cortisol that hypothetically indicates the balance between anabolic and catabolic effects of exercise (Halson and Jeukendrup 2004) declined as an immediate response to the triathlon, but normalized within the first day of recovery. Exercise-induced changes of both hormones are known to affect the immune system (Pedersen and Hoffman-Goetz 2000), and in the present study cortisol was associated with the exercise-induced leukocytosis as well as with the increase of IL-10.

In agreement with other studies examining muscle damage following a long distance triathlon (Gomez-Merino et al. 2006; Margaritis et al. 1997; Suzuki et al. 2006), the initiate injury of skeletal muscle injury was indicated by the leakage of myofibre proteins into the blood plasma. Mechanical stress (associated with exercise involving frequent eccentric or lengthening contractions such as in the marathon split of the Ironman triathlon) in addition to metabolic stress are believed to be the most important initial factors leading to exercise-induced muscle damage (Tee et al. 2007). In the present investigation, the time-course of muscle damage markers is similar to that characteristically found after protocols, in which metabolic stress is suggested to be heavily involved in muscle injury (Margaritis et al. 1997; Tee et al. 2007; Whyte et al. 2000). The highest circulating myoglobin concentrations were found immediately after the race and, presumed that there was no further increase according to previous data (Whyte et al. 2000), CK activity also peaked within 1 day after the triathlon. Since the training intensity of the subjects in the first day after the Ironman race was only modest compared to the tapering period before the competition, the prolonged appearance of myofibre proteins in the plasma until at least 5 days postrace is most likely related to subsequent muscle repair processes and probable local inflammatory responses. Although data is not consistent (St Pierre Schneider and Tiidus 2007), there is good evidence to suggest that neutrophils and macrophages infiltrate damaged muscle (St Pierre Schneider and Tiidus 2007; Tidball 2005). Even though this is a desirable response in terms of muscle repair and probably also muscle adaptation (Malm 2004; Tidball 2005) it may trigger further muscular inflammatory processes and damage, partly through the increased formation of reactive oxygen species (König et al. 2001). The slightly, but significantly elevated plasma myoglobin concentration 19 days post-race might rather be attributed to the gradual resumption of run training (despite its moderate intensity and volume) than to direct race responses. Otherwise, this could also indicate that muscle regeneration was not complete (Tee et al. 2007).

	MPO	Cortisol	СК	Myoglobin	IL-6	Total race time	Run split
Leukocytes							
Δ pre to 1 day post		Δ pre to post: 0.42**	Δ pre to 1 day post: 0.47**	Δ pre to post: 0.44**; Δ pre to 1 day post: 0.44**	Δ pre to 1 day post: 0.48**		
IL-6							
Δ pre to post	Δ pre to 1 day post: 0.45**		Δ pre to 1 day post: 0.35*	Δ pre to 1 day post: 0.38**			
IL-10							
Post						-0.43**	-0.47 **
Δ pre to post		Δ pre to post: 0.44**					-0.42**
Hs-CRP							
Post			post: 0.44**				
1 day post			1 day post: 0.52***	1 day post: 0.58***			
Δ pre to 1 day post			Δ pre to post: 0.60***; Δ pre to 1 day post: 0.54***	Δ pre to post: 0.61***			
5 days post			5 days post: 0.53***				

Table 3 Significant associations with exercise-induced responses of total leukocyte counts, interleukin (IL)-6, IL-10 and high-sensitive C-reactive protein (hs-CRP)

MPO myeloperoxidase; *CK* creatinkinase; *Post* immediately post-race; *1*, *5*, *19* post 1, 5, 19 days post-race; Δ pre to post change from pre- to immediately post-race; Δ pre to 1 day post change from pre- to 1 day post-race

* P < 0.05; ** P < 0.01; *** P < 0.001

With regards to the cellular immune system the systemic inflammatory response was characterized by a pronounced leukocytosis immediately after the Ironman triathlon (Fig. 1). Subsequently, the total leukocyte count declined, but still significantly increased until 1 day postrace. Despite a significant decrease in lymphocyte percentages, there was an increase in total lymphocyte counts post- and 1 day post-race, whereas lymphocyte concentrations tend to decrease 5 days after the competition. In support of previous studies (Peake et al. 2005b; Suzuki et al. 1999), a number of correlations between CK and myoglobin changes and alterations in total leukocyte count within the present study indicate that polymorphonuclear leukocytes (i.e., primarily neutrophils) are mobilized in response to exercise-induced muscle damage. The increase in circulating neutrophils following muscle damage is possibly due to activation of the alternative complement pathway and stimulated by the appearance of damaged muscle tissue fragments in the blood (Peake et al. 2005b; Suzuki et al. 1999). Inflammatory mediators such as IL-6 have also been associated with the release of leukocytes [i.e., particularly neutrophils (Suzuki et al. 2003)], which is supported by the present data. Furthermore, the observed associations between the exercise-induced increase in cortisol and the changed leukocyte numbers 1 day after the competition provides further evidence to the proposed time-lapsed role of cortisol in leukocyte trafficking (König et al. 2001; Malm 2004; Pedersen and Hoffman-Goetz 2000). In addition, the amplified response of plasma concentrations of MPO and PMN elastase in the course of the Ironman triathlon reflects a rapid neutrophil activation and degranulation. Despite a marked decrease towards prerace, both granular enzymes remained elevated after 1 day of recovery. In the case of MPO, the observed relationship between its change in plasma from pre- to 1 day post-race and the IL-6 response immediately after the race may point to a delayed IL-6 stimulated neutrophil degranulation, as shown in a study of marathon running (Suzuki et al. 2003). Only few studies have investigated MPO levels following a marathon race (Melanson et al. 2006; Suzuki et al. 2003) and the present study appears to be the first to investigate the effects of an Ironman triathlon or exercise of a similar duration on MPO. Myeloperoxidase is also used as a novel marker for myocardial injury (Melanson et al. 2006). However, data within the current study indicate that elevations in MPO as well as in PMN elastase most likely were part of the exercise-induced systemic inflammatory response, as the post-race increase in cardiac troponin T and brain natriuretic peptide were not associated with inflammatory stress (König et al. 2007). Both enzymes possess lytic capacities and thus they assist in the destruction of damaged tissue or in the destruction of infectious agents (Bishop et al. 2003; Peake et al. 2005b; Tidball 2005).

IL-6 is one of the most potent mediators of the early exercise-induced systemic inflammatory response and, consistent with the findings of previous ultra-endurance studies (Jeukendrup et al. 2000; Mastaloudis et al. 2004; Nieman et al. 2002, 2004; Suzuki et al. 2006), plasma IL-6 concentration rose considerably (greater than 100-fold) following the race. The relationship between the leukocytosis and the rise in IL-6 1 day after the competition probably indicates that IL-6 has promoted leukocyte mobilization. A similar relationship is also reported in a previous marathon study (Suzuki et al. 2003). In addition, we found correlations between 1 day post-race changes of IL-6 and myoglobin along with CK, but these associations were weaker than directly after a 160-km run race (Nieman et al. 2005). It is plausible, that, lined up with recent research on that topic (Fischer 2006; Pedersen et al. 2007), contracting muscles account for the release of IL-6. Nevertheless, there is evidence to suggest that exercise-induced muscle damage is not solely responsible for the simultaneous initial increase of plasma IL-6 (Peake et al. 2005b) and that other signals such as low glycogen stores may play a more important role (Pedersen et al. 2007). Previous studies have reported that plasma IL-6 concentrations had returned to prerace values 1 day post-race after an ultramarathon (Mastaloudis et al. 2004) and after an Ironman triathlon (Jeukendrup et al. 2000), whereas after another Ironman race IL-6 levels were significantly elevated 1 day post-race (Suzuki et al. 2006), but IL-6 concentrations were not documented more than 1 day post-race. Importantly, we found that IL-6 levels fell 1 day after the long-distance triathlon, but were sustained significantly above prerace values until 5 days post-race. Similarly, Robson-Ansley et al. (2007) reported a lowgrade, but prolonged elevation of systemic IL-6 following an acute period of intense running training. The migration of cytokine-releasing macrophages involved in muscle repair and/or in persistent glycogen depletion is suggested to be the main reasons for the long-lasting post-exercise elevation in IL-6 (Robson-Ansley et al. 2007). Even despite an adequate carbohydrate intake, exercise-induced muscle damage can impair appropriate glycogen re-synthesis (Jeukendrup et al. 2005) and it is known that carbohydrate availability in skeletal muscles modulates IL-6 production (Pedersen et al. 2007). Thus, the low-level, but long-standing IL-6 response into recovery in the present study may be associated with a delayed glycogen restoration as well as with regenerative processes modulated by recruited inflammatory cells (as another potential source of IL-6 production).

Consistent with previous studies (Nieman et al. 2002; Suzuki et al. 2003, 2006), we found increased IL-10 concentrations immediately after the competition and IL-10 values remained significantly elevated until 1 day after the race. Based on the concept that the appearance of counterregulatory anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 after strenuous exercise attenuates the inflammatory and immune response to prevent overshooting inflammation, it is suggested that well-trained athletes are able to balance the acute exercise-induced inflammation (Fehrenbach and Schneider 2006). Results of a recent study in Ironman triathletes imply that there is a strong compensatory antiinflammatory cytokine response (Suzuki et al. 2006). Our data support this idea because the pronounced initial inflammatory response was rapidly diminished in the course of the recovery from the competition. Regarding the potential stimuli of the anti-inflammatory cytokine response, the present data provide further indirect evidence that exercise intensity is a major factor in the elevation of IL-10. In a study investigating well-trained male runners, Peake et al. (2005a) reported that factors related to the intensity of exercise such as stress hormones had a stronger influence on the production of anti-inflammatory cytokines than muscle damage. In line with these results, we observed that the exercise-induced change in IL-10 was negatively related to the run split time as well as the change in cortisol immediately post-race. Furthermore, the IL-10 increase was negatively correlated with the total race time and the run split time (i.e., IL-10 concentration rose with performance).

The delayed increase of CRP following intense endurance exercise is a sign that the inflammatory response had reached a systemic level (Pedersen and Hoffman-Goetz 2000). C-reactive protein is released from the liver induced by IL-6 (Fischer 2006) and is responsible for the recognition and clearance of damaged cells (Plaisance and Grandjean 2006). C-reactive protein has also been established as a novel marker of inflammation and is suggested to provide additional information concerning atherosclerotic lesions (Plaisance and Grandjean 2006). Whereas evidence increases, that regular physical activity reduces CRP concentrations (Plaisance and Grandjean 2006), information concerning the response of CRP to an acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise is limited (Kim et al. 2007; Mastaloudis et al. 2004; Suzuki et al. 2006). In the present study, plasma CRP concentrations were significantly increased even immediately post-race, which is in contrast to another study on Ironman finishers (Suzuki et al. 2006). This rapid response in plasma CRP was followed by a marked further elevation 1 day post-race. Thereafter levels declined, but were still augmented 5 days post-race corresponding to the results of another ultraendurance study, in which CRP levels after an ultra-marathon were determined over a longer time-course (Mastaloudis et al. 2004). Crucially, we found a number of associations between CRP and markers of muscle damage within 20 min, 1 day and 5 days after the Ironman. Therefore, our data support very recent findings (Kim et al.

2007) that muscle damage and the subsequent repair processes are important inducers in CRP. The slightly elevated CRP levels 19 days post-race (in parallel with moderately increased myoglobin concentrations) might be related to incomplete muscle recovery, but alternatively, this could also be a sign of low prerace values.

Interestingly, the three subjects, who dropped out from the race due to self-reported fatigue symptoms (but without any apparent systemic symptoms of an infection) had much higher prerace CRP concentrations than any other study participant with levels ranging from 316 to 1,442% above the mean prerace concentration. In two of them, these values exceeded the normal clinical range, and in parallel noticeable higher MPO levels (in both) and IL-6 concentration that was nearly 300% higher than the mean prerace IL-6 level (in one subject) were observed. The anomalies in these inflammatory markers in these subjects may represent a prolonged inflammatory condition following the prolonged training period and the subsequent tapering and thus might provide some additional evidence to the cytokine hypothesis of the unexplained underperformance syndrome (Robson-Ansley et al. 2007; Robson 2003; Smith 2000).

The most important finding of the current study was that although the marked initial inflammatory response induced by Ironman triathlon subsided rapidly, a low-grade systemic inflammatory response was sustained for at least 5 days of recovery. The prolonged moderate, but significant elevation of IL-6 and CRP might be associated with inflammatory processes and/or impaired glycogen replenishment within damaged muscle. Athletes may be more susceptible to infections due to this attenuated immune competence within this first period of recovery after demanding endurance exercise. Furthermore, inadequate rest following prolonged, intensive exercise might cause a chronic systemic inflammatory state that in turn leads to a syndrome of impaired performance and progressive fatigue. However, due to the continuous demands of Ironman competition on training schedules, competitive athletes might not have sufficient recovery between the races. Thus, finding an appropriate balance between training, competition and recovery is an essential challenge to maintain a high level of performance and to minimize potential health consequences. From the perspective of the observed muscle repair and inflammatory processes at least 2-3 weeks of active recovery is advisable before gradually returning to more intensive training.

Acknowledgments The present data are part of a larger study that was funded by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF). The authors would like to thank the participants for their effort, Prof. Haber and Dr. Zeibig for their medical assistance and Mr. Andrew Bulmer for the valuable discussion during the preparation of the manuscript.

References

- Bishop NC, Walsh NP, Scanlon GA (2003) Effect of prolonged exercise and carbohydrate on total neutrophil elastase content. Med Sci Sports Exerc 35(8):1326–1332. doi:10.1249/ 01.MSS.0000078927.08049.A8
- Davison G, Gleeson M (2006) The effect of 2 weeks vitamin C supplementation on immunoendocrine responses to 2.5 h cycling exercise in man. Eur J Appl Physiol 97(4):454–461. doi:10.1007/ s00421-006-0196-7
- Dill DB, Costill DL (1974) Calculation of percentage changes in volumes of blood, plasma, and red cells in dehydration. J Appl Physiol 37(2):247–248
- Fehrenbach E, Schneider ME (2006) Trauma-induced systemic inflammatory response versus exercise-induced immunomodulatory effects. Sports Med 36(5):373–384. doi:10.2165/00007256-200636050-00001
- Fischer CP (2006) Interleukin-6 in acute exercise and training: what is the biological relevance? Exerc Immunol Rev 12:6–33
- Gleeson M (2007) Immune function in sport and exercise. J Appl Physiol 103:693–699. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00008.2007
- Gomez-Merino D, Drogou C, Guezennec CY, Burnat P, Bourrilhon C, Tomaszewski A, Milhau S, Chennaoui M (2006) Comparison of systemic cytokine responses after a long distance triathlon and a 100-km run: relationship to metabolic and inflammatory processes. Eur cytokine netw 17(2):117–124
- Halson SL, Jeukendrup AE (2004) Does overtraining exist? An analysis of overreaching and overtraining research. Sports Med 34(14):967–981. doi:10.2165/00007256-200434140-00003
- Jeukendrup AE, Vet-Joop K, Sturk A, Stegen JH, Senden J, Saris WH, Wagenmakers AJ (2000) Relationship between gastro-intestinal complaints and endotoxaemia, cytokine release and the acutephase reaction during and after a long-distance triathlon in highly trained men. Clin Sci (Lond) 98:47–55. doi:10.1042/CS19990258
- Jeukendrup AE, Jentjens RL, Moseley L (2005) Nutritional considerations in triathlon. Sports Med 35(2):163–181. doi:10.2165/ 00007256-200535020-00005
- Kim HJ, Lee YH, Kim CK (2007) Biomarkers of muscle and cartilage damage and inflammation during a 200 km run. Eur J Appl Physiol 99(4):443–447. doi:10.1007/s00421-006-0362-y
- Knez WL, Coombes JS, Jenkins DG (2006) Ultra-endurance exercise and oxidative damage: implications for cardiovascular health. Sports Med 36(5):429–441. doi:10.2165/00007256-200636050-00005
- König D, Wagner KH, Elmadfa I, Berg A (2001) Exercise and oxidative stress: significance of antioxidants with reference to inflammatory, muscular, and systemic stress. Exerc Immunol Rev 7:108–133
- König D, Neubauer O, Nics L, Kern N, Berg A, Bisse E, Wagner KH (2007) Biomarkers of exercise-induced myocardial stress in relation to inflammatory and oxidative stress. Exerc Immunol Rev 13:15–36
- Malm C (2004) Exercise immunology: the current state of man and mouse. Sports Med 34(9):555–566. doi:10.2165/00007256-200434090-00001
- Margaritis I, Tessier F, Richard MJ, Marconnet P (1997) No evidence of oxidative stress after a triathlon race in highly trained competitors. Int J Sports Med 18(3):186–190. doi:10.1055/s-2007-972617
- Mastaloudis A, Morrow JD, Hopkins DW, Devaraj S, Traber MG (2004) Antioxidant supplementation prevents exercise-induced lipid peroxidation, but not inflammation, in ultramarathon runners. Free Radic Biol Med 36(10):1329–1341. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2004.02.069

- Melanson SE, Green SM, Wood MJ, Neilan TG, Lewandrowski EL (2006) Elevation of myeloperoxidase in conjunction with cardiacspecific markers after marathon running. Am J Clin Pathol 126(6):888–893. doi:10.1309/1D62H6KRFTVQRJ0A
- Millet GP, Dreano P, Bentley DJ (2003) Physiological characteristics of elite short- and long-distance triathletes. Eur J Appl Physiol 88(4–5):427–430. doi:10.1007/s00421-002-0731-0
- Moldoveanu AI, Shephard RJ, Shek PN (2001) The cytokine response to physical activity and training. Sports Med 31(2):115–144. doi:10.2165/00007256-200131020-00004
- Nieman DC, Henson DA, McAnulty SR, McAnulty L, Swick NS, Utter AC, Vinci DM, Opiela SJ, Morrow JD (2002) Influence of vitamin C supplementation on oxidative and immune changes after an ultramarathon. J Appl Physiol 92(5):1970–1977
- Nieman DC, Henson DA, McAnulty SR, McAnulty LS, Morrow JD, Ahmed A, Heward CB (2004) Vitamin E and immunity after the Kona Triathlon World Championship. Med Sci Sports Exerc 36(8):1328–1335. doi:10.1249/01.MSS.0000135778.57355.CA
- Nieman DC, Dumke CL, Henson DA, McAnulty SR, Gross SJ, Lind RH (2005) Muscle damage is linked to cytokine changes following a 160-km race. Brain Behav Immun 19(5):398–403. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2005.03.008
- Peake JM, Suzuki K, Hordern M, Wilson G, Nosaka K, Coombes JS (2005a) Plasma cytokine changes in relation to exercise intensity and muscle damage. Eur J Appl Physiol 95(5–6):514–521. doi:10.1007/s00421-005-0035-2
- Peake JM, Suzuki K, Wilson G, Hordern M, Nosaka K, Mackinnon L, Coombes JS (2005b) Exercise-induced muscle damage, plasma cytokines, and markers of neutrophil activation. Med Sci Sports Exerc 37(5):737–745. doi:10.1249/01.MSS.0000161804. 05399.3B
- Pedersen BK, Hoffman-Goetz L (2000) Exercise and the immune system: regulation, integration, and adaptation. Physiol Rev 80(3):1055–1081
- Pedersen BK, Akerstrom TC, Nielsen AR, Fischer CP (2007) Role of myokines in exercise and metabolism. J Appl Physiol 103(3):1093–1098. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00080.2007
- Plaisance EP, Grandjean PW (2006) Physical activity and high-sensitivity C-reactive protein. Sports Med 36(5):443–458. doi:10.2165/00007256-200636050-00006

- Robson P (2003) Elucidating the unexplained underperformance syndrome in endurance athletes: the interleukin-6 hypothesis. Sports Med 33(10):771–781. doi:10.2165/00007256-200333100-00004
- Robson-Ansley PJ, Blannin A, Gleeson M (2007) Elevated plasma interleukin-6 levels in trained male triathletes following an acute period of intense interval training. Eur J Appl Physiol 99(4): 353– 360. doi:10.1007/s00421-006-0354-y
- Shaskey DJ, Green GA (2000) Sports haematology. Sports Med 29(1):27–38. doi:10.2165/00007256-200029010-00003
- Smith LL (2000) Cytokine hypothesis of overtraining: a physiological adaptation to excessive stress? Med Sci Sports Exerc 32(2):317– 331. doi:10.1097/00005768-200002000-00011
- St Pierre Schneider B, Tiidus PM (2007) Neutrophil infiltration in exercise-injured skeletal muscle: how do we resolve the controversy? Sports Med 37(10):837–856
- Suzuki K, Totsuka M, Nakaji S, Yamada M, Kudoh S, Liu Q, Sugawara K, Yamaya K, Sato K (1999) Endurance exercise causes interaction among stress hormones, cytokines, neutrophil dynamics, and muscle damage. J Appl Physiol 87(4):1360–1367
- Suzuki K, Nakaji S, Yamada M, Liu Q, Kurakake S, Okamura N, Kumae T, Umeda T, Sugawara K (2003) Impact of a competitive marathon race on systemic cytokine and neutrophil responses. Med Sci Sports Exerc 35(2):348–355. doi:10.1249/ 01.MSS.0000048861.57899.04
- Suzuki K, Peake J, Nosaka K, Okutsu M, Abbiss CR, Surriano R, Bishop D, Quod MJ, Hamilton L, Martin DT, Laursen PB (2006) Changes in markers of muscle damage, inflammation and HSP70 after an Ironman triathlon race. Eur J Appl Physiol 98(6):525– 534. doi:10.1007/s00421-006-0296-4
- Tee JC, Bosch AN, Lambert MI (2007) Metabolic consequences of exercise-induced muscle damage. Sports Med 37(10):827–836
- Tidball JG (2005) Inflammatory processes in muscle injury and repair. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 288(2):R345–R353
- Whyte GP, George K, Sharma S, Lumley S, Gates P, Prasad K, McKenna WJ (2000) Cardiac fatigue following prolonged endurance exercise of differing distances. Med Sci Sports Exerc 32(6):1067– 1072. doi:10.1097/00005768-200006000-00005

Review I

(Including original data; basis for chapter 4)

Exercise-induced DNA damage: Is there a relationship with inflammatory responses?

Oliver Neubauer ¹, Stefanie Reichhold ¹, Armen Nersesyan ², Daniel König ³, Karl-Heinz Wagner ¹

- ¹ Department of Nutritional Sciences, Faculty of Life Sciences, University of Vienna, Althanstraße 14, 1090 Vienna, Austria
- ² Environmental Toxicology Group, Institute of Cancer Research, Medical University of Vienna, Borschkegasse 8A, 1090 Vienna, Austria
- ³ Centre for Internal Medicine, Division of Rehabilitation, Prevention and Sports Medicine, Freiburg University Hospital, Hugstetterstraße 55, 79106 Freiburg, Germany

ABSTRACT

Both a systemic inflammatory response as well as DNA damage has been observed following exhaustive endurance exercise. Hypothetically, exercise-induced DNA damage might either be a consequence of inflammatory processes or causally involved in inflammation and immunological alterations after strenuous prolonged exercise (e.g. by inducing lymphocyte apoptosis and lymphocytopenia). Nevertheless, up to now only few studies have addressed this issue and there is hardly any evidence regarding a direct relationship between DNA or chromosomal damage and inflammatory responses in the context of exercise. The most conclusive picture that emerges from available data is that reactive oxygen and nitrogen species (RONS) appear to be the key effectors which link inflammation with DNA damage. Considering the time-courses of inflammatory and oxidative stress responses on the one hand and DNA effects on the other, the lack of correlations between these responses might also be explained by too short observation periods. This review summarizes and discusses the recent findings on this topic. Furthermore, data from our own study are presented that aimed to verify potential associations between several endpoints of genome stability and inflammatory, immune-endocrine and muscle damage parameters in competitors of an Ironman triathlon until 19 days into recovery. The current results indicate that DNA effects in lymphocytes are not responsible for exercise-induced inflammatory responses. Furthermore, this investigation shows that inflammatory processes, vice versa, do not promote DNA damage, neither directly nor via an increased formation of

Address for correspondence:

E-mail: oliver.neubauer@univie.ac.at

Oliver Neubauer, Department of Nutritional Sciences, Faculty of Life Sciences, University of Vienna, Althanstraße 14, A-1090 Vienna, Austria, Phone: +43-1-4277-54932, Fax: +43-1-4277-9549

RONS derived from inflammatory cells. Oxidative DNA damage might have been counteracted by training- and exercise-induced antioxidant responses. However, further studies are needed that combine advanced –omics based techniques (transcriptomics, proteomics) with state-of-the-art biochemical biomarkers to gain more insights into the underlying mechanisms.

Key words: DNA damage, systemic inflammatory response, lymphocytopenia, muscle inflammatory responses, endurance exercise

INTRODUCTION

Due to extensive research in the past decades, the effects of exercise on the immune system are well documented [20, 33, 53]. However, researchers in this area are still puzzled by questions about the underlying molecular mechanisms of the observed immunological alterations [32, 33]. Extremely demanding endurance exercise has been shown to induce both a systemic inflammatory response [15, 42, 53, 71] as well as DNA damage [21, 36, 58, 62, 80]. Exerciseinduced DNA damage in peripheral blood cells appear to be mainly a consequence of an increased production of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species (RONS) during and after vigorous aerobic exercise [58]. Besides oxidative stress, other factors such as metabolic, hormonal and thermal stress in addition to the ultra-structural damage of muscle tissue are characteristic responses to prolonged strenuous exercise, that can lead to the release of cytokines, acute phase proteins and to the activation or inhibition of certain lines of the cellular immune system [15, 29]. In addition to these effectors, exercise-induced modifications in DNA of immuno-competent cells have been hypothesised to be related with immune and inflammatory responses to prolonged intensive physical activity, either by playing a causative role and/or by resulting from exercise-induced inflammatory processes [21, 40, 44, 53]. Nevertheless, both experimental data as well as a more mechanistic understanding regarding this relationship are still incomplete.

The aim of this review is to outline the findings and current state of knowledge on potential associations between DNA modulations and inflammatory responses after exercise. In the first part of this article, a short description of the most commonly applied techniques to evaluate genome stability is provided. This is followed by a brief summary of studies that have investigated the effects of exercise on DNA in general. The latter issue has been presented elsewhere in detail with a focal point on methodology in an article by Poulsen et al. [58]. In the second part of this review the focus is on studies that have investigated both, certain endpoints of DNA damage and immuno-endocrine and inflammatory parameters in the context of exercise. Since apoptosis (programmed cell death) has been suggested to influence the regulation of leukocyte counts after exercise [53], we also addressed studies on this topic in the present review. Furthermore, we included the few investigations that examined exercise-induced DNA modulations and markers of muscle damage, since this issue might give some indirect evidence for inflammatory processes following exercise. Finally, data from our own study is presented, which aimed to get a broader and more thorough insight into oxidative [43], myocardial [28], skeletal muscular, inflammatory and immuno-endocrine stress responses [42] as well as genome stability [62, 63] in a large cohort of Ironman competitors. By investigating a range of divergent parameters and by quantifying the resolution of recovery up to 19 days (d) after the Ironman race, the results specifically enabled us to verify potential interactions between several endpoints of DNA and chromosomal damage on the one hand and inflammation and muscle damage on the other hand.

Commonly Applied Techniques to Monitor DNA and Chromosomal Stability in Exercise

A number of different approaches have been used to evaluate DNA stability in exercise studies. The aim of this part of the present article is to give a brief overview on the principles of the most frequently applied methods, since this topic has been comprehensively reviewed in the scientific literature [8, 17, 26, 58].

Many studies in this context applied the single cell gel electrophoresis (SCGE or COMET) assay due to its sensitivity and simplicity [8]. This technique is based on the determination of the migration of damaged DNA out of the nucleus in an electric field, whereas the migrated DNA resembles the shape of a comet [21, 26]. The standard version (under alkaline conditions) enables the detection of DNA single and double strand breaks, and apurinic sites [77], while the use of the lesion specific enzymes endonuclease III (ENDO III) and formamidopyrimidine glycosylase (FPG) allows the detection of oxidized purines and pyrimidines, respectively [7, 8]. Regarding the interpretation of the results that are obtained by the SCGE assay it is important to bear in mind that endpoints are differently reported as tail lengths of the comets, percentage DNA in tail and tail moment [8].

Contrary to the SCGE assay, the cytokinesis block micronucleus cytome (CBMN Cyt) assay allows to assess persistent chromosomal damage [16, 21]. Endpoints of this precise method includes the formation of micronuclei (MN) resulting from chromosomal breakage or loss, nucleoplasmic bridges (NPBs) indicating chromosome rearrangements, and nuclear buds (Nbuds) that are formed as a consequence of gene amplification [16, 18]. The reliability of this MN in pathophysiological conditions has been substantiated by a recent study which has shown an association between MN frequency and cancer incidence [3].

In several exercise studies 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2-deoxyguanosine (8-oxodG), was investigated, which is formed through oxidative modification of guanine, and mainly detected in urine or in leukocytes [26]. Measurement of urinary 8-oxodG is thought to be the result of the repair of these lesions in DNA, excretion into the plasma and subsequently into urine [58]. Hence, it does not necessarily reflect the steady-state of un-repaired DNA damage [80]. Moreover, urinary 8-oxodG represents a general oxidative damage marker for the whole body, and consequently, is not specific to DNA damage in white blood cells [60, 80]. Attention should also be given in the interpretation of this biomarker due to methodological drawbacks and discrepancies among divergent approaches which are currently used to analyse 8-oxodG [26, 58].

Effects of Different Kinds of Exercise on DNA

Epidemiological as well as empirical data indicate protective effects of physical activity on site-specific cancer risk [58, 64, 76]. However, similarly to the con-

cerns about ultra-endurance exercise and cardiovascular health [27], Poulsen et al. hypothesised a U-shaped curve relationship between exercise and health particularly in the context of oxidative DNA modifications [58]. Data are available now on the effects of acute bouts of very prolonged (ultra-endurance) exercise on genome stability, which will also be presented in the following overview. According to the literature [10], ultra-endurance is defined as exercise lasting more than 4 hours (h).

Ultra-endurance Exercise (> 4 h)

Increased DNA instability as detected by the SCGE technique [36, 63] or with the CBMN Cyt assay [62] or by analysis of urinary 8-OHdG concentrations [37, 60] were found after an Ironman triathlon [62, 63] and ultra-marathon races [36, 37, 60]. Importantly, changes regarding the SCGE assays as well as urinary 8-OHdG were only temporary [36, 37, 60, 62, 63] and endpoints of DNA damage measured with the CBMN Cyt assay even decreased in response to an Ironman race and declined further 19 d post-race [62]. These responses are discussed later in detail within the scope of our own observations.

Competitive Endurance Exercise (< 4 h)

Data regarding competitors of endurance races with a duration of less than four hours are partly inconclusive, albeit in most studies increased DNA migration was detected in SCGE assays after a half-marathon [44], a marathon [80] or a short-distance triathlon race [21]. On the contrary, neither changes in the levels of strand breaks nor in the FPG-sensitive sites, but increased ENDO III sites were observed after a half-marathon- and a marathon [4]. However, the subjects of the latter study were monitored only immediately post-race, while other investigations demonstrated that major DNA modulations were sustained until 5 d post-race in six short-distance triathletes [21] and for even 14 d following a marathon [80]. Nevertheless, based on the finding of an unaltered frequency in MN, Hartmann et al. [21] concluded that intense exercise with a mean duration of 2.5 h does not lead to chromosome damage.

Submaximal and Maximal Exercise Under Laboratory Conditions

Several studies conducted submaximal aerobic exercise protocols under laboratory conditions to investigate DNA effects. DNA damage was neither seen after intense treadmill running in male subjects of different training status [82] nor in well-trained endurance athletes [54]. In addition, Sato et al. showed that acute mild exercise as well as chronic moderate training does not result in DNA damage, but rather leads to an elevation in the sanitization system of DNA damage [66]. Interestingly, in an experiment that aimed to examine the influence of a downhill run before and after supplementation with vitamin E, no effect was found on the levels of leukocyte 8-OHdG in both 16 young and 16 older physically active men [65]. However, it has to be mentioned that DNA responses were not followed until at least 1 d post-exercise in most of these studies [54, 65, 82].

Conflicting findings were reported when maximal exercise protocols, i.e. tests until exhaustion, were conducted under laboratory conditions. Increased levels of DNA strand breaks were observed after exhaustive treadmill running in subjects of different training status [22, 45]. Moller et al. [38] demonstrated DNA strand breaks and oxidative DNA damage after an maximal cycle ergometer test under highaltitude hypoxia, but not normal (normoxic) conditions. In another study, elevated levels of MN were reported after exhaustive sprints; however, the six subjects were of divergent training levels and gender and included one smoker [67]. On the contrary, Pittaluga et al. [56] detected no effects of a maximal exercise test on MN in 18 young subjects with different training status, but the authors noted chronic cellular stress including higher MN levels at rest in the athlete group. Furthermore, there were no differences in urinary 8-OHdG concentrations before and after supplementation with β -carotene within the 3 d following a cycle ergometer test to exhaustion [70].

Periods of intensified training

A few studies have examined whether periods of intensified training affect genome stability. Increased urinary 8-OHdG levels were observed in 23 healthy males in response to a vigorous physical training programme (about 10 h of exercise for 30 d) [57] and in male long-distance runners throughout a training period for 8 d compared to a sedentary period [47]. However, in a longitudinal study no differences in urinary excretion of 8-OHdG between a group of long-distance runners and a sedentary control group were observed [55]. In two separate studies that comprised a similar group of male triathletes, Palazzetti et al., reported either no [48] or increased DNA damage [49] after 4 weeks (wk) of overload training as detected by the SCGE assay, probably due to inter-individual differences.

In conclusion, there is growing evidence that strenuous exercise can lead to DNA damage that with few exceptions [36] is predominantly observed not before 24 h after the resolution of exercise [21, 44, 45, 80]. However, the diversity of methods and endpoints used to assess DNA modifications and different study designs (i.e. divergent exercise protocols and sampling time-points) make it difficult to determine the exact circumstances under which DNA damage occurs. Crucially, in addition to the aforementioned factors, the heterogeneity of study cohorts (varying in gender, age and training status) most likely contributes to inconsistencies among the studies on this topic. Nevertheless, results of the few studies that have examined the effects of ultra-endurance exercise on genome stability indicate that adaptations of endogenous protective antioxidant and/or repair mechanisms prevent severe and persistent DNA damage in well-trained athletes [36, 37, 45, 60, 62]. Thus, a clear dose-response relationship regarding the level of exercise that could be detrimental cannot yet be established. Currently, there are no indications that exhaustive endurance exercise increases the risk for cancer and other diseases via DNA damage. However, it remains to be clarified whether perturbances of the genomic stability of immuno-competent cells are involved in the post-exercise temporary dysfunction of certain aspects of immunity, which may increase the risk of subclinical and clinical infection [15, 20, 53].

Findings on Exercise-induced DNA Damage and/or Apoptosis and Inflammatory Responses

Table 1 summarizes the small number of studies that have examined the effects of exercise on DNA and/or apoptosis on the one side *and* inflammatory responses on the other. As one of the earlier works in the context of the effects of particularly competitive endurance exercise on DNA damage, Niess et al. [44] found that neu-

trophil counts 1 h after a half-marathon run correlated with DNA damage in leukocytes, assessed 24 h post-race. Without examining markers of oxidative stress, the authors could only speculate that RONS released by neutrophils might have been responsible for the formation of DNA strand breaks. However, their results led them to suppose that the observed DNA damage might be the key mechanism for the modifications in the immune cell counts [44]. On the contrary,

Reference	Experimental protocol and sampling time- points	Subjects	Endpoints of DNA damage and/or apoptosis	Inflammatory and immune parameters (plasma)	Correlations between DNA damage/apoptosis and inflammation	Main other results
Ultra-enduran	ce exercise (> 4 h)					
Mastaloudis et al. 2004 ^{35, 36}	Ultra-marathon (50km) Pre-, mid-, 2 h post-, daily for 6 d post-race (supplementation with vitamins C and E versus placebo)	11 ⊋and 11 ♂ runners	SCGE (LEU) ↑ mid-race, returned to baseline by 2 h post-race, ↓ by 6 d post- race	IL-6, TNF-α ↑ mid-race until 2 h post-race, CRP ↑ 1 – 2 d post-race	No significant correlation reported	F₂-lsoPs (plasma) ↑ immediately post- race only in placebo group
Reichhold et al. 2008 ^{62,63} , Neubauer et al. 2008 ^{42,43}	Ironman triathlon (3.8km swimming +180km cycling +42km running) 2 d pre-, immediately, 1 d, 5 d and 19 d post-race	20 and 28 well- trained d' triathletes randomized for the CBMN Cyt and the SCGE assays, respectively	SCGE (LYM) ↑ immediately ↑ race, back to baseline 5 d post-race, 19 d post- race, FPG →, ENDO III ↑ 5 d post-race compared to 1 d post- race, back to baseline 19 d post-race, MN ↓ immediately post- race, 1 further 19 d post- race, Nbuds ↑ 5 d post-race, back to baseline 19 d post-race, NPB ↓ 19 d post-race, Apoptotic and necrotic cells: ↓ post-race	Immediately post-race: Total LEU counts ↑, MPO ↑, PMN-elastase ↑, CK ↑, myoglobin ↑, IL-6 ↑ IL-10 ↑, hs-CRP ↑ (all alterations persisted 1 d post-race) 5 d post-race: CK ↑, myoglobin ↑, IL-6 ↑, hs- CRP ↑ 19 d post-race: MPO ↓, PMN ↓, hs-CRP ↑, myoglobin ↑	Links between IL-6 and necrotic cells immediately post-race, no further significant correlations	Immediately post- race: Cortisol ↑, testosterone ↓, CD ↑, AOPP ↑, oxLDL ↓, OxLDL:LDL ↔, Plasma antioxidant capacity (TEAC, FRAP, ORAC) ↑, I d post-race: MDA ↑, CD ↑, AOPP ↑, plasma antioxidant capacity, Negative correlation between ORAC and ENDO III
Competitive e	ndurance exercise	(< 4 h)	• • •			
Niess et al. 1998 44	Half marathon Pre-, 1, 24 h post-race	12 moderately trained ♂	SCGE (LEU) ↑ 24 h post- race	CK ↑ 1 h and 24 h post- race, PMN count ↑ 1 h post- race, LYM count ↓ 1 h post- race	Significant correlation between PMN count 1 h post-race and DNA migration 24h post-race	
Mooren et al. 2004 ⁴⁰	Marathon Pre-, immediately, 3 h, 24 h post- race	17 high- to low- trained ♂ marathon runners	% of apoptotic cells (LYM) ↑ 3h post-race, ↓ 24 h post-race	LEU counts ↑ 3 h and 24 h post-race	No significant correlation reported	
Briviba et al. 2005 ⁴	Marathon and half-marathon 10 d pre-, immediately post- race	10 half-marathon runners, 12 marathon runners $(3^{\circ} \text{ and } 9)$	After both races: SCGE $(LYM) \leftrightarrow$ FPG \leftrightarrow , ENDO III \uparrow , \downarrow resistance of DNA to oxidative damage % of apoptotic cells \downarrow	After half-marathon: ↑ NK cell number and cytotoxicity, GRA oxidative burst ↑ After marathon: GRA and MON oxidative burst ↑, IFN-y ↑	No significant correlation reported	After both races: Plasma antioxidant capacity ↔
Submaximal a	nd maximal exerci	se under laborator	ry conditions			
Steensberg et al. 2002 69	2.5 h treadmill running at 75 % VO _{2 max} . Pre-, 0.5 and 2 h post-exercise	11 healthy ♂ subjects	2 h post-exercise: % of apoptotic LYM ↑, total number of apoptotic cells ↔	LYM counts ↑ 0.5 h post- exercise, ↓ 1 – 4 h post- exercise	No significant correlation reported	F₂-IsoPs (plasma): ↑ immediately post- exercise, Cortisol: ↑ during exercise
Peters et al. 2006 54	2.5 h treadmill running at 75% VO 2 max. Pre-, immediately, 3 h post-eversise	8 well-trained ♂ endurance athletes	% of apoptotic LYM ↔, SCGE (LYM) ↔	Immediately post- exercise: ↑ total LEU counts, ↑ LYM counts	No significant correlation reported	Cortisol (plasma) ↑ immediately post-exercise

 Table 1. Studies investigating exercise-induced DNA damage and/or apoptosis and inflammatory/immune parameters

Niess et al. 1996 ⁴⁵	Treadmill test until exhaustion Pre-, 15 min, 24 h post-exercise	6 trained and 5 untrained ♂	SCGE (LEU) 24 h post ↑	CK ↔ post-exercise, Total LEU counts ↑ 15 min post-exercise	No significant correlation reported	MDA (plasma) ↔ post-exercise
Mooren et al. 2002 ³⁹	1.) Exhaustive treadmill test at 80% VO 2 max 2.) Treadmill test at 60% VO 2 max with identical running time Before, immediately, 1 h post-exercise	12 healthy volunteers (7 ♂ and 5 ♀)	After exhaustive test: % of apoptotic LYM ↑ immediately post-exercise After test at 60% VO _{2 max} . % of apoptotic LYM ↔,	After exhaustive test: ↑ LYM counts, ↑ LEU counts After test at 60% VO _{2 max} : ↑ LYM counts, ↑ LEU counts	No significant correlation reported	

description description of the state of

they found no correlation between changes in DNA migration in the SCGE assay and leukocyte counts in the 24 h after an exhaustive treadmill test [44], possibly also because the extent of the inflammatory response was relatively low following their exercise protocol. Although no immune and inflammatory parameters were measured in the study by Hartmann et al. [21], their explanations have further stimulated debate on a relationship between the activation of inflammatory cells and the occurrence of secondary tissue and DNA lesions. Based on their observations in short-distance triathletes (no indications for oxidative DNA modifications immediately post-race, but highest values within the standard SCGE assay 3 d after the competition), they suggested that DNA damage might occur as a consequence of exercise-induced injury of muscle tissue rather than acute oxidative stress during exercise [21]. The authors hypothesised that inflammatory reactions in the course of this initial muscle damage could be responsible for the transient DNA damage [21]. Indeed, there is evidence that activated neutrophils and macrophages infiltrate damaged muscle [68, 78]. Although this seems to be a beneficial response in terms of muscle repair and also muscle adaptation [33, 78], it may trigger further inflammatory processes and damage [25], in part through an enhanced formation of RONS [29].

On the basis of these findings, researchers in this field questioned whether damage to cellular DNA in the course of vigorous exercise could also induce apoptosis and whether programmed cell death, in turn, might be related to the exercise-induced regulation of leukocyte counts and, particularly, lymphocyte trafficking and distribution [53]. A decline of the total lymphocyte concentration is characteristic after exercise of prolonged duration and/or high intensity [33, 53]. Although the mechanisms of exercise-induced lymphocytopenia are still not fully understood [33], it has been suggested that this effect may account, at least partly, for the post-exercise immune dysfunction [15]. Exercise-induced changes in corticosteroids and catecholamines are known to play a major role in characteristic post-exercise alterations of leukocyte subsets [20, 41] including leukocytosis [42] as well as lymphocytopenia [53]. Previous studies indicated that the glucocorticoid concentrations observed after submaximal exercise are sufficient to induce apoptosis [23]. These observations further support the assumption of a relationship between exercise-associated induction of apoptosis and lymphocytopenia [53]. In response to cellular stressors that lead to DNA damage, apoptosis is vital in preventing the propagation of severely damaged DNA and in maintaining genomic stability [30] and is regarded to be required for the regulation of the immune response [39].

Mars et al. were the first to describe apoptosis in lymphocytes after exhaustive exercise (treadmill running) that was paralleled by DNA damage [34]. However, in the latter study, cell death was only investigated in three subjects and the methodology (the TdT-mediated dUTP-nick end labelling or TUNEL method) has been criticized due to its insufficient specificity [40]. Nevertheless, by the use of flow cytometry and annexin-V to label apoptotic cells, Mooren et al. [39, 40] confirmed that either short maximal exercise (in untrained subjects) [39] as well as competitive endurance exercise (a marathon run) [40] has the potential to induce lymphocyte apoptosis. This phenomenon could be explained, to a certain extent, by an up-regulation of the expression of cell death receptors and ligands [40] and an exercise-induced shift to a lymphocyte population with a higher density of these (CD95-)receptors [39]. Nevertheless, the authors concluded that the changes in the proportions of apoptotic cells after exhaustive exercise were small and, if at all, might only partially account for the concomitantly observed significant decline of lymphocytes to below baseline levels [39]. An additional finding of Mooren et al. [40] was that apoptotic sensitivity was inversely related to the training status of the marathon runners, since analysis of subgroups revealed that programmed cell death occurred only in less well-trained, but not in highlytrained athletes. Recent research in this context suggests that intensive endurance exercise does neither automatically induce apoptosis in lymphocytes nor cause DNA damage (assessed immediately and 3 h post-exercise), provided that subjects are well-trained [54]. Since there was no correlation between the (non-significant) decrease in circulating lymphocytes and the percentage lymphocyte apoptosis after a 2.5 h treadmill run at 75% VO_{2 max}, Peters et al. [54] concluded that the characteristic post-exercise lymphocytopenia is not due to apoptotic regulation by the immune system. The latter results are consistent with another study which was conducted with a similar exercise protocol, but in untrained subjects [69]. Steensberg et al. [69] noted that the lymphocytes which left the circulation during the first 2 h post-exercise were characterised by not being apoptotic. Thus, mechanisms other than apoptosis seem to play a more important role in inducing lymphocytopenia after exercise, including a redistribution of lymphocytes and/or a lack of mature cells that can be recruited [53]. Moreover, contrary to previous findings [23], recent results imply that cortisol affects the cellular immune system more by other pathways than via apoptotic regulation [54]. Furthermore, the occurrence of DNA damage in the course of exercise does not necessarily implicate induction of apoptosis [40]. Alternative cellular outcomes to prevent the propagation of DNA damage include cell cycle arrest or DNA repair [30].

In general, there is strong evidence which suggests that enhanced DNA stability and, most likely in turn, the absence of a change in the levels of apoptotic lymphocytes after strenuous exercise [54] are associated with protective adaptations due to training. As mentioned above, Mastaloudis et al. [36], reported that DNA damage in leukocytes increased temporarily mid-race of an ultra-marathon, but returned to baseline 2 h after the competition and even decreased to below baseline values by 6 d post-race. As probable causes for this decrease in the proportion of cells with DNA damage, the authors suggested enhanced repair mechanisms, increased clearance and/or a redistribution of damaged cells [36]. Noteworthy, plasma concentrations of inflammatory parameters, F₂-isoprostanes and antioxidant vitamins were investigated in the same subjects. Although acute oxidative and inflammatory stress responses were observed [35], the authors reported no correlations between either of these markers with DNA damage [35, 36]. Furthermore, supplementation with vitamins E and C prevented increases in lipid peroxidation [35], but had no noticeable effects on DNA damage, on inflammation and on muscle damage [36]. Interestingly, there were different responses regarding oxidative stress and DNA damage in male and female runners, highlighting the importance of studying both sexes [35, 36]. In general, these findings in ultramarathon runners indicate that the mechanism of oxidative damage is operating independently of the inflammatory and muscle damage processes [35, 36, 79].

There are only few studies on the issue of DNA damage and immune and inflammatory responses in the course of exercise. Briviba et al. [4] found oxidative DNA damage parallel to an increased oxidative burst ability of granulocytes and monocytes after both a half-marathon- and a marathon race, but no correlations were detected. Again, the authors could only speculate that the exerciseinduced activation of phagocytes might have contributed to the increased RONS production, oxidative DNA damage and the high percentage of apoptotic lymphocytes [4]. Furthermore, it is notable that the monitoring period of this study probably was too short to detect possible interactions between DNA alterations and immune modifications.

Findings on Exercise-induced DNA Damage and Muscle Damage

As mentioned, given the scarceness of data regarding associations between DNA modulations and inflammation in the course of exercise, we included investigations that examined exercise-induced effects on DNA together with markers of muscle damage. These studies are summarized in Table 2. Though several major stressors are needed and the integrity of the organism has to be challenged (e.g. by extremely demanding endurance exercise) [29, 42, 53, 72] to induce a systemic inflammatory response, it has been shown that leukocytes can explicitly be mobilised in response to muscle damage [42, 51, 74], possibly due to activation of the alternative complement pathway [51, 74]. Therefore, these studies may also reveal whether muscle damage (induced by mechanical and/or metabolic stress [25, 75]) and subsequent repair and inflammatory responses [78] are associated with DNA damage. In one of the first studies on this issue, which comprised three subjects of different gender and training history, Hartmann et al. reported a parallel increase, but no correlation between the DNA migration in the SCGE assay and plasma creatine kinase (CK) between 6 and 24 h after intense treadmill running [22]. Likewise, applying the standard SCGE assay, Palazzetti et al. [48] observed signs of increased oxidative stress and muscle damage induced by a duathlon race after 4 wk of overload training, whereas no effects on leukocyte DNA were found, probably due to efficient DNA repair. Other studies on this topic predominantly measured 8-OHdG in urine, which reflects the average rate of oxidative DNA damages in all cells of the body [58]. Consequently, changes in urinary 8-OHdG excretion after muscle-damaging exercise might largely repre-

Table 2.	Studies	investigating	exercise-induced	DNA damage	and muscle	damage

Reference	Experimental	Subjects	Endpoints of DNA	Markers of muscle	Correlations between	Main other	
	sampling time-		uamaye	uanaye (piasna)	muscle damage	results	
Ultra-endurance exercise (> 4 h)							
Radak et al. 2000 ⁶⁰	4 d-supra- marathon (93+120+56+59 km) Pre-race, after each race d	5 well trained ♂ runners	8-OHdG (urine, ELISA) ↑ after d 1, thereafter trend to decrease, back to baseline after d 4	CK ↑ after d 1, further increasing until d 3, and decreasing thereafter	No significant correlation reported		
Miyata et al. 2008 ³⁷	2 d-ultra- marathon race (42+90km) Pre-, 1 d, 2 d post-race	79 ♂ and 16 ♀non- professional runners	8-OHdG (urine, HPLC- ECD) ↑ 1 d post-race, back to baseline after 2 d post-race	CK ↑, myoglobin ↑ 1 and 2 d post-race	No significant correlation reported		
Competitive e	ndurance exercise	(< 4 h)					
Tsai et al. 2001 ⁸⁰	Marathon Pre-, immediately, 1, 3, 7, 14 d post-race	14 ♂ runners, 20 sedentary, healthy ♂	SCGE (LYM) \uparrow 1 – 14 d post-race, FPG \uparrow immediately 1 d post-race, ENDO III \uparrow 1 – 7 d post- race, 8-OHdG (urine, ELISA) \uparrow 1 – 14 d post-race	CK ↑ immediately – 7 d post-race	Significant correlations between ENDO III, 8- OHdG and CK	LPO (plasma): 1 – 14 d post-race, Significant correlations between LPO and all markers of DNA damage	
Periods of inte	ensified training						
Okamura et al. 1997 ⁴⁷	30±6km/d for 8 d Urine samples throughout the training period, 3 d control	10 ♂ long- distance runners	8-OHdG (urine, HPLC- ECD) ↑ throughout the training period compared to control period	After the training period: CK ↑, myoglobin ↑	No significant correlation reported		
	(sedentary) period, blood samples before and after the training period						
Palazzetti et al. 2003 ⁴⁸	4 wk of overloaded training	9 강 triathletes, 6 강 sedentary subjects	SCGE (LEU) ↔ after training period	After training period: myoglobin ↔, CK ↑	No significant correlation reported	After training period: TBARS ↔, GSH/GSSG ↔, Total antioxidant status ↓ (all plasma)	
Submaximal a	nd maximal exerci	ise under laborator	y conditions				
Umegaki et al. 1998 ⁸²	30 min treadmill running at 85% VO _{2 max} . Pre-, immediately and 30 min post- exercise	8 untrained and 8 endurance- trained ♂ subjects	MN (LYM) ↔ immediately and 30 min post-exercise	CK ↔ immediately and 30 min after the test	No significant correlation reported		
Sacheck et al. 2003 65	45 min downhill running at 75% VO 2 max. Pre-, immediately, 6 h, 1 d and 3 d post-exercise (before and after supplementation with vitamin E)	16 young and 16 older physically active healthy ♂	8-OHdG (LEU, HPLC- ECD, measured pre- and 1 d post-exercise) ↔ 1 d post-exercise	CK ↑ immediately post- exercise and peak: 1 d post-exercise	No significant correlation reported	MDA (plasma) ↑ immediately post- exercise, F₂-IsoPs (plasma): ↑ 3 d post-exercise, ORAC: ↓ 3 d post-exercise	
Hartmann et al. 1994 ²²	1.) Treadmill test until exhaustion, 2.) Intense treadmill running (45 min) Pre-, 6 min, 6 h, 1 – 4 d post- exercise	2 ♂, 1 ♀ healthy subjects (untrained – trained)	SCGE (LEU) After exhaustive test: \uparrow 6 h, maximum 1 d post- exercise, after 3 d back to initial levels, \leftrightarrow after 45 min of treadmill running SCE \leftrightarrow after both tests	CK ↑ between 6 h and 1 d after exhaustive test ↔ after 45 min of treadmill running	No significant correlation reported		

 δ^{\dagger} = male subjects, \Diamond^{\downarrow} = female subjects, \uparrow^{\uparrow} = significant increase, \downarrow^{\downarrow} = significant decrease \leftrightarrow = no changes, LEU = leukocytes, LYM = lymphocytes, 8-OHdG = 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2-deoxyguanosine, ELISA = enzyme linked immuno assay, HPLC-ECD = high performance liquid chromatography with electrochemical detection, SCGE = single cell gel electrophoresis assay, FPLC = formanidopyrimidine sensitive-sites, ENDO III = endonuclease-sensitive sites, SCE = sister chromatid exchange assay, MN = micronucleus assay, polymorphonuclear elastase, PMN = polymorphonuclear cells, NK = natural killer cells, GRA = granulocytes, CK = creatine kinase activity, LPO = lipid peroxidation products, TBARS = thiobarbituric acid reactive substances, GSH/GSSG = reduced vs. oxidized glutathione, F₂-IsoPs = F₂-Isoprostanes, MDA = malondialdehyde, ORAC = oxygen radical absorbance capacity

sent DNA damage of skeletal muscles [60]. Radak et al. [60] and Miyata et al. [37] determined urinary 8-OHdG levels and markers of muscle damage in competitors of ultra-marathon events which lasted 2 [60] and 5 d [37], respectively. No propagation of oxidative DNA damage was observed after the first race d in both studies [37, 60]. Interestingly, 8-OHdG significantly decreased to levels below their peak values during the race on the second d [37], and on the fourth race d [60], respectively. Both research groups suggested that a rapid induction of antioxidant and repair systems occurred [37, 59]. In contrast, parameters for muscle damage continuously increased during the 2-d-race period [37] and until the third d of the 4-d-race [60], and no correlations were reported with 8-OHdG. Taken together, these data may show that, even if myofibrillar injury occurs, an adaptive up-regulation of repair and nucleotide sanitization mechanisms is capable of preventing further damage of DNA. Consistently, no correlations between biomarkers of DNA- and muscle damage were reported after a period of intensified training (despite that both 8-OHdG and muscle damage markers were found to be increased) [47] or downhill running on a treadmill [65]. However, given that 8-OHdG levels remained unchanged, but were measured only until 1 d post-race, the authors of the latter investigation noted that oxidative DNA damage probably had occurred in the period between the first and the third d after exercise, when some links amongst circulating oxidative stress markers and CK activity were observed [65].

The prolonged monitoring period after a marathon race in an investigation by Tsai and co-workers [80] might account for the observed significant correlations between peak levels of ENDO III-sensitive sites and urinary 8-OHdG on the one side and plasma parameters of muscle damage and lipid peroxidation on the other. In agreement with the conclusions of previous investigations [21, 44], the authors suggested that inflammatory cells infiltrating into injured skeletal muscle tissue and activated phagocytes were responsible for the increased production of RONS and consequently the delayed oxidative DNA damage during the reparative processes after the marathon [80]. This idea is supported by a study in rats, in which DNA damage in circulating white blood cells was closely related to muscle damage due to exercise [81]. Nevertheless, based on these findings it is not possible to draw a clear conclusion as to whether oxidative DNA modifications in peripheral immuno-competent cells are casually related with immune disturbances or whether DNA damage in leukocytes, in fact, results from oxidative stress that occurs through inflammatory processes after strenuous exercise.

Purpose of the Current Study in Ironman Triathletes

The data presented here are part of a larger study that aimed to comprehensively examine certain stress and recovery responses to an Ironman triathlon race. One primary aim of the study was to test the hypothesis whether there is a relationship between indices of muscle damage and/or inflammatory stress and endpoints of DNA damage in lymphocytes, which were assessed by the SCGE- and the CBMN Cyt assays for the first time in the course of competitive exercise of such duration. Furthermore, by concomitantly exploring oxidative stress markers and antioxidant-related factors, we aimed to particularize a potential interaction of oxidative stress between inflammatory and DNA responses.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study design has been described previously [28, 42]. Briefly, the study population comprised 48 non-professional, well-trained healthy male triathletes, who participated in the 2006 Ironman Austria. Forty-two of them (age: 35.5 ± 7.0 yr, height: 180.6 ± 5.6 cm, body mass: 75.1 ± 6.4 kg, cycling VO _{2 peak}: 56.6 ± 6.2 ml kg⁻¹ min⁻¹, weekly net endurance exercise time: 10.7 ± 2.6 h) completed the study and were included in the statistical analysis to investigate inflammatory and immuno-endocrine responses as well as muscle damage [42]. The physiological characteristics of the study participants (assessed on a cycle ergometer three weeks before the competition), information on their training over a period of six months prior to the race, their performance in the Ironman triathlon as well as the only moderate ("recovery") training thereafter have been presented in detail elsewhere [42, 43]. Of the entire study group 20 and 28 subjects were randomly selected for the CBMN Cyt and the SCGE assays, respectively [62, 63]. Consequently, these randomized subjects were included in the data analysis for the results that are exclusively provided within this report. All participants of the study did not take any medication or more than 100% of RDA of antioxidant supplements (in addition to their normal dietary antioxidant intake) in the six weeks before the Ironman race until the end of the study. The Ironman triathlon took place in Klagenfurt, Austria on July 16th 2006 under near optimal climatic conditions and consisted of 3.8 km swimming, 180 km cycling and 42.2 km running. Blood samples were taken 2 d pre-race, immediately (within 20 min), 1, 5 and 19 d post-race.

The samples were immediately cooled to 4°C and plasma separated at 1711 * g for 20 min at 4°C and aliquots for the measurement of biochemical parameters were frozen at -80°C until analysis. For the analysis of DNA and chromosomal damage in lymphocytes, blood samples were processed instantly as described previously [62, 63]. Blood samples were analysed for haematological profile, plasma creatine kinase (CK) activity, plasma concentrations of myoglobin, interleukin (IL)-6, IL-10, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hs-CRP), myeloperoxidase (MPO), polymorphonuclear (PMN) elastase, cortisol and testosterone (see [42]). All these values (except for the steroid hormones) were adjusted for exerciseinduced changes in plasma volume [11]. As reported previously [62, 63], the SCGE and CBMN Cyt- assays were carried out according the methods described by Tice et al. [77] and Fenech [17], respectively. Within the SCGE-assay, oxidative DNA base damage was assessed on the basis of the protocols of Collins et al. [7], Collins and Dusinska [6] and Angelis et al. [1]. Analysed endpoints within the SCGE assay included: 1.) determination of DNA migration under standard conditions to measured single and double strand breaks (determined as percentage of DNA in the tail), and 2.) ENDO III and FPG to detect oxidized pyrimidines and purines, respectively. Biomarkers within the CBMN Cyt block included the number of 1.) MN, 2.) NPBs, 3.) Nbuds, and 4.) necrotic and apoptotic cells.

All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 15.0 for Windows. Details of the data analysis has been presented previously [42, 62, 63]. For the additional correlation analysis that is reported in this article, Pearson 's correlation was used to examine significant relationships. In case of observed trends or significant correlations, subjects were divided into percentile groups by the asso-

ciated variables (e.g. IL-6). One-factorial ANOVA *and post* hoc analyses with Scheffé's test were then applied to assess whether differences in endpoints of DNA or chromosomal damage were associated with the percentile distribution. Significance was set at a P-value <0.05 and is reported P<0.05, P<0.01 and P<0.001.

RESULTS

Race Results

The average completion time of the whole study group was 10 h 52 min \pm 1 h 1 min (mean \pm SD). The estimated average antioxidant intake during the race was 393 \pm 219 mg vitamin C and 113 \pm 59 mg alpha-tocopherol. There were neither significant differences in the performance nor in the consumed antioxidants between the whole study group and the subgroups that were tested for genome stability.

DNA and Chromosomal Damage, Apoptosis and Necrosis

As previously reported [62, 63] and briefly discussed above, the results concerning DNA and chromosomal damage were as follows: Within the CBMN Cyt assay, the number of MN significantly (P<0.05) decreased immediately post-race, and declined further to below pre-race levels 19 d after the Ironman competition (P<0.01). There were no changes in the frequency of NPBs and Nbuds as an immediate response to the triathlon, but 5 d thereafter the frequency of Nbuds was significantly (P<0.01) higher than levels immediately post-race. However, 19 d post-race the frequency of Nbuds returned to pre-race levels, while the number of NPBs was significantly (P<0.05) lower than pre-race [62].

The overall number of apoptotic cells decreased significantly (P<0.01) immediately post-race, and declined further until 19 d after the race (P<0.01). Similarly, the overall number of necrotic cells significantly (P<0.01) declined immediately post-race, and remained at a low level 19 d after the Ironman. Within the SCGE assay, a decrease was observed in the level of strand breaks immediately after the race. One day post-race the levels of strand breaks increased (P<0.01), then returned to pre-race 5 d post-race, and decreased further to below the initial levels 19 d post-race (P<0.01). Immediately post-race there was a trend in ENDO III and FPG-sensitive sites to decrease. The ENDO III-sensitive sites significantly (P<0.05) increased 5 d post-race compared to 1 d post-race, but levels decreased until 19 d (P<0.05). No significant changes were observed in the levels of FPG-sensitive sites throughout the monitoring period [63].

Immune-endocrine and Inflammatory Responses, and Plasma Markers of Muscle Damage

Briefly, as described in details elsewhere [42], there were significant (P<0.001) increases in total leukocyte counts, MPO, PMN elastase, cortisol, CK activity, myoglobin, IL-6, IL-10 and hs-CRP, whereas testosterone significantly (P<0.001) decreased compared to pre-race. Except for cortisol, which decreased below pre-race values (P<0.001), these alterations persisted 1 d post-race (P<0.001, P<0.01 for IL-10). Five days post-race CK activity, myoglobin, IL-6 and hs-CRP had

decreased, but were still significantly (P<0.001) elevated. Nineteen days post-race most parameters had returned to pre-race values, with the exception of MPO and PMN elastase, which had both significantly (P<0.001) decreased below pre-race concentrations, and myoglobin and hs-CRP, which were slightly, but significantly higher than pre-race [42].

Associations between Endpoints of Genome Stability and Immunoendocrine, Inflammatory and Muscle Damage Parameters

No significant correlations were found between all these markers at all timepoints with the exception of a link between IL-6 and necrosis. Immediately postrace, the plasma concentration of IL-6 correlated positively with the number of necrotic cells (r=0.528; P<0.05). In addition, significant associations were observed on the basis of a group distribution into percentiles by the IL-6 concentrations immediately post-race. First, the numbers of necrotic cells increased with IL-6 across the percentiles, and the differences between all groups were P=0.012. Second, necrosis in lymphocytes was significantly (P=0.017) higher in the subject group with the highest IL-6 concentrations (top percentile) compared with the lowest IL-6 values (lowest percentile).

DISCUSSION

A major finding of the present investigation is that there were no correlations between different markers of DNA and chromosomal damage and parameters of muscle damage and inflammation in participants of an Ironman triathlon as a prototype of ultra-endurance exercise with the exception of a link between IL-6 and necrosis. The conclusions that can be drawn from these results are several. Overall, the current data indicate that DNA damage is neither causally involved in the initial systemic inflammatory response nor in the low-grade inflammation that was sustained at least until 5 d after the Ironman race [42]. Instead, based on several assessed relationships between leukocyte dynamics, cortisol, muscle damage markers and cytokines [42], the pronounced but temporary systemic inflammatory response was most likely induced by stressors other than DNA modulations. In fact, consistent with previous studies in this context, factors such as the initial ultra-structural injury of skeletal muscle [51, 74], changes in concentrations of cortisol [53] and IL-6 [71] apparently mediated leukocyte mobilization and activation [42]. Furthermore, although the temporary increased frequency of ENDO III-sensitive sites 5 d after the Ironman competition was found simultaneously with the moderate prolongation of inflammatory processes, correlations between hs-CRP and markers of muscle damage suggest that the latter phenomenon was rather related to incomplete muscle repair [42].

In addition, missing links between all these markers in the present study indicate that exercise-induced inflammatory responses *vice versa* do not promote DNA damage in lymphocytes. These results support those of Mastaloudis et al., who demonstrated that inflammatory and muscle damage responses, indeed, do not *directly* interact with the mechanisms of oxidative DNA damage [35, 36, 79]. Nevertheless, this does not rule out the possibility that inflammatory processes can trigger oxidative stress via oxidative burst reactions of circulating neutrophils

and an increased cytokine formation [15, 25, 29, 50, 73], which in turn might lead to secondary (oxidative) DNA damage in immuno-competent cells [80]. In fact, we observed correlations between markers of oxidative stress and inflammatory parameters (unpublished results) that might point to muscular inflammatory processes as a source of the moderate oxidative stress response 1 d after the Ironman triathlon. Nevertheless, we have recently demonstrated in the same study participants that training- and acute exercise-induced responses in the antioxidant defence system were able to counteract severe or persistent oxidative damage post-race. Despite a temporary increase in protein oxidation and lipid peroxidation markers immediately and 1 d post-race (except for oxidized LDL concentrations, which actually decreased), all these markers had returned to pre-race values 5 d post-race [43]. Concomitantly, there was an increase in the plasma antioxidant capacity following the Ironman triathlon (assessed by the trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity- (TEAC), the ferric reducing ability of plasma- (FRAP), and the oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC)-assays) [43, 63]. These strong antioxidant responses most likely played a significant role in counteracting sustained oxidative stress post-race in the current study, while it seems that antioxidant defences in the study group of Tsai et al. [80] were not sufficient to confer protection against delayed oxidative damage to lipids and DNA due to reparative processes of muscular tissue. Whatever the reasons for these discrepancies in the oxidant/antioxidant balance are (differences in training-induced biochemical adaptations, antioxidant status and/or antioxidant intake during the race, etc.), this might be a major explanation for the inconsistencies between the findings of Tsai et al. [80] and ours [43, 64, 62]. In fact, the observed negative correlations between the ORAC and ENDO III-sensitive sites immediately and 1 d after the Ironman race suggest that an enhanced plasma antioxidant capacity might have prevented oxidative DNA damage [63]. These findings are in line with a recent animal study [2], which demonstrated the protective role of an enhanced serum antioxidant capacity in lymphocyte apoptosis. Taken together, whenever correlations between DNA damage in immuno-competent cells and inflammation [44] or muscle damage [80] were observed, RONS derived from inflammatory cells, appear to be the key effectors that link inflammation with DNA damage after vigorous exercise. Fig. 1 is a schematic illustration of the relationships between these stress responses to exhaustive endurance exercise. It may be argued that results from our study fit well into this picture insofar that antioxidant mechanisms neutralized an enhanced generation of RONS potentially resulting from inflammatory processes due to the injury of skeletal muscle tissue, and consequently were able to prevent lymphocyte DNA damage. It should also be noted that, similar to DNA effects, muscle inflammatory processes and related oxidative stress responses might be sustained for or appear days after muscle-damaging exercise [46]. Hence, potential links between these outcome measures might have been missed in investigations with shorter monitoring periods [4, 40, 54, 65, 69]. Beyond, it is important to note in this context that there is an additional difficulty in determining correlations between markers of oxidative DNA damage and other biomarkers of oxidative stress, partly due to differences in the biological sites where oxidative damage occurred [12].

The observed association between IL-6 concentration and the number of necrotic cells immediately post-race in the present study may indicate that lym-



Fig. 1: Proposed model of exercise-induced DNA damage and inflammatory responses

phocytes partly undergo an unregulated cell death in athletes experiencing an overshooting inflammatory response. Based on recent research on the role of IL-6 in exercise [15, 19, 52], it is questionable whether IL-6, probably released by contracting muscles [19, 52], directly modulates necrosis in lymphocytes. In this case, plasma IL-6 concentrations may just serve as a marker for the pronounced initial systemic inflammatory response. However, the (patho-)physiological relevance of this association cannot be generalised based upon the present results, since the overall number of necrotic cells declined significantly to below pre-race values after the acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise, and remained at these levels at all time-points investigated [63]. Similarly, as to the decrease of necrosis, we demonstrated that levels of apoptosis also decreased immediately after the Ironman race, again remaining at these low levels throughout the whole monitoring period [63]. Crucially, our data revealed no link between apoptosis and post-race changes in lymphocyte counts. Mooren et al. [40] reported an initial increase in apoptotic cells in the whole group of marathon runners, but corresponding with the findings in the current study, lymphocyte apoptosis declined 1 d after the race. In agreement with the decrease of DNA damage after an ultra-marathon run [36], these findings might alternatively be explained by an overshooting removal of apoptotic leukocytes by phagocytic cells in order to protect tissue from overexposure to inflammatory and immunogenic contents of dying cells [31, 40]. Based on the concept that the phagocytic clearance of apoptotic immuno-competent cells plays a critical role in the resolution of inflammation [31, 83], this could be a further explanation for the lack of a link between inflammatory responses on the one hand, and DNA damage and/or apoptotic cell death on the other hand.

Finally, a reason that may also account for the lack of correlations within most of the few studies that have addressed this issue is that the majority of these investigations have been conducted in trained individuals [21, 36, 37, 47, 48, 54, 60, 62]. Accumulating evidence points to adaptations in protective mechanisms due to (endurance) training - including improved endogenous antioxidant defences and enhanced repair mechanisms [59] - that appear to be responsible for maintaining genome integrity in immuno-competent cells in response to extremely demanding endurance exercise. While these protective mechanisms were suggested to prevent DNA damage and/or apoptosis in a number of studies [37, 40, 45, 48, 54, 60, 62], several other exercise-associated factors induce and mediate a systemic inflammatory response [15, 53]. This indirectly further implies that DNA damage in immuno-competent cells, if it occurs at all, might *not* be a major determinant of exercise-induced inflammation.

CONCLUSION

Thus far, there is only little evidence concerning a direct relationship between DNA damage and inflammatory responses after strenuous prolonged exercise. The most conclusive picture that emerges from the available data is that oxidative stress seems to be the main link between exercise-induced inflammation and DNA damage. Considering the very few studies in which markers of DNA damage were found to correlate with signs of inflammation or muscle damage, DNA damage in peripheral immuno-competent cells, indeed, most likely resulted from an increased generation of RONS due to initial systemic inflammatory responses or the delayed inflammatory processes in response to muscle damage (Fig. 1). The lack of correlations between these exercise-induced responses in most of the studies might also be explained by the fact that the monitoring period was too short. Hence, particular attention should be paid to the characteristic time-course of inflammatory and oxidative stress events on the one hand and DNA effects on the other hand. Though obvious differences exist in the manifestation and outcomes a comparable relationship is reported in patho-physiological conditions including carcinogenesis, where (chronic) inflammation induces DNA damage and mutations via oxidative stress [13]. However, there might be further mechanisms that link exercise-induced DNA modulations, inflammatory responses and RONS. It has been shown, that redox-sensitive signal transduction pathways including nuclear factor (NF) kB or p53 cascades are involved in inflammation as well as "cell stress management" in response to DNA damage [24, 30]. Recent explorations of the gene expression responses to exercise have already shed a light on hitherto unknown molecular mechanisms in exercise immunology [5, 9, 14, 61, 84, 85]. In the future, the combination of these powerful modern techniques (transcriptomics, proteomics) with state-of-the-art biochemical biomarkers should therefore enable researchers in this field to provide novel insights into potential further interactions between genome stability and inflammation.

REFERENCES

 Angelis, K. J., M. Dusinska, and A. R. Collins. Single cell gel electrophoresis: detection of DNA damage at different levels of sensitivity. Electrophoresis. 20:2133-2138, 1999.

- 68 Exercise-induced DNA damage and inflammatory responses
- Avula, C. P., A. R. Muthukumar, K. Zaman, R. McCarter, and G. Fernandes. Inhibitory effects of voluntary wheel exercise on apoptosis in splenic lymphocyte subsets of C57BL/6 mice. J Appl Physiol. 91:2546-2552, 2001.
- Bonassi, S., A. Znaor, M. Ceppi, C. Lando, W. P. Chang, N. Holland, M. Kirsch-Volders, E. Zeiger, S. Ban, R. Barale, M. P. Bigatti, C. Bolognesi, A. Cebulska-Wasilewska, E. Fabianova, A. Fucic, L. Hagmar, G. Joksic, A. Martelli, L. Migliore, E. Mirkova, M. R. Scarfi, A. Zijno, H. Norppa, and M. Fenech. An increased micronucleus frequency in peripheral blood lymphocytes predicts the risk of cancer in humans. Carcinogenesis. 28:625-631, 2007.
- 4. Briviba, K., B. Watzl, K. Nickel, S. Kulling, K. Bos, S. Haertel, G. Rechkemmer, and A. Bub. A half-marathon and a marathon run induce oxidative DNA damage, reduce antioxidant capacity to protect DNA against damage and modify immune function in hobby runners. Redox Rep. 10:325-331, 2005.
- Buttner, P., S. Mosig, A. Lechtermann, H. Funke, and F. C. Mooren. Exercise affects the gene expression profiles of human white blood cells. J Appl Physiol. 102:26-36, 2007.
- Collins, A. R. and M. Dusinska. Oxidation of cellular DNA measured with the comet assay. Methods Mol Biol. 186:147-159, 2002.
- Collins, A. R., S. J. Duthie, and V. L. Dobson. Direct enzymic detection of endogenous oxidative base damage in human lymphocyte DNA. Carcinogenesis. 14:1733-1735, 1993.
- Collins, A. R., A. A. Oscoz, G. Brunborg, I. Gaivao, L. Giovannelli, M. Kruszewski, C. C. Smith, and R. Stetina. The comet assay: topical issues. Mutagenesis. 23:143-151, 2008.
- Connolly, P. H., V. J. Caiozzo, F. Zaldivar, D. Nemet, J. Larson, S. P. Hung, J. D. Heck, G. W. Hatfield, and D. M. Cooper. Effects of exercise on gene expression in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells. J Appl Physiol. 97:1461-1469, 2004.
- Coyle, E. F. Physiological determinants of endurance exercise performance. J Sci Med Sport. 2:181-189, 1999.
- 11. Dill, D. B. and D. L. Costill. Calculation of percentage changes in volumes of blood, plasma, and red cells in dehydration. J Appl Physiol. 37:247-248, 1974.
- 12. Dotan, Y., D. Lichtenberg, and I. Pinchuk. Lipid peroxidation cannot be used as a universal criterion of oxidative stress. Prog Lipid Res. 43:200-227, 2004.
- Federico, A., F. Morgillo, C. Tuccillo, F. Ciardiello, and C. Loguercio. Chronic inflammation and oxidative stress in human carcinogenesis. Int J Cancer. 121:2381-2386, 2007.
- 14. Fehrenbach, E. Multifarious microarray-based gene expression patterns in response to exercise. J Appl Physiol. 102:7-8, 2007.
- Fehrenbach, E. and M. E. Schneider. Trauma-induced systemic inflammatory response versus exercise-induced immunomodulatory effects. Sports Med. 36:373-384, 2006.
- Fenech, M. The cytokinesis-block micronucleus technique: a detailed description of the method and its application to genotoxicity studies in human populations. Mutat Res. 285:35-44, 1993.
- 17. Fenech, M. In vitro micronucleus technique to predict chemosensitivity. Methods Mol Med. 111:3-32, 2005.
- Fenech, M., W. P. Chang, M. Kirsch-Volders, N. Holland, S. Bonassi, and E. Zeiger. HUMN project: detailed description of the scoring criteria for the cytokinesis-block

micronucleus assay using isolated human lymphocyte cultures. Mutat Res. 534:65-75, 2003.

- 19. Fischer, C. P. Interleukin-6 in acute exercise and training: what is the biological relevance? Exerc Immunol Rev. 12:6-33, 2006.
- 20. Gleeson, M. Immune function in sport and exercise. J Appl Physiol. 103:693-699, 2007.
- Hartmann, A., S. Pfuhler, C. Dennog, D. Germadnik, A. Pilger, and G. Speit. Exercise-induced DNA effects in human leukocytes are not accompanied by increased formation of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine or induction of micronuclei. Free Radic Biol Med. 24:245-251, 1998.
- Hartmann, A., U. Plappert, K. Raddatz, M. Grunert-Fuchs, and G. Speit. Does physical activity induce DNA damage? Mutagenesis. 9:269-272, 1994.
- 23. Hoffman-Goetz, L. and S. Zajchowski. In vitro apoptosis of lymphocytes after exposure to levels of corticosterone observed following submaximal exercise. J Sports Med Phys Fitness. 39:269-274, 1999.
- 24. Ji, L. L. Modulation of skeletal muscle antioxidant defense by exercise: Role of redox signaling. Free Radic Biol Med. 44:142-152, 2008.
- 25. Kendall, B. and R. Eston. Exercise-induced muscle damage and the potential protective role of estrogen. Sports Med. 32:103-123, 2002.
- Knasmuller, S., A. Nersesyan, M. Misik, C. Gerner, W. Mikulits, V. Ehrlich, C. Hoelzl, A. Szakmary, and K. H. Wagner. Use of conventional and -omics based methods for health claims of dietary antioxidants: a critical overview. Br J Nutr. 99 E Suppl 1:ES3-52, 2008.
- Knez, W. L., J. S. Coombes, and D. G. Jenkins. Ultra-endurance exercise and oxidative damage : implications for cardiovascular health. Sports Med. 36:429-441, 2006.
- König, D., O. Neubauer, L. Nics, N. Kern, A. Berg, E. Bisse, and K. H. Wagner. Biomarkers of exercise-induced myocardial stress in relation to inflammatory and oxidative stress. Exerc Immunol Rev. 13:15-36, 2007.
- König, D., K. H. Wagner, I. Elmadfa, and A. Berg. Exercise and oxidative stress: significance of antioxidants with reference to inflammatory, muscular, and systemic stress. Exerc Immunol Rev. 7:108-133, 2001.
- Liu, B., Y. Chen, and D. K. St Clair. ROS and p53: A versatile partnership. Free Radic Biol Med. 44:1529-1535, 2008.
- Maderna, P. and C. Godson. Phagocytosis of apoptotic cells and the resolution of inflammation. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1639:141-151, 2003.
- 32. Malm, C. Exercise immunology: a skeletal muscle perspective. Exerc Immunol Rev. 8:116-167, 2002.
- Malm, C. Exercise immunology: the current state of man and mouse. Sports Med. 34:555-566, 2004.
- Mars, M., S. Govender, A. Weston, V. Naicker, and A. Chuturgoon. High intensity exercise: a cause of lymphocyte apoptosis? Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 249:366-370, 1998.
- Mastaloudis, A., J. D. Morrow, D. W. Hopkins, S. Devaraj, and M. G. Traber. Antioxidant supplementation prevents exercise-induced lipid peroxidation, but not inflammation, in ultramarathon runners. Free Radic Biol Med. 36:1329-1341, 2004.
- Mastaloudis, A., T. W. Yu, R. P. O'Donnell, B. Frei, R. H. Dashwood, and M. G. Traber. Endurance exercise results in DNA damage as detected by the comet assay. Free Radic Biol Med. 36:966-975, 2004.

- 70 Exercise-induced DNA damage and inflammatory responses
- 37. Miyata, M., H. Kasai, K. Kawai, N. Yamada, M. Tokudome, H. Ichikawa, C. Goto, Y. Tokudome, K. Kuriki, H. Hoshino, K. Shibata, S. Suzuki, M. Kobayashi, H. Goto, M. Ikeda, T. Otsuka, and S. Tokudome. Changes of urinary 8-hydroxydeoxyguano-sine levels during a two-day ultramarathon race period in Japanese non-professional runners. Int J Sports Med. 29:27-33, 2008.
- Moller, P., S. Loft, C. Lundby, and N. V. Olsen. Acute hypoxia and hypoxic exercise induce DNA strand breaks and oxidative DNA damage in humans. Faseb J. 15:1181-1186, 2001.
- Mooren, F. C., D. Bloming, A. Lechtermann, M. M. Lerch, and K. Volker. Lymphocyte apoptosis after exhaustive and moderate exercise. J Appl Physiol. 93:147-153, 2002.
- Mooren, F. C., A. Lechtermann, and K. Volker. Exercise-induced apoptosis of lymphocytes depends on training status. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 36:1476-1483, 2004.
- 41. Nagatomi, R. The implication of alterations in leukocyte subset counts on immune function. Exerc Immunol Rev. 12:54-71, 2006.
- 42. Neubauer, O., D. König, and K. H. Wagner. Recovery after an Ironman triathlon: sustained inflammatory responses and muscular stress. Eur J Appl Physiol. 104:417-426, 2008.
- Neubauer, O., D. König, N. Kern, L. Nics, and K. H. Wagner. No Indications of Persistent Oxidative Stress in Response to an Ironman Triathlon. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 40, 2008.
- Niess, A. M., M. Baumann, K. Roecker, T. Horstmann, F. Mayer, and H. H. Dickhuth. Effects of intensive endurance exercise on DNA damage in leucocytes. J Sports Med Phys Fitness. 38:111-115, 1998.
- 45. Niess, A. M., A. Hartmann, M. Grunert-Fuchs, B. Poch, and G. Speit. DNA damage after exhaustive treadmill running in trained and untrained men. Int J Sports Med. 17:397-403, 1996.
- Nikolaidis, M. G., A. Z. Jamurtas, V. Paschalis, I. G. Fatouros, Y. Koutedakis, and D. Kouretas. The effect of muscle-damaging exercise on blood and skeletal muscle oxidative stress: magnitude and time-course considerations. Sports Med. 38:579-606, 2008.
- Okamura, K., T. Doi, K. Hamada, M. Sakurai, Y. Yoshioka, R. Mitsuzono, T. Migita, S. Sumida, and Y. Sugawa-Katayama. Effect of repeated exercise on urinary 8hydroxy-deoxyguanosine excretion in humans. Free Radic Res. 26:507-514, 1997.
- Palazzetti, S., M. J. Richard, A. Favier, and I. Margaritis. Overloaded training increases exercise-induced oxidative stress and damage. Can J Appl Physiol. 28:588-604, 2003.
- Palazzetti, S., A. S. Rousseau, M. J. Richard, A. Favier, and I. Margaritis. Antioxidant supplementation preserves antioxidant response in physical training and low antioxidant intake. Br J Nutr. 91:91-100, 2004.
- Peake, J. M., K. Suzuki, and J. S. Coombes. The influence of antioxidant supplementation on markers of inflammation and the relationship to oxidative stress after exercise. J Nutr Biochem. 18:357-371, 2007.
- Peake, J. M., K. Suzuki, G. Wilson, M. Hordern, K. Nosaka, L. Mackinnon, and J. S. Coombes. Exercise-induced muscle damage, plasma cytokines, and markers of neutrophil activation. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 37:737-745, 2005.
- 52. Pedersen, B. K., T. C. Akerstrom, A. R. Nielsen, and C. P. Fischer. Role of myokines in exercise and metabolism. J Appl Physiol, 2007.

- 53. Pedersen, B. K. and L. Hoffman-Goetz. Exercise and the immune system: regulation, integration, and adaptation. Physiol Rev. 80:1055-1081, 2000.
- Peters, E. M., M. Van Eden, N. Tyler, A. Ramautar, and A. A. Chuturgoon. Prolonged exercise does not cause lymphocyte DNA damage or increased apoptosis in welltrained endurance athletes. Eur J Appl Physiol. 98:124-131, 2006.
- Pilger, A., D. Germadnik, D. Formanek, H. Zwick, N. Winkler, and H. W. Rudiger. Habitual long-distance running does not enhance urinary excretion of 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol. 75:467-469, 1997.
- Pittaluga, M., P. Parisi, S. Sabatini, R. Ceci, D. Caporossi, M. Valeria Catani, I. Savini, and L. Avigliano. Cellular and biochemical parameters of exercise-induced oxidative stress: relationship with training levels. Free Radic Res. 40:607-614, 2006.
- Poulsen, H. E., S. Loft, and K. Vistisen. Extreme exercise and oxidative DNA modification. J Sports Sci. 14:343-346, 1996.
- Poulsen, H. E., A. Weimann, and S. Loft. Methods to detect DNA damage by free radicals: relation to exercise. Proc Nutr Soc. 58:1007-1014, 1999.
- Radak, Z., H. Y. Chung, and S. Goto. Systemic adaptation to oxidative challenge induced by regular exercise. Free Radic Biol Med. 44:153-159, 2008.
- Radak, Z., J. Pucsuk, S. Boros, L. Josfai, and A. W. Taylor. Changes in urine 8hydroxydeoxyguanosine levels of super-marathon runners during a four-day race period. Life Sci. 66:1763-1767, 2000.
- Radom-Aizik, S., F. Zaldivar, Jr., S. Y. Leu, P. Galassetti, and D. M. Cooper. Effects of 30 min of aerobic exercise on gene expression in human neutrophils. J Appl Physiol. 104:236-243, 2008.
- Reichhold, S., O. Neubauer, V. Ehrlich, S. Knasmüller, and K.-H. Wagner. No acute and persistent DNA damage after an Ironman triathlon. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 17:1913-1919, 2008.
- 63. Reichhold, S., O. Neubauer, B. Stadlmayr, J. Valentini, C. Hoelzl, F. Ferk, S. Knasmueller, and K. H. Wagner. Oxidative DNA damage in Response to an Ironman Triathlon. Free Radic Res, [submitted].
- Rogers, C. J., L. H. Colbert, J. W. Greiner, S. N. Perkins, and S. D. Hursting. Physical activity and cancer prevention : pathways and targets for intervention. Sports Med. 38:271-296, 2008.
- Sacheck, J. M., P. E. Milbury, J. G. Cannon, R. Roubenoff, and J. B. Blumberg. Effect of vitamin E and eccentric exercise on selected biomarkers of oxidative stress in young and elderly men. Free Radic Biol Med. 34:1575-1588, 2003.
- Sato, Y., H. Nanri, M. Ohta, H. Kasai, and M. Ikeda. Increase of human MTH1 and decrease of 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine in leukocyte DNA by acute and chronic exercise in healthy male subjects. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 305:333-338, 2003.
- 67. Schiffl, C., C. Zieres, and H. Zankl. Exhaustive physical exercise increases frequency of micronuclei. Mutat Res. 389:243-246, 1997.
- St Pierre Schneider, B. and P. M. Tiidus. Neutrophil infiltration in exercise-injured skeletal muscle : how do we resolve the controversy? Sports Med. 37:837-856, 2007.
- Steensberg, A., J. Morrow, A. D. Toft, H. Bruunsgaard, and B. K. Pedersen. Prolonged exercise, lymphocyte apoptosis and F2-isoprostanes. Eur J Appl Physiol. 87:38-42, 2002.
- Sumida, S., T. Doi, M. Sakurai, Y. Yoshioka, and K. Okamura. Effect of a single bout of exercise and beta-carotene supplementation on the urinary excretion of 8hydroxy-deoxyguanosine in humans. Free Radic Res. 27:607-618, 1997.

- 72 Exercise-induced DNA damage and inflammatory responses
- Suzuki, K., S. Nakaji, M. Yamada, Q. Liu, S. Kurakake, N. Okamura, T. Kumae, T. Umeda, and K. Sugawara. Impact of a competitive marathon race on systemic cytokine and neutrophil responses. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 35:348-355, 2003.
- Suzuki, K., J. Peake, K. Nosaka, M. Okutsu, C. R. Abbiss, R. Surriano, D. Bishop, M. J. Quod, H. Lee, D. T. Martin, and P. B. Laursen. Changes in markers of muscle damage, inflammation and HSP70 after an Ironman triathlon race. Eur J Appl Physiol. 98:525-534, 2006.
- Suzuki, K., H. Sato, T. Kikuchi, T. Abe, S. Nakaji, K. Sugawara, M. Totsuka, K. Sato, and K. Yamaya. Capacity of circulating neutrophils to produce reactive oxygen species after exhaustive exercise. J Appl Physiol. 81:1213-1222, 1996.
- Suzuki, K., M. Totsuka, S. Nakaji, M. Yamada, S. Kudoh, Q. Liu, K. Sugawara, K. Yamaya, and K. Sato. Endurance exercise causes interaction among stress hormones, cytokines, neutrophil dynamics, and muscle damage. J Appl Physiol. 87:1360-1367, 1999.
- Tee, J. C., A. N. Bosch, and M. I. Lambert. Metabolic consequences of exerciseinduced muscle damage. Sports Med. 37:827-836, 2007.
- Thune, I. and A. S. Furberg. Physical activity and cancer risk: dose-response and cancer, all sites and site-specific. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 33:S530-550; discussion S609-510, 2001.
- 77. Tice, R. R., E. Agurell, D. Anderson, B. Burlinson, A. Hartmann, H. Kobayashi, Y. Miyamae, E. Rojas, J. C. Ryu, and Y. F. Sasaki. Single cell gel/comet assay: guide-lines for in vitro and in vivo genetic toxicology testing. Environ Mol Mutagen. 35:206-221, 2000.
- Tidball, J. G. Inflammatory processes in muscle injury and repair. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 288:R345-353, 2005.
- 79. Traber, M. G. Relationship of vitamin E metabolism and oxidation in exercising human subjects. Br J Nutr. 96 Suppl 1:S34-37, 2006.
- Tsai, K., T. G. Hsu, K. M. Hsu, H. Cheng, T. Y. Liu, C. F. Hsu, and C. W. Kong. Oxidative DNA damage in human peripheral leukocytes induced by massive aerobic exercise. Free Radic Biol Med. 31:1465-1472, 2001.
- Umegaki, K., P. Daohua, A. Sugisawa, M. Kimura, and M. Higuchi. Influence of one bout of vigorous exercise on ascorbic acid in plasma and oxidative damage to DNA in blood cells and muscle in untrained rats. J Nutr Biochem. 11:401-407, 2000.
- 82. Umegaki, K., M. Higuchi, K. Inoue, and T. Esashi. Influence of one bout of intensive running on lymphocyte micronucleus frequencies in endurance-trained and untrained men. Int J Sports Med. 19:581-585, 1998.
- Voll, R. E., M. Herrmann, E. A. Roth, C. Stach, J. R. Kalden, and I. Girkontaite. Immunosuppressive effects of apoptotic cells. Nature. 390:350-351, 1997.
- Zieker, D., E. Fehrenbach, J. Dietzsch, J. Fliegner, M. Waidmann, K. Nieselt, P. Gebicke-Haerter, R. Spanagel, P. Simon, A. M. Niess, and H. Northoff. cDNA microarray analysis reveals novel candidate genes expressed in human peripheral blood following exhaustive exercise. Physiol Genomics. 23:287-294, 2005.
- Zieker, D., J. Zieker, J. Dietzsch, M. Burnet, H. Northoff, and E. Fehrenbach. CDNA-microarray analysis as a research tool for expression profiling in human peripheral blood following exercise. Exerc Immunol Rev. 11:86-96, 2005.
Original article III

(Relevant to the thesis, but not forming part of it)

No Acute and Persistent DNA Damage after an Ironman Triathlon

Reichhold Stefanie,¹ Neubauer Oliver,¹ Ehrlich Veronika,² Knasmüller Siegfried,² and Wagner Karl-Heinz¹

¹Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna; ²Institute of Cancer Research, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Abstract

During acute and strenuous exercise, the enhanced formation of reactive oxygen species can induce damage to lipids, proteins, and nucleic acids. The aim of this study was to investigate the effect of an Ironman triathlon (3.8 km swim, 180 km cycle, 42 km run), as a prototype of ultra-endurance exercise, on DNA stability. As biomarkers of genomic instability, the number of micronuclei, nucleoplasmic bridges, and nuclear buds was measured within the cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome assay in once-divided peripheral lymphocytes of 20 male triathletes. Blood samples were taken 2 days before, within 20 min after the race, and 5 and 19 days post-race. Overall, the number of

Introduction

Regular moderate physical activity is associated with various health benefits such as decreased risk of cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, cancer, and other lifestyle-dependent diseases (1-5). In a recent review, Rundle (6) showed several possibilities how exercise positively influences different phases of carcinogenesis including enhanced detoxification of reactive oxygen species, increased DNA repair activity, and improved immune functions. However, it is known that acute and strenuous exercise also induces oxidative stress through the enhanced formation of reactive oxygen species (7, 8), which in turn may result in the damage of lipids, proteins, and nucleic acids (9-12). Oxidative stressinduced DNA damage as well as insufficient DNA repair may play an important role in the etiology of cancer, diabetes, and arteriosclerosis (10). Potential pathways for exercise-induced oxidative stress include increased oxygen consumption, autooxidation of catecholamines, activation of inflammatory cells due to tissue damage and ischemia, or hypoxia (13, 14).

Thus far, only a small number of studies have been conducted to investigate the influence of physical activity on DNA damage and the findings are inconsistent due to the use of different protocols and different endpoints. The majority of the studies were based on single-cell gel

Copyright © 2008 American Association for Cancer Researc

doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-08-0293

micronuclei decreased (P < 0.05) after the race, remained at a low level until 5 days post-race, and declined further to 19 days post-race (P < 0.01). The frequency of nucleoplasmic bridges and nuclear buds did not change immediately after the triathlon. The number of nucleoplasmic bridge declined from 2 days pre-race to 19 days post-exercise (P < 0.05). The frequency of nuclear buds increased after the triathlon, peaking 5 days post-race (P < 0.01) and decreased to basic levels 19 days after the race (P < 0.01). The results suggest that an Ironman triathlon does not cause longlasting DNA damage in well-trained athletes. (Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2008;17(8):1–7)

electrophoresis (SCGE) assays and on the determination of urinary excretion of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine (15-21). Investigations concerning the effect of physical activity on the micronuclei frequency, which are formed as a consequence of chromosome breakage and chromosome loss (22), are still limited and the data are controversial. Although no alterations of micronuclei were found after treadmill running (23) and a shortdistance triathlon (16), elevated levels of micronuclei were observed after two exhaustive sprints (24). It is important to point out that the duration of exercise in the latter studies are not comparable to an Ironman triathlon race, where the athletes are extraordinary in their level of training and in the endurance and intensity of exercise done. Because the number of nonprofessional athletes training for and competing in ultra-endurance events continually increases, it is of particular importance to investigate this group.

The cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome (CBMN Cyt) assay is a test that enables the detection of genomic instability, including chromosome breakage, chromosome loss, chromosome rearrangements, and gene amplification and nondisjunction (25). Furthermore, this endpoint has been reported to detect DNA damage caused by dietary, environmental, and lifestyle factors (26), and a causal link between micronuclei and the risk of cancer has been described in a recent cohort study (27).

The major aims of the present study were to examine for the first time (a) the effect of an Ironman triathlon race, as a prototype of ultra-endurance exercise, on DNA damage in lymphocytes, (b) to find out whether an association exists between DNA damage and training level, and (c) to study the influence of ultra-endurance exercise on the formation of nucleoplasmic bridges as

Received 4/2/08; revised 5/21/08; accepted 6/6/08.

Grant support: FWF Austrian Science Fund, Vienna, Austria (1grant).

Requests for reprints: Wagner Karl-Heinz, Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna, Althanstrasse 14, 1090 Vienna, Austria. Phone: 43-1-4277-54930;

Fax: 43-1-4277-9549. E-mail: karl-heinz.wagner@univie.ac.at Copyright © 2008 American Association for Cancer Research.

2

well as nuclear buds. To verify the complete recovery period, the variable were monitored over a longer time (19 days).

Materials and Methods

Study Group. Of the entire study group (n = 48), 24 subjects were randomized for the CBMN Cyt assay. Statistical analysis was done for 20 subjects. The experimental design is summarized in Fig. 1. The study was reviewed and approved by the local ethics committee of the Medical University of Vienna.

All participants were healthy nonsmokers and were asked to document their training 6 months pre-race and thereafter until 19 days post-race including the weekly training (km), the total weekly exercise training time (h), and the weekly net exercise training time (h). At each blood collection, a 24-h recall was completed to record nutritional information. All participants were physically fit, free of acute or chronic diseases, within normal range of body mass index, and not taking any medication. They were also asked to abstain from the consumption of supplements in excess of 100% of the Recommended Dietary Allowance threshold level per day, in addition to their normal dietary intake of antioxidants, vitamins, and minerals including vitamin C, vitamin E, β-carotene, selenium, and zinc in tablet or capsule form 6 weeks before the triathlon until the last blood sampling 19 days after. Only on race day and 1 day post-race, the athletes were allowed to eat and drink ad libitum; however, data regarding their intake were documented. Only subjects who finished the race were kept within the study group.

Before each blood sampling (except the sampling immediately after the race) and also 2 days before the spiroergometry, the subjects were told to refrain from intense exercise. After the race, the training of the subjects had a regenerative character and was only of moderate intensity until the end of the study.

To assess the physiologic characteristics, the subjects were tested on a cycle ergometer (Sensormedics, Ergometrics 900) 3 weeks before the triathlon. The maximal test protocol started at an initial intensity of 50 W followed by 50 W increments every 3 min until exhaustion. Oxygen and carbon dioxide fractions (both via Sensormedics 2900 Metabolic measurement cart), power output, heart rate, and ventilation were recorded continuously and earlobe blood samples for the mea-

surement of the lactate concentrations were taken at the beginning and end of each step.

VO₂ peak values were used to divide the total group of participants into two subgroups regarding their training levels. There is good evidence that endurance training leads to adaptations of the endogenous antioxidant defense system (2), and some studies have also shown that the enhancement in these protective mechanisms can be correlated with the maximum or peak oxygen consumption (28). A VO₂ peak value of 60 mL/kg/min was considered as the cutoff point. Subjects with a VO₂ peak <60 mL/kg/min formed the trained (T) group (n = 10) and participants with VO₂ peak >60 mL/kg/min formed the very trained (VT) group (n = 10).

Race Conditions. The Ironman triathlon was held in Klagenfurt, Austria on July 16, 2006. The event comprises a 3.8 km swim, a 180 km cycle, and a 42 km run. The race started at 7:00 a.m., when the air temperature was 15° C, lake temperature was 25° C, and relative humidity was 77%. By finishing time (median time for participants ~ 5:43 p.m.), air temperature and relative humidity were 27.2 °C and 36%, respectively (data provided by the Carinthian Center of the Austrian Central Institute for Meteorology and Geodynamics).

Reagents. Dulbecco's PBS, RPMI 1640, cytochalasin B, trypan blue, DMSO, sodium pyruvate, L-glutamine, FCS, penicillin, streptomycin, and Histopaque-1077 were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich. Phytohemagglutinin (M form) was purchased from Invitrogen. DiffQuik was procured from Dade Behring. Other reagents were obtained from Merck.

Blood Sampling. Blood samples were collected by venipuncture in heparinized and EDTA tubes (Vacuette) 2 days before, within 20 min after the race, and 5 and 19 days post-race. The blood samples were processed immediately, as described below, or stored below 6°C for no longer than 7 h before processing.

CBMN Cyt Assay. The CBMN Cyt assay was carried out according to the method of Fenech (29). Briefly, lymphocytes were isolated using Histopaque-1077 as a density gradient and resuspended in RPMI 1640, which was supplemented with 11% heat-inactivated FCS, 2.0 mmol/L L-glutamine, 100 units/mL penicillin, 100 µg/mL streptomycin, and sodium pyruvate. Phytohemagglutinin (30 µg/mL) was added to stimulate cell



Figure 1. Experimental design showing when the CBMN Cyt assay was done and spiroergometry and the determination of vitamin B_{12} and folate were done.

3

Table 1	Baseline	characteristics	of su	hiects	(mean	+	SD	۱
Table I.	Daseiiiie	cilaracteristics	01 30	njecis	(iiieaii	<u> </u>	30	,

	Total group $(n = 20)$	T $(n = 10)$	VT $(n = 10)$
Age (y)	31.7 ± 6.1	33.1 ± 7.6	30.3 ± 3.9
Weight (kg)	76.7 ± 8.1	75.8 ± 10.3	77.6 ± 5.5
Height (55)	182.8 ± 6.2	181.2 ± 7.3	184.4 ± 4.8
Body mass index $(kg/m^2)^*$	22.9 ± 1.5	23.0 ± 1.8	22.8 ± 1.3
VO_2 peak (mL/kg/min)	60.8 ± 8.8	54.3 ± 3.5	67.4 ± 7.4
Race time (h)	10.4 ± 0.5	10.7 ± 0.4	10.1 ± 0.5
Weekly net exercise training time (h)	11.9 ± 2.5	11.9 ± 2.6	11.9 ± 2.4
Total weekly exercise training time (h)	12.9 ± 2.0	13.0 ± 2.2	12.7 ± 1.9
Cycle training/wk (km)	180.4 ± 44.7	193.6 ± 49.5	167.2 ± 8.0
Run training/wk (km)	39.8 ± 9.8	41.3 ± 9.6	38.4 ± 10.6
Swim training/wk (km)	5.5 ± 2.2	4.1 ± 2.3	6.9 ± 1.1
Folate $(\mu g/L)$	8.3 ± 4.3	8.1 ± 3.2	8.5 ± 5.3
Vitamin B_{12} (ng/L)	347.2 ± 147.8	364.2 ± 149.7	326.0 ± 152.8

*Weight in kilograms divided by squared height in meters.

 $^{\dagger}P$ < 0.01 (T versus VT).

division. Cultures were incubated for 44 h at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere containing 5% CO₂. After 44-h incubation, cytochalasin B (4.5 μ g/mL) was added to block cytokinesis and the cells were reincubated for 28 h. Then, 200 µL of the medium were removed, the lymphocytes gently were resuspended; and immediately before centrifugation, DMSO was added. The suspensions were centrifuged on slides for 5 min at 480 \times g (Shandon Cytospin 3). The slides were air dried for 10 min and fixed for another 10 min before using a modified Giemsa stain (DiffQuik). The examination of the slides was conducted at ×1,000 magnification by a light microscope (Axioskop 20, Zeiss). For each sample duplicate, cultures were analyzed. According to the scoring criteria for the CBMN Cyt assay of Fenech et al. (30), a total of 2,000 binucleated cells on two different slides were analyzed from each subject. The statistical data were calculated per 1,000 binucleated cells. Because micronuclei formation demands nuclear division, micronuclei are scored in binucleated cells. Assessed endpoints included the number of binucleated cells with micronuclei, the number of micronuclei in binucleated cells, nucleoplasmic bridges, and nuclear buds, and the nuclear division index. Micronuclei result from chromosome fragments or whole chromosomes, which lag behind at anaphase during cell division, whereas nucleoplasmic bridges and nuclear buds originate from dicentric chromosomes resulting from misrepaired DNA breaks or telomere end fusions and gene amplification, respectively (22, 31-33). The nuclear division index was calculated according to Eastmond and Tucker (34).

Measurement of Vitamin B₁₂ and Folate. The determinations of vitamin B₁₂ and folate in blood plasma samples 2 days before and 5 days after race were carried out using a commercial radioimmunoassay (MP Biomedicals Europe). To consider the potential rebound overexpansion of plasma volume, which persists for 3 to 5 days following the cessation of demanding exercise (35), exercise-induced changes in plasma volume were calculated (36) for the plasma vitamin B₁₂ and folate concentrations 5 days post-race.

Statistical Analysis. The statistical analyses were done using SPSS 15.0 for Windows (SPSS).

All data are presented as mean \pm SD.

The one-sample Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to test all data for their normal distribution.

The paired *t* test (for normally distributed data) was implemented to assess statistically significant differences between the four time points of blood sampling for each group. The unpaired *t* test was used to analyze the differences between the T and the VT subjects. As the number of micronuclei in binucleated cells, as well as the number of nucleoplasmic bridges 20 min post-race, was not normally distributed, the data were tested using the nonparametric Wilcoxon matched-pairs test and the Mann-Whitney *U* test, respectively. *P* < 0.05 was regarded as statistically significant.

Results

As three participants did not finish the race and one triathlete could not participate in the entire study, the CBMN Cyt assay was done with peripheral lymphocytes from 20 subjects at four different blood sampling points. This high number of subjects has not been investigated in previous studies. Therefore, the collective was further divided into two subgroups (T and VT; n = 10 each) to investigate whether changes are based on different training levels (cutoff point: VO₂ peak value of 60 mL/kg/min). The baseline characteristics of the total group (n = 20) as well as the subgroups T and VT subjects are summarized in Table 1.

The overall plasma vitamin B_{12} and folate levels 2 days before the race (347.2 ± 147.8 ng/L and 8.3 ± 4.3 µg/L, respectively) were similar to those 5 days post-race (409.9 ± 237.0 ng/L and 7.5 ± 4.8 µg/L, respectively).

The overall number of binucleated cells with micronuclei decreased significantly (P < 0.05) after the race, remained at a low level until 5 days post-exercise, and declined further until 19 days post-race (P < 0.01; Fig. 2A). Only in the VT subgroup, the number of binucleated cells with micronuclei decreased significantly (P < 0.05) from 2 days before the triathlon to 20 min post-race (Fig. 2A). However, in both subgroups, the number of binucleated cells containing micronuclei showed a highly significant decrease from 2 days prerace to 19 days post-race (T: P < 0.05; VT: P < 0.01) as well as 5 to 19 days post-race (T: P < 0.05; VT: P < 0.01). In addition, a highly significant (P < 0.01) decrease from 2 days pre-race to 5 days post-race was seen in the VT group (Fig. 2A), whereas no significant change in the number of binucleated cells with micronuclei was observed from 20 min to 5 days post-race.

Similar results were obtained with regard to the number of micronuclei in binucleated cells (Fig. 2B). This marker also decreased significantly (P < 0.05) after the race and declined again between days 5 and 19 after the race (P < 0.01) in the total group. The VT subjects



showed a significant reduction in the number of micronuclei in binucleated cells immediately after the race (P < 0.05), which prolonged until 5 days post-exercise and then further declined (P < 0.01). The lowest value was reached 19 days after the triathlon (Fig. 2B). In the T subgroup, no significant change was found 20 min post-race. However, this marker declined significantly (P < 0.05) 5 days post-race compared with pre-race values. The decrease in the number of micronuclei in binucleated cells from 5 to 19 days post-race was also seen in the T group (P < 0.05; Fig. 2B).

Immediately after the triathlon, the frequency of nucleoplasmic bridges did not change significantly (Fig. 2C). Overall, the marker declined significantly from 2 days pre-race to 19 days post-exercise (P < 0.05), but in the two subgroups the frequency of nucleoplasmic bridges did not change significantly (Fig. 2C).

The number of nuclear buds did not change immediately after the triathlon, neither in the total collective nor in the subgroups (Fig. 2D), but it increased after the triathlon, reached a maximum 5 days post-race (T: nonsignificant; total group and VT: P < 0.01; comparing 20 min post-race with 5 days post-race), and then decreased significantly 19 days after the race to basic levels (T: P < 0.05; total group and VT: P < 0.01).

Data of the nuclear division index are shown in Table 2. The nuclear division index increased significantly (P < 0.01) after the race and remained at a high level until 19 days post-race in all subjects. In addition, only the VT subjects showed a significant decrease from 20 min to 5 and 19 days post-race (P < 0.05).

Discussion

Physical activity is reported to play an important role in the reduction of the susceptibility to cancerous diseases and their primary prevention (3, 37, 38). On the other

Figure 2. Effect of an Ironman triathlon on different endpoints monitored with the CBMN Cyt assay in peripheral lymphocytes of athletes 2 d before the race, 20 min, 5 d, and 19 d post-race. The total group (\square) was divided into the T (\square) and the VT (\blacksquare) subgroups. Mean \pm SD. A, number of binucleated cells with micronuclei per 1,000 binucleated cells (# BN with MNi/ 1,000 BN): total group, 2 d pre-race compared with 20 min, 5 d (*, P < 0.05), and 19 d (*, P < 0.01) post-race; T group, 2 d pre-race compared with 19 d post-race († , P < 0.05); VT group, 2 d pre-race compared with 20 min (§, P < 0.05), 5 d, and 19 d post-race (§, P < 0.01). **B**, number of micronuclei in binucleated cell per 1,000 binucleated cells (# MNi in BN/ 1,000 BN): total group, 2 d pre-race compared with 20 min, 5 d (*, P < 0.05), and 19 d (*, P < 0.01) post-race; T group, 2 d pre-race compared with 19 d post-race (†, P < 0.05); VT group, 2 d pre-race compared with 20 min, 5 d, and 19 d postrace (§, P < 0.05). C, number of nucleoplasmic bridges per 1,000 binucleated cells (# NPB/1,000 BN): total group, 2 d pre-race compared with 19 d post-race (*, P < 0.05). **D**, number of nuclear buds per 1,000 binucleated cells (# Nbuds/1,000 BN) 20 min post-race compared with 5 d post-race (T: nonsignificant; total group and VT: *§, P < 0.01) and 5 d post-race compared with 19 d post-race (T: † , P < 0.05; total group and VT: * $_{\S}$, P < 0.01).

Table 2. Nuclear division index of subjects (mean \pm SD)

	Total group $(n = 20)$	$\begin{array}{c} \mathrm{T} \\ (n = 10) \end{array}$	$VT \\ (n = 10)$
2 d pre-race 20 min post-race 5 d post-race 19 d post-race	$\begin{array}{c} 1.56 \pm 0.09 \\ 1.92 \pm 0.16 \\ 1.82 \pm 0.15 \\ 1.79 \pm 0.18 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.53 \pm 0.08 \\ 1.87 \pm 0.18 \\ 1.85 \pm 0.16 \\ 1.79 \pm 0.22 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.60 \pm 0.10 \\ 1.97 \pm 0.14 \\ 1.80 \pm 0.16 \\ 1.80 \pm 0.15 \end{array}$

hand, oxidative DNA damage induced by the formation of reactive oxygen species, which is also linked to acute and strenuous exercise, has been suggested to be involved in aging as well as various diseases such as cancer (12, 39). The present study was conducted to assess for the first time the influence of an Ironman triathlon race, as a model of ultra-endurance exercise, on the DNA stability of athletes with different training levels. The participants of our study were nonprofessionals, but all at a high training level. The CBMN Cyt assay was applied to examine the effect of intensive endurance exercise on the formation of micronuclei, nuclear buds, and nucleoplasmic bridges, because the association between micronuclei frequency and cancer incidence was shown recently (27). The CBMN Cyt assay was proposed by the authors to be a sound biomarker for identifying genetic, nutritional, and environmental factors, which may be carcinogenic (27).

Thus far, only a few studies concerning the frequency of micronuclei after exhaustive exercise have been conducted and the data are conflicting. Although Schiffl et al. (24) found significantly elevated levels of micronuclei in six subjects after two sprints until exhaustion, no alterations were observed after treadmill running at 85% of maximal oxygen uptake for 30 min (23) or a shortdistance triathlon of 2.5 h duration (16). The present study was the first investigating micronuclei after an ultra-endurance exercise with a duration between 9 and 14 h. Interestingly, a significant change in the number of binucleated cells with micronuclei was observed. The significant decrease and the low level of binucleated cells with micronuclei, even after 19 days, show that ultraendurance exercise does not induce chromosome breaks and/or chromosome loss, immediately after or within 3 weeks post-exercise. DNA stability is impaired by deficiencies of vitamin B₁₂ and folate, which in turn can lead to the formation of micronuclei (40, 41). However, a deficiency of these micronutrients in the present study collective can be excluded.

In a review, Moller et al. (42) emphasize that besides a small number of studies that examined the influence of strenuous exercise on the formation of micronuclei, the majority of the investigations focused on the effect of both moderate and excessive exercise on oxidative DNA damage as detected by the SCGE assay as well as 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine. In contrast to our investigation, where the number of micronuclei decreased after the Ironman triathlon race and remained at a low level until 19 days post-race, elevated levels of DNA migration were found in some studies with different exercise protocols in which the duration was <3 h. Hartmann et al. (15) observed increased DNA migration in SCGE assays 6 h after treadmill running at maximal oxygen

5

consumption, which peaked 24 h after the exercise. Although the experiment was conducted only with three subjects, the authors concluded that physical activity higher than the aerobic-anaerobic threshold leads to altered levels of DNA migration. Previous studies with different models of massive aerobic exercise, such as a marathon (20) or a short-distance triathlon (16), detected increased levels of DNA migration 24 h post-exercise in the SCGE assay. In the latter study, DNA migration reached a maximum 72 h post-exercise. However, urinary 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine remained unchanged. Therefore, the authors concluded that the DNA migration after the short-distance triathlon does not lead to oxidized DNA bases and does not result in DNA damage. On the contrary, increased urinary 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine levels were detected 1 day after the start of a supra-marathon (4-day race), which declined on the fourth day of running. The authors suggested that repeated extreme exercise leads to an adaptation and normalization of oxidative DNA damage (21). Due to the significantly elevated level of DNA damage 1 day following a half marathon, Niess et al. (19) proposed that intense endurance exercise induced DNA damage is caused by reactive oxygen species. Similar results were observed after a 42-km marathon run (20). The latter investigation detected elevated DNA singlestrand breaks in the standard SCGE assay 24 h after the race, which persisted through 7 days. Furthermore, oxidative effects on nucleotides were perceived using lesion-specific endonuclease immediately after the marathon and they lasted for >1 week. The same course was observed for urinary 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine. Immediately after a half-marathon (running time ≤ 2.6 h) and a marathon (running time ≤ 4.8 h), Briviba et al. (43) found no increased levels of endogenous DNA strand breaks and formamidopyrimidine glycolase-sensitive sites, but oxidative DNA damage, assessed as endonuclease III sites, was significantly increased and the ex vivo resistance to DNA damage induced by hydrogen peroxide was decreased after the half-marathon and marathon.

Several authors detected DNA damages at times ranging from immediately until 24 h after strenuous exercise; however, Mastaloudis et al. (17) observed a significantly increased proportion of damaged cells (10%) at midrace in subjects attending an ultramarathon with an average duration of 7.1 h, but 2 h after the event the values declined to baseline. Six days after the ultra-marathon, the proportion of damaged cells was even lower than before the race. Based on this observation, the authors proposed that the change is not persistent. This assumption is in agreement with our results, where no prolonged DNA damage was detected after a mean of 10.4 h of exercise. However, it is important to point out that the different test systems detect different types of DNA alterations. Whereas the CBMN Cyt assay detects mutations that persist at least for one mitotic cycle, repairable DNA lesions or alkalilabile sites are detected by the SCGE assay (44). Thus, it can be hypothesized that the endurance and intensity of exercise done during an Ironman triathlon race do not lead to fixed mutations probably due to the upregulation of repair mechanisms and enhanced endogenous antioxidative systems.

6

Regarding the influence of different training levels on DNA damage, Umegaki et al. (23) found that intensive exercise caused no increased chromosomal damage in trained and untrained subjects after 30 min treadmill running at 85% of maximal oxygen uptake. However, in the untrained group, X-ray-induced chromosomal damage was significantly altered. Thus, the authors concluded that the difference in chromosomal damage between trained and untrained subjects was due to an enhanced DNA repair system and an increased capacity of endogenous antioxidative systems. In addition, Niess et al. (18) investigated in another study the effect of a treadmill test until exhaustion on DNA migration as detected by the SCGE on six trained and five untrained subjects. They found higher DNA migration levels in the untrained study group compared with trained subjects 24 h post-exercise. Comparisons between subjects of different training levels showed that athletes had higher levels of spontaneous chromosomal damage in lymphocytes at rest than the untrained subjects, yet the basal value appeared to be unchanged after a cycle-ergometer exhaustive test (45). The authors hypothesized that this phenomenon may be due to chronic stress in the athlete group caused by their habitual intensive training. These findings are supported by the results of the present study, as chromosomal damage tended to be higher (nonsignificant) in the T subjects than in the VT group. The differences between T and VT subjects could be due to adaptive responses of regular training, such as a more efficient electron chain in muscle mitochondria (46, 47) and up-regulation of repairing systems such as the 8-oxoguanine repair enzyme (48). Furthermore, an extended capability of endogenous antioxidative systems (in the VT subjects) might lead to the reduction of oxidative stress-induced effects and thus improved oxidative balance during exercise (2, 11, 18, 49).

According to our knowledge, the present study is the first dealing with the influence of strenuous exercise on the formation of nucleoplasmic bridges as well as nuclear buds. A recent investigation conducted by Gisselsson et al. (50), with primary cultures of solid tumors, showed that nucleoplasmic bridge and micronuclei as well as nuclear blebs are found in different cancer cells. The authors postulated that these abnormal nuclear morphologies are characteristic for genomic instability. In the current investigation, we found no significant change in the frequency of nucleoplasmic bridges immediately after the race, which was mainly due to the high individual variation. However, the significant decline of this marker 19 days after the triathlon may suggest that strenuous exercise either does not lead to the formation of dicentric chromosomes and telomere end-fusions or enhances DNA repair mechanisms to prevent DNA misrepair and thus the formation of nucleoplasmic bridges.

Based on the number of nuclear buds, a similar trend for both groups was observed, but again it was more distinct in the VT group. Lindberg et al. (51) suggested when using 9-day cultures of human lymphocytes that nuclear buds and micronuclei have partly different mechanistic origins. However, *in vitro* experiments with mammalian cells (33, 52) showed that during S phase of the cell cycle amplified DNA is removed via nuclear budding to generate micronuclei. Thus, it could be hypothesized that nuclear buds formed 5 days after the exercise bout may be eliminated by forming micronuclei, which in turn may be extruded from the cytoplasm (53) before the last time point of blood sampling (19 days post-race). However, the exact duration of the nuclear budding process and the extrusion of the resulting micronuclei from the cell have not been clarified thus far (54).

In conclusion, the present investigation shows that an Ironman triathlon race, as a model of massive physical exercise, does not cause DNA damage in endpoints detected by the CBMN Cyt assay. It is likely that regular training leads to adaptive mechanisms including the upregulation of repair mechanisms as well as an increase in the activity of the endogenous antioxidative system, which may prevent severe oxidative stress and DNA damage even after strenuous exercise. To clarify the influence of strenuous exercise on the formation of nuclear buds and also nucleoplasmic bridges further detailed studies will be needed.

Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest

No potential conflicts of interest were disclosed.

Acknowledgments

The costs of publication of this article were defrayed in part by the payment of page charges. This article must therefore be hereby marked *advertisement* in accordance with 18 U.S.C. Section 1734 solely to indicate this fact.

References

- Blair S, Kohl H III, Barlow C, Paffenbarger R Jr, Gibbons L, Macera C. Changes in physical fitness and all-cause mortality: a prospective study of healthy and unhealthy men. JAMA 1995;273:1093–8.
- Radak Z, Chung HY, Goto S. Systemic adaptation to oxidative challenge induced by regular exercise. Free Radic Biol Med 2008;44: 153–9.
- Westerlind K. Physical activity and cancer prevention—mechanisms. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2003;35:1834–40.
- Hamman RF, Wing RR, Edelstein SL, et al. Effect of weight loss with lifestyle intervention on risk of diabetes. Diabetes Care 2006; 29:2102–7.
- World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research. Food, nutrition, physical activity, and the prevention of cancer: a global perspective. Second Expert Report. Washington (DC): American Institute for Cancer Research; 2007.
- Rundle A. Molecular epidemiology of physical activity and cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2005;14:227–36.
- Clarkson PM, Thompson HS. Antioxidants: what role do they play in physical activity and health? Am J Clin Nutr 2000;72:637–46.
- Leeuwenburgh C, Heinecke J. Oxidative stress and antioxidants in exercise. Curr Med Chem 2001;8:829–38.
- 9. Gidron Y, Russ K, Tissarchondou H, Warner J. The relation between psychological factors and DNA-damage: a critical review. Biol Psychol 2006;72:291–304.
- Wu LL, Chiou CC, Chang PY, Wu JT. Urinary 8-OHdG: a marker of oxidative stress to DNA and a risk factor for cancer, atherosclerosis and diabetics. Clin Chim Acta 2004;339:1–9.
- 11. Radak Z, Kaneko T, Tahara S, et al. The effect of exercise training on oxidative damage of lipids, proteins, and DNA in rat skeletal muscle: evidence for beneficial outcomes. Free Radic Biol Med 1999;27:69–74.
- Halliwell B, Cross C. Oxygen-derived species: their relation to human disease and environmental stress. Environ Health Perspect 1994;102:5–12.
- Deaton CM, Marlin DJ. Exercise-associated oxidative stress. Clin Techniques Equine Pract 2003;2:278–91.
- Sachdev S, Davies KJA. Production, detection, and adaptive responses to free radicals in exercise. Free Radic Biol Med 2008;44: 215–23.
- **15.** Hartmann A, Plappert U, Raddata K, Grunert-Fuchs M, Speit G. Does physical activity induce DNA damage? Mutagenesis 1994;9: 269–72.

7

- Hartmann A, Pfuhler S, Dennog C, Germadnik D, Pilger A, Speit G. Exercise-induced DNA effects in human leukocytes are not accompanied by increased formation of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine or induction of micronuclei. Free Radic Biol Med 1998;24:245–51.
- Mastaloudis A, Yu TW, O'Donnell RP, Frei B, Dashwood RH, Traber MG. Endurance exercise results in DNA damage as detected by the comet assay. Free Radic Biol Med 2004;36:966–75.
- Niess A, Hartmann A, Grünert-Fuchs M, Poch B, Speit G. DNA damage after exhaustive treadmill running in trained and untrained men. Int J Sports Med 1996;17:397–403.
- Niess A, Baumann M, Roecker K, Horstmann T, Mayer F, Dickhuth H. Effects of intensive endurance exercise on DNA damage in leucocytes. J Sports Med Phys Fitness 1998;38:111–5.
- 20. Tsai K, Hsu T-G, Hsu K-M, et al. Oxidative DNA damage in human peripheral leukocytes induced by massive aerobic exercise. Free Radic Biol Med 2001;31:1465–72.
- Radak Z, Pucsuk J, Boros S, Josfai L, Taylor AW. Changes in urine 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine levels of super-marathon runners during a four-day race period. Life Sci 2000;66:1763–7.
- Fenech M. The *in vitro* micronucleus technique. Mutat Res/ Fundamental Mol Mechanisms Mutagenesis 2000;455:81–95.
- Umegaki K, Higuchi M, Inoue K, Esashi T. Influence of one bout of intensive running on lymphocyte micronucleus frequencies in endurance-trained and untrained men. Int J Sports Med 1998;19: 581–5.
- Schiffl C, Zieres C, Zankl H. Exhaustive physical exercise increases frequency of micronuclei. Mutat Res/Genetic Toxicol Environ Mutagenesis 1997;389:243–6.
- Fenech M. Chromosomal biomarkers of genomic instability relevant to cancer. Drug Discov Today 2002;7:1128–37.
- Bonassi S, Ugolini D, Kirsch-Volders M, Strömberg U, Vermeulen R, Tucker JT. Human population studies with cytogenetic biomarkers: review of the literature and future prospectives. Environ Mol Mutagen 2005;45:258–70.
- Bonassi S, Znaor A, Ceppi M, et al. An increased micronucleus frequency in peripheral blood lymphocytes predicts the risk of cancer in humans. Carcinogenesis 2007;28:625–31.
- Margaritis I, Tessier F, Richard M, Marconnet P. Systemic adaptation to oxidative challenge induced by regular exercise. Int J Sports Med 1997;18:186–90.
- Fenech M. In vitro micronucleus technique to predict chemosensitivity. Methods Mol Med 2005;111:3–32.
- Fenech M, Chang WP, Kirsch-Volders M, Holland N, Bonassi S, Zeiger E. HUMN project: detailed description of the scoring criteria for the cytokinesis-block micronucleus assay using isolated human lymphocyte cultures. Mutat Res/Genetic Toxicol Environ Mutagenesis 2003;534:65–75.
- Fenech M. Cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome assay. Nat Protocols 2007;2:1084–104.
- Thomas P, Umegaki K, Fenech M. Nucleoplasmic bridges are a sensitive measure of chromosome rearrangement in the cytokinesisblock micronucleus assay. Mutagenesis 2003;18:187–94.
- block micronucleus assay. Mutagenesis 2003;18:187–94.
 33. Shimizu N, Itoh N, Utiyama H, Wahl GM. Selective entrapment of extrachromosomally amplified DNA by nuclear budding and micronucleation during S phase. J Cell Biol 1998;140:1307–20.
- Eastmond D, Tucker J. Identification of aneuploidy-inducing agents using cytokinesis-blocked human lymphocytes and an antikinetochore antibody. Environ Mol Mutagen 1989;13:34–43.
- Shaskey DJ, Green GA. Sports haematology. Sports Med 2000;29: 27–38.
- Dill D, Costill D. Calculation of percentage changes in volumes of blood, plasma, and red cells in dehydration. J Appl Physiol 1974;37: 247–8.

- Friedenreich CM. Physical activity and cancer prevention: from observational to intervention research. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2001;10:287–301.
- Shephard R, Shek P. Associations between physical activity and susceptibility to cancer. Possible mechanisms. Sports Med 1998;26: 293–315.
- Poulsen H, Weimann A, Loft S. Methods to detect DNA damage by free radicals: relation to exercise. Proc Nutr Soc 1999;58:1007–14.
- Beetstra S, Thomas P, Salisbury C, Turner J, Fenech M. Folic acid deficiency increases chromosomal instability, chromosome 21 aneuploidy and sensitivity to radiation-induced micronuclei. Mutat Res/ Fundamental Mol Mechanisms Mutagenesis 2005;578:317–26.
- Fenech M. The role of folic acid and vitamin B12 in genomic stability of human cells. Mutat Res/Fundamental Mol Mechanisms Mutagenesis 2001;475:57–67.
- 42. Moller P, Knudsen LE, Loft S, Wallin H. The comet assay as a rapid test in biomonitoring occupational exposure to DNA-damaging agents and effect of confounding factors. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2000;9:1005–15.
- 43. Briviba K, Watzl B, Nickel K, et al. A half-marathon and a marathon run induce oxidative DNA damage, reduce antioxidant capacity to protect DNA against damage and modify immune function in hobby runners. Redox Rep 2005;10:325–31.
- Kassie F, Parzefall W, Knasmuller S. Single cell gel electrophoresis assay: a new technique for human biomonitoring studies. Mutat Res/ Rev Mutat Res 2000;463:13–31.
- 45. Pittaluga M, Parisi P, Sabatini S, et al. Cellular and biochemical parameters of exercise-induced oxidative stress: relationship with training levels. Free Radic Res 2006;40:607–14.
- 46. Beyer RE, Morales-Corral PG, Ramp BJ, et al. Elevation of tissue coenzyme Q (ubiquinone) and cytochrome *c* concentrations by endurance exercise in the rat. Arch Biochem Biophys 1984;234:323–9.
- Vollaard N, Shearman J, Cooper C. Exercise-induced oxidative stress: myths, realities and physiological relevance. Sports Med 2005;35: 1045–62.
- Radak Z, Apor P, Pucsok J, et al. Marathon running alters the DNA base excision repair in human skeletal muscle. Life Sci 2003; 72:1627–33.
- Knez WL, Jenkins DG, Coombes JS. Oxidative stress in half and full Ironman triathletes. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2007;39:283–8.
- Gisselsson D, Bjork J, Hoglund M, et al. Abnormal nuclear shape in solid tumors reflects mitotic instability. Am J Pathol 2001;158: 199–206.
- Lindberg HK, Wang X, Jarventaus H, Falck GCM, Norppa H, Fenech M. Origin of nuclear buds and micronuclei in normal and folatedeprived human lymphocytes. Mutat Res/Fundamental Mol Mechanisms Mutagenesis 2007;617:33–45.
- Shimizu N, Shimura T, Tanaka T. Selective elimination of acentric double minutes from cancer cells through the extrusion of micronuclei. Mutat Res/Fundamental Mol Mechanisms Mutagenesis 2000; 448:81–90.
- Fenech M, Crott JW. Micronuclei, nucleoplasmic bridges and nuclear buds induced in folic acid deficient human lymphocytes-evidence for breakage-fusion-bridge cycles in the cytokinesis-block micronucleus assay. Mutat Res/Fundamental Mol Mechanisms Mutagenesis 2002; 504:131-6.
- Fenech M. Cytokinesis-block micronucleus assay evolves into a "cytome" assay of chromosomal instability, mitotic dysfunction and cell death. Mutat Res/Fundamental Mol Mechanisms Mutagenesis 2006;600:58–66.
- Davison G, Hughes C, Bell R. Exercise and mononuclear cell DNA damage: the effects of antioxidant supplementation. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab 2005;15:480–92.

Original article IV

(Relevant to the thesis, but not forming part of it)

DNA damage in response to an Ironman triathlon

STEFANIE REICHHOLD¹, OLIVER NEUBAUER¹, CHRISTINE HOELZL², BARBARA STADLMAYR¹, JUDIT VALENTINI¹, FRANZISKA FERK², MICHAEL KUNDI³, SIEGFRIED KNASMÜLLER², KARL-HEINZ WAGNER¹

¹ Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria, ² Institute of Cancer Research, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria and ³ Institute of Environmental Health, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

Abstract

The major aims of this study were to investigate the effect of an Ironman triathlon on DNA migration in the single cell gel electrophoresis assay, apoptosis and necrosis in the cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome assay with lymphocytes and on changes of total antioxidant capacity in plasma. Blood samples were taken 2 days (d) before, within 20 min, 1 d, 5 d and 19 d post race. The level of strand breaks decreased (p < 0.05) immediately after the race, then increased (p < 0.01) 1 d post race and declined (p < 0.01) till 19 d post race. Apoptotic and necrotic cells decreased (p < 0.01) and the total antioxidant status increased (p < 0.01) immediately after the race. The race prolonged DNA damage in well-trained male athletes.

Keywords: Ultra-endurance exercise, Ironman triathlon, DNA damage, apoptosis, total antioxidant capacity

Correspondence: Siegfried Knasmüller, Institute of Cancer Research, Medical University of Vienna, Borschkegasse 8a, 1090 Vienna, Austria; Fax + 43 1 4277 9549; Email: <u>siegfried.knasmueller@meduniwien.ac.at</u>;

Introduction

While regular moderate physical activity is related to various health benefits including decreased risk of cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, cancer and other lifestyle-dependent diseases (1-3), acute and strenuous exercise has been discussed to increase oxidative stress through the enhanced formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (4). When produced in excess, ROS can lead to the damage of cell components such as lipids, proteins and nucleic acids (5-8). ROS can also affect apoptotic progresses (9). Recent reviews describe in detail potential pathways for exercise-induced free radical formation such as increased oxygen consumption, autoxidation of catecholamines, activation of inflammatory cells due to tissue damage and transient ischemic or hypoxic conditions (10-12).

So far, only a small number of studies have been conducted to investigate the influence of physical activity on DNA stability and the findings are partly inconsistent due to the use of different exercise protocols, for example tests on treadmills (13-16), cycle ergometers (17), participating in a half- and full- marathon (18-20), an ultramarathon (21) or short distance triathlon (22). Additionally, the use of different endpoints of DNA damage, such as measurement of single and double strand breaks and oxidized purines and pyrimidines, 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG), sister chromatid exchanges or micronuclei (MNi) (13-25) account for the differences in the outcomes of these studies.

We recently showed, for the first time, that an Ironman triathlon did not cause long lasting DNA damage in well-trained athletes when applying the cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome (CBMN Cyt) assay (26). However, data on the single cell gel electrophoresis (SCGE) assay, which enables the detection of DNA strand breaks, altered pyrimidines and oxidized purines (27), of long distance triathletes, who are extraordinary in their level of training and in the endurance and intensity of exercise performed, are missing. Due to the fact that the number of non-professional athletes training for and competing in ultra-endurance events continually increases, it is of particular importance to investigate this group (28).

The major aims of the present investigation were to examine the impact of an Ironman triathlon race, as a prototype of ultra-endurance exercise, on the DNA migration attributed to the formation of single and double strand breaks and apurinic sites in the SCGE assay with lymphocytes. Furthermore, we also investigated the influence of ultra-endurance exercise on apoptosis and necrosis with the CBMN Cyt assay and assessed the total antioxidant status in the plasma. To cover the complete recovery period, the parameters were monitored over a longer time course (until 19 days post race).

Materials and methods

Study group

Out of the entire study group, which comprised 48 non-professional well-trained male triathletes, 28 subjects were randomly selected for the performance of SCGE assays, furthermore 20 (from the same collective) were analysed for the CBMN Cyt assay. The experimental design is summarised in Figure 1. The study was reviewed and approved by the local Ethics Committee of the Medical University of Vienna, Austria.

All participants were healthy non-smokers and were asked to document their training in the six months prior to the Ironman triathlon and thereafter until 19 days (d) post race, including the weekly training (km), the total weekly exercise time (h) as well as the weekly net exercise time (h). Before each blood collection, a 24-hour dietary recall was completed. All participants were physically fit, free of acute or chronic diseases, within the normal range of body mass index (BMI) and not taking any medication. They had to abstain from the consumption of supplements in excess of 100 % of the RDA (Recommended Dietary Allowance) - threshold level per day, in addition to their normal

dietary intake of antioxidants, vitamins and minerals including vitamin C, E, betacarotene, selenium and zinc in tablet or capsule form six weeks prior to the triathlon until the last blood sampling 19 d after the event. The subjects fasted overnight before the 2 d pre race, 5 d and 19 d post race blood samplings, but on race day and 1 d post race, they were allowed to drink and eat *ad libitum*, and the quantities of intake were recorded. Only subjects who finished the race were kept within the study group.

Before each blood sampling, except the sampling immediately after the race and also two days before the spiroergometry, the subjects were asked to refrain from intense exercise. After the race, the training of the subjects had a regenerative character, which was documented in one of our previous reports (28), and was only of moderate intensity and duration until the end of the study.

To assess physiological characteristics, the subjects were tested on a cycle ergometer (Sensormedics, Ergometrics 900) three weeks before the triathlon. The test protocol started at an initial intensity of 50 W, followed by 50 W increments every 3 min until exhaustion. Oxygen and carbon dioxide fractions (both via Sensormedics 2900 Metabolic measurement cart), power output, heart rate and ventilation were recorded continuously and earlobe blood samples for the measurement of the lactate concentrations were taken at the beginning and end of each step.

[Insert Figure 1 about here]

Race conditions

The Ironman triathlon was held in Klagenfurt, Austria on July 16th 2006. The event comprised of a 3.8 km swim, a 180 km cycle, and a 42 km run. The race started at 7:00 a.m., when the air temperature was 15 °C, lake temperature 25°C and relative humidity 77

%. By finishing time (median time for participants 5:43 p.m.), air temperature and relative humidity were 27.2 °C and 36 % (data provided by the Carinthian Center of the Austrian Central Institute for Meteorology and Geodynamics).

Reagents

Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA), EDTA disodium salt (Na₂EDTA), dulbecco's phosphate buffered saline (PBS), RPMI 1640 medium, trypan blue, dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), tris, ethidium bromide and Histopaque-1077 were obtained from Sigma- Aldrich (St. Louis, USA). Low melting agarose and normal melting agarose were purchased from Invitrogen (Life Technologies Ldt, Paisley, Scotland). Triton X-100 was procured from Serva (Plymouth, UK). Other reagents were obtained from Merck (Vienna, Austria).

Blood sampling

Blood samples were collected by venipuncture in heparinised and EDTA tubes (Vacuette, Greiner, Austria) 2 d before, within 20 min after the race as well as 1 d, 5 d and 19 d post race. The blood samples were processed immediately, as described below, or stored below 6°C for no longer than 7 h before processing.

Alkaline single cell gel electrophoresis assay

The SCGE assays were carried out according to the guidelines developed by Tice et al. (29). Briefly, lymphocytes were isolated using Histopaque-1077 and the trypan blue exclusion test was performed to examine the viability of the cells. The cell pellets were then mixed with 60 μ l of 0.5 % low melting agarose and applied to glass slides, which were precoated with 1.5 % normal melting agarose. The slides were then covered with cover slips and placed on ice to enhance gelling of the agarose. After 5 min, the cover slips

were detached carefully and the slides placed in a lysis solution (2.5 M NaCl, 100 mM Na₂EDTA, 10 mM Tris, 1 % Triton X, 10 % DMSO, pH 10.0) for \geq 1 h at 4°C. Lysis and all consecutive steps were carried out under red light. After lysis, the slides were incubated in an alkaline electrophoresis buffer (300 mM NaOH, 1 mM Na₂EDTA, pH \geq 13) at 4°C for 20 min for DNA unwinding. Electrophoresis was performed at 25 V and 300 mA for 20 min using a horizontal gel electrophoresis (C.B.S Scientific, USA). The slides were then neutralized by rinsing (2 times for 8 min) with cold neutralization buffer (0.4 M trizma base, pH 7.5) and dried at room temperature overnight. For evaluation, the coded slides were stained with ethidium bromide (20 µg/ml) and examined using a fluorescence microscope (Nikon 027012) with an automated image analysis system based on the public domain program NIH image (30). For each sample, three replicate slides were analyzed and from each slide, 50 cells were measured. As parameter of DNA damage, percentage of DNA in the tail (% DNA in tail) was determined.

Measurement of FRAP and ORAC

Total antioxidant status in the plasma was assessed using the ferric reducing ability of plasma (FRAP) and the oxygen radical absorbance capacity (ORAC) assays (31).

The determination of FRAP was carried out according to Benzie and Strain (32) and indicates the capacity to reduce Fe^{3+} to produce Fe^{2+} (32). The ORAC was measured as described by Huang et al. (33). This method uses a radical initiator to form peroxyl radicals that remove a hydrogen atom from an antioxidant, leading to a delay or inhibition of the reaction between the peroxyl radical and the target molecule probe (34).

Apoptosis and necrosis

The CBMN Cyt assay was carried out as described earlier (26) to assess the number of apoptotic as well as necrotic cells (35).

Statistical analysis

Medians of percent DNA in tail from 50 cells per slide were computed. Three slides per time point and athlete were evaluated and medians of percent DNA in tail were arcsine transformed to obtain homogeneity of variance. Grubb's outlier test was performed on the three slides and in case of significance the outlier slide was removed from further analysis. Data were analysed based on a mixed ANOVA model with athletes as random factor and time points as fixed factor. Significance of differences between successive time points was assessed by linear contrasts. Two-sided p-values below 0.05 were considered significant. Residuals were tested for normality by Lilliefors' corrected Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests. Cross-correlation functions of tail DNA, FRAP and ORAC were computed (log transformation of FRAP and ORAC and arcsine transformation of percent DNA in tail) as Pearson correlations for each athlete and averaged across the 28 participants after Fisher's areatangens transformation and tested for significance by z tests applying Bonferroni correction.

Results

The baseline characteristics of the subjects (n=28) are summarised in Table 1. During the race the mean vitamin C and α -tocopherol intakes were 367 ± 186 mg and 117 ± 66 mg, respectively.

8

Results of the SCGE assays

The SCGE assay under standard conditions was applied to measure DNA single and double strand breaks in lymphocytes. The level of strand breaks decreased significantly (p < 0.05) immediately after the race, then increased (p < 0.01) 1 d post race and declined again 5 d (p < 0.01) after the race. Between day 5 and day 19 after the race the levels of strand breaks decreased (p < 0.01) further below initial levels (Figure 2). The overall effect of time points was highly significant (p < 0.001). However, it is notable that the study design had some limitations, as no parallel group was inserted and no cross-over design was used.

Plasma antioxidant capacity

FRAP significantly increased immediately after the race (p< 0.001), remained at this high level until 1 d post race and declined significantly (p< 0.001) to baseline values 5 d after the race. The marker was increased 19 d after the race (p< 0.05) compared to pre race values (Table 2). A similar time kinetic was observed for ORAC. This endpoint increased significantly, reached a maximum immediately after the race (p< 0.001), and then decreased stepwise to baseline levels 1 d post race (p< 0.05) until 5 d post race (p<0.05) (Table 2). For both endpoints the time effects were significant (p< 0.001).

Correlations among markers

DNA strand breaks and ORAC were negatively correlated (average r=-0.18) but the correlation did not reach significance. There were small positive correlations with FRAP values (average r=0.034). Increase of FRAP from baseline to immediately post race correlated positively (r=0.45) with overall increase of percent DNA in tail from baseline to any time after the race, while increase of ORAC correlated negatively with increase of

DNA in tail (r=-0.14). Both correlations did, however, not reach statistical significance. Decrease of DNA strand breaks after the race was negatively correlated with the weekly net exercise time (r=-0.32, ns.) and similar though even smaller negative correlations were observed for four other training indicators. There was also a weak correlation of decrease of DNA in tail with race time (r=0.18, ns.).

Apoptosis and necrosis

The overall number of apoptotic cells decreased significantly (p< 0.01) after the race, remained at this low level till day 5 after the race and declined further until 19 d post race (p< 0.01) (Figure 3A). The number of apoptotic cells after the race was significantly lower than at all time points investigated compared to the baseline values (20 min post race -49.1 %; 5 d post race -53.4 %, 19 d post race -74.6 %). The time effect was significant (p= 0.000).

The overall number of necrotic cells declined significantly (p < 0.01) after the race and remained at a low level 19 d after the race (Figure 3B). The numbers of necrotic cells after the race were significantly lower at all time points investigated compared to baseline values (20 min post race -39.8 %; 5 d post race -34.1 %, 19 d post race -26.9 %). The time effect was significant (p= 0.001).

Discussion

The present study was conducted to assess the influence of an Ironman triathlon race, as a model of ultra-endurance exercise, on the DNA stability of athletes over an extended observation period (until 19 d after the race), which has not been investigated so far. In this context, we recently showed, when applying the CBMN Cyt assay, which enables the detection of chromosome breakage, chromosome loss, chromosome rearrangements as

well as gene amplification and non-disjunction (36), that an Ironman triathlon does not induce MNi formation in lymphocytes of these well-trained athletes (26).

In the present study, the SCGE assay was used in order to examine the effect of intensive endurance exercise on the formation of DNA strand breaks (27). Our results suggest that ultra-endurance exercise lasting between 9 h and 14 h led to an increase of DNA strand breaks 1 d after the race, which returned to baseline values 5 d and even declined below the baseline values 19 d after the Ironman triathlon. These results indicate that participation in an Ironman triathlon does not lead to persistent DNA damage. In addition, the correlations between DNA damage, WNET and race time indicate that the formation of strand breaks immediately after the race decreased with higher training status, while DNA instability seems to increase with higher exercise intensity. It has been stressed by Moller and Loft (37) that results of cross-over and parallel studies are more reliable than those from trials with a sequential design which we used in the current investigation. One of the main reasons is that seasonal effects may affect the results. However, the duration of our study was relatively short and about 30% of the published studies used a simple design (for details see (38). Previous investigations on the levels of DNA strand breaks in the SCGE assay after treadmill running at maximal oxygen consumption and until exhaustion (13, 14), a half marathon of 1.5 h duration (18) or a short distance triathlon of 2.5 h duration (22) have also found increased levels of DNA migration 1 d post exercise. In the latter study, DNA migration reached a maximum 72 h post race, but the experiment was conducted only with 6 subjects. Tsai et al. (20) detected elevated DNA single strand breaks in the SCGE assay 24 h after a marathon run (42 km), which persisted through 7 d. In contrast, no changes in the levels of DNA strand breaks were observed in the SCGE assays immediately after a half marathon (21.1 km) and a marathon (42.2 km) run (19), 2.5 h treadmill running at 75 % VO₂max (16) or 4 weeks of overloaded training (24). In another investigation, Mastaloudis et al. (21) observed a significantly increased number of damaged cells (10 %) at midrace in subjects attending an ultramarathon with an average duration of 7.1 h, but 2 h after the event, the values declined to baseline. Six days after the ultramarathon, the proportion of damaged cells was even lower than before the race. On the basis of this observation, the authors proposed that the DNA damage is not persistent during the race. This assumption is in agreement with our results, where no prolonged DNA damage was detected after a mean of 10.7 ± 0.9 h of intense exercise.

As competing in an Ironman triathlon with a duration between 9 h and 14 h is more intense than participating in a half marathon or a marathon and training demands are most likely higher, it seems that DNA stability is positively affected by the training status of the athletes. This is linked to adaptive responses (1, 7, 10, 39) including antioxidant adaptation, gene expression of antioxidant enzymes (4, 11, 40, 41), decreased basal oxidant production and reduced electron leaks in the mitochondrial electron transport chain (4).

Due to the fact that acute and strenuous exercise has been discussed to induce oxidative stress through enhanced formation of ROS (4) the total antioxidant capacity of plasma was assessed applying the FRAP and ORAC assays. To the best of our knowledge this study is the first reporting about FRAP and ORAC in ultra-endurance athletes. Although some investigations found no changes in the total antioxidant capacity after a cycle ergometer exhaustive test (17) or after running maximal tests on treadmill under normoxic and hypoxic conditions (42), increased values were observed in studies with marathon runners (19, 43, 44). The latter findings are consistent with our results, where a significant increase in the ORAC as well as FRAP was found after the Ironman triathlon, which decreased to

baseline values 1 d and 5 d after the race, respectively. In addition, Neubauer et al. (45) demonstrated recently that within the same study group the Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC) and uric acid levels in plasma were increased after the Ironman triathlon as well. The increase in the antioxidant capacity after strenuous exercise could either be due to the intake of antioxidants including vitamin C and alpha-tocopherol during the race, as well as tissue mobilization of these vitamins (45, 46), and/or because of the increase of the plasma concentration of the potent hydrophilic antioxidant uric acid following intense exercise (43, 45). Similarly, with the training- and performance-linked increase of TEAC (45), positive associations between FRAP and several exercise test variables, as well as uric acid, were observed immediately post race. In addition, FRAP values increased with performance in the Ironman race.

The effect of exercise on apoptosis and necrosis has been studied in several earlier investigations and the results are strongly controversial. Within our study, which is the first investigating the levels of apoptotic and necrotic cells after ultra-endurance exercise with durations between 9 h and 14 h, these markers decreased immediately after strenuous exercise and remained at a low level until 19 d after the race. This could be due to the adaptive responses of regular training, such as a more efficient electron chain in muscle mitochondria (47, 48), an extended capability of endogenous antioxidative systems, which might lead to the reduction of oxidative stress induced effects and thus improved oxidative balance during exercise (1, 7, 14, 45, 49) and upregulation of repairing systems (50), which in turn may reduce apoptosis in circulating lymphocytes. Our findings are in accordance with previous studies, where well-trained endurance athletes (VO_{2max} > 60 ml/kg KG/min) had elevated baseline values of apoptotic lymphocytes, detected by flow cytometry, which decreased after a marathon run (51) or untrained subjects following moderate exercise on a

cycle ergometer (40 min, 60 % VO₂max), who showed no change in DNA fragmentation (52). In contrast, Mars et al. (53) detected an increase in the percentage of apoptotic lymphocytes immediately after treadmill running until exhaustion, which further increased until 24 h after exercise, but the study involved only three subjects. Immediately after an exhaustive cycle ergometer test, increased levels of apoptotic cells were observed in professional athletes, which returned to baseline 24 h after exercise, but not in the non-professional group (17). However, the TdT-mediated dUTP-nick end labelling (TUNEL) method was applied within the two latter investigations (17, 53), which is not exclusively specific for apoptotic cells (51). Immediately after an exhaustive treadmill exercise test (80 % VO₂max), increased levels of apoptotic cells, detected by flow cytometry, were found as well (54), but the values returned to the control value 1 h after exercise and the level of necrotic cells remained unchanged. In contrast, after 2.5 h treadmill running (75 % VO₂max) no significant changes in % Annexin-V positive cells (16) and in the total number of early apoptotic cells (Annexin positive) (55) were observed.

In conclusion, the present investigation indicates that an Ironman triathlon race, as a model of extremely demanding physical exercise, does not lead to prolonged DNA damage in lymphocytes of well-trained athletes as detected by the SCGE assay. Our findings show that levels of DNA strand breaks are lowered within 19 d of recovery after an acute bout of ultra-endurance exercise. The oxidative DNA damage after ultra-endurance exercise seems to be more prominent in pyrimidines than in purines. Interestingly, the number of apoptotic and necrotic cells did not increase after the Ironman triathlon; however, to clarify the elevated basal lymphocyte apoptosis and necrosis, more studies are needed (16, 51). Overall, the presented data suggest that regular physical training leads to adaptive

mechanisms including an enhancement of endogenous antioxidant defences, which seem to prevent severe oxidative stress and DNA damage even after strenuous exercise.

Acknowledgement: This project was supported by the Austrian Science Fund, Vienna, Austria.

Abbreviations: ROS reactive oxygen species, SCGE single cell gel electrophoresis, 8-OHdG 8-hydroxy-2`-deoxyguanosine, MNi micronuclei, CBMN Cyt cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome, BMI body mass index, RDA recommended dietary allowance, FRAP ferric reducing ability of plasma, ORAC oxygen radical absorbance capacity.

Appendices:

	total group (n=28)	
Age (years)	32.7 ± 6.3	
Weight (kg)	75.0 ± 7.7	
Height (cm)	181.3 ± 6.4	
BMI $(kg/m^2)^{\dagger}$	22.8 ± 1.4	
VO ₂ peak (ml/kg KG/min) *	58.9 ± 8.5	
Individual anaerobic threshold (W)	230.6 ± 46.1	
Relative individual anaerobic threshold (W/kg)	3.1 ± 0.4	
Race time (h)	10.7 ± 0.9	
WNET (h) \ddagger	11.3 ± 2.5	
TWET (h) ^{\$}	12.2 ± 2.1	
Cycle training per week (km)	164.6 ± 48.4	
Run training per week (km)	38.6 ± 9.9	
Swim training per week (km)	5.1 ± 2.1	

Table1. Baseline characteristics of subjects.

Values are means \pm SD.

* Peak oxygen consumption (ml/kg KG/min)

[†] Weight in kilograms divided by squared height in meters.

[‡] Weekly net exercise time.

^{\$} Total weekly exercise time.

Table2. Plasma antioxidant capacity of subjects (n=28).

	FRAP (µmol/l)	ORAC (µmol TE [†] /l)
2 days pre race	942 ± 232	7781 ± 2082
20 min post race	1296 ± 349**	9271 ± 2113**
1 day post race	1196 ± 227**	8489 ± 2018
5 days post race	936 ± 237	7540 ± 2302
19 days post race	$1025 \pm 268*$	7906 ± 2479

Values are means \pm SD.

* Significant difference (p < 0.05) compared to 2 days pre race.

** Significant difference (p< 0.01) compared to 2 days pre race.

[†] Troloxequivalent

Legend of figures:

Fig. 1. Experimental design showing the time schedule according to which the alkaline single cell gel electrophoresis (SCGE) and cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome (CBMN Cyt) assays were performed and spiroergometry was done.

Fig. 2. Impact of an Ironman triathlon on DNA damage as detected by the alkaline single cell gel electrophoresis (SCGE) assay in peripheral lymphocytes of 28 athletes 2 days (d) before the race, 20 min, 1 d, 5 d and 19 d post race. Data are presented as geographic means and 95% confidence intervals(* p< 0.05; ** p< 0.01) for % DNA in tail. Axis of ordinates is interrupted.

Fig. 3. Impact of an Ironman triathlon on different endpoints monitored with the cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome (CBMN Cyt) assay in peripheral lymphocytes of 20 athletes 2 days (d) before the race, 20 min, 5 d and 19 d post race. Data are presented as mean \pm SD (** p< 0.01). (A) Number of apoptotic cells per 1000 binucleated cells (# apoptotic cells/ 1000 BNC). (B) Number of necrotic cells per 1000 binucleated cells (# necrotic cells/ 1000 BNC).

Fig. 4. Results of a calibration experiment with the lesion specific enzymes ENDO III (A) and FPG (B). Nuclei from cells of one untrained donor were treated with the enzymes (see Material and Methods section) and with enzyme buffer only (control). Subsequently the electrophoresis was carried out under standard conditions and the comets analyzed as described. The results were obtained with 3 slides per experimental point and from each slide 50 cells were analyzed. Data are presented as mean \pm SD (* p< 0.05; ** p< 0.01).

References:

1. Radak, Z., Chung, H. Y., and Goto, S. Systemic adaptation to oxidative challenge induced by regular exercise. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *44*: 153-159, 2008.

2. Westerlind, K. Physical Activity and Cancer Prevention - Mechanisms. Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise *35*: 1834-1840, 2003.

3. Hamman, R. F., Wing, R. R., Edelstein, S. L., Lachin, J. M., Bray, G. A., Delahanty, L., Hoskin, M., Kriska, A. M., Mayer-Davis, E. J., Pi-Sunyer, X., Regensteiner, J., Venditti, B., Wylie-Rosett, J., and for the Diabetes Prevention Program Research, G. Effect of Weight Loss With Lifestyle Intervention on Risk of Diabetes. Diabetes Care, *29*: 2102-2107, 2006.

4. Leeuwenburgh, C., and Heinecke, J. Oxidative stress and antioxidants in exercise Current Medicinal Chemistry *8:* 829-838 2001.

5. Packer, L., Cadenas, E., and Davies, K. J. A. Free radicals and exercise: An introduction. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *44*: 123-125, 2008.

6. Knasmüller, S., Nersesyan, A., Misík, M., Gerner, C., Mikulits, W., Ehrlich, V., Hoelzl, C., Szakmary, A., and Wagner, K. Use of conventional and -omics based methods for health claims of dietary antioxidants: a critical overview. British Journal of Nutrition *99*: ES3-52, 2008.

7. Radak, Z., Kaneko, T., Tahara, S., Nakamoto, H., Ohno, H., Sasvari, M., Nyakas, C., and Goto, S. The effect of exercise training on oxidative damage of lipids, proteins, and DNA in rat skeletal muscle: evidence for beneficial outcomes. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *27*: 69-74, 1999.

8. Aruoma, O. I. Free radicals and antioxidant strategies in sports. The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry, *5:* 370-381, 1994.

9. Liu, B., Chen, Y., and St. Clair, D. K. ROS and p53: A versatile partnership. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *44*: 1529-1535, 2008.

10. Sachdev, S., and Davies, K. J. A. Production, detection, and adaptive responses to free radicals in exercise. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *44*: 215-223, 2008.

11. Gomez-Cabrera, M.-C., Domenech, E., and Vina, J. Moderate exercise is an antioxidant: Upregulation of antioxidant genes by training. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *44*: 126-131, 2008.

12. Cash, T. P., Pan, Y., and Simon, M. C. Reactive oxygen species and cellular oxygen sensing. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *43*: 1219-1225, 2007.

13. Hartmann, A., Plappert, U., Raddata, K., Grunert-Fuchs, M., and Speit, G. Does physical activity induce DNA damage? Mutagenesis, *9*: 269-272, 1994.

14. Niess, A., Hartmann, A., Grünert-Fuchs, M., Poch, B., and Speit, G. DNA damage after exhaustive treadmill running in trained and untrained men International Journal of Sports Medicine *17*: 397-403 1996.

15. Umegaki, K., Higuchi, M., Inoue, K., and Esashi, T. Influence of one bout of intensive running on lymphocyte micronucleus frequencies in endurance-trained and untrained men International Journal of Sports Medicine *19*: 581-585 1998.

16. Peters , Eden, V., Tyler, Ramautar, and Chuturgoon. Prolonged exercise does not cause lymphocyte DNA damage or increased apoptosis in well-trained endurance athletes European Journal of Applied Physiology, *98*: 124-131, 2006.

17. Pittaluga, M., Parisi, P., Sabatini, S., Ceci, R., Caporossi, D., Catani, M. V., Savini, I., and Avigliano, L. Cellular and biochemical parameters of exercise-induced oxidative stress: Relationship with training levels. Free Radical Research, *40*: 607 - 614, 2006.

18. Niess, A., Baumann, M., Roecker, K., Horstmann, T., Mayer, F., and Dickhuth, H. Effects of intensive endurance exercise on DNA damage in leucocytes Journal of Sports Medicine and Physical Fitness *38*: 111-115 1998.

19. Briviba, K., Watzl, B., Nickel, K., Kulling, S., s, K., Haertel, S., Rechkemmer, G., and Bub, A. A half-marathon and a marathon run induce oxidative DNA damage, reduce antioxidant capacity to protect DNA against damage and modify immune function in hobby runners. Redox Report, *10*: 325-331, 2005.

20. Tsai, K., Hsu, T.-G., Hsu, K.-M., Cheng, H., Liu, T.-Y., Hsu, C.-F., and Kong, C.-W. Oxidative DNA damage in human peripheral leukocytes induced by massive aerobic exercise. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *31*: 1465-1472, 2001.

21. Mastaloudis, A., Yu, T.-W., O'Donnell, R. P., Frei, B., Dashwood, R. H., and Traber, M. G. Endurance exercise results in DNA damage as detected by the comet assay. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *36:* 966-975, 2004.

22. Hartmann, A., Pfuhler, S., Dennog, C., Germadnik, D., Pilger, A., and Speit, G. Exercise-Induced DNA Effects in Human Leukocytes Are Not Accompanied by Increased Formation of 8-Hydroxy-2'-Deoxyguanosine or Induction of Micronuclei. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *24*: 245-251, 1998.

23. Schiffl, C., Zieres, C., and Zankl, H. Exhaustive physical exercise increases frequency of micronuclei. Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis, *389*: 243-246, 1997.

24. Palazzetti, S., Richard, M., Favier, A., and Margaritis, I. Overloaded training increases exercise-induced oxidative stress and damage Canadian Journal of Applied Physiology 28: 588-604 2003.

25. Radak, Z., Pucsuk, J., Boros, S., Josfai, L., and Taylor, A. W. Changes in urine 8hydroxydeoxyguanosine levels of super-marathon runners during a four-day race period. Life Sciences, *66*: 1763-1767, 2000. 26. Reichhold, S., Neubauer, O., Ehrlich, V., Knasmüller, S., and Wagner, K. No acute and persistent DNA damage after an Ironman Triathlon. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev: in press, 2008.

27. Collins, A., Oscoz, A., Brunborg, G., Gaivão, I., Giovannelli, L., Kruszewski, M., Smith, C., and Stetina, R. The comet assay: topical issues. Mutagenesis, 2008.

28. Neubauer, O., Konig, D., and Wagner, K. Recovery after an Ironman triathlon: sustained inflammatory responses and muscular stress. Eur J Appl Physiol.: in press, 2008.

29. Tice, R. R., Agurell, E., Anderson, D., Burlinson, B., Hartmann, A., Kobayashi, H., Miyamae, Y., Rojas, E., Ryu, J. C., and Sasaki, Y. F. Single cell gel/comet assay: Guidelines for in vitro and in vivo genetic toxicology testing. Environmental and Molecular Mutagenesis, *35*: 206-221, 2000.

30. Helma, C., and Uhl, M. A public domain image-analysis program for the single-cell gel-electrophoresis (comet) assay. Mutation Research/Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis, *466:* 9-15, 2000.

31. Prior, R. L., and Cao, G. In vivo total antioxidant capacity: comparison of different analytical methods1. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *27*: 1173-1181, 1999.

32. Benzie, I. F. F., and Strain, J. J. The Ferric Reducing Ability of Plasma (FRAP) as a Measure of "Antioxidant Power": The FRAP Assay. Analytical Biochemistry, *239*: 70-76, 1996.

33. Huang, D., Ou, B., Hampsch-Woodill, M., Flanagan, J. A., and Prior, R. L. High-Throughput Assay of Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity (ORAC) Using a Multichannel Liquid Handling System Coupled with a Microplate Fluorescence Reader in 96-Well Format. J. Agric. Food Chem., *50:* 4437-4444, 2002.

34. Ou, B., Huang, D., Hampsch-Woodill, M., Flanagan, J. A., and Deemer, E. K. Analysis of Antioxidant Activities of Common Vegetables Employing Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity (ORAC) and Ferric Reducing Antioxidant Power (FRAP) Assays: A Comparative Study. J. Agric. Food Chem., *50:* 3122-3128, 2002.

35. Fenech, M. Cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome assay. Nature Protocols, 2: 1084-1104, 2007.

36. Fenech, M. Chromosomal biomarkers of genomic instability relevant to cancer. Drug Discovery Today, 7: 1128-1137, 2002.

37. Moller, P., and Loft, S. Dietary antioxidants and beneficial effect on oxidatively damaged DNA. Free Radic Biol Med, *41*: 388-415, 2006.

38. Hoelzl, C., Knasmuller, S., Misik, M., Collins, A., Dusinska, M., and Nersesyan, A. Use of single cell gel electrophoresis assays for the detection of DNA-protective effects of dietary factors in humans: Recent results and trends. Mutat Res, *681*: 68-79, 2009.

39. Ji, L. L., Gomez-Cabrera, M.-C., and Vina, J. Exercise and Hormesis: Activation of Cellular Antioxidant Signaling Pathway. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, *1067:* 425-435, 2006.

40. Ji, L. L. Modulation of skeletal muscle antioxidant defense by exercise: Role of redox signaling. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *44*: 142-152, 2008.

41. Ji, L. Exercise-induced modulation of antioxidant defense Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences *959:* 82-92, 2002.

42. Pialoux, V., Mounier, R., Ponsot, E., Rock, E., Mazur, A., Dufour, S., Richard, R., Richalet, J. P., Coudert, J., and Fellmann, N. Effects of exercise and training in hypoxia on antioxidant//pro-oxidant balance. Eur J Clin Nutr, *60*: 1345-1354, 2006.

43. Liu, M.-L., Bergholm, R., Makimattila, S., Lahdenpera, S., Valkonen, M., Hilden, H., Yki-Jarvinen, H., and Taskinen, M.-R. A marathon run increases the susceptibility of LDL to oxidation in vitro and modifies plasma antioxidants. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab, *276*: E1083-1091, 1999.

44. Vasankari, T. J., Kujala, U. M., Vasankari, T. M., Vuorimaa, T., and Ahotupa, M. Effects of Acute Prolonged Exercise on Serum and LDL Oxidation and Antioxidant Defences. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *22*: 509-513, 1997.

45. Neubauer, O., König, D., Kern, N., Nics, L., and Wagner, K. No Indications of Persistent Oxidative Stress in Response to an Ironman Triathlon. Med Sci Sports in press, 2008.

46. Mastaloudis, A., Morrow, J. D., Hopkins, D. W., Devaraj, S., and Traber, M. G. Antioxidant supplementation prevents exercise-induced lipid peroxidation, but not inflammation, in ultramarathon runners. Free Radical Biology and Medicine, *36:* 1329-1341, 2004.

47. Beyer, R. E., Morales-Corral, P. G., Ramp, B. J., Kreitman, K. R., Falzon, M. J., Rhee, S. Y. S., Kuhn, T. W., Stein, M., Rosenwasser, M. J., and Cartwright, K. J. Elevation of tissue coenzyme Q (ubiquinone) and cytochrome c concentrations by endurance exercise in the rat. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics, *234*: 323-329, 1984.

48. Vollaard, N., Shearman, J., and Cooper, C. Exercise-Induced Oxidative Stress: Myths, Realities and Physiological Relevance Sports Medicine *35*: 1045-1062, 2005.

49. Knez, W. L., Jenkins, D. G., and Coombes, J. S. Oxidative stress in half and full Ironman triathletes Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise *39*: 283-288, 2007.

50. Radak, Z., Apor, P., Pucsok, J., Berkes, I., Ogonovszky, H., Pavlik, G., Nakamoto, H., and Goto, S. Marathon running alters the DNA base excision repair in human skeletal muscle. Life Sciences, *72:* 1627-1633, 2003.

51. Mooren, F., Lechtermann, A., and Volker, K. Exercise-induced apoptosis of lymphocytes depends on training status Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise *36*: 1476-1483 2004.

52. Wang, J.-S., and Huang, Y.-H. Effects of exercise intensity on lymphocyte apoptosis induced by oxidative stress in men Eur J Appl Physiol, *95:* 290-297, 2005.

53. Mars, M., Govender, S., Weston, A., Naicker, V., and Chuturgoon, A. High Intensity Exercise: A Cause of Lymphocyte Apoptosis? Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications, *249*: 366, 1998.

54. Mooren, F. C., Bloming, D., Lechtermann, A., Lerch, M. M., and Volker, K. Lymphocyte apoptosis after exhaustive and moderate exercise. J Appl Physiol, *93:* 147-153, 2002.

55. Steensberg, A., Morrow, J., Toft, A. D., Bruunsgaard, H., and Pedersen, B. K. Prolonged exercise, lymphocyte apoptosis and F2-isoprostanes Eur J Appl Physiol 87: 38-42, 2002.
Review II

(Including original data; relevant to the thesis, but not forming part of it)

Biomarkers of exercise-induced myocardial stress in relation to inflammatory and oxidative stress

Daniel König¹, Oliver Neubauer³, Lukas Nics³, Norbert Kern³, Aloys Berg¹, Emmanuel Bisse² and Karl-Heinz Wagner³

- ¹ Centre for Internal Medicine, Division of Rehabilitation, Prevention and Sports Medicine Freiburg University Hospital, Hugstetterstr. 55, 79106 Freiburg, Germany
- ² Centre for Internal Medicine, Department of Clinical Chemistry Freiburg University Hospital, Hugstetterstr. 55, 79106 Freiburg, Germany
- ³ Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna Althanstrasse 14, A-1090 Vienna, Austria

ABSTRACT

Increased concentrations of biomarkers reflecting myocardial stress such as cardiac troponin I and T and brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) have been observed following strenuous, long-lasting endurance exercise. The pathophysiological mechanisms are still not fully elucidated and the interpretations of increased post-exercise concentrations range from (i) evidence for exercise-induced myocardial damage to (ii) non-relevant spurious troponin elevations, presumably caused by assay imprecision or heterophilic antibodies.

Several lines of evidence suggest that inflammatory processes or oxidative stress could be involved in the rise of NT-proBNP and Troponin observed in critically ill patients with sepsis or burn injury. We tested the hypothesis that inflammatory or oxidative stress is also responsible for exercise-induced cardiomyocyte strain in a large cohort of triathletes following an Ironman triathlon. However, the post-race increase in cardiac troponin T and NT-proBNP was not associated with several markers of exercise-induced inflammation, oxidative stress or antioxidant vitamins.

Therefore, we clearly need more studies with other inflammatory markers and different designs to elucidate the scientific background for increases in myocardial stress markers following strenuous endurance events.

Key words: Troponin, exercise, myocardial damage, assay imprecision, acute coronary syndrome

Address for correspondence

PD Dr. Daniel König, Medizinische Klinik, Abt. Rehabilitation, Prävention und Sportmedizin, Hugstetter Straße 55, D-79106 Freiburg im Breisgau, Germany, Phone: +49-761-270 7495, FAX: +49-761-270 7470 E-mail: Daniel.Koenig@uniklinik-freiburg.de

INTRODUCTION

After years of contradictory discussion, there is currently widespread consensus that the athlete's heart is a physiological adaptation of the human heart following years of endurance training [1;2]. In addition, regular physical exercise is undoubtedly associated with reduced cardiovascular morbidity and mortality [3;4].

Nevertheless, in the past decades, the diagnosis of acute exercise-induced minor myocardial damage was difficult due to the lack of cardiospecific markers. Creatine kinase (CK) is released following both skeletal and myocardial damage and also the determination of the relatively cardiospecific isoenzyme CK-MB does not always improve diagnostic specificity due to an increased expression of CK-MB in skeletal muscles of endurance athletes [5].

During recent years, assays for the determination of cardiac troponin T (cTnT) and cardiac troponin I (cTnI) as well as BNP or NT-proBNP have significantly improved the diagnostic power to detect subclinical cardiac damage and dysfunction [6-8].

It has been demonstrated that strenuous, long-lasting exercise is associated with an increase in biomarkers for myocardial stress such as cardiac troponins and B-type natriuretic peptide even in healthy trained subjects without signs for myocardial disease [9].

The reason why apparently healthy subjects exhibit increased concentrations of these biomarkers is not yet fully understood. Explanations include: Assay imprecision, heterophilic antibodies, sympathoadrenergic stimulation, structural or functional overload leading to temporal membrane leakage or definite cardiomyocyte death [9].

An important aspect that has not been considered extensively, comprises the notion that inflammatory processes are involved in the exercise-induced myocardial stress reaction and the increase in cardiac troponins and (NT-pro)BNP.

Several investigations have demonstrated that increased concentration of cytokines such as IL-6, TNF-alpha, IL-2 and IL-1ß acutely modulate cardiac function and may induce cardiomyocyte damage [10-12].

The effect of increased cytokine concentrations on myocardial function were firstly investigated in sepsis and burn injury. The secretion of cytokines following sepsis or burn injury altered the contractile responsiveness of the heart. In addition, critically ill patients showed increased concentrations of cardiac troponins and in some investigations also increased levels of (NT-pro)BNP.

Although the magnitude is much smaller, the exercise-induced inflammatory reaction resembles, at least in part, immunological processes observed during sepsis or severe trauma [13]. Therefore, there is a rational background to study the association between the inflammatory response following exercise and biomarkers for cardiomyocyte stress. In addition, measuring the course of oxidative stress markers and in particular the protective role of antioxidant vitamins may provide further information, as these factors have already been shown to be involved in the initiation and propagation of inflammatory mediated myocardial stress reactions [14].

In the present work, we summarize current knowledge on the association between strenuous physical exercise and the increase in biomarkers reflecting myocardial stress (cardiac troponins and [NTpro] brain natriuretic peptide). In addition, we will present new data showing the association between exercise-induced inflammatory and oxidative stress/antioxidant vitamine levels and cardiac troponin T and NT-proBNP.

Cardiac troponin

Troponin is a contractile protein and comprises 5 percent of muscle proteins. The troponin complex consists of troponin I, troponin C, and troponin T. These proteins are located within the myofibrils of cardiac and skeletal muscle and are encoded by different genes. They have a key role in the regulation of the calciummediated muscle contraction through interaction of actin with myosin [15], cTnC functions as a calcium-receptor while cTnI prevents the adenosine triphosphatase activity when bound to actin. Troponin T fixes the troponin complex to tropomyosin. cTnT and cTnI are heart-specific with a specific amino acid sequence that allows a clear immunological differentiation from skeletal muscle troponins. Therefore, cTnT and cTnI are highly sensitive and specific serum markers to detect myocardial damage in the presence of peripheral muscle damage [16]. After myocardial damage, troponins are released from cardiomyocytes and are detectable within 3–10 hours in peripheral blood [17]. Although cardiac troponing are correctly regarded as the most cardiac-specific markers for the detection of myocardial damage, several aspects have to be considered in the interpretation of study results. The most important point is related to assay performance, i.e. antibody specificity, susceptibility of the assay to certain analytical interferences, pre-analytical factors and assay imprecision [18]. The first generation cTnT assay showed a considerable cross reactivity with skeletal muscle troponin and also the second generation assay possessed only poor linearity due to the use of bovine cTnT as an assay standard material. Therefore, results from studies using the latter assays should be interpreted with caution and are therefore not considered. Although these problems have been solved by the 3rd generation cTnT assay, also this assay, together with the various cTnI assays, share the problem of imprecision at very low troponin concentrations. It has been claimed that due to the high precision of current assays, the so called background noise appears undetectable. Therefore, any elevation of cardiac troponins above the 99th percentile of concentrations found in apparently healthy subjects has been designated as indicative of myocardial damage. However, to assure a correct diagnostic classification, this decision limit must be measured with a total imprecision (coefficient of variation [CV]) of less or equal 10 % [18;19]. It has been shown that no cardiac troponin assay was able to achieve the 10 % CV recommendation at the 99th percentile reference limit defined by the manufacturer [18].

Although there is convincing evidence that troponin assays have tremendously improved the diagnostic and prognostic power of laboratory markers in the detection of suspected acute coronary syndromes, their impreciseness at the detection limit must be considered, particularly in the interpretation of comparatively small troponin elevations following exercise. Additionally, with all assays the post-test probability for the presence of a clinical condition after a positive test result strongly depends on the pre-test probability of a disease in the investigated population. Thus, in symptomless highly trained endurance athletes the pre-test probability for myocardial damage following competition is very low and is only marginally increased by the result of a positive troponin test. In contrast, in chest pain patients a positive troponin result almost proves the presence of myocardial damage.

Concerning exercise-induced increases in cardiac troponins, it has to be mentioned that cardiac troponins are present in the myocyte, both in a cytosolic (cTnT 6%; cTnI 3%) and a structurally-bound protein pool [17:20:21]. Therefore, the release of troponins following myocardial injury could be explained by 2 mechanisms: 1. Minor myocardial injury induces a loss of integrity of the membrane that results in transient leakage of troponin from the cytosolic compartment. 2. When damage is further aggravated, the activation of proteolytic enzymes leads to disintegration of the contractile apparatus, with continuous release of troponins from the bound protein pool. However, from the present knowledge it cannot be definitively decided whether limited troponin release may be associated with reversible myocardial injury. The current common consensus is that an increase in cardiac troponin above the 99th percentile of the CV should be interpreted as a sign of myocardial necrosis [21-23]. Minor myocardial damage can be distinguished from major necrosis, i.e. myocardial infarction by the duration of troponin release from myocardial fibres. In such instances, small elevations of cardiac troponins above the 10% CV cut off level usually return within the reference limit within 24-36 hours. In contrast, after MI cardiac troponin concentration remain elevated for 5 days or longer [24].

Brain natriuretic peptide

Plasma concentrations of brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) have evolved as a new diagnostic tool for detecting both diastolic and systolic myocardial dysfunction [25-33]. The precursor of BNP is ProBNP, which is cleaved upon stimulation into the biologically active form BNP and the N-terminal rest NT-proBNP. BNP has a vasodilatory, natriuretic and diuretic activity that explains much of its biological function, i.e. to diminish myocardial strain mainly by reducing preload. Both BNP (half-life 20 min) and NT-proBNP (half-life 2 h) can be determined by immunoassays in plasma. BNP as well as NT-proBNP have shown a high sensitivity and specificity for the diagnosis of acute and chronic heart failure [30;34-37].

In contrast to cardiac troponins that indicate a structural damage to myocardial cells, an increase in BNP is a biomarker for functional myocardial overload or heart failure. The name "brain" is based on the historic fact that it was first detected in brain cells. However, BNP is mainly secreted from myocardial cells situated in atrium and ventricle. Therefore, it has been claimed that "Brain"natriuretic peptide should be renamed in "B-type" natriuretic peptide. Other members of the cardiac natriuretic peptides are the atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP) as well as the c-type natriuretic peptide (CNP).

Main stimuli for an increased liberation of BNP include a rise in intravascular volume, particularly an increase in central venous pressure and both right and left ventricular dysfunction as evidenced by an increased enddiastolic filling pressure [28;38-41]. Both resting values as well as the magnitude of exercise-induced rise in BNP have shown to be associated with the severeness of myocardial insufficiency [30].

Therefore, it was an interesting finding that apparently healthy endurance trained athletes showed post-exercise increases in NT-proBNP that were beyond the cut-off levels for heart failure. Short maximal bouts of exercise e.g. ergometry to exhaustion were not associated with a rise in NTProBNP [27;28;40;42]. In contrast, long-lasting endurance events such as marathon running or triathlon competitions induced marked increases in NT-proBNP. There seems to be a trend for higher concentrations with increased exercise duration and age of the participants [26;43].

Cardiac troponin and NT-proBNP following exercise in athletes

Table 1 summarizes the results of some investigations that have measured cardiac troponins (cTnI; 3rd generation cTnT) and BNP/NT-proBNP following exercise. From 551 subjects investigated, approx. 33 % (variation in dependence of tests applied) showed an increase in cardiac troponins following endurance exercise. In most subjects, the increase was below the 10 % CV cut off limit reported by Panteghini et al. [18], and therefore, these results should be classified as troponin negative. 15 % of subjects showed an increase in cardiac troponins above the 10% CV cut-off, but below the cut-off level usually used for the diagnosis of myocardial infarctions with ST-segment elevations. In 5 % of the athletes, an increase above the cut-off level for myocardial infarction was detectable. With the exception of one subject in the study of Neumayr et al. [44], all investigations with subsequent post-race troponin analyses found that troponin levels had returned to baseline levels after 24 hours. The lack of cardiac symptoms and normal findings in ECG-analysis or SPECT sestamibi myocardial imaging [45] in all subjects, underlines the difficulties in interpreting the troponin results. In addition, most studies did not correct for hemoconcentration or verified troponin increases by measuring troponin with an assay of a different manufacturer. No study excluded analytical interferences with the troponin assay applied as a possible cause of a positive test result.

Therefore, some scientists hold that due to multiple limitations of the studies published so far, increased concentrations in cardiac troponins in well trained symptomless athletes are not evidentiary for myocardial injury. Their main point of criticism is a poor control for hemoconcentration, lack of exclusion of false positive test results due to analytical interferences from particles, bubbles or heterophilic antibodies or other assay dependent interfering substances in the samples [46]

However, the opinion that an exercise-induced increase in cardiac troponins in well trained athletes above the 10 % CV at the 99th percentile of the reference range should be considered as (at least minor) myocardial injury, is gaining more attention. The viewpoint is further supported by findings from post-exercise echocardiographic measurements showing a decrease in ejection fraction, wall motion disturbances and impaired diastolic function following strenuous endurance exercise [47-49]. In the study of Rifai et al., the subject with the high

 Table 1. Cardiac Troponin T/I (cTnT/cTnI) and Brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) following strenuous exercise.

 (Papers cited in core clinical/sportsmedical journals).

Author	Subjects	Age (y)	Setting	Main results: Troponin	Main results: BNP	Ref.
Shave, R.E.	8 trained men	33±9	Laboratory setting; 50	1 subject with increase in cTnT following	Not measured	[72]
			mile cycle trial in either normobaric normoxia or normobaric hypoxia	normobaric hypoxia (0.016 µg/l)		
König, D.	11 professional cyclists	27 ± 4	Strenuous stage of a professional cycling race (Tour de Suisse)	2 subjects with increase in cTnT following race (0.03µg//0.1 µg/l)	Increase in BNP from 47.5 to 75.3 pg/ml. Increase was most pronounced in older athletes	[73]
Shave, R.E.	7 trained female	44 ± 7	2-day strenuous Lowe Alpine Mountain Marathon	3 subjects with increase in cTnT following day 1 (0.013-0.044 μg/l; 2 subjects with increase in cTnT following day 2 (0.014μg/l/0.017 μg/l)	Not measured	[20]
Vidotto, C.	12 male runners 13 female runners		Half-marathon race	2 h postexercise: 4 females and 4 male runners with cTnl above 99 th perc.	Increase in NT-proBNP from 39 to 107 pg/ml immediately post exercise	[50]
Neumayr, G.	38 trained men	~ 35 ~	Strenuous cycling marathon in high altitude	8% of subjects with CK/CK-MB ratio > 6 %; 13 subjects with increase in cTnl immediately after competition (0.94.9 μg/l), 3 subjects above AMI cut-off; 24 h after competition cTnl < 1.0 μg/l in 12 subjects; 1 subject with further increase from 1.3 to 4.0 μg/l after 24 h	Not measured	[44]
La Gerche, A.	15 trained men	29 ±10	Ironman distance triathlon	1 subject with increase in cTnl following triathlon (0.9 μg/l) ^b	Not measured	[74]
Middleton, N.	13 trained male runners 1 trained female runner	29±5	London marathon	9 subjects with increase in cTnT; 2 above 99 th perc.	Increase in NT-proBNP from 21.6 to 47.1 pg/ml	[51]
Rifai, N.	11 trained men and 12 trained women	33 ± 8 43 ± 14	Hawaii Ironman triathlon	2 subjects with increase in cTn1 following triathlon (4.44/2.09 µg/L= > AMI cut-off) ^c	Not measured	[47]
Neilan, TG	41 trained men and 19 trained women	41 range: 21-65	Boston marathon	60 % with cTnT above 99 th perc. (>0.01 ng/ml); 40 % at or above AMI cut-off (>0.03 ng/ml)	Increase in NT-proBNP from 63 to 131 pg/ml. Positive correlation with post- race myocardial dysfunction	[49]
Shave, R.E.	26 trained men	41 ± 10	2-day strenuous Lowe Alpine Mountain Marathon	13 subjects with increase in cTnT following day 1 (< 0.035 µg/l);1 subjects with increase in cTnT following day 2 (0.017 µg/l). All subjects with increase in cTnT on day 1 were negative following day 2	Not measured	[75]

[76]	[52]	[77]	[78]	[62]	[53]	[45]
Not measured	Increase in NT-ProBNP from 28 to 278 ng/L	Not measured	Not measured	Increase in NT-ProBNP by 9 ng/l and 30 ng/l respectively. No pathological findings in echocardiography	77 % of athletes showed increase in NT-ProBNP above reference limit. Increase was not correlated with alterations in troponin	Not measured
6 (1) subjects with increase in cTnl (cTnT) following the race; 4 subjects with increase in cTnl above the 99 th perc (0.7- 5.1 μg/l); 3 subjects with cTnl above AMI cut-off; subject with the highest cTnl also showed cTnT above AMI cut-off (0.11 μg/l); cTnl returned to baseline in all subjects after 24 h	27 % with increase in cTnT above 99 th perc. (0.043-0.224 mg/l)	No increase in cTnT	13 subjects with increase in cTnl above 10 % CV; in 5 subjects cTnl was > AMI cut-off;	Slight increase in cTnI without any increase in cTnT.	cTnl: 74 % above 99 th perc. cTnT: 47 % above 99 th perc.	1997: 1 subjects with post-race increase in cTnl: 1 subject positive pre-race Tnld 1998-2000: Significant increase in cTnl from 0.022 to 0.144 μg/L and in cTnl from 0.009 to 0.027 μg/L; 2 subjects with increase in cTnl above AMI cut-off (1.2/3.1 μg/l) 2001: insignificant increase in cTnl from 0.001 to 0.027 μg/L and in cTnT from <
Race Across the Alps	Bike marathon race	30 min. downhill-running	New Zealand Ironman distance triathlon	Endurance exercise with either 1 h at 75 % VO ₂ max or 3 h at 60 % VO ₂ max	Marathon (n=46), 100 km run (n=14), mountain bike marathon (n=45)	Boston marathon (serial testing of the same group after 5 subsequent marathon races)
37 ± 8	34±8	29 ± 9	ц. Г	36 ± 7	40±8	47 ± 7
16 trained men	29 recreational cyclists	8 trained men	64 trained men	20 male endurance trained athletes	105 endurance trained athletes	82 trained men
Neumayr, G.	Neumayr, G.	Shave R.E.	Cleave, P.	Scharhag, J.	Scharhag, J	Siegel A.J.

LLD = Lower limit of detection; 99th perc = 99th percentile of the reference range; AMI = cut-off value for acute myocardial infarction CTnT = Cardiac Troponin T (3^a generation assay); CTnI = Cardiac Troponin I b = post-race examination were performed at a mean of 4.7 d after competition; c = cTnT also measured but not 3^a generation assay

22 • Biomarkers of myocardial stress in exercise

est increase in cTnI also showed the highest number of hypokinetic myocardial wall segments [47].

It has been speculated that strenuous physical exercise above the individual strain tolerance could induce functional myocardial overload, energetical deprivation or increased liberation of intracellular Ca⁺⁺ leading to a loss of membrane integrity resulting in transient leakage of troponin from the cytosolic compartment. If this transient process is fully reversible without any residuals, is likely – given the large number of endurance athletes without cardiomyopathy - but cannot yet be proven. The short duration (<24 h) of detectable troponin concentrations favors this explanation, because cardiomyocyte death with protein disintegration has shown to be associated with a much longer troponin release period (>5 days). Other hypotheses to explain increased troponin concentrations following strenuous long-lasting endurance exercise include inflammatory processes or free radical damage.

In most investigations, the increase in post-exercise NT-proBNP was more than 100 % from baseline [49-53]. There seems to be trend for higher post-exercise values with increasing age of the participants and duration of a strenuous endurance event [26;43]. Explanations for increased NT-proBNP concentrations following strenuous long-lasting endurance events include neurohumeral activation of BNP release as well as a temporary myocardial systolic and/or diastolic dysfunction involving both right and left ventricles due to mechanical or volume overload.

In addition, recent findings from experimental and clinical studies suggest that inflammatory or oxidative stress related processes may promote the release of BNP after endurance exercise [54].

Table 2

Antioxidant vitamins, muscular stress and inflammatory markers 2 days before (14.07), immediately after (16.07), 1 day after (17.07), 5 days after (21.07) and 19 days after the Ironman Triathlon. ** = p < 0.01 compared to baseline values

	14.07	16.07	17.07	21.07	04.08
Antioxidant vitamins					
Vitamin C (µmol/l)	66,6 ± 13	102 ± 26,6 **	68,2 ± 13,2 **	80,9 ± 15,2 **	82,8 ± 14 **
Alpha-Tocopherol (µmol/l)	22,6 ± 7,3	26,6 ± 7 **	21,8 ± 6	22,5 ± 5,8	21,8 ± 5,8
Muscle stress markers					
Creatine kinase (U/I)	120 ± 76	1553 ± 2003 **	5298 ± 6240 **	457 ± 808 **	168 ± 248
Creatine kinase MB (U/I)	5 ± 4	45 ± 50 **	125 ± 142 **	11 ± 13 **	5 ± 5
Myoglobin (µg/l)	50 ± 13	1965 ± 1321**	531 ± 531	72 ± 25	65 ± 39
Inflammatory markers					
PMN-Elastase (ng/ml)	45,6 ± 22,8	238 ± 137 **	94,6 ± 103 **	44,4 ± 30,5	36 ± 15,8 **
Myeloperoxidase (µg/l)	57,2 ± 30,9	253 ± 122 **	97 ± 82 **	61 ± 57,6	41,2 ± 24,9 **

Cardiac function in relation to inflammatory/oxidative stress in the diseased state

The association between cardiac function and inflammatory markers can be divided into two main categories. On the one hand, increased levels of inflammatory cytokines (IL-6, TNF-alpha) and proteins of the APR (hsCRP) have been identified as subclinical markers of future heart failure. In 732 elderly Framingham Heart Study subjects without coronary heart disease, the risk to develop congestive heart failure was threefold when IL-6, TNF-alpha and hsCRP were elevated [55]. If the increase in inflammatory biomarkers reflects existing subclinical myocardial damage or is indicative of other inflammatory processes such as atherosclerotic plaque formation, cannot be answered conclusively [56]. In this context, the finding that the increase in CRP levels following O-wave infarction seemed to be linked to the amount of myocardial tissue damage rather than the degree of pre-existing inflammation, merits further attention and evaluation [57]. First evidence suggests that high concentrations of inflammatory biomarkers are associated with a worsened prognosis following myocardial infarction or heart failure [57;58]. Most recently, it was found that plasma concentrations of myeloperoxidase (MPO) predict mortality following myocardial infarction [59]. Levels of MPO were also increased following strenuous physical exercise and the authors speculated on possible interactions between a rise in MPO and cardiac troponin and NT-proBNP [60].

On the other hand, apart from the prognostic aspect, it has been shown that increased concentration of cytokines such as IL-6, TNF-alpha, IL-2 and IL-1ß acutely modulate cardiac function and may induce cardiomyocyte damage [10-12].

The first studies showing the effect of increased cytokine concentrations on myocardial function were investigations of sepsis and burn injury. It could be demonstrated that the secretion of cytokines following sepsis or burn altered the contractile responsiveness of the beating heart or isolated myofibers. The acute effect is multilayered and involves different cellular mechanism such as nitric oxide (NO), sphingolipid mediators, alterations in intracellular Ca⁺⁺ handling and the arachidonic acid pathway [10;61]. Chronic effects are mediated by interstitial matrix remodelling mainly by the induction of specific matrix metalloproteinases leading to myocyte hypertrophy and myocardial fibrosis [62].

The rational background to study the association between the inflammatory response following exercise and biomarkers for cardiomyocyte stress is based on several similarities to the pathologic condition. Although the magnitude is much smaller, the exercise-induced inflammatory reaction resembles at least in part immunological processes observed during sepsis or severe trauma [13]. Moreover, despite the absence of myocardial infarction or coronary occlusion, several studies have shown that 15-25 % of critically ill patients exhibited increased concentrations of cTnI [63]. Positive correlation between troponin levels and left ventricular dysfunction have been found and also an increase in NT-proBNP has been reported by some investigators. However, the evidence that sepsis is always associated with an increase in BNP or NT-proBNP could not be ascertained [63].

24 • Biomarkers of myocardial stress in exercise

Nevertheless, the data so far are sufficient to suggest a possible association between the exercise-induced cardiomyocyte stress reaction and inflammatory processes [54]. In addition, measuring markers of oxidative stress and the protective role of antioxidant vitamins may provide further information, as these factors have shown to be involved in the initiation and propagation of inflammatory mediated myocardial stress reactions [14].

Cardiac function in relation to inflammatory/oxidative stress following strenuous exercise

To test the hypothesis whether inflammatory/oxidative stress is involved in the cardiomyocyte stress reaction, we investigated related parameters in 42 well-trained healthy male triathletes (age 35.3 ± 7.0 yr, height: 180.6 ± 0.1 cm, weight: 75.1 ± 6.4 kg, BMI: 23.0 ± 1.2 kg/m², VO_{2 peak} 56.6 ± 6.2 mL•kg⁻¹•min⁻¹, training volume 10.7 ± 2.6 h•wk⁻¹) who participated in the 2006 Ironman in Austria.

The Ironman triathlon took place in Klagenfurt in July 2006 and consisted of 3.8 km swimming, 180 km cycling and 42.2 km running. The race took place under near optimal climatic conditions.

Subjects did not take any medication or antioxidant supplementation (more than 100% of RDA) in the 6 wk before the race until the end of the study.

METHODS

Blood samples were taken 2 days (d) before the race, immediately (within 20 minutes), 1 d, 5 d and 19 d after the race. The samples were immediately cooled to 4°C and the serum separated at 3000 rpm for 20 min at 4°C within 4 hours. Aliquots were frozen at -80°C until analysis. Whole blood was taken for the haematological profile; post-exercise concentrations of each parameter were corrected for exercise-induced alterations in plasma volume.

Cardiac troponin T (cTnT) and NTproBNP were determined using electrochemiluminescence technology employed within the Modular analytics E170 analyzer (Roche Diagnostics, Lewe, Sussex, UK). The oxidative stress markers malondialdehyde (MDA) and conjugated dienes (CD) were determined both by HPLC using the method of Wong [64] and Banni [65], respectively.

Concentrations of alpha-tocopherol (α -Toc) were analyzed using HPLC according to the method of Jakob and Elmadfa [66]. Ascorbic acid (Vit-C) was detected photometrically by the method of Denson and Bowers [67]. Plasma creatine kinase (CK) and creatine kinase MB (CKMB) activity was measured using an automatic analyzer (Vitros DT 60 II module; ortho-clinical diagnostics, Germany). Plasma interleukin 6 (IL-6) was determined by the Quantikine HS Immunoassy kit (R&D Systems GmbH, Wiesbaden, Germany). Concentrations of high sensitive C-reactive protein (hsCRP) and myoglobin were analyzed nephelometrically (Dade Behring, Marburg, Germany) Myeloperoxidase (MPO) concentrations were measured in plasma using the immunodiagnostik MPO ELISA kit (Immundiagnostik AG, Bensheim, Germany), Polymorphonuclear elastase (PMNelas) was determined using a quantitative enzyme immunoassay (Milena Biotec GmbH, Bad Nauheim, Germany).

RESULTS

Figures 1-6 show the pronounced myocardial and pro-oxidative stress response as well as the course of IL-6 as major stimulator and hsCRP as one of the main constituents of the acute phase response (APR) following the ironman triathlon. With the exception of one athletes who had slightly elevated cTnT at baseline (0.014 µg/), all participants had normal values for cTnT before the competition. Immediately following the triathlon, cTnT increased above the 99th percentage of CV in 57 % of athletes; 3 of them were above the cut-off value for myocardial infarction (MI) (> 0.1 µg/ml). The day after the competition, cTnT was above the 99th percentage of CV in 3 subjects but clearly beyond the cut-off levels for MI in all athletes.

NT-proBNP increased considerably after the triathlon and all but 2 athletes showed NT-proBNP above the upper reference limit (URL) for beginning heart failure. In addition, on the day after the race, 60 % of athletes exhibited NT-proB-NP levels above the URL. 5 days following the competition NT-proBNP was still elevated but had returned below the URL except for one athlete who had already shown increased concentrations at baseline.

Previous results concerning the course of cTnT and NT-proBNP in endurance events have already been discussed (see Tab. 1). The increase in cTnT in the present study was relatively high but not unusual, whereas the increase in NT-proBNP above 500 pg/ml was higher than in most previous investigations. However, the duration of exercise in most studies that have measured NT-proBNP was shorter (e.g. marathon or half-marathon [50;51] than an Ironman triathlon.

The high stress that the athletes were exposed is also reflected by the course of the other stress parameters investigated. Following the triathlon, MDA and CD as oxidative stress markers increased significantly. Furthermore, IL-6 and hsCRP as components of the APR as well as PMNelas and MPO as markers of the cellular inflammatory response rose significantly.

In addition, the triathlon induced a high exercise-induced stress reaction of peripheral muscle cells as indicated by the increase in myoglobin, CK and CKMB, although the latter could also origin from cardiomyocytes. As shown in most previous investigations, plasma concentrations of vitamin C and alpha-tocopherol increased following exercise [68].

There was no significant correlation between cTnT and NT-proBNP immediately after the competition. The strong correlation ($r^2 = 0.77$) that was observed between these parameters the day after the race was based on only three subjects and should not be considered as representative.

As shown in tab. 3 and 4, there was no correlation between cTnT or NTproBNP and any parameter reflecting inflammatory (IL-6, hsCRP, MPO, PMNelas) or oxidative stress (MDA, CD). In addition, serum concentrations of antioxidative vitamins (Vit-C, α -Toc) were not associated with cTnT and NTproBNP, respectively. Parameters reflecting peripheral muscle stress (Myo, CK, CKMB) were positively correlated with cTnT following the race.

DISCUSSION

The most important finding of this investigation was that cTnT and NT-proBNP were not related to markers of inflammatory or oxidative stress. The considerable



Fig 1. Cardiac troponin T (cTnT) 2 days before (14.07), immediately after (16.07), 1 day after (17.07), 5 days after (21.07) and 19 days after the Ironman Triathlon. ** = p < 0.01 compared to baseline values



Fig 2. NT-ProBNP 2 days before (14.07), immediately after (16.07), 1 day after (17.07), 5 days after (21.07) and 19 days after the Ironman Triathlon. ** = p < 0.01 compared to baseline values



Fig 3. Malodialdehyde (MDA) 2 days before (14.07), immediately after (16.07), 1 day after (17.07), 5 days after (21.07) and 19 days after the Ironman Triathlon. ** = p < 0.01 compared to baseline values



Fig 4. Conjugated dienes (CD) 2 days before (14.07), immediately after (16.07), 1 day after (17.07), 5 days after (21.07) and 19 days after the Ironman Triathlon. ** = p < 0.01 compared to baseline values



Fig 5. Interleukin 6 (IL-6) 2 days before (14.07), immediately after (16.07), 1 day after (17.07), 5 days after (21.07) and 19 days after the Ironman Triathlon.

** = p< 0.01 compared to baseline values



Fig 6. high sensitive C-reactive protein (hsCRP) 2 days before (14.07), immediately after (16.07), 1 day after (17.07), 5 days after (21.07) and 19 days after the Ironman Triathlon.

** = p < 0.01 compared to baseline values

increase in each parameter investigated reflects the significant stress that was induced by this ultra-endurance event. Compared with previous investigations, the magnitude of the individual stress response in this study was comparable or even higher [9;69-71]. The positive correlation between markers of skeletal muscle damage (CKMB was far below the ratio suggesting myocardial damage) and cTnT directly after the race is not clear. According to present knowledge, the

Table 3 Correlation between cardiac troponin T (cTnT), NTproBNP and investigated parameters immediately after the ironman triathlon

	cTnT 16.07	NT-proBNP 16.07
	Coefficient of correlation	Coefficient of correlation
Age (y) -,200	,191	
peak oxygen consumption (ml O2/kg/min)	,238	-,267
Training hours/week (h)	,155	-,100
Finishertime (h)	-,198	,199
Malondialdehyd 16.07 (µmol/l)	-,246	-,026
Conjugated dienes 16.07 (µg/l)	,035	-,030
Vitamin C 16.07 (µmol/l)	-,228	,050
alpha-Tocopherole 16.07 (µmol/l)	,186	-,080
Creatinkinase 16.07 (U/I)	,436(**)	,101
Creatinkinase MB 16.07 (U/I)	,451(**)	,063
Myoglobin 16.07 (µg/l)	,396(**)	-,062
Interleukin_6 16.07 (pg/ml)	,101	,274
hsCRP 16.07 (mg/l)	,205	,270
PMN Elastase 16.07 (ng/ml)	-,038	-,234
Myeloperoxidase 16.07 (µg/l)	,057	-,248

* Correlation is significant (p< 0.05)

** Correlation is higly significant (p< 0.01)

Table 4 Correlation between cardiac troponin T (cTnT), NTproBNP and investigated parameters one day after the ironman triathlon

	cTnT 17.07	NT-proBNP 17.07
	Coefficient of correlation	Coefficient of correlation
Age (y)	,327(*)	-,017
peak oxygen consumption (ml O2/kg/min)	-,147	,009
Training hours/week (h)	-,102	,038
Finishertime (h)	,136	-,099
Malondialdehyd 17.07 (µmol/l)	,138	,154
Conjugated dienes 17.07 (µg/l)	,189	-,021
Vitamin C 17.07 (µmol/l)	-,201	-,123
alpha-Tocopherole 17.07 (µmol/l)	-,095	-,219
Creatinkinase 17.07 (U/I)	-,082	,095
Creatinkinase MB 17.07 (U/I)	-,022	,147
Myoglobin 17.07 (µg/l)	,040	,086
Interleukin_6 17.07 (pg/ml)	-,109	,105
hsCRP 17.07 (mg/l)	-,072	,048
PMN Elastase 17.07 (ng/ml)	,259	,239
Myeloperoxidase 17.07 (µg/l)	-,242	-,281
peak oxygen consumption (ml O2/kg/min) Training hours/week (h) Finishertime (h) Malondialdehyd 17.07 (µmol/l) Conjugated dienes 17.07 (µg/l) Vitamin C 17.07 (µmol/l) alpha-Tocopherole 17.07 (µmol/l) Creatinkinase 17.07 (µmol/l) Creatinkinase MB 17.07 (U/l) Myoglobin 17.07 (µg/l) Interleukin_6 17.07 (pg/ml) hsCRP 17.07 (mg/l) PMN Elastase 17.07 (ng/ml) Myeloperoxidase 17.07 (µg/l)	-,147 -,102 ,136 ,138 ,189 -,201 -,095 -,082 -,022 ,040 -,109 -,072 ,259 -,242	,009 ,038 -,099 ,154 -,021 -,123 -,219 ,095 ,147 ,086 ,105 ,048 ,239 -,281

* Correlation is significant (p< 0.05)

third generation assay of troponin shows no cross-reactivity with skeletal muscle troponin. Therefore, it could be suggested that the mechanisms responsible for peripheral muscle damage are at least partially identical to those responsible for cardiomyocyte stress.

Animal studies or investigations with critically ill patients have shown an association between the release of inflammatory cytokines and markers of functional and structural myocardial stress [54]. In addition, free radicals, oxidative stress and antioxidant vitamins as protective factors have been shown to be involved in the regulation of myocardial stress [14].

Although the inflammatory stress was decisively smaller than during sepsis or burn injury, the absence of any association suggests that the parameters we have chosen were not involved in the initiation of functional or structural cardiomyocyte stress in this design. In addition, plasma levels of antioxidant vitamins did not show a negative association in terms of having an attenuating effect.

However, although the numbers of athletes investigated was relatively high, we acknowledge the limitations of the correlational analysis. The intriguing hypothesis and the results so far from subjects with sepsis, burn injury or myocardial dysfunction should increase our effort to further investigate the (patho)physiological cause and effect of the exercise-induced increase in cardiac troponins and (NTpro)BNP. For the future, it seems particularly important to consider other cytokines such as TNF-alpha or IL-2 as these two have also shown modulatory effects of cardiac function [65].

CONCLUSION

Strenuous long-lasting endurance exercise is associated with an increase in biomarkers of structural (cardiac troponins) and functional (BNP/NT-proBNP) myocardial stress. While usually, the increase was rather modest, some apparently healthy athletes without cardiovascular diseases showed post-exercise concentrations of these markers within the range of myocardial infarction or congestive heart failure. Scientific interpretations for these findings range from methodological problems or assay imprecision, temporal impairment of membrane integrity to clear evidence for myocardial tissue damage. Several pathomechanisms were made responsible for the increase in cardiac troponin and BNP such as mechanical and functional overload, adrenergic stimulation as well as free radical damage and inflammatory processes. However, inflammatory or oxidative stress related parameters investigated in the present study were not associated with CTnT or NT-proBNP concentrations.

The question if or when physical exercise may become harmful to cardiac myocytes or may even result in long-term impairment of myocardial function is of particular importance for all athletes. Therefore, there is a reasonable back-ground to claim for more studies investigating the cause and effect of the exercise-induced myocardial stress reaction. By considering the association between myocardial dysfunction during sepsis or burn injury, there is a rationale to further investigate this problem with the inclusion of other inflammatory parameters than in the present investigation.

Nevertheless, an increase in cardiac troponins or NT-proBNP, particularly above the cut-off limit for myocardial infarction or heart failure, respectively, should always result in comprehensive cardiological examination to rule out underlying cardiovascular diseases.

REFERENCES

- 1. Keul, J., H.H.Dickhuth, M.Lehmann, and J.Staiger. The athlete's heart haemodynamics and structure. Int. J. Sports Med. 3 (Suppl 1): 33-43, 1982
- Spirito, P., A.Pelliccia, M.A.Proschan, M.Granata, A.Spataro, P.Bellone, G.Caselli, A.Biffi, C.Vecchio, and B.J.Maron. Morphology of the "athlete's heart" assessed by echocardiography in 947 elite athletes representing 27 sports. Am. J. Cardiol. 74: 802-806, 1994
- Jolliffe, J., K.Rees, R.S.Taylor, D.Thompson, N.B.Oldridge, and S.Ebrahim, 2002. Exercise-based rehabilitation for coronary heart disease. The Cochrane Library, Issue 1, Oxford, pp. 1-25.
- 4. Després, J.P., B.Lamarche, C.Bouchard, A.Tremblay, and D.Prud'Homme. Exercise and the prevention of dyslipidemia and coronary heart disease. Int. J. Obes. Relat. Metab. Disord. 19 Suppl 4: S45-51, 1995
- 5. Apple,F.S. and P.A.Tesch. CK and LD isozymes in human single muscle fibers in trained athletes. J. Appl. Physiol 66: 2717-2720, 1989
- Apple,F.S., A.H.Wu, and A.S.Jaffe. European Society of Cardiology and American College of Cardiology guidelines for redefinition of myocardial infarction: how to use existing assays clinically and for clinical trials. Am. Heart J. 144: 981-986, 2002
- Mair, J.. Cardiac troponin I and troponin T: are enzymes still relevant as cardiac markers? Clin. Chim. Acta 257: 99-115, 1997
- Shapiro,B.P., H.H.Chen, J.C.Burnett, Jr., and M.M.Redfield. Use of plasma brain natriuretic peptide concentration to aid in the diagnosis of heart failure. Mayo Clin. Proc. 78: 481-486, 2003
- König, D., Schumacher, Y. O., Berg, A., Dickhut, H. H., and Mair, J. Cardiac troponins in the assessment of myocardial injury following exercie in athletes. Am J Med Sports. 6;4:177-182 2004.
- Prabhu,S.D.. Cytokine-induced modulation of cardiac function. Circ. Res. 95: 1140-1153, 2004
- Horton, J.W., D.L.Maass, J.White, and B.Sanders. Myocardial inflammatory responses to sepsis complicated by previous burn injury. Surg. Infect. (Larchmt.) 4: 363-377, 2003
- Maass,D.L., J.White, and J.W.Horton. IL-1beta and IL-6 act synergistically with TNF-alpha to alter cardiac contractile function after burn trauma. Shock 18: 360-366, 2002
- 13. Northoff,H., S.Enkel, and Ch.Weinstock. Exercise, injury, and immune function. Exerc Immunol Rev 1: 1-25, 1995
- Horton, J.W., D.J.White, D.L.Maass, D.P.Hybki, S.Haudek, and B.Giroir. Antioxidant vitamin therapy alters burn trauma-mediated cardiac NF-kappaB activation and cardiomyocyte cytokine secretion. J. Trauma 50: 397-406, 2001
- 15. Mair, J., F.Dienstl, and B.Puschendorf. Cardiac troponin T in the diagnosis of myocardial injury. Crit Rev. Clin. Lab Sci. 29: 31-57, 1992

- 32 Biomarkers of myocardial stress in exercise
- 16. Chapelle, J.P.. Cardiac troponin I and troponin T: recent players in the field of myocardial markers. Clin. Chem. Lab Med. 37: 11-20, 1999
- Mair, J., B.Thome-Kromer, I.Wagner, P.Lechleitner, F.Dienstl, B.Puschendorf, and G.Michel. Concentration time courses of troponin and myosin subunits after acute myocardial infarction. Coron. Artery Dis. 5: 865-872, 1994
- Panteghini, M., F.Pagani, K.T.Yeo, F.S.Apple, R.H.Christenson, F.Dati, J.Mair, J.Ravkilde, and A.H.Wu. Evaluation of imprecision for cardiac troponin assays at low-range concentrations. Clin. Chem. 50: 327-332, 2004
- Wu,A.H., Y.J.Feng, R.Moore, F.S.Apple, P.H.McPherson, K.F.Buechler, and G.Bodor. Characterization of cardiac troponin subunit release into serum after acute myocardial infarction and comparison of assays for troponin T and I. American Association for Clinical Chemistry Subcommittee on cTnI Standardization. Clin. Chem. 44: 1198-1208, 1998
- Shave,R.E., E.Dawson, P.G.Whyte, K.George, D.Ball, C.D.Gaze, and P.Collinson. Cardiac troponin T in female athletes during a two-day mountain marathon. Scott. Med. J. 48: 41-42, 2003
- Ooi,D.S., P.A.Isotalo, and J.P.Veinot. Correlation of antemortem serum creatine kinase, creatine kinase-MB, troponin I, and troponin T with cardiac pathology. Clin. Chem. 46: 338-344, 2000
- Piper,H.M., P.Schwartz, R.Spahr, J.F.Hutter, and P.G.Spieckermann. Early enzyme release from myocardial cells is not due to irreversible cell damage. J. Mol. Cell Cardiol. 16: 385-388, 1984
- Ishikawa,Y., J.E.Saffitz, T.L.Mealman, A.M.Grace, and R.Roberts. Reversible myocardial ischemic injury is not associated with increased creatine kinase activity in plasma. Clin. Chem. 43: 467-475, 1997
- Wu,A.H., F.S.Apple, W.B.Gibler, R.L.Jesse, M.M.Warshaw, and R.Valdes, Jr.. National Academy of Clinical Biochemistry Standards of Laboratory Practice: recommendations for the use of cardiac markers in coronary artery diseases. Clin. Chem. 45: 1104-1121, 1999
- Yousufuddin,M., M.Y.Henein, M.Flather, D.Wang, W.Shamim, C.O'Sullivan, M.Kemp, E.Kazzam, N.R.Banner, M.Amrani, and A.J.Coats. Incremental importance of peak-exercise plasma levels of endothelin-1 and natriuretic peptides in chronic heart failure. J. Cardiovasc. Pharmacol. 38: 468-473, 2001
- Ohba,H., H.Takada, H.Musha, J.Nagashima, N.Mori, T.Awaya, K.Omiya, and M.Murayama. Effects of prolonged strenuous exercise on plasma levels of atrial natriuretic peptide and brain natriuretic peptide in healthy men. Am. Heart J. 141: 751-758, 2001
- Nicholson, S., M.Richards, E.Espiner, G.Nicholls, and T.Yandle. Atrial and brain natriuretic peptide response to exercise in patients with ischaemic heart disease. Clin. Exp. Pharmacol. Physiol 20: 535-540, 1993
- McNairy, M., N.Gardetto, P.Clopton, A.Garcia, P.Krishnaswamy, R.Kazanegra, M.Ziegler, and A.S.Maisel. Stability of B-type natriuretic peptide levels during exercise in patients with congestive heart failure: implications for outpatient monitoring with B-type natriuretic peptide. Am. Heart J. 143: 406-411, 2002
- 29. Marumoto, K., M.Hamada, M.Aburaya, and K.Hiwada. Augmented secretion of atrial and brain natriuretic peptides during dynamic exercise in patients with old myocardial infarction. Jpn. Circ. J. 59: 715-724, 1995

- Kruger,S., J.Graf, D.Kunz, T.Stickel, P.Hanrath, and U.Janssens. brain natriuretic peptide levels predict functional capacity in patients with chronic heart failure. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 40: 718-722, 2002
- Kohno, M., K.Yasunari, K.Yokokawa, T.Horio, H.Kano, M.Minami, M.Ikeda, and J.Yoshikawa. Plasma brain natriuretic peptide during ergometric exercise in hypertensive patients with left ventricular hypertrophy. Metabolism 45: 1326-1329, 1996
- Huang,W.S., M.S.Lee, H.W.Perng, S.P.Yang, S.W.Kuo, and H.D.Chang. Circulating brain natriuretic peptide values in healthy men before and after exercise. Metabolism 51: 1423-1426, 2002
- 33. Friedl, W., J.Mair, S.Thomas, M.Pichler, and B.Puschendorf. Relationship between natriuretic peptides and hemodynamics in patients with heart failure at rest and after ergometric exercise. Clin. Chim. Acta 281: 121-126, 1999
- Clerico,A., M.Fontana, L.Zyw, C.Passino, and M.Emdin. Comparison of the diagnostic accuracy of brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) and the N-terminal part of the propeptide of BNP immunoassays in chronic and acute heart failure: a systematic review. Clin. Chem. 53: 813-822, 2007
- Matsumoto, A., Y.Hirata, S.Momomura, E.Suzuki, I.Yokoyama, M.Sata, Y.Ohtani, and T.Serizawa. Effects of exercise on plasma level of brain natriuretic peptide in congestive heart failure with and without left ventricular dysfunction. Am. Heart J. 129: 139-145, 1995
- Clarkson, P.B., N.M.Wheeldon, R.J.MacFadyen, S.D.Pringle, and T.M.MacDonald. Effects of brain natriuretic peptide on exercise hemodynamics and neurohormones in isolated diastolic heart failure. Circulation 93: 2037-2042, 1996
- Bettencourt, P., A.Ferreira, P.Dias, J.Pimenta, F.Frioes, L.Martins, and M.Cerqueira-Gomes. Predictors of prognosis in patients with stable mild to moderate heart failure. J. Card Fail. 6: 306-313, 2000
- 38. Sagnella, G. A. Measurement and importance of plasma brain natriuretic peptide and related peptides. Ann Clin Biochem 38, 83-93. 2001.
- Kato,M., T.Kinugawa, K.Ogino, A.Endo, S.Osaki, O.Igawa, I.Hisatome, and C.Shigemasa. Augmented response in plasma brain natriuretic peptide to dynamic exercise in patients with left ventricular dysfunction and congestive heart failure. J. Intern. Med. 248: 309-315, 2000
- Steele, I.C., G.McDowell, A.Moore, N.P.Campbell, C.Shaw, K.D.Buchanan, and D.P.Nicholls. Responses of atrial natriuretic peptide and brain natriuretic peptide to exercise in patients with chronic heart failure and normal control subjects. Eur. J. Clin. Invest 27: 270-276, 1997
- Maisel,A.S., P.Krishnaswamy, R.M.Nowak, J.McCord, J.E.Hollander, P.Duc, T.Omland, A.B.Storrow, W.T.Abraham, A.H.Wu, P.Clopton, P.G.Steg, A.Westheim, C.W.Knudsen, A.Perez, R.Kazanegra, H.C.Herrmann, and P.A.McCullough. Rapid measurement of B-type natriuretic peptide in the emergency diagnosis of heart failure. N. Engl. J. Med. 347: 161-167, 2002
- 42. Barletta,G., L.Stefani, R.Del Bene, C.Fronzaroli, S.Vecchiarino, C.Lazzeri, F.Fantini, and G.La Villa. Effects of exercise on natriuretic peptides and cardiac function in man. Int. J. Cardiol. 65: 217-225, 1998
- König, D., Y.O.Schumacher, L.Heinrich, A.Schmid, A.Berg, and H.H.Dickhuth. Myocardial stress after competitive exercise in professional road cyclists. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 35: 1679-1683, 2003

- 34 Biomarkers of myocardial stress in exercise
- 44. Neumayr, G., H.Gaenzer, R.Pfister, W.Sturm, S.P.Schwarzacher, G.Eibl, G.Mitterbauer, and H.Hoertnagl. Plasma levels of cardiac troponin I after prolonged strenuous endurance exercise. Am. J. Cardiol. 87: 369-71, A10, 2001
- 45. Siegel, A.J., E.L.Lewandrowski, K.Y.Chun, M.B.Sholar, A.J.Fischman, and K.B.Lewandrowski. Changes in cardiac markers including B-natriuretic peptide in runners after the Boston marathon. Am. J. Cardiol. 88: 920-923, 2001
- Ng,S.M., P.Krishnaswamy, R.Morrisey, P.Clopton, R.Fitzgerald, and A.S.Maisel. Mitigation of the clinical significance of spurious elevations of cardiac troponin I in settings of coronary ischemia using serial testing of multiple cardiac markers. Am. J. Cardiol. 87: 994-999, 2001
- Rifai,N., P.S.Douglas, M.O'Toole, E.Rimm, and G.S.Ginsburg. Cardiac troponin T and I, echocardiographic [correction of electrocardiographic] wall motion analyses, and ejection fractions in athletes participating in the Hawaii Ironman Triathlon. Am. J. Cardiol. 83: 1085-1089, 1999
- Whyte,G.P., K.George, S.Sharma, S.Lumley, P.Gates, K.Prasad, and W.J.McKenna. Cardiac fatigue following prolonged endurance exercise of differing distances. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 32: 1067-1072, 2000
- Neilan, T.G., J.L.Januzzi, E.Lee-Lewandrowski, T.T.Ton-Nu, D.M.Yoerger, D.S.Jassal, K.B.Lewandrowski, A.J.Siegel, J.E.Marshall, P.S.Douglas, D.Lawlor, M.H.Picard, and M.J.Wood. Myocardial injury and ventricular dysfunction related to training levels among nonelite participants in the Boston marathon. Circulation 114: 2325-2333, 2006
- Vidotto, C., H.Tschan, J.Atamaniuk, R.Pokan, N.Bachl, and M.M.Muller. Responses of N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) and cardiac troponin I (cTnI) to competitive endurance exercise in recreational athletes. Int. J. Sports Med. 26: 645-650, 2005
- Middleton, N., R.Shave, K.George, G.Whyte, J.Forster, D.Oxborough, D.Gaze, and P.Collinson. Novel application of flow propagation velocity and ischaemia-modified albumin in analysis of postexercise cardiac function in man. Exp. Physiol 91: 511-519, 2006
- Neumayr,G., R.Pfister, G.Mitterbauer, G.Eibl, and H.Hoertnagl. Effect of competitive marathon cycling on plasma N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide and cardiac troponin T in healthy recreational cyclists. Am. J. Cardiol. 96: 732-735, 2005
- Scharhag, J., M.Herrmann, A.Urhausen, M.Haschke, W.Herrmann, and W.Kindermann. Independent elevations of N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide and cardiac troponins in endurance athletes after prolonged strenuous exercise. Am. Heart J. 150: 1128-1134, 2005
- McLachlan, C. and P.Mossop. Are elevations of N-terminal probrain natriuretic peptide in endurance athletes after prolonged strenuous exercise due to systemic inflammatory cytokines? Am. Heart J. 152: e1, 2006
- 55. Vasan,R.S., L.M.Sullivan, R.Roubenoff, C.A.Dinarello, T.Harris, E.J.Benjamin, D.B.Sawyer, D.Levy, P.W.Wilson, and R.B.D'Agostino. Inflammatory markers and risk of heart failure in elderly subjects without prior myocardial infarction: the Framingham Heart Study. Circulation 107: 1486-1491, 2003
- 56. Lowe,G.D.. The relationship between infection, inflammation, and cardiovascular disease: an overview. Ann. Periodontol. 6: 1-8, 2001
- Brunetti,N.D., M.Correale, P.L.Pellegrino, A.Cuculo, and M.D.Biase. Acute phase proteins in patients with acute coronary syndrome: Correlations with diagnosis, clinical features, and angiographic findings. Eur. J. Intern. Med. 18: 109-117, 2007

- Yip,H.K., C.L.Hang, C.Y.Fang, Y.K.Hsieh, C.H.Yang, W.C.Hung, and C.J.Wu. Level of high-sensitivity C-reactive protein is predictive of 30-day outcomes in patients with acute myocardial infarction undergoing primary coronary intervention. Chest 127: 803-808, 2005
- Mocatta, T.J., A.P.Pilbrow, V.A.Cameron, R.Senthilmohan, C.M.Frampton, A.M.Richards, and C.C.Winterbourn. Plasma concentrations of myeloperoxidase predict mortality after myocardial infarction. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 49: 1993-2000, 2007
- Melanson,S.E., S.M.Green, M.J.Wood, T.G.Neilan, and E.L.Lewandrowski. Elevation of myeloperoxidase in conjunction with cardiac-specific markers after marathon running. Am. J. Clin. Pathol. 126: 888-893, 2006
- 61. White,D.J., D.L.Maass, B.Sanders, and J.W.Horton. Cardiomyocyte intracellular calcium and cardiac dysfunction after burn trauma. Crit Care Med. 30: 14-22, 2002
- 62. Bradham, W.S., B.Bozkurt, H.Gunasinghe, D.Mann, and F.G.Spinale. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha and myocardial remodeling in progression of heart failure: a current perspective. Cardiovasc. Res. 53: 822-830, 2002
- Maeder, M., T.Fehr, H.Rickli, and P.Ammann. Sepsis-associated myocardial dysfunction: diagnostic and prognostic impact of cardiac troponins and natriuretic peptides. Chest 129: 1349-1366, 2006
- Wong,S.H., J.A.Knight, S.M.Hopfer, O.Zaharia, C.N.Leach, Jr., and F.W.Sunderman, Jr.. Lipoperoxides in plasma as measured by liquid-chromatographic separation of malondialdehyde-thiobarbituric acid adduct. Clin. Chem. 33: 214-220, 1987
- Banni, S., L.Lucchi, A.Baraldi, B.Botti, G.Cappelli, F.Corongiu, M.A.Dessi, A.Tomasi, and E.Lusvarghi. No direct evidence of increased lipid peroxidation in hemodialysis patients. Nephron 72: 177-183, 1996
- 66. Elmadfa,I., C.Bartens, E.Jakob, and J.Konig. Nutritional status and the immune system: fat-soluble vitamins and other nutrients. Bibl. Nutr. Dieta 136-141, 1994
- 67. DENSON,K.W. and E.F.BOWERS. The determination of ascorbic acid in white blood cells. A comparison of W.B.C. ascorbic acid and phenolic acid excretion in elderly patients. Clin. Sci. 21: 157-162, 961
- 68. Evans, W.J.. Vitamin E, vitamin C, and exercise. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 72: 647S-652S, 2000
- König, D., K.H.Wagner, I.Elmadfa, and A.Berg. Exercise and oxidative stress: Significance of antioxidants with special reference to inflammatory, muscular and systemic stress markers. Exerc Immunol Rev 7: 108-133, 2001
- 70. La Gerche, A., K.A.Connelly, D.J.Mooney, A.I.Macisaac, and D.L.Prior. Biochemical and functional abnormalities of left and right ventricular function following ultra-endurance exercise. Heart, 2007
- Tulloh,L., D.Robinson, A.Patel, A.Ware, C.Prendergast, D.Sullivan, and L.Pressley. Raised troponin T and echocardiographic abnormalities after prolonged strenuous exercise-the Australian Ironman Triathlon. Br. J. Sports Med. 40: 605-609, 2006
- Shave, R.E., E.Dawson, G.Whyte, K.George, D.Gaze, and P.Collinson. Effect of prolonged exercise in a hypoxic environment on cardiac function and cardiac troponin T. Br. J. Sports Med. 38: 86-88, 2004
- König, D., Y.O.Schumacher, L.Heinrich, A.Schmid, A.Berg, and H.H.Dickhuth. Myocardial stress after competitive exercise in professional road cyclists. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 35: 1679-1683, 2003

- 36 Biomarkers of myocardial stress in exercise
- La Gerche, A., A.Boyle, A.M.Wilson, and D.L.Prior. No evidence of sustained myocardial injury following an ironman distance triathlon. Int. J. Sports Med. 25: 45-49, 2004
- Shave, R.E., E.Dawson, G.Whyte, K.George, D.Ball, D.C.Gaze, and P.O.Collinson. Evidence of Exercise-Induced Cardiac Dysfunction and Elevated cTnT in Separate Cohorts Competing in an Ultra-Endurance Mountain Marathon Race. Int. J. Sports Med. 23: 489-494, 2002
- Neumayr,G., R.Pfister, G.Mitterbauer, A.Maurer, H.Gaenzer, W.Sturm, and H.Hoertnagl. Effect of the "Race Across The Alps" in elite cyclists on plasma cardiac troponins I and T. Am. J. Cardiol. 89: 484-486, 2002
- 77. Shave, R., E.Dawson, G.Whyte, K.George, D.Ball, P.Collinson, and D.Gaze. The cardiospecificity of the third-generation cTnT assay after exercise-induced muscle damage. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 34: 651-654, 2002
- Cleave, P., T.D.Boswell, D.B.Speedy, and D.R.Boswell. Plasma cardiac troponin concentrations after extreme exercise. Clin. Chem. 47: 608-610, 2001
- Scharhag, J., A.Urhausen, G.Schneider, M.Herrmann, K.Schumacher, M.Haschke, A.Krieg, T.Meyer, W.Herrmann, and W.Kindermann. Reproducibility and clinical significance of exercise-induced increases in cardiac troponins and N-terminal pro brain natriuretic peptide in endurance athletes. Eur. J. Cardiovasc. Prev. Rehabil. 13: 388-397, 2006

Review III

(Relevant to the thesis, but not forming part of it)

Mutation Research xxx (2009) xxx-xxx



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Mutation Research/Reviews in Mutation Research

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/reviewsmr Community address: www.elsevier.com/locate/mutres



Review

Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?

Stefanie Reichhold^a, Oliver Neubauer^a, Andrew C. Bulmer^b, Siegfried Knasmüller^c, Karl-Heinz Wagner^{a,*}

^a Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna, Althanstraße 14, 1090 Vienna, Austria

^b Department of Biological and Physical Sciences, University of Southern Queensland, Toowoomba, Australia

^c Institute of Cancer Research, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 26 November 2008 Received in revised form 4 February 2009 Accepted 5 February 2009 Available online xxx

Keywords: Ultra-endurance exercise Physical activity DNA damage Biological markers

ABSTRACT

It is commonly accepted that regular moderate intensity physical activity reduces the risk of developing many diseases. Counter intuitively, however, evidence also exists for oxidative stress resulting from acute and strenuous exercise. Enhanced formation of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species may lead to oxidatively modified lipids, proteins and nucleic acids and possibly disease. Currently, only a few studies have investigated the influence of exercise on DNA stability and damage with conflicting results, small study groups and the use of different sample matrices or methods and result units. This is the first review to address the effect of exercise of various intensities and durations on DNA stability, focusing on human population studies. Furthermore, this article describes the principles and limitations of commonly used methods for the assessment of oxidatively modified DNA and DNA stability. This review is structured according to the type of exercise conducted (field or laboratory based) and the intensity performed (i.e. competitive ultra/endurance exercise or maximal tests until exhaustion). The findings presented here suggest that competitive ultra-endurance exercise (>4 h) does not induce persistent DNA damage. However, when considering the effects of endurance exercise (<4 h), no clear conclusions could be drawn. Laboratory studies have shown equivocal results (increased or no oxidative stress) after endurance or exhaustive exercise. To clarify which components of exercise participation (i.e. duration, intensity and training status of subjects) have an impact on DNA stability and damage, additional carefully designed studies combining the measurement of DNA damage, gene expression and DNA repair mechanisms before, during and after exercise of differing intensities and durations are required. © 2009 Published by Elsevier B.V.

Contents

1.	Introd	luction	000
	1.1.	Exercise and DNA damage	000
	1.2.	Methods commonly used to evaluate DNA damage linked to exercise	000
2.	Metho	ods	000
	2.1.	Identification of publications/search strategy	000
	2.2.	Evaluation of publications	000
3.	Review	wed study results	000
	3.1.	Competitive exercise	000
		3.1.1. Competitive ultra-endurance exercise (>4 h)	000
		3.1.2. Competitive endurance exercise (<4 h)	000
	3.2.	Non-competitive endurance exercise (<4 h) and periods of intensified training	000
	3.3.	Laboratory studies (treadmill or cycle ergometer)	000

* Corresponding author. Tel.: +43 1 4277 54930; fax: +43 1 4277 9549.

E-mail address: karl-heinz.wagner@univie.ac.at (K.-H. Wagner).

Abbreviations: ROS, reactive oxygen species; RNS, reactive nitrogen species; SCGE, single cell gel electrophoresis; ENDO III, endonuclease III; FPG, formamidopyrimidine glycosylase; 8-OHdG, 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine; 8-oxodG, 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2'-deoxyguanosine; MN, micronucleus; MNi, micronuclei; CBMNCyt, cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome; NPBs, nucleoplasmic bridges; Nbuds, nuclear buds; SCE, sister chromatid exchange; WBC, white blood cells; GC–MS, gas chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry; HPLC, high performance liquid chromatography; ECD, electrochemical detection; ELISA, enzyme-linked immunosorbant assay.

1383-5742/\$ – see front matter 2009 Published by Elsevier B.V. doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

2

ARTICLE IN PRESS

S. Reichhold et al./Mutation Research xxx (2009) xxx-xxx

	3.3.1. Laboratory studies: endurance exercise (<4 h) 3.3.2. Laboratory studies: tests until exhaustion	000 000
4.	Differences between exercise durations and intensities	000
5.	Limitations	000
6.	Possible adaptive responses	000
7.	Clinical implications	000
8.	Future directions	000
	Acknowledgements	000
	References	000

1. Introduction

1.1. Exercise and DNA damage

Oxidative stress-induced DNA damage and insufficient DNA repair may play an important role in the etiology of cancer, diabetes and arteriosclerosis [1]. Participation in regular physical activity reduces the risk of developing diabetes, cancer, cardiovascular and other lifestyle-dependent diseases [2–5]. Interestingly, acute and strenuous exercise may induce oxidative stress via enhanced formation of reactive oxygen (ROS) and nitrogen species (RNS)[6–8].

Mechanisms responsible for exercise-induced free radical formation, recently described by Sachdev and Davies [9], include increased oxygen consumption (and ROS production), autoxidation of catecholamines, activation of inflammatory cells due to muscle tissue damage and ischemia and/or hypoxia/reoxygenation damage. Excessive ROS production may result in the oxidative modification of lipids, proteins and nucleic acids [9-11]. Since oxidative modifications of DNA can lead to mutations [12] and exceptionally high volumes of exercise are also associated with a substantial oxidative stress, concerns have arisen about the health effects of competing in ultra-endurance exercise events [13]. Given the hypothesised U-shaped relationship between exercise and health [14], i.e. both low and exceptionally high volumes of exercise participation are related to detrimental health outcomes, it is of great importance to assess the effects of exercise of different durations, intensities and types on oxidative stress responses and in particular, the effects that exercise has on DNA stability. Moreover, that acute and chronic exercise participation (training) appears to induce adaptations in antioxidant defence and DNA repair gene expression [9] means that this must be carefully considered when investigating the relationship between exercise, oxidative stress and DNA stability.

The objective of this article is to comprehensively review published scientific investigations that have studied the effect of exercise on DNA stability. Descriptions of the most commonly applied techniques, for the assessment of DNA damage and stability are only briefly described here, since they have been comprehensively reviewed elsewhere in the literature [15,16]. Studies concerning the influence of exercise on DNA stability are reviewed here according to the duration of exercise investigated. Finally, a discussion of the limitations of published studies, the clinical implications of exercise participation as well as suggestions for future research are included.

1.2. Methods commonly used to evaluate DNA damage linked to exercise

A comprehensive range of methods for the quantification of genotoxicity is available. These methods have been used in human studies to evaluate the effect of dietary, environmental and lifestyle factors on DNA stability [15].

The most commonly employed methods for the detection of DNA damage, related to physical activity, are the single cell gel

electrophoresis (SCGE or COMET) assays, the micronucleus (MN) assay, and its further developed version, the cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome (CBMN Cyt) assay. In addition, numerous assays have been developed to quantify the DNA base oxidation product 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG; also 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2'-deoxyguanosine 8-oxodG) in plasma and urine. Furthermore, the sister chromatid exchange (SCE) assay has been applied occasionally to detect changes in DNA after exercise [65].

The SCGE assay under alkaline conditions (standard version) is a simple, rapid and sensitive method that detects DNA strand breaks and alkali labile sites [17,18]. The key principle of the method is based on the migration of damaged DNA in an electrical field, forming comet shaped images [19]. The relative amount of DNA in the tail represents the frequency of DNA strand breaks [17]. A modified version of the SCGE assay, where the isolated nuclei are treated with lesion-specific enzymes formamidopyrimidine glycosylase (FPG) and endonuclease (ENDO) III, allows for the oxidized purines and pyrimidines to be detected [20–22].

The CBMN Cyt assay is a test that detects genome instability, including chromosome breakage, loss, rearrangement in addition to gene amplification and non-disjunction [23]. Micronuclei (MNi), nucleoplasmic bridges (NPBs) and nuclear buds (Nbuds) are measured as endpoints of this assay. Micronuclei result from chromosome fragments or whole chromosomes that lag behind at anaphase during cell division. Nucleoplasmic bridges originate from dicentric chromosomes resulting from misrepaired DNA breaks or telomere end fusion. Nuclear buds are formed as a consequence of gene amplification [24–27]. Since a causal link between MNi and the risk of cancer has been shown in a recent cohort study [28], this method has become an important variable to measure, especially in human studies of carcinogenicity.

Since guanine has the lowest oxidation potential among the four bases, it is the most prone to oxidation [29]. As a consequence of oxidation, 8-hydroxylation of guanine occurs and 8-OHdG is formed [1]. In most human biomonitoring studies 8-OHdG has been determined in urine and white blood cells (WBC). Various analytical methods have been used to measure oxidized guanine and include gas chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry (GC–MS), liquid chromatography coupled with GC–MS, liquid chromatography (HPLC) with electrochemical detection (ECD) or MS, and finally, ³²P-postlabeling, methods based on the use of FPG and enzyme-linked immunosorbant assay (ELISA) [15,30,31]. Of these methods, the latter one is prone to interference from high molecular weight compounds found in plasma or serum resulting in confounded results [30].

SCEs arise during DNA replication as a consequence of breakage and rejoining of sister chromatids. This process occurs naturally, but can also be induced by exposure to environmental mutagens [32] and is therefore another method that can be used to assess DNA stability. The studies reviewed in Table 1 have applied one or more of these methods for the assessment and evaluation of DNA stability before, during and after exercise.

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

Table T Studies investigating the o	effects of exercise on markers of DNA damage.					
Reference	Experimental protocol ^a	Subjects ^b (trained/untrained/VO $_{2max}$)	Method ^c	Endpoint ^d	Sample matrix ^e	Summary of results ^f
Competitive ultra-endura Poulsen et al. [47] Miyata et al. [48]	nce exercise (>4 h) 8-11 h vigorous exercise/day for 30 days Ultra-marathon (2 days) (40 and 90 km)	23 T 79 m (272 km running/month) 16 f	HPLC-ECD HPLC-ECD	8-oxodG 8-OHdG	Urine; spot Urine; spot	1 after 30 days period 1 after 1 run; back to initial levels after 2
Radak et al. [49]	4 days supra-marathon (93, 120, 56, and	(219 km running/month) 5 WT	ELISA	8-OHdG	Urine; 12 h	run \uparrow after 24 h; back to initial levels on day 4
Mastaloudis et al. [33]	59 km; road running) Ultra-marathon (50 km)	11 f (VO _{2max} : \sim 55.0 mL/(kg min)) 11 m (VO _{2max} : \sim 60.0 mL/(kg min)) divided into	COMET	SBs, AP	leu	† at mid-race; back to initial levels 2 h after race
Reichhold et al. [50]	Ironman triathlon (3.8 km swimming, 180 km cycling and 42 km running)	supplement/placebo group 28 WT (VO _{2max} : 58.9 mL/(kg min))	COMET	SBs, AP	Lymph	↑ 1 day after race; back to initial levels 5 davs after race
			+FPG +ENDO III	FPG-s s ENDO III-s s	Lymph s Lymph	 ⇒ ↑ 5 days after race compared to 1 day after
Reichhold et al. [51]	Ironman triathlon (3.8 km swimming, 180 km carding, and 43 km swimmer)	20 WT (VO _{2max} : 60.8 mL/(kg min))	MN	MNi	Lymph	tace; back to initial levels 19 days after face ↓ immediately and further 19 days after
	100 kill cychilig, and 42 kill fulllillig)		MN	Nbuds	Lymph	15 days after race; back to initial levels 19
			MN	NPB	Lymph	days after race 1 19 days after race
Competitive endurance ex Niess et al. [52]	cercise (<4 h) Half-marathon (21.1 km)	12 MT (45 ± 25 km/week running)	COMET	SBs, AP	leu	↑ 24 h after half-marathon in 10 subjects
Hartmann et al. [53]	Short-distance triathlon (1.5 km swimming, 40 km cycling, and 10 km running)	6 Т	COMET	SBs, AP	leu	\uparrow 24 h until 5 days after race
			+FPG HPI C-FCD	FPG-s s. 8-OHdG	leu Hrine: 24 h	↔ immediately after race ↔ 1 day until 4 days after race
			MN	MNi	Lymph	\leftrightarrow 2 days and 4 days after race
Tsai et al. [54]	Marathon (42 km)	14 runners 20 control	COMET	SBs, AP	PBMC	1 24 h after marathon; still 1 14 days after
			+FPG +ENDO III	FPG-s s ENDO III-s s	PBMC PBMC	↑ immediately until 24 h after marathon ↑ immediately after race; still ↑ 14 days
			ELISA	8-OHdG	Urine; 8 h	timmediately after race; still ↑ 14 days
Briviba et al. [55]	Half-marathon and marathon (21.1 and 41.2 km)	10 WT half-marathon (4.2 h running/week; 5 m, 5 f) 12 WT marathon (3.5 h running/ week: 10 m. 2 f)	COMET	SBs, AP	Lymph	auer race ⇔ immediately after races
		х •	+FPG +ENDO III +H ₂ O ₂	FPG-s s ENDO III-s s <i>ex vivo</i> SSB induction	Lymph Lymph Lymph	 → immediately after races ↑ after both races ↑ immediately after races
Non-competitive enduran Okamura et al. [56] Pfeiffer et al. [37] Inoue et al. [57]	ce exercise (<4 h) and periods of intensified tra Road running (30 ± 6 km/day) for 8 days 14 days of winter training 90 min swimming (1500 m) or 70 min running (15 km)	aining 10 long-distance runners 15 T supplement group 15 T placebo group 9 T swimmers 9 T runners	HPLC-ECD ELISA HPLC-ECD	8-OHdG 8-OHdG 8-OHdG	Urine; 24 h Urine; 24 h Lymph	↑ during 8 days period ↑ 7 days after start of training ↓ after swimming: ↔ after running
Sumida et al. [58] Pilger et al. [59]	Running (20 km) Long-distance road running (8–110 km/ week)	11 T distance runners (VO _{2max} : 57.5 mL/(kg min)) 32 T long-distance runners	HPLC-ECD HPLC-ECD	8-OHdG 8-OHdG 8-OHdG	Urine; spot Urine; 24 h Urine; 24 h	\leftrightarrow after swimming; \leftrightarrow after running \leftrightarrow 1 day until 3 days after the test \leftrightarrow ; no differences between groups
Itoh et al. [60]	Road running (10 km at 75% heart rate max)	32 control 8 UT	ELISA	8-OHdG	Urine; spot Plasma	↓ immediately after run; 24 h back to initial levels

S. Reichhold et al./Mutation Research xxx (2009) xxx-xxx

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

3

Reference Supervisant of long-clasters induction: Subfactor of long-clasters induction: Supervisant of long-claster induction: Supervisantererererection: <thsupervisanters induction<="" th=""><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></thsupervisanters>							
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	Reference	Experimental protocol ^a	Subjects ^b (trained/untrained/VO _{2max})	Method ^c	Endpoint ^d	Sample matrix ^e	Summary of results ^t
Plazzeti et al. [2] 4 week of orchalt mining (effettions) 7 WT upplement group 10 WT placebo COMET 58. AP Lee 1 minuedlaty after overlox for the filting of the filting and the	Palazzetti et al. [61]	4 weeks of overload training (referring to programme of long-distance triathletes)	9 WT triathletes (VO _{2max} : 66.0 mL/(kg min)) 6 NT (VO _{2max} : 42.8 mL/ (kg min))	COMET	SBs, AP	leu	\leftrightarrow immediately after overload training
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Palazzetti et al. [62]	4 weeks of overload training (referring to programme of long-distance triathletes)	7 WT supplement group 10 WT placebo group	COMET	SBs, AP	leu	1 immediately after overload training in both groups
Mortlas-bair et al. [34] Contact and ad and et exit. Ohm et al. [34] Contact et al. [35] El Contact et al. [35] El Contact et al. [36] El Contact et al. [36] <td< td=""><td>Laboratory studies: endura Sato et al. [63]</td><td>ance exercise (<4 h) Cycle ergometer test (for 30 min, at 50% VO.</td><td>7 T (VO_{2max}: 48.7 mL/(kg min)) 8 NT (VO2 - 308 ml //<i>ba</i> min))</td><td>HPLC-ECD</td><td>SbHO-8</td><td>leu</td><td>\leftrightarrow in T; \downarrow in NT 48 h after test at 50% VO_{2max}</td></td<>	Laboratory studies: endura Sato et al. [63]	ance exercise (<4 h) Cycle ergometer test (for 30 min, at 50% VO.	7 T (VO _{2max} : 48.7 mL/(kg min)) 8 NT (VO2 - 308 ml // <i>ba</i> min))	HPLC-ECD	SbHO-8	leu	\leftrightarrow in T; \downarrow in NT 48 h after test at 50% VO_{2max}
Ohan et al. [64] Cole exponence treat (for 60 min ar 70% i0 WT (4.6 ± 0.4 ii sporting/week) ELISA 8-OHdc Uner; 12.h i on first day after test Scheck et al. [53] Downing Morandia Morandia Scheck et al. [54] VOrandia	Morillas-Ruiz et al. [34]	Colle ergometer test (for 90 min, at 70% VO _{2max})	(*O.zmax: 5.55 mir/vs.mir/vs.mir/ 13 WT supplement group (VO _{zmax} : 13 63.6 mL(kg min)) 13 WT placebo group 1(VO _{2max} : 6.2.8 mL/(kg min))	HPLC-ECD	8-oxodG	Urine; 24 h	\leftrightarrow in supplement group and \uparrow in placebo group 20 min after test
Subscherk et al. [35] Downlin unning on tradinit (ranked into supplement/ placebo group 13 T and 1 UT) HPLC-ECD Sold6 Leu 24 h after tert in placebo placebo group Harmann et al. [57] 13 Y VO _{2nna}) Wire a third (gr min) 51 T and 1 UT) CONET S8, AP WBC -124 h after tert in placebo placebo group Harmann et al. [68] 1. Treadmil running (nor 35 min at 85% of VO _{2nna}) WI athletes (VV _{2nna} ; 60.4 mi/(kg min)) KMT WBC 124 h after tert: -24 h after tert: -24 h wBC -24 h after tert: -24 h after tert: -24 h after tert: -24 h wBC -24 h after tert: -2	Orhan et al. [64]	Cycle ergometer test (for 60 min at 70% VO _{2max})	10 WT (4.6 ± 0.4 h sporting/week)	ELISA	8-OHdG	Urine; 12 h	\uparrow on first day after test
Hartmann et al. [65] 1. Treadmil running (or 20 min at 35% Oranis) 3 (2 T and 1 UT) COMET 58, AP WBC 124 hiter 1test: 22 his Preers et al. [65] 2. Treadmil running (or 20 min at 35% Oranis) 8 VT (VO _{2nnis} : 60.4 mL/(Kg min)) 8 MT MMS MMS MMS - after both tests Preers et al. [66] Treadmil running (or 20 min at 35% Oranis) 8 VT (VO _{2nnis} : 60.4 mL/(Kg min)) MM + X-ray MMS MMS - after both tests Studies under laboratory conditions: tests until exhaustion 8 UT (VO _{2nnis} : 56.5 mL/(Kg min)) MM + X-ray MM VMM - after both tests Studies under laboratory conditions: tests until exhaustion 8 UT (VO _{2nnis} : 56.5 mL/(Kg min)) MM + X-ray MM - after both tests Studies under laboratory conditions: tests until exhaustion 10 T (YO _{2nnis} : 56.5 mL/(Kg min)) MM + X-ray MM - after both tests Studies under laboratory conditions: tests until exhaustion 10 T (YO _{2nnis} : 60.7 mL/(Kg min)) MM + X-ray MM - after both tests Studies et al. [68] Treadmil tunning until exhaustion 10 T (YO _{2nnis} : 53.5 mL/(Kg min)) HPLC-ECD 8-OHG - after both tests - after both tests Mase et al. [88] Treadmil tunning unti exhau	Sacheck et al. [35]	Downhill running on treadmill (for 45 min, at 75% VO _{2max}) divided into supplement/ placebo group	16 T (age 18–35;VO _{2max} : ~52.7 mL/ (kg min)) 16 T (age 65–80;VO _{2max} : ~31.9 mL/(kg min))	HPLC-ECD	8-OHdG	leu	\leftrightarrow 24 h after test in placebo group
Percent allocation 2. Tradmill running (for 25.h art/55VO _{2mus}) 8. With there (VO _{2mus} : 60.4 mL(Vgmin)) SNE VMC	Hartmann et al. [65]	1. Treadmill running until exhaustion	3 (2 T and 1 UT)	COMET	SBs, AP	WBC	\uparrow 24 h after 1 test; 72 h back to initial levels; \leftrightarrow after 2 test
Dreers et al. [67] Tradamil running (for 20 min at 8% of VO _{2max} : 505 mJ(kg min)) RVM Sis. AP Vymph		2. Treadmill running (for 45 min)		SCE	SCEs	WBC	\leftrightarrow after both tests
Studies under laboratory conditions: tests until exhaustion B(N + X-ray MNi Lymph 1 in UT 30 min after test: - Sumida et al. [36] Cycle ergometer test until exhaustion 8 UT supplement group; 6 UT placebo HPLC-ECD 8-OHdG Urine; 24 h 1 day until 3 days after differences between group Sumida et al. [38] 1. Treadmill running until exhaustion 11 T (Stance runners (VO _{anax} ; 51,5 mL/(Rg min)) HPLC-ECD 8-OHdG Urine; 24 h 1 day until 3 days after differences between group Mars et al. [69] Treadmill running until exhaustion 61 (VO _{anax} ; 33,5 mL/(Rg min)) HPLC-ECD 8-OHdG Urine; 24 h 1 day until 3 days after Moler et al. [70] Maximal cycle ergometer until exhaustion 61 (VO _{anax} ; 33,4 ± 0.6 L/min) HPLC-ECD 8-OHdC Urine; 24 h 1 day until 3 days after Moler et al. [70] Maximal cycle ergometer until exhaustion 61 (VO _{anax} ; 3.3 ± 0.6 L/min) COMET S8, AP UWD 12 41 hafter treadmill test; Moler et al. [70] Maximal cycle ergometer until exhaustion 11 (VO _{anax} ; 3.3 ± 0.6 L/min) COMET S8, AP UWD 12 41 hafter treadmill test; Moler et al. [70] Maximal cycle ergometer untel exhaustion 12 UT (VO _{anax} ; 3.3 ± 0.6 L/min) COMET S8,	Peters et al. [66] Umegaki et al. [67]	Treadmill running (for 2.5 h at75%VO _{2max}) Treadmill running (for 30 min at 85% of VO _{2max})	8 WT athletes (VO _{2max} : 60.4 mL/(kg min)) 8 UT (VO _{2max} : 50.5 mL/(kg min)) 8 MT (VO _{2max} : 58.5 mL/(kg min))	COMET MN	SBs, AP MNi	Lymph lymph	\leftrightarrow immediately and 3 h after test \leftrightarrow immediately and 30 min after test
Studies under laboratory conditions: tests until exhaustion 8.0 H supplement group; 6 Ur placebo HPLC-ECD 8-0HdC Urine: 24h 1 day until 3 days after differences between group Sumida et al. [36] Cycle ergometer test until exhaustion 8 UT supplement group; 6 Ur placebo HPLC-ECD 8-0HdC Urine: 24h 1 day until 3 days after differences between group Sumida et al. [36] 1. Treadmill running until exhaustion 11 T distance runners (VO _{amas} : 37.5 mL/(kg min)) HPLC-ECD 8-0HdC Urine: 24h 1 day until 3 days after days after differences between group Mars et al. [69] Treadmill running until exhaustion 11 T (VO _{amas} : 3.5 mL/(kg min)) HPLC-ECD 8-0HdC Urine: 24h 1 day until 3 days after days days after days days after days after days after days after days after d				MN + X-ray	MNi	Lymph	\uparrow in UT 30 min after test; \leftrightarrow in MT
Sumida et al. [58] 1. Treadmill running until exhaustion 1 distance runners (VO _{2naxi} : 60.7 ml/ (g min)) Mars et al. [68] Treadmill running until exhaustion 11 T(VO _{2naxi} : 51.5 ml/(tg min)) (ise and ill running until exhaustion 11 T(VO _{2naxi} : 51.5 ml/(tg min)) (ise at al. [69] Treadmill running until exhaustion 11 T(VO _{2naxi} : 51.5 ml/(tg min)) (ise at al. [69] Treadmill running until exhaustion 11 T(VO _{2naxi} : 51.5 ml/(tg min)) (ise at al. [70] Maximal cycle ergometer test under 12 UT (VO _{2naxi} : 51.9 ± 0.6 l/min) (inter et al. [70] Maximal cycle ergometer test under 12 UT (VO _{2naxi} : 51.9 ± 0.6 l/min) (onditions conditions (11 T(VO _{2naxi} : 51.9 ± 0.6 l/min)) (onditions (11 T) 2 x primts until exhaustion (12 UT (VO _{2naxi} : 51.9 ± 0.6 l/min)) (5 T (1- COMET SB, AP WBC) (12 Al. After treadmill test i conditions (11 T) (2 mine)	Studies under laboratory c Sumida et al. [36]	onditions: tests until exhaustion Cycle ergometer test until exhaustion	8 UT supplement group; 6 UT placebo	HPLC-ECD	8-OHdG	Urine; 24 h	\leftrightarrow 1 day until 3 days after the test; no
2. Cycle ergometer until exhaustion Mars et al. [69] 2. Cycle ergometer until exhaustion Treadmill running until exhaustion 0.11 (VO _{2max} : 51.8 mL/(g min)) HPLC-ECD COMET 8-0HdC Urine: 24h	Sumida et al. [58]	1. Treadmill running until exhaustion	group 11 T distance runners (VO _{2max} : 60.7 mL/	HPLC-ECD	8-OHdG	Urine; 24 h	$\leftrightarrow 24$ h after exercise
Matrix et al. [69]Treadmint running unit exhaustion6.1 ($70-100$ km/week running); 5. UT ($1-$ COMET58, APWBC12.41 hafter treadmill test iMoller et al. [70]Maximal cycle ergometer test under12 UT (VO_{2max} ; 3.9 \pm 0.6 L/min)COMET58, APWBC74 hafter treadmill test iMoller et al. [70]Maximal cycle ergometer test under12 UT (VO_{2max} ; 3.9 \pm 0.6 L/min)COMET58, APWPD7 on all days at altitude conNoller et al. [71]Naximal cycle ergometer test under12 UT (VO_{2max} ; 3.9 \pm 0.6 L/min)COMET58, APLymph7 on all days at altitude conconditions+FPCFPCFPCFPCFPC-s sLymph7 on all days at altitude conconditions+FPCFPCFPCFPC-s sLymph7 on day 3 after exercise inconditions+FPCFPCRPC-s sLymph7 on day 3 after exercise inconditions+FPCFPC8-oxodCUrine; 24 h7 0 ads 3 after exercise in hypSchiffl et al. [71]2× sprints until exhaustion6 (3 T and 3 UT)MNMN1 on day 3 after exercise in hypSchiffl et al. [73]Test on cycle ergometer until exhaustion6 (3 T and 3 UT)MNMN1 of MNi24 h after exercise in hypStudies listed by their typeFest on cycle ergometer until exhaustion6 (3 T and 3 UT)MNMN1 of MNi24 h after exercise in hypStudies listed by their typeFor and evelMNMNiLymph7 0 min al 24 h after exerciseStudies lis		2. Cycle ergometer until exhaustion	(kg min)) 6 UT (VO _{2max} : 37.5 mL/(kg min)) 11 T (VO	HPLC-ECD	8-OHdG	Urine; 24 h	\leftrightarrow 1 day until 3 days after the test
Moller et al. [70] Maximal cycle ergometer test under normal and high-altitude hypoxia conditions Lumbh 1 on all days at altitude col- level normal and high-altitude hypoxia 12 UT (V0 _{2nnax} : 3.9 ± 0.6 L/min) COMET SB, AP Lymph 1 on all days at altitude col- level conditions +FPG FPG FPG-s s Lymph 1 on day 3 after exercise in +ENDO + Schiff et al. [71] 2× sprints until exhaustion 6 (3 T and 3 UT) MN MN 1 on exact on a level to sea level + Schiff et al. [71] 2× sprints until exhaustion 6 (3 T and 3 UT) MN NN 1 on exact on a level to sea level + 0 min and 24 h after exercise in hyp to sea level Studies listed by their rote and duration of exercise. 6.0. TL/(kg min)) 6 WT (V0 _{2max} : MN NN + 30 min and 24 h after te	Niess et al. [69]	Treadmill running until exhaustion	6 T (10-2008 km/veek running); 5 UT (1- 5 t (10-100 km/week running); 5 UT (1- 2 h/mba)	COMET	SBS, AP	WBC	\uparrow 24 h after treadmill test in both groups
FPGFPGFPG-s sLymph \leftrightarrow +ENDOENDO III-s sLymph \uparrow on day 3 after exercise in*ENDOENDO III-s sLymph \uparrow on day 3 after exercise in hypcompared to sea levelaecompared to sea levelSchiff et al. [71]2× sprints until exhaustion6 (3 T and 3 UT)MNMN1 on day 3 after exercise in hypPittaluga et al. [73]Test on cycle ergometer until exhaustion6 UT (VO _{2max} : 56.7 mL/(kg min)) 6 VT (VO _{2max} :MNMN1 of MNi 24 h after sprintsStudies listed by their type and duration of exercise.66.2 mL/(kg min)) 6 WT (VO _{2max} :MNMN \rightarrow 30 min and 24 h after te	Moller et al. [70]	Maximal cycle ergometer test under normal and high-altitude hypoxia conditions	2.11/0172) 12 UT (VO _{2max} : $3.9 \pm 0.6 \ l/min)$	COMET	SBs, AP	Lymph	↑ on all days at altitude compared to sea level
$\begin{array}{l lllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$				+FPG	FPG-s s	Lymph	1
Schiff et al. [71] $2 \times$ sprints until exhaustion $6 (3 T \text{ and } 3 \text{ UT})$ $BPLC-ECD$ $8 - \text{oxodG}$ $Urine; 24 \text{h}$ $7 24 \text{ hafter exercise in hypol}$ Schiff et al. [73]Test on cycle ergometer until exhaustion $6 (1 T (VO_{\text{anax}}: 47.1 \text{ mL/}(\text{kg min})) 6 T \text{ MN}$ MNMNi $1 \text{ or MNi} 24 \text{ hafter exercise in hypol}$ Schiff et al. [73]Test on cycle ergometer until exhaustion $6 (1 T (VO_{\text{anax}}: 47.1 \text{ mL/}(\text{kg min})) 6 T \text{ MN}$ MNi $1 \text{ or MNi} 24 \text{ hafter sprints}$ Studies listed by their type and duration of exercise. $66.2 \text{ mL/}(\text{kg min})) 6 WT (VO_{\text{anax}}:$ $M \text{ MNi} \text{ Lymph}$ $\rightarrow 30 \text{ min and } 24 \text{ hafter terminants}$				+ENDO	ENDO III-s s	Lymph	1 on day 3 after exercise in hypoxia compared to sea level and pre-exercise
Schiff et al. [71] 2× sprints until exhaustion 6 (3 T and 3 UT) MN MNi Lymph 7 of MNi 24 h after sprints Pittaluga et al. [73] Test on cycle ergometer until exhaustion 6 UT (VO _{2max} : 54.7 tmL/(kg min)) 6 T MN MNi Lymph \rightarrow 30 min and 24 h after te (VO _{2max} : 56.7 mL/(kg min)) 6 WT (VO _{2max} : 56.2 mL/(kg min)) 6 WT (VO _{2max} : 56.7 mL/(kg min))				HPLC-ECD	8-oxodG	Urine; 24 h	1 24 h after exercise in hypoxia compared to sea level
Pittaluga et al. [73] Test on cycle ergometer until exhaustion 6 UT (VO _{2max} : 47.1 mL/(kg min)) 6 T MN MNi Lymph \leftrightarrow 30 min and 24 h after te (VO _{2max} : 56.7 mL/(kg min)) 6 WT (VO _{2max} : 56.7 mL/(kg min)) 6 W	Schiffl et al. [71]	2× sprints until exhaustion	6 (3 T and 3 UT)	MN	MNi	Lymph	↑ of MNi 24 h after sprints
Studies listed by their type and duration of exercise.	Pittaluga et al. [73]	Test on cycle ergometer until exhaustion	6 UT (VO _{2max} : 47.1 mL/(kg min)) 6 T (VO _{2max} : 56.7 mL/(kg min)) 6 WT (VO _{2max} : 66.2 mL/(kg min))	MN	MNi	Lymph	\leftrightarrow 30 min and 24 h after test
	Studies listed by their type	e and duration of exercise.					

a EX

^b Number of subjects indicated as untrained (UT), training per vectors are more training), moderately trained (MT), well-trained (WT), males (m) and females (f). Training status (VO_{2max}, training per week or month) is given in parentheses.

^c Analytical methods: high performance liquid chromatography with electrochemical detection (HPLC-ECD), single cell gel electrophoresis assay (COMET), single cell gel electrophoresis glycosylase treatment (+FPG), single cell gel electrophoresis assay with endonuclease III treatment (+ENDO III), single cell gel electrophoresis assay with H₂O₂ treatment, sister chromatid exchange assay (SCE), micronucleus assay (MN), micronucleus assay including X-ray irradiation (MN + X-ray) and enzyme linked immunoassay (ELISA).

^d The endpoints are outlined as 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG), 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-oxodG), strand breaks (SBs), apurinic/apyrimidinic sites (AP), micronuclei (MNi), formamidopyrimidine glycosylase-sensitive sites (FPG-s s), endonuclease III-sensitive sites (ENDO III-s s), single strand breaks (SSB), nucleoplasmic bridges (NPB) and nuclear buds (Nbuds).

 $^{\circ}$ Samples included lymphocytes (lymph), leucocytes (leu), urine and its collection period, white blood cells (WBC), peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) and plasma. $^{\circ}$ Effects are described as no significant change (\leftrightarrow), significant increase (\uparrow) and significant decrease (\downarrow).

4

R1 P P II. Δ

Table 1 (Continued)

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

S. Reichhold et al./Mutation Research xxx (2009) xxx-xxx

2. Methods

2.1. Identification of publications/search strategy

A literature search was conducted with the aim of identifying publications that investigated the effects of exercise on DNA in human population studies. The publications summarised in this review were identified by searching the MedLine/PubMed and Scopus databases (articles published before 30th October, 2008). The following key words were used: 'DNA damage', 'physical activity', 'exercise', 'endurance training', 'single cell gel electrophoresis', '8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine' and 'micronuclei'. Publications that utilised different forms of exercise and methods for detecting DNA damage such as the SCGE, CBMN and SCE assays in WBC as well as 8-OHdG determined in urine, plasma and WBC were included in this review.

2.2. Evaluation of publications

The search revealed 37 studies matching the search criteria; however, only 32 studies are included in this review (see below). The included studies investigated the effects of field tests (i.e. competitive ultra/endurance exercise) and tests conducted in the laboratory environment (on a treadmill or cycle ergometer) on DNA stability. The effects of these exercise interventions on multiple DNA variables were tested in subjects of varying training status (untrained to well-trained). Also, studies that attempted to identify the influence of antioxidant supplementation on exercise-induced DNA responses [33–37] were included in this review. Animal studies, tutorial reviews and articles not published in English (i.e. [38]) were excluded. Furthermore, studies that assessed markers of oxidized RNA (i.e. [39–40]) or oxidized products of free guanine bases [41] were not included. A study investigating the effects of exercise in the elderly (68.5 \pm 5.1 years) [42] was also excluded because of age effects on DNA stability [43–45].

Abbreviated details of the included studies are shown in Table 1. These details include the type of physical activity conducted, the number of subjects and their training status and/or training loads, applied testing methods, assessed markers of DNA damage, the matrix in which the variables were measured, in addition to a summary of the study results. Training status and training loads of study participants are described inconsistently in published papers and therefore a summary of the actual information given by the individual authors is provided in Table 1. Training status and/or training loads (e.g. VO_{2max} and/or daily/weekly training loads, in minutes or kilometres) are indicated in parentheses after the number of subjects in Table 1.

3. Reviewed study results

Brief descriptions of the study designs along with main study findings are presented in order of the duration and the type of physical load in the following paragraphs and in Table 1. The following sections address the effects of exercise conducted in competitive and non-competitive environments. Within each of the sections, the effects of ultra-endurance exercise (>4 h) [13], endurance exercise (<4 h) [46] and exhaustive tests on DNA stability are presented.

3.1. Competitive exercise

3.1.1. Competitive ultra-endurance exercise (>4 h)

The effect of prolonged vigorous exercise on the formation of urinary 8-oxodG has been investigated by Poulsen et al. [47]. Their study included 23 trained subjects, who underwent a 30-day program (as part of their career advancement) of physical training, including 8–11 h of vigorous exercise per day for 6 days/week in the Danish Army. Oxidative DNA modification increased by 33% after the 30-day training period compared to pre-training. No data during the 30-day period were presented. A more recent study examined the urinary 8-OHdG concentrations in non-professional runners during a 2-day ultra-marathon, which consisted of average run times of 5.8 h on the first and 12.9 h on the second race day [48]. Since the formation of the oxidized base increased immediately after the first day (compared to baseline), and decreased after the second day of running (compared to the end of day 1), the authors concluded that the induction of DNA repair systems occurred after the first day. These findings are in accordance with a study conducted by Radak et al. [49], in which increased urinary 8-OHdG levels were detected 1 day after the start of a supra marathon (4-day race; see Table 1) compared to

baseline, which declined to baseline on the fourth day of running. The authors suggested that repeated ultra-endurance exercise leads to an adaptation and normalization of oxidative DNA damage. Unfortunately, no detailed information on the subjects and their daily race performance were given.

When applying the standard SCGE method, Mastaloudis et al. [33] observed a significantly higher proportion of damaged cells (10%) mid-race compared to pre-race in subjects completing an ultra-marathon (average duration 7.1 h). Within 2 h of finishing, the values had returned to baseline. Six days after the ultramarathon, the number of damaged cells significantly decreased to lower levels than at pre-race. These data suggest that the initial changes in the SCGE results (i.e. during the race) were not persistent and were perhaps a consequence of DNA repair mechanisms. Recent data from an investigation in well-trained, non-professional Ironman triathletes suggest a similar conclusion [50]. The number of DNA strand breaks increased significantly 1 day after an Ironman triathlon and returned to baseline values 5 days post-race and significantly declined further below baseline values 19 days after the race. The frequency of ENDO III-sensitive sites (oxidized pyrimidines) increased 5 days after the race and declined to baseline values 19 days post-race, whereas no changes in the FPG-sensitive sites (oxidized purines) were observed throughout the monitoring period. The formation of MNi was not induced within the same study group at any time point investigated after the Ironman triathlon, when applying the CBMN Cyt assay [51]. Overall, the number of MNi actually decreased significantly after the race and remained significantly depressed, versus baseline, even 19 days after race completion. Furthermore, the frequency of NPBs and Nbuds remained unchanged immediately after the triathlon. Therefore, these data suggest that the duration and intensity of exercise performed during an Ironman triathlon race do not lead to chromosomal alterations, which would lead to formation of MNi.

In summary, results of the studies that examined the effects of competitive ultra-endurance exercise on various markers of DNA damage show that no persistent DNA damage occurs after ultraendurance exercise. It seems plausible that extensive training for ultra-endurance events results in adaptation and increased activity of DNA repair systems.

3.1.2. Competitive endurance exercise (<4 h)

A few studies have examined the effect of competitive half or full marathons or short-distance triathlon on DNA damage.

Niess et al. [52] investigated whether completing a halfmarathon resulted in DNA damage in leucocytes. In 10 out of 12 subjects an increase in DNA migration (SCGE assay) 24 h after the race was detected. The authors suggested that intensive exercise does induce DNA damage. Blood was sampled pre- and 24 h postexercise, which precludes further conclusions concerning the time-course of DNA damage thereafter. Elevated DNA migration 24 h after endurance exercise was also reported by Hartmann et al. [53], who studied six athletes participating in a short-distance triathlon (2.5 h duration). Blood was sampled seven times over a period of 5 days, with the first sample-collected pre-race. Their results show that DNA migration remained elevated compared to pre-race, until 5 days post-race. However, no changes were observed in FPG-sensitive sites in the SCGE assay, urinary 8-OHdG and MNi frequencies over the same time period. The authors concluded that the detected DNA effects were not due to oxidation of DNA bases and do not lead to chromosome damage, although the study was conducted with only six subjects. Partly consistent with these findings, Tsai et al. [54] found elevated levels of DNA single strand breaks in the SCGE assay 24 h, 7 and 14 days after a marathon. FPG-sensitive sites were also increased immediately after the marathon reaching a maximum 1-day after the race.

5

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

S. Reichhold et al. / Mutation Research xxx (2009) xxx-xxx

Furthermore, oxidative effects on pyrimidines, detected using lesion-specific ENDO III, were significantly elevated immediately after the marathon to 7 days later. The same time-course was observed for urinary 8-OHdG. In contrast, Briviba et al. [55], when applying the SCGE assays, observed no change in the levels of endogenous DNA strand breaks and FPG-sensitive sites immediately after a half-marathon and a marathon race in ten subjects. However, oxidative DNA damage, assessed as ENDO III sites, was significantly increased and the ex vivo resistance to DNA damage induced by hydrogen peroxide was decreased after the event. Furthermore, no changes in the FPG-sensitive sites (oxidized purines) were observed. Unfortunately, the experimental design in the latter study with sampling time points 10 days before and immediately after the race did not allow the investigation of potential further changes in these parameters.

Based on the findings reviewed above, a clear conclusion of the effects of competitive endurance exercise lasting less than 4 h on DNA stability remains elusive. Although the majority of studies have found increased levels of DNA strand breaks 24 h after competitive endurance exercise, the results regarding oxidative DNA damage are contradictory, probably due to the use of different experimental designs, differences in the size of study groups and in the training status of the subjects. With respect to the observation periods, it is important to emphasise that monitoring DNA stability <24 h after exercise is too short because major alterations in DNA repair mechanisms seem to occur thereafter [33,50,51,54].

3.2. Non-competitive endurance exercise (<4 h) and periods of intensified training

Contrary to acute effects of competitive exercise in the field, a few studies evaluated the effects of prolonged periods of training or exercise protocols using treadmills or cycle ergometers. The latter allows investigation in a relatively standardized conditions.

Okamura et al. [56] studied ten long-distance runners during an 8-day running camp, where the average running distance was 30 ± 6 km/day. This exercise protocol increased urinary 8-OHdG during the training period. However, urinary 8-OHdG decreased to pre-training levels on the day after the camp was concluded. During 14 days of winter training at an altitude of 2700 m, urinary 8-OHdG (quantified using ELISA), increased in the placebo and antioxidant supplementation group (details see Table 1), 7 days after the start of the training [37]. However, the training schedule of the subjects was not described in detail and therefore the relevance of potential training adaptations on exercise-induced effects could not be estimated. Both, 8-OHdG in urine and lymphocytes have been measured by Inoue et al. [57] in nine trained swimmers and runners before and within 15 min after 90 min of swimming (1.5 km) or 70 min running (15 km). The 8-OHdG content of lymphocyte DNA decreased immediately after swimming, but not after running. Regarding the urinary 8-OHdG results, no significant changes were observed. Interestingly, the pre-exercise levels of 8-OHdG in the DNA of lymphocytes were reported to be higher in swimmers compared to runners. As the subjects' training status was not assessed before the exercise tests, the authors could only speculate about the disparity between runners and swimmers results, which were perhaps related to the individuals' intensity of training.

In a competition-simulating experiment conducted by Sumida et al. [58], 11 long-distance runners completed 20 km in 79.2 ± 2.4 min in a non-competitive environment. No oxidative DNA response, measured as urinary 8-OHdG, either 3 days before, or 3 days after the running bout occurred at any time point investigated,. In addition, no differences in the urinary 8-OHdG levels were found, at rest, between long-distance runners and controls [59]. In this study, no information on the control subjects' and long-distance runners'

training status were provided. In contrast, another study observed decreased levels of plasma 8-OHdG immediately after a 10 km run $(1 \pm 0.2 \text{ h duration}, 75\% \text{ of maximum heart rate})$, which returned to initial levels 24 h after exercise [60]. The plasma marker of DNA damage, assessed in using ELISA in this study, has been criticised due to inaccuracies of the method [8,16].

In two separate studies, Palazzetti et al. [61,62] investigated the effects of an intense training period on DNA stability in a similar group of male well-trained triathletes, using the SCGE assay. No changes in the first study [61], but an increase in the second [62] regarding the levels of DNA strand breaks were observed immediately after 4 weeks of overloaded training. The authors concluded that the effects of exercise on DNA could be influenced by the duration of the exercise administered (acute or chronic intervention) and DNA repair enzyme activity.

Although several studies have investigated the effects of noncompetitive endurance exercise on DNA, their findings are inconsistent due to the use of different experimental designs and methods for the detection of DNA damage.

3.3. Laboratory studies (treadmill or cycle ergometer)

Most studies investigating the influence of exercise on DNA stability have been conducted in laboratories, mainly using treadmill or cycle ergometer protocols.

3.3.1. Laboratory studies: endurance exercise (<4 h)

The effect of 30 min exercise on a cycle ergometer at 50% VO_{2max} has been studied by Sato et al. [63] in seven trained and eight sedentary subjects. Interestingly, they found higher baseline leukocyte 8-OHdG levels in the non-trained individuals (VO_{2max}: $39.8 \pm 5.4 \text{ mL/(kg min)}$ compared to the physically active ones (VO_{2max}: 48.7 \pm 7.6 mL/(kg min)). Forty-eight hours after the exercise test, leukocyte 8-OHdG decreased in the sedentary subjects only, leading the authors to suggest that mild exercise beneficially reduces oxidative DNA damage in healthy, sedentary individuals. Cycle ergometer tests performed at 70% VO_{2max} were conducted by Morillas-Ruiz et al. [34] and Orhan et al. [64]. In the Morillas-Ruiz study [34], the subjects (only considering placebo group) exercised for 90 min and urinary 8-oxodG levels were assessed, using HPLD-ECD, in urine collected for 24 h periods pre- and post-exercise. The study of Orhan et al. [64] required subjects to perform 60 min of cycling. Urine was collected over 24 h, 1 day before and for 72 h after the exercise. Increased 8-OHdG levels were found in both studies (excretion post-exercise versus pre-exercise; using ELISA). In contrast, no significant change in 8-OHdG in leucocytes was observed by Sacheck et al. [35], who studied the effect of downhill running on a treadmill for 45 min at 75% VO_{2max} in trained subjects.

To the best of our knowledge, Hartmann et al. [65] were the first to use the SCGE and the SCE assay for the assessment of physical activity effects on DNA stability. Their results showed that 24 h after treadmill running (until exhaustion) DNA migration increased and returned to baseline 72 h later. However, in three subjects (two trained and one untrained), from the original group, no changes in DNA migration were detected after running for 45 min on a treadmill at a fixed individual speed (according to the subjects' lactate measurements). Due to the low number of participants in this part of the study, the results must be interpreted cautiously and they cannot be generalised to either trained or untrained persons.

A more recent study examined whether treadmill running for 2.5 h at $75\% \text{ VO}_{2max}$ in eight well trained athletes affected DNA strand breaks in lymphocytes, using the SCGE assay. This exercise protocol did not increase levels of DNA strand breaks, either immediately, or 3 h after the test [66]. In agreement with the previous study no chromosomal damage in lymphocytes (using the

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

S. Reichhold et al./Mutation Research xxx (2009) xxx-xxx

MN assay) was observed in eight moderately trained and untrained subjects following a treadmill run for 30 min at 85% VO_{2max} . However, in the untrained group, X-ray-induced chromosomal damage was significantly increased. Thus, the authors concluded that differences in chromosomal damage between trained and untrained groups was due to enhanced DNA repair and an increased endogenous antioxidant systems in the trained subjects [67].

Overall, increased oxidative stress in response to exercise has been reported in laboratory-based experiments on treadmills and cycle ergometers. No conclusive statement regarding persistent effects, assessed by the formation of MNi, can be drawn because the observation periods did not extend beyond 30 min after the tests [67]. In addition the numbers of subjects studied were often insufficient to confer confidence in reported results.

3.3.2. Laboratory studies: tests until exhaustion

Several studies have investigated the effects of exhaustive physical exercise on DNA stability. For example, Sumida et al. [36] studied 14 untrained subjects, who were divided into a supplementation (30 mg β -carotene per day for 1 month) and a placebo group and had to complete two separate cycle ergometer tests until exhaustion (one before supplementation, the second after 1 month of supplementation; VO_{2max}: 37.5–43.5 mL/(kg min)). Both ergometer tests had no effects on urinary 8-OHdG values. In a further experiment Sumida et al. [58] analysed urinary 8-OHdG levels after two different test protocols. Firstly, 11 long-distance runners performed a treadmill test until exhaustion. Secondly, six untrained subjects performed cycle ergometer test until exhaustion. Although the chosen test protocols were different and the

training status of the subjects varied, no changes in urinary 8-OHdG were found.

Using the SCGE assay, Mars et al. [68] detected DNA damage in 10% of lymphocytes of trained subjects after performing a treadmill test until exhaustion. However, the comets in this study were classified by visual inspection and no details on the categories of comets were reported. A clear increase in DNA migration was reported by Niess et al. [69], who examined the effects of exhaustive treadmill running on markers of the SCGE assay. Both trained and untrained subjects showed increased DNA migration 24 h after exercise, which, according to the authors, may be due to an increased formation of ROS released by neutrophils following the exercise protocol. Interestingly, the detected increase after exercise was lower in the trained compared to the untrained runners. Therefore, the authors concluded that adaptation to endurance training might reduce detrimental effects, caused by exercise-induced oxidative stress.

In a conceptually different study, Moller et al. [70] tested the effects of a maximal cycle ergometer test under normal and highaltitude (hypoxic) conditions in recreationally active individuals. Blood samples were taken before, immediately after, 24 and 48 h after exercise at both sea level and 4559 m. Three days of highaltitude 'exposure' alone increased the levels of DNA strand breaks compared to levels seen at sea level. In addition, the levels of DNA strand breaks at high-altitude were elevated after the exercise test compared to pre-exercise. The numbers of ENDO III-sensitive sites were higher on day 3 of altitude exposure compared to sea level and pre-exercise values. Furthermore, urinary 8-oxodG was increased 24 h after exercise at altitude compared to sea level values. In contrast, no changes in FPG-sensitive sites were



Key: + change (increase/decrease) of marker; • no change of marker; + both, change and no change of marker;

Fig. 1. Schematic illustration of the influence of different exercise types and intensities on endpoints of DNA and chromosomal stability. The two main sections (competitive/ non-competitive and laboratory studies) are further divided into subsections according to the duration of exercise (ultra-endurance exercise, endurance exercise and exhaustive tests). Within each subsection, the study results are summarised due to their main findings. Studies within a subsection, where an exercise-induced effect (either an increase or a decrease) was observed, are indicated as '+'. Studies, where the marker did not change in response to exercise, are illustrated as '-. The '+/-' symbol indicates when both significant changes (increase or decrease) and no changes were found within a subsection. (SCGE single cell gel electrophoresis, ENDO III endonuclease III treatment, FPG formamidopyrimidine glycosylase treatment, MN micronucleus, MNi micronuclei, Nbuds nuclear buds, NPBs nucleoplasmic bridges, 8-OHdG 8-hydroxy-2'deoxyguanosine, 8-oxodG 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2'-deoxyguanosine, WBC white blood cells, SCE sister chromatid exchange assay).

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

recorded. At sea level, no significant effects of exercise on DNA were found, except that the levels of FPG-sensitive sites decreased 24 h after exercise. Based on these findings, the authors hypothesised that hypoxic stress generates DNA strand breaks after exhaustive exercise because the antioxidative system becomes depleted and, consequently, is unable to prevent DNA damage.

Although Schiffl et al. [71] found significantly elevated levels of MNi in six subjects after two exhaustive sprints; the subjects were of different training status and gender. Furthermore, one subject was a smoker and but smoking is known to increase levels of MNi [72]. In a more recent study, comparisons between subjects of different training status showed that athletes (road-racing cyclists) had higher levels of spontaneous chromosomal damage (MNi) in lymphocytes at rest when compared to untrained subjects. Furthermore, the initial values of the athletes remained unchanged after an exhaustive cycle ergometer test [73]. The authors hypothesised that this phenomenon may be due to 'beneficial' chronic stress in the athlete group caused by their habitual intensive training.

In conclusion, urinary 8-OHdG seems to be unaffected by exhaustive exercise, however, DNA strand breaks after exhaustive exercise have been detected. The influence of exhaustive exercise on DNA stability, however, does not persist in the long term.

4. Differences between exercise durations and intensities

Based upon available data in the literature, no clear differences of the discussed exercise durations and intensities on DNA stability/damage were found. Fig. 1 shows the possible effects of different exercise types and intensities on endpoints of DNA damage. However, some important conclusions could be drawn according to the examined literature.

Firstly, DNA damage after competitive ultra-endurance exercise in well-trained athletes does not appear to be persistent. Although levels of DNA strand breaks increase 24 h after competitive endurance exercise, the assessment of exercise-induced effects (after less than 4 h of competitive exercise) on sustained DNA damage is limited. The latter is due to insufficient monitoring periods (predominantly, if at all, not longer than 24 h into recovery).

Moreover, different and occasionally weak experimental designs complicated the evaluation of the effects of noncompetitive endurance exercise and periods of intensive training versus the effects of other exercise durations and intensities. Similar to competitive endurance exercise, endurance exercises in laboratory-based experiments generally increase oxidative stress. However, no firm conclusion on the persistence of DNA instability can be drawn.

Finally, exhaustive exercise in laboratory settings increases the levels of DNA strand breaks, but does not affect levels of urinary 8-OHdG. Potential reasons for the heterogeneous results of the examined investigations are summarised in Section 5.

5. Limitations

The studies reviewed above show variable, yet interesting, findings. Numerous methodological and conceptual limitations have been identified in these studies. Firstly, the size of the study groups is generally small, reducing the likelihood of detecting significant effects. Thus, there is need for larger cohorts of subjects to be tested in order to obtain statistically stronger results (especially to clarify the effect of different training status on the DNA/training-induced effects). Secondly, although it is well documented that information on lifestyle, smoking, alcohol consumption, medication, and nutrition are essential for the assessment of DNA modulation/stability [19], data on these factors

are rarely reported. In addition, in some papers, no details regarding subjects' training status and administered exercise protocols are reported. Thirdly, the use of different sample matrices makes comparisons between the studies more complex. For example, urinary excretion of 8-oxodG represents DNA oxidation in the whole body, whereas tissue levels represent the effects of DNA oxidation and repair processes [12]. Another limitation of some studies is the application of only ELISA for the assessment of DNA damage. It has been emphasised that ELISA 8-OHdG methods are prone to interference from high molecular weight compounds found in plasma and serum [30]. Finally, the results of SCGE assays are inconsistently reported as %DNA in tail, tail moment and/or tail length. According to Collins et al. [17] the tail moment does not have a standard unit and there are different ways of calculating tail moment, which complicates the interpretation of results. Also, tail length is informative, however, only when the levels of DNA damage are low. Thus the calculation of %DNA in the tail should be consistently reported [17].

6. Possible adaptive responses

The consequences of primary DNA lesions are diverse. These DNA lesions can either be repaired or eliminated through apoptosis leading to no persistent damage. On the other hand, cells with primary DNA damage can be replicated forming irreversible, persistent mutations affecting genes or whole chromosomes [74,75].

Comprehensive reviews summarising the adaptive effects of exercise on antioxidant defences can be found elsewhere [3,9,76,77]. These adaptations could partly account for improved resistance of trained athletes to DNA damage.

In this context, the concept of hormesis provides a tempting hypothesis to explain the protective effects of exercise. Hormesis is characterised as a dose-response phenomenon, where a low dose of a substance or environmental factor stimulates adaptation whereas a high dose tends to inhibit adaptation [78]. Thus, during exercise low levels of ROS formation can stimulate adaptive mechanisms, i.e. expression of antioxidant enzymes, which can lead to decreased oxidative damage [11]. In fact, ROS are important components of signaling pathways in cells. In a recent review, Ji [76] described potential pathways, which can lead to exerciseinduced up-regulation of endogenous antioxidant enzymes, such as mitochondrial manganese-dependent superoxide dismutase (MnSOD). Up-regulation of antioxidant defences can be induced by the activation of a nuclear factor κB (NF κB) binding site (via free radicals) and subsequently, the NFkB signaling pathway [11,76,79].

In addition to up-regulation of endogenous antioxidant enzymes, altered expression of genes and the up-regulation of stress proteins, i.e. 70 kDa heat shock protein 70, are suggested to be involved in adaptive responses to ROS following exercise [9].

There is growing evidence that free radicals mediate the upregulation of DNA repair enzyme activity [3,80]. Increased activity of the DNA repair enzyme oxoguanine DNA glycosylase (OGGI) was found in biopsy samples from six subjects running a marathon [80].

The elimination of cells with oxidative DNA damage through apoptosis could also play a role in preventing primary and persistent oxidative DNA damage after exercise. However, results from studies on the effect of exercise on apoptosis are controversial. While the number of apoptotic cells decrease after an Ironman triathlon [50], a marathon [81] or remained unchanged after moderate exercise on a cycle ergometer [82] and 2.5 h treadmill running [83], increased numbers of apoptotic cells were detected immediately following exhaustive treadmill running [68,84] and exhaustive cycling ergometry [73]. To the best of our

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

8

knowledge, only three of the reviewed studies [50,51,68,73] investigated both, apoptosis and DNA instability, after exercise. Although the levels of DNA strand breaks in the SCGE assay increased after 1 day, and the frequency of ENDO III-sensitive sites (oxidized pyrimidines) increased 5 days after an Ironman triathlon, the number of apoptotic cells in the CBMN assay decreased immediately after the race and remained at a low level thereafter [50]. However, after an exhaustive cycle ergometer test, no induction of MNi but increased levels of apoptotic cells were found [73]. In an investigation conducted by Mars et al. [68] DNA damage in 10% of lymphocytes (classified by visual inspection) and increase in apoptotic cells were detected after a treadmill test until exhaustion. However, the TdT-mediated dUTP-nick end labelling (TUNEL) method was applied within the two latter investigations, which is not exclusively specific for apoptotic cells [81].

An additional physiological response after exercise is an increase in the plasma antioxidant capacity after exercise [50,55,85,86] caused by the intake of antioxidants including vitamin C and alpha-tocopherol during the race, tissue mobilization of these vitamins [14,87,88], and/or because of increased endogenous synthesis of the hydrophilic antioxidant uric acid via the metabolism of purines, by xanthine oxidase, during intense exercise [85,87].

7. Clinical implications

It is well documented that regular moderate physical activity is associated with various health benefits including decreased risk of cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, cancer and other lifestyledependent diseases [2,3,5,89]. In general, the effects of training on the molecular biology of skeletal muscle are sufficiently documented [79]. However, the effects of exercise on DNA stability in subjects of varying training status have not yet been identified.

Umegaki et al. [67] found increased X-ray-induced chromosomal damage after 30 min of treadmill running at 85% of maximal oxygen uptake in untrained compared to trained subjects. In addition, greater DNA migration levels in the SCGE assay were detected in five untrained compared to six trained subjects 24 h after treadmill running until exhaustion [69]. When further dividing the total group into two subgroups (cut off point: VO₂ peak value of 60 mL/(kg min)), Reichhold et al. [51] found that chromosomal damage after completing an Ironman triathlon tended to be higher in well trained subjects than in the highly trained group. A study conducted by Pittaluga et al. [73] showed that athletes had higher levels of spontaneous chromosomal damage in lymphocytes at rest than the untrained subjects, yet this value remained unchanged, in the athletes, after an exhaustive cycle-ergometer test. In contrast, basal levels of 8-OHdG have been found to be significantly lower in physical active compared to sedentary individuals [63].

Training status may positively influence DNA stability because of the adaptive effects of exercise, as previously discussed. Although it has been hypothesised that this relationship is Ushaped [14], i.e. both long-duration and very intense exercise or physical inactivity over a long-period of time could increase DNA modifications, the exact dose-response relationship between physical activity and DNA stability requires further investigation.

In particular, in regard to the prevalence of breast and colon cancer, regular physical activity reduces evidence-based the risk of developing these diseases [90,91]. In a recently published cohort study, Bonassi et al. [28] showed that the frequency of MNi is associated with incidence of cancer. Therefore, if further evidence can strengthen the link between exercise and reduced MNi counts [51], arguments for a beneficial effect of exercise on cancer prevalence would exist. Furthermore, data reported by this group would also suggest that participation in ultra-endurance triathlon by trained people does not increase MNi counts and therefore cancer risk [28,51].

8. Future directions

The exact mechanism by which physical exercise influences DNA stability requires further investigation. A study design that combines the measurement of DNA damage, gene expression and DNA repair mechanisms before, during and after exercise would clarify the mechanisms that maintain DNA stability in response to vigorous exercise. Furthermore, to address long-term consequences on DNA stability, future studies investigating an older population of former athletes or competitors will be needed. In addition it would be essential to include a control group in all investigations to reduce the likelihood of detecting effects that are unrelated to the prescribed exercise.

Conflict of interest

None.

Acknowledgement

This project was supported by the Austrian Science Fund, Vienna, Austria under the Project No. P 18610.

References

- L.L. Wu, C.C. Chiou, P.Y. Chang, J.T. Wu, Urinary 8-OHdG: a marker of oxidative stress to DNA and a risk factor for cancer, atherosclerosis and diabetics, Clin. Chim. Acta 339 (2004) 1–9.
- [2] S. Blair, H. Kohl III, C. Barlow, R. Paffenbarger Jr., L. Gibbons, C. Macera, Changes in physical fitness and all-cause mortality: a prospective study of healthy and unhealthy men, J. Am. Med. Assoc. 273 (1995) 1093–1098.
- [3] Z. Radak, H.Y. Chung, S. Goto, Systemic adaptation to oxidative challenge induced by regular exercise, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 44 (2008) 153–159.
- [4] K. Westerlind, Physical activity and cancer prevention-mechanisms, Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 35 (2003) 1834–1840.
- [5] R.F. Hamman, R.R. Wing, S.L. Edelstein, J.M. Lachin, G.A. Bray, L. Delahanty, M. Hoskin, A.M. Kriska, E.J. Mayer-Davis, X. Pi-Sunyer, J. Regensteiner, B. Venditti, J. Wylie-Rosett, Effect of weight loss with lifestyle intervention on risk of diabetes, Diabetes Care 29 (2006) 2102–2107.
- [6] L. Packer, E. Cadenas, K.J.A. Davies, Free radicals and exercise: an introduction, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 44 (2008) 123–125.
- [7] C. Leeuwenburgh, J. Heinecke, Oxidative stress and antioxidants in exercise, Curr. Med. Chem. 8 (2001) 829–838.
- [8] B. Halliwell, Oxidative stress and cancer: have we moved forward? Biochem. J. 401 (2007) 1–11.
 [9] S.S. Sachdev, K.I.A. Davies. Production. detection. and adaptive responses to free
- [9] S.S. Sachdev, K.J.A. Davies, Production, detection, and adaptive responses to free radicals in exercise, Free Radic, Biol. Med. 44 (2008) 215–223.
- B. Liu, Y. Chen, D.K. St. Clair, ROS and p53: a versatile partnership, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 44 (2008) 1529–1535.
 M. Gorger, Cohere, P. Depender L. Vina, Mederate georgies is an antiovident.
- [11] M.-C. Gomez-Cabrera, E. Domenech, J. Vina, Moderate exercise is an antioxidant: upregulation of antioxidant genes by training, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 44 (2008) 126–131.
- H. Poulsen, Oxidative DNA modifications, Exp. Toxicol. Pathol. 57 (2005) 161–169.
 W. Knez, J. Coombes, D. Jenkins, Ultra-endurance exercise and oxidative damage:
- implications for cardiovascular health, Sports Med. 36 (2006) 429–441. [14] H. Poulsen, A. Weimann, S. Loft, Methods to detect DNA damage by free radicals:
- relation to exercise, Proc. Nutr. Soc. 58 (1999) 1007–1014.
 [15] S. Knasmüller, A. Nersesyan, M. Misík, C. Gerner, W. Mikulits, V. Ehrlich, C. Hoelzl, A. Szakmary, K.H. Wagner, Use of conventional and omics-based methods for health claims of dietary antioxidants: a critical overview, Br. J. Nutr. 99 (2008) ES3–52.
- [16] G. Guetens, G. De Boeck, M. Highley, A.T. van Oosterom, E.A. de Bruijn, Oxidative DNA damage: biological significance and methods of analysis, Crit. Rev. Clin. Lab. Sci. 39 (2002) 331–457.
- [17] A. Collins, A. Oscoz, G. Brunborg, I. Gaivão, L. Giovannelli, M. Kruszewski, C. Smith, R. Stetina, The comet assay: topical issues, Mutagenesis 23 (2008) 143–151.
- [18] R.R. Tice, E. Agurell, D. Anderson, B. Burlinson, A. Hartmann, H. Kobayashi, Y. Miyamae, E. Rojas, J.C. Ryu, Y.F. Sasaki, Single cell gel/comet assay: guidelines for in vitro and in vivo genetic toxicology testing, Environ. Mol. Mutagen. 35 (2000) 206–221.
- [19] M. Dusinská, A. Collins, The comet assay in human biomonitoring: gene–environment interactions, Mutagenesis 23 (2008) 1–15.
- [20] A.R. Collins, S.J. Duthie, V.L. Dobson, Direct enzymic detection of endogenous oxidative base damage in human lymphocyte DNA, Carcinogenesis 14 (1993) 1733–1735.

9

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002

10

S. Reichhold et al./Mutation Research xxx (2009) xxx-xxx

- [21] A.R. Collins, M. Dusinska, Oxidation of cellular DNA measured with the comet assay, Methods Mol. Biol. 186 (2002) 147-159.
- K. Angelis, M. Dušinská, A. Collins, Single cell gel electrophoresis: detection of [22] DNA damage at different levels of sensitivity, Electrophoresis 20 (1999) 2133-2138
- [23] M. Fenech, Chromosomal biomarkers of genomic instability relevant to cancer, Drug Discov. Today 7 (2002) 1128-1137
- [24] M. Fenech, The in vitro micronucleus technique, Mutat. Res.-Fundam. Mol. Mech. Mutagen. 455 (2000) 81-95.
- [25] M. Fenech, Cytokinesis-block micronucleus cytome assay, Nat. Protoc. 2 (2007) 1084-1104.
- [26] P. Thomas, K. Umegaki, M. Fenech, Nucleoplasmic bridges are a sensitive measure of chromosome rearrangement in the cytokinesis-block micronucleus assay, Mutagenesis 18 (2003) 187-194.
- [27] N. Shimizu, N. Itoh, H. Utiyama, G.M. Wahl, Selective entrapment of extrachromosomally amplified DNA by nuclear budding and micronucleation during S phase, J. Cell Biol. 140 (1998) 1307–1320.
- [28] S. Bonassi, A. Znaor, M. Ceppi, C. Lando, W.P. Chang, N. Holland, M. Kirsch-Volders, E. Zeiger, S. Ban, R. Barale, M.P. Bigatti, C. Bolognesi, A. Cebulska-Wasilewska, E. Fabianova, A. Fucic, L. Hagmar, G. Joksic, A. Martelli, L. Migliore, E. Mirkova, M.R. Scarfi, A. Zijno, H. Norppa, M. Fenech, An increased micronucleus frequency in peripheral blood lymphocytes predicts the risk of cancer in humans, Carcinogenesis 28 (2007) 625-631.
- [29] R. Mateos, L. Bravo, Chromatographic and electrophoretic methods for the analysis of biomarkers of oxidative damage to macromolecules (DNA, lipids, and proteins), J. Sep. Sci. 30 (2007) 175-191.
- [30] M.S. Cooke, R. Olinski, S. Loft, Measurement and meaning of oxidatively modified DNA lesions in urine, Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 17 (2008) 3-14.
- [31] A. Pilger, H.W. Rüdiger, 8-Hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine as a marker of oxidative DNA damage related to occupational and environmental exposures, Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health 80 (2006) 1–15. [32] D.M. Wilson III, L.H. Thompson, Molecular mechanisms of sister-chromatid
- exchange, Mutat. Res.-Fundam. Mol. Mech. Mutagen. 616 (2007) 11–23.
- [33] A. Mastaloudis, T.W. Yu, R.P. O'Donnell, B. Frei, R.H. Dashwood, M.G. Traber, Endurance exercise results in DNA damage as detected by the comet assay, Free Radic, Biol, Med. 36 (2004) 966-975.
- J. Morillas-Ruiz, P. Zafrilla, M. Almar, M. Cuevas, F. López, P. Abellán, J. Villegas, J. [34] González-Gallego, The effects of an antioxidant-supplemented beverage on exercise-induced oxidative stress: results from a placebo-controlled double-blind study in cyclists, Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 95 (2005) 543-549.
- [35] J.M. Sacheck, P.E. Milbury, J.G. Cannon, R. Roubenoff, J.B. Blumberg, Effect of vitamin E and eccentric exercise on selected biomarkers of oxidative stress in young and elderly men, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 34 (2003) 1575–1588.
- [36] S. Sumida, T. Doi, M. Sakurai, Y. Yoshioka, K. Okamura, Effect of a single bout of exercise and β -carotene supplementation on the urinary excretion of 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine in humans, Free Radic. Res. 27 (1997) 607-618.
- [37] J. Pfeiffer, E. Askew, D. Roberts, S. Wood, J. Benson, S. Johnson, M. Freedman, Effect of antioxidant supplementation on urine and blood markers of oxidative stress during extended moderate-altitude training, Wildern. Environ. Med. 10 (1999) 66-74
- [38] L. Sajous, A. Botta, I. Sari-Minodier, Urinary 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine: a biomarker of environmental oxidative stress? [Dosage de la 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine dans les urines: un biomarqueur du stress oxydatif d'origine environnementale?], Ann. Biol. Clin. 66 (2008) 19-29.
- [39] C. Viguie, B. Frei, M. Shigenaga, B. Ames, L. Packer, G. Brooks, Antioxidant status and indexes of oxidative stress during consecutive days of exercise, J. Appl. Physiol. 75 (1993) 566-572.
- [40] E.H. Witt, A.Z. Reznick, C.A. Viguie, P. Starke-Reed, L. Packer, Exercise, oxidative damage and effects of antioxidant manipulation, J. Nutr. 122 (1992) 766-773.
- S. Asami, T. Hirano, R. Yamaguchi, H. Itoh, Reduction of 8-hydroxyguanine in human leukocyte DNA by physical exercise, Free Radic. Res. 29 (1998) 581-584.
- [42] G. Parise, A.N. Brose, M.A. Tarnopolsky, Resistance exercise training decreases oxidative damage to DNA and increases cytochrome oxidase activity in older adults, Exp. Gerontol. 40 (2005) 173-180.
- [43] R. Barale, L. Chelotti, T. Davini, S. Del Ry, M. Andreassi, M. Ballardin, M. Bulleri, J. He, S. Baldacci, F. Di Pede, F. Gemignani, S. Landi, Sister chromatid exchange and micronucleus frequency in human lymphocytes of 1650 subjects in an Italian population: II. Contribution of sex, age, and lifestyle, Environ. Mol. Mutagen. 31 (1998) 228-242.
- [44] S. Bonassi, M. Fenech, C. Lando, Y.-P. Lin, M. Ceppi, W.P. Chang, N. Holland, M. Kirsch-Volders, E. Zeiger, S. Ban, R. Barale, M.P. Bigatti, C. Bolognesi, C. Jia, M. Di Giorgio, L.R. Ferguson, A. Fucic, O.G. Lima, P. Hrelia, A.P. Krishnaja, T.-K. Lee, L. Migliore, L. Mikhalevich, E. Mirkova, P. Mosesso, W.-U. Müller, Y. Odagiri, M.R. Scarffi, E. Szabova, I. Vorobtsova, A. Vral, A. Zijno, Human MicroNucleus project: international database comparison for results with the cytokinesis-block micronucleus assay in human lymphocytes: I. Effect of laboratory protocol, scoring criteria, and host factors on the frequency of micronuclei, Environ. Mol. Mutagen. 37 (2001) 31-45
- [45] V. Humphreys, R.M. Martin, B. Ratcliffe, S. Duthie, S. Wood, D. Gunnell, A.R. Collins, Age-related increases in DNA repair and antioxidant protection: a comparison of the Boyd Orr Cohort of elderly subjects with a younger population sample, Age Ageing 36 (2007) 521-526.
- [46] E.F. Coyle, Physiological determinants of endurance exercise performance, J. Sci. Med. Sport 2 (1999) 181-189.
- [47] H.E. Poulsen, S. Loft, K. Vistisen, Extreme exercise and oxidative DNA modification, J. Sports Sci. 14 (1996) 343-346.

- [48] M. Miyata, H. Kasai, K. Kawai, N. Yamada, M. Tokudome, H. Ichikawa, C. Goto, Y. Tokudome, K. Kuriki, H. Hoshino, K. Shibata, S. Suzuki, M. Kobayashi, H. Goto, M. Ikeda, T. Otsuka, S. Tokudome, Changes of urinary 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine levels during a two-day ultramarathon race period in Japanese non-professional runners, Int. J. Sports Med. 29 (2008) 27-33.
- [49] Z. Radak, J. Pucsuk, S. Boros, L. Josfai, A.W. Taylor, Changes in urine 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine levels of super-marathon runners during a four-day race period, Life Sci. 66 (2000) 1763-1767.
- S. Reichhold, O. Neubauer, B. Stadlmayr, J. Valentini, C. Hoelzl, F. Ferk, S. Knasmueller, K.H. Wagner, Oxidative DNA damage in response to an Ironman triathlon, Mutat. Res. Genet. Toxicol. Environ. Mutagen. (submitted for publication).
- [51] S. Reichhold, O. Neubauer, V. Ehrlich, S. Knasmueller, K.H. Wagner, No acute and persistent DNA damage after an ironman triathlon, Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 17 (2008) 1913-1919.
- [52] A. Niess, M. Baumann, K. Roecker, T. Horstmann, F. Mayer, H. Dickhuth, Effects of intensive endurance exercise on DNA damage in leucocytes, J. Sports Med. Phys. Fit. 38 (1998) 111-115.
- [53] A. Hartmann, S. Pfuhler, C. Dennog, D. Germadnik, A. Pilger, G. Speit, Exerciseinduced DNA effects in human leukocytes are not accompanied by increased formation of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine or induction of micronuclei, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 24 (1998) 245-251.
- [54] K. Tsai, T.G. Hsu, K.M. Hsu, H. Cheng, T.Y. Liu, C.F. Hsu, C.W. Kong, Oxidative DNA damage in human peripheral leukocytes induced by massive aerobic exercise, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 31 (2001) 1465-1472.
- [55] K. Briviba, B. Watzl, K. Nickel, S. Kulling, K. Bös, S. Haertel, G. Rechkemmer, A. Bub, A half-marathon and a marathon run induce oxidative DNA damage, reduce antioxidant capacity to protect DNA against damage and modify immune function in hobby runners, Redox Rep. 10 (2005) 325–331. [56] K. Okamura, T. Doi, K. Hamada, M. Sakurai, Y. Yoshioka, R. Mitsuzono, T. Migita, S.
- Sumida, Y. Sugawa-Katayama, Effect of repeated exercise on urinary 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine excretion in humans, Free Radic. Res. 26 (1997) 507-514.
- [57] T. Inoue, Z. Mu, K. Sumikawa, K. Adachi, T. Okochi, Effect of physical exercise on the content of 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine in nuclear DNA prepared from human lymphocytes, Cancer Sci. 84 (1993) 720-725.
- [58] S. Sumida, K. Okamura, T. Doi, M. Sakurai, Y. Yoshioka, Y. Sugawa-Katayama, No influence of a single bout of exercise on urinary excretion of 8-hydroxy-deoxyguanosine in humans, Biochem. Mol. Biol. Int. 42 (1997) 601-609.
- [59] A. Pilger, D. Germadnik, D. Formanek, H. Zwick, N. Winkler, H. Rüdiger, Habitual long-distance running does not enhance urinary excretion of 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine, Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol. 75 (1997) 467-469.
- [60] H. Itoh, T. Ohkuwa, Y. Yamazaki, T. Shimoda, H. Takahashi, K. Shimaoka, Influence of endurance running on plasma 8-hydroxy-deoxyguanosine levels in humans, Jpn. J. Phys. Fit. Sports Med. 55 (2006) 241-245.
- [61] S. Palazzetti, M. Richard, A. Favier, I. Margaritis, Overloaded training increases exercise-induced oxidative stress and damage, Can. J. Appl. Physiol. 28 (2003) 588-604.
- [62] S. Palazzetti, A.S. Rousseau, M.J. Richard, A. Favier, I. Margaritis, Antioxidant supplementation preserves antioxidant response in physical training and low antioxidant intake, Br. J. Nutr. 91 (2004) 91-100.
- [63] Y. Sato, H. Nanri, M. Ohta, H. Kasai, M. Ikeda, Increase of human MTH1 and decrease of 8-hydroxydeoxyguanosine in leukocyte DNA by acute and chronic exercise in healthy male subjects, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 305 (2003) 333-338
- [64] H. Orhan, B. VanHolland, B. Krab, J. Moeken, N.P.E. Vermeulen, P. Hollander, J.H.N. Meerman, Evaluation of a multi-parameter biomarker set for oxidative damage in man: increased urinary excretion of lipid, protein and DNA oxidation products after one hour of exercise, Free Radic. Res. 38 (2004) 1269-1279.
- [65] A. Hartmann, U. Plappert, K. Raddata, M. Grunert-Fuchs, G. Speit, Does physical activity induce DNA damage? Mutagenesis 9 (1994) 269–272.
- [66] E.M. Peters, M. Van Eden, N. Tyler, A. Ramautar, A.A. Chuturgoon, Prolonged exercise does not cause lymphocyte DNA damage or increased apoptosis in welltrained endurance athletes, Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 98 (2006) 124-131.
- [67] K. Umegaki, M. Higuchi, K. Inoue, T. Esashi, Influence of one bout of intensive running on lymphocyte micronucleus frequencies in endurance-trained and untrained men, Int. J. Sports Med. 19 (1998) 581-585.
- [68] M. Mars, S. Govender, A. Weston, V. Naicker, A. Chuturgoon, High intensity exercise: a cause of lymphocyte apoptosis? Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 249 (1998) 366-370.
- [69] A. Niess, A. Hartmann, M. Grünert-Fuchs, B. Poch, G. Speit, DNA damage after exhaustive treadmill running in trained and untrained men, Int. J. Sports Med. 17 (1996) 397-403.
- [70] P. Moller, S. Loft, C. Lundby, N.V. Olsen, Acute hypoxia and hypoxic exercise induce DNA strand breaks and oxidative DNA damage in humans, FASEB J. 15 (2001) 1181-1186.
- [71] C. Schiffl, C. Zieres, H. Zankl, Exhaustive physical exercise increases frequency of micronuclei, Mut. Res. Genet. Toxicol. Environ. Mutagen. 389 (1997) 243-246.
- [72] N. Holland, C. Bolognesi, M. Kirsch-Volders, S. Bonassi, E. Zeiger, S. Knasmueller, M. Fenech, The micronucleus assay in human buccal cells as a tool for biomonitoring DNA damage: the HUMN project perspective on current status and knowledge gaps, Mut. Res.-Rev. Mutat. Res. 659 (2008) 93-108.
- [73] M. Pittaluga, P. Parisi, S. Sabatini, R. Ceci, D. Caporossi, M.V. Catani, I. Savini, L. Avigliano, Cellular and biochemical parameters of exercise-induced oxidative
- stress: relationship with training levels, Free Radic. Res. 40 (2006) 607-614. [74] J.H.J. Hoeijmakers, Genome maintenance mechanisms for preventing cancer, Nature 411 (2001) 366-374.

Please cite this article in press as: S. Reichhold, et al., Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity?, Mutat. Res.: Rev. Mutat. Res. (2009), doi:10.1016/j.mrrev.2009.02.002
ARTICLE IN PRESS

S. Reichhold et al./Mutation Research xxx (2009) xxx-xxx

- [75] S. Knasmüller, B.J. Majer, C. Buchmann, Identifying antimutagenic constituents of food, in: C. Remacle, B. Reusens (Eds.), Functional Foods, Ageing and Degenerative Disease, Woodhead Publishing, Belgium, 2004, pp. 581–605.
- [76] L.L. Ji, Modulation of skeletal muscle antioxidant defense by exercise: role of redox signaling, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 44 (2008) 142–152.
- [77] L.L. Ji, M.-C. Gomez-Cabrera, J. Vina, Exercise and hormesis: activation of cellular antioxidant signaling pathway, Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 1067 (2006) 425–435.
- [78] M.P. Mattson, Hormesis defined, Ageing Res. Rev. 7 (2008) 1-7.
- [79] V. Coffey, J. Hawley, The molecular bases of training adaptation, Sports Med. 37 (2007) 737–763.
- [80] Z. Radak, P. Apor, J. Pucsok, I. Berkes, H. Ogonovszky, G. Pavlik, H. Nakamoto, S. Goto, Marathon running alters the DNA base excision repair in human skeletal muscle, Life Sci. 72 (2003) 1627–1633.
- [81] F. Mooren, A. Lechtermann, K. Völker, Exercise-induced apoptosis of lymphocytes depends on training status, Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 36 (2004) 1476–1483.
- [82] J.S. Wang, Y.H. Huang, Effects of exercise intensity on lymphocyte apoptosis induced by oxidative stress in men, Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 95 (2005) 290–297.
- [83] A. Steensberg, J. Morrow, A.D. Toft, H. Bruunsgaard, B.K. Pedersen, Prolonged exercise, lymphocyte apoptosis and F2-isoprostanes, Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. 87 (2002) 38–42.
- [84] F.C. Mooren, D. Bloming, A. Lechtermann, M.M. Lerch, K. Volker, Lymphocyte apoptosis after exhaustive and moderate exercise, J. Appl. Physiol. 93 (2002) 147–153.

- [85] M.-L. Liu, R. Bergholm, S. Makimattila, S. Lahdenpera, M. Valkonen, H. Hilden, H. Yki-Jarvinen, M.-R. Taskinen, A marathon run increases the susceptibility of LDL to oxidation in vitro and modifies plasma antioxidants, Am. J. Physiol.-Endocrinol. Metab. 276 (1999) E1083–1091.
- [86] T.J. Vasankari, U.M. Kujala, T.M. Vasankari, T. Vuorimaa, M. Ahotupa, Effects of acute prolonged exercise on serum and LDL oxidation and antioxidant defences, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 22 (1997) 509–513.
- [87] O. Neubauer, D. König, N. Kern, L. Nics, K.H. Wagner, No Indications of persistent oxidative stress in response to an Ironman triathlon, Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 40 (2008) 2119–2128.
- [88] A. Mastaloudis, J.D. Morrow, D.W. Hopkins, S. Devaraj, M.G. Traber, Antioxidant supplementation prevents exercise-induced lipid peroxidation, but not inflammation, in ultramarathon runners, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 36 (2004) 1329–1341.
- [89] J. Kruk, H. Aboul-Enein, Physical activity and cancer prevention: updating the evidence. The role of oxidative stress in carcinogenesis, Curr. Cancer Ther. Rev. 3 (2007) 81–95.
- [90] I. Thune, A.S. Furberg, Physical activity and cancer risk: dose-response and cancer, all sites and site-specific, Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 33 (2001).
- [91] C.J. Rogers, L.H. Colbert, J.W. Greiner, S.N. Perkins, S.D. Hursting, Physical activity and cancer prevention: pathways and targets for intervention, Sports Med. 38 (2008) 271–296.

Curriculum Vitae, Oliver Neubauer

Date and place of birth: March, 2nd 1976 in Neunkirchen, Lower Austria

Educational History

1986–1994:	Realgymnasium Neunkirchen and BORG/Theresian Military Academy
	Wr. Neustadt
1994–1995:	Military Service
1995–1996:	Montanuniversität Leoben
1996–1997:	Officer training and successful completion of the entrance exam for the
	Theresian Military Academy Wiener Neustadt
1997–2004:	M.A. program in Nutritional Sciences at the University of Vienna
	Passed final examination cum laude; completed master's thesis entitled
	The Importance of Quality and Quantity of Fat Intake in Endurance
	Sports, Specialization in sports nutrition and sports physiology

Professional Training History and Additional Education

2001:	Internships at the Institute for Medical and Sports Scientific Consulting
	(IMSB), Olympic Centre Südstadt, Lower Austria
2002:	Internship at the Rehabilitation Centre for Diabetes mellitus and
	Metabolic Disorders, Alland, Lower Austria
2003:	Internship and subsequent project work at the IOC-accredited Anti-
	Doping-Laboratory, Austrian Research Centers (ARC) Seibersdorf
2004:	Junior Instructor ("Lehrwart") for Triathlon, Sports Academy Innsbruck

Selected Professional Activities

2002–2006: Free-lance assistant at the *Centre for Sports Medical Examination and Consulting (SUB)* at the Hospital Wiener Neustadt (main tasks: ergometry tests, consulting)

- 2003–2005: Project work for the *IMSB* Olympic Centre Südstadt, Lower Austria (main tasks: exercise tests, consulting at PR and public health events)
- Since 2005: Freelance writer and member of the expert committee on nutritional aspects in endurance sports for *Triathlon* magazine (*spomedis GmbH*, Hamburg, Germany)
- 2004–2005: Co-authorship of the project application for the research project *Risk* Assessment of Ironman Triathletes (funded by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) in Nov. 2005)
- 2006–2008: Scientific assistant and doctoral student at the Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna within the framework of the FWF project Risk Assessment of Ironman Triathletes: Genome Stability, Oxidative, Muscular and Systemic Stress

<u>main tasks</u>: co-project-management, chemical analysis, data analysis and interpretation, publication and public dissemination of the study results

Feb. 2008-present: Scientific assistant, tutor and doctoral student at the Department of Nutritional Sciences, University of Vienna (PhD thesis Acute Stress and Recovery Responses to an Ironman Triathlon: Oxidative Stress, Antioxidant and Inflammatory Changes and their Relevance for DNA Stability)
<u>main tasks</u>: writing publications and a further project application,

chemical and data analysis, supervising of master students

Dec. 2008: Reviewer for the Amercian Journal of Physiology

Additional Skills

Languages: English (fluent), Russian (basic knowledge); Computer skills: Excel, Word, PowerPoint, SPSS, Endnote

Selected Further Interests

Endurance sports (four Ironman triathlon races), literature, music, artwork, travelling,...

Vienna, May 5th 2009

Oliver Neubauer

List of publications

Original articles in international peer-reviewed journals

- König D, Neubauer O, Nics L, Kern N, Berg A, Bisse E, Wagner K-H (2007). Biomarkers of exercise-induced myocardial stress in relation to inflammatory and oxidative stress. *Exerc Immunol Rev.* 13:15-36 ($IF^1 = 2.9$)
- Neubauer O, König D, Wagner K-H (2008). Recovery after an Ironman Triathlon: Sustained Inflammatory Responses and Muscular Stress. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. 104 (3): 417-426 (IF = 1.8)
- Neubauer O, König D, Kern N, Nics L, Wagner K-H (2008). No Indications of Persistent Oxidative Stress in Response to an Ironman Triathlon. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 40 (12):2119-2128 (IF = 2.9)
- Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Ehrlich V, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H (2008). No acute and persistent DNA damage after an Ironman Triathlon. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 17: 1913-1919 (IF = 4.6)
- Neubauer O, Reichhold S, Nersesyan A, König D, Wagner K-H (2008). Exerciseinduced DNA damage: Is there a relationship with inflammatory responses? *Exerc Immunol Rev.* 14:51-72 (IF = 4.4, first rank in subject category *sport sciences*)
- Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Hölzl C, Stadlmayr B, Valentini J, Ferk F, Kundi M, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H. Oxidative DNA damage in response to an Ironman Triathlon. *Free Radical Res.*, submitted
- Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Bulmer AC, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H (2009). Endurance exercise and DNA stability: Is there a link to duration and intensity? *Mutat Res Rev.* (IF = 4.5), in press

Articles in popular-scientific journals

Neubauer O (2005). Erfolg geht durch den Magen. *Triathlon*² 37:54-58 (about nutritional aspects before, during and after triathlon races)

¹ IF = Impact Factor (in the year of publication) according the *Journal Citation Reports* of *ISI Web of Knowledge*

² *Triathlon* and *Triathlon Training* (published by spomedis GmbH, Hamburg, Germany) are Europes' largest triathlon magazines

- **Neubauer O** (2005). Der Wachmacher–Reizstoff Koffein. *Triathlon* 38:54-56 (on the physiological, metabolic and performance-enhancing effects of caffeine)
- Neubauer O (2005). Regenerationsspezialisten–Aminosäuren sind mehr als Eiweißbausteine. *Triathlon* 39:56-58 (about the relevance of certain amino acids for recovery)
- Neubauer O (2006). Zur Hölle mit den Freien Radikalen. *Triathlon* 43:82-83 (on reactive oxygen species, oxidative stress and antioxidants in the context with exercise)
- **Neubauer O** (2006). Kohlenhydrate–Die Energiespezialisten. *Triathlon* 44:98-99 (an update on the guidelines for the carbohydrate intake for endurance athletes)
- **Neubauer O** (2006). Fette–Treibstoff für die Langzeitausdauer. *Triathlon* 45:98-99 (on the importance of the adaquate quantity and quality of lipids for endurance athletes)
- Neubauer O (2006). Eisenmänner als 'Modelle' für Stressresistenz. *Triathlon Sonderausgabe Ironman Austria*:38 (a general introduction of the *FWF*-funded research project conducted at the Ironman Austria 2006)
- **Neubauer O** (2007). Eiserner Widerstand. *Triathlon Training* 4:59-61 (first general study results regarding certain stress responses after an Ironman race and regulatory mechanisms)
- **Neubauer O** (2008). Wettlauf der Kohlenhydrate. *Triathlon Training* 6:86-89 (about the specific effects of different carbohydrate types in race nutrition)
- Neubauer O, Reichhold S, Wagner K-H (2008). Biochemische, physiologische und molekularbiologische Stressreaktionen nach einem Ironman-Triathlon. *Ernährung aktuell* 3:1-4 (brief summary on the main findings of the FWFfunded research project conducted at the Ironman Austria 2006)

Presentations on scientific meetings (with abstracts)

Neubauer O, Kern N, Nics L, Wagner K-H (2007). How Ironman Triathletes Balance Oxidative Stress. 12th Ann. Congress of the European College of Sport Science, July 11th – 14th 2007, Jyväskylä, Finland; oral presentation, abstract: Book of Abstracts

- Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Wagner K-H (2007). Does an Ironman Triathlon induce DNA damage? 12th Ann. Congress of the European College of Sport Science, July 11th – 14th 2007, Jyväskylä, Finland; poster presentation, abstract: Book of Abstracts
- Reichhold S, Meisel M, Neubauer O, Wagner K-H (2007). Influence of an Ironman Triathlon on Sister Chromatid Exchanges and High Frequency Cells, 3rd International Symposium of the Human Nutrition & Metabolism Research & Training Center, Oct. 15th – 18th 2007, Graz, Austria; poster presentation, abstract: Congress proceedings
- Wagner K-H, Reichhold S, Neubauer O (2007). How Ironman Triathletes Balance Oxidative Stress and Genomic Response. University of Kiel, Department of Human Nutrition and Food Science. Oct. 22nd 2007, Kiel, Germany; oral lecture
- Reichhold S, Meisel M, Neubauer O, Wagner K-H (2007). Influence of an Ironman Triathlon on Sister Chromatid Exchanges and High Frequency Cells. 13th Scientific Symposium of the Austrian Pharmacological Society, Nov. 22nd – 24th 2007, Vienna, Austria
- Neubauer O, Kern N, Nics L, Reichhold S, Wagner K-H (2008). Oxidative stress and antioxidant responses after an Ironman triathlon. International conference *Oxidative stress in diseases*, Apr. 24th 2008, Bratislava, Slovakia; oral presentation, abstract: Book of Abstracts
- Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Ehrlich V, Hölzl C, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H (2008). DNA responses after an Ironman triathlon. International conference *Oxidative stress in diseases*, Apr. 23rd 2008, Bratislava, Slovakia; oral presentation, abstract: Book of Abstract
- Neubauer O, Kern N, Nics L, Reichhold S, Wagner K-H (2008). Enhanced Antioxidant Capacity after an Ironman Triathlon. 1st symposium of the Vienna Research Platform of Nutritional and Food Sciences, Apr. 25th 2008, University of Vienna, Austria; poster presentation, abstract: Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism 52 (2008):130

- Neubauer O, König D, Reichhold S, Wagner K-H (2008). Recovery Responses in Ironman Triathletes. 1st symposium of the Vienna Research Platform of Nutritional and Food Sciences, Apr. 25th 2008, University of Vienna, Austria; poster presentation
- Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Wagner K-H (2008). Effects of an Ironman Triathlon on DNA Stability. 1st symposium of the Vienna Research Platform of Nutritional and Food Sciences, Apr. 25th 2008, University of Vienna, Austria; poster presentation, abstract: Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism 52 (2008):131
- Neubauer O, König D, Wagner K-H (2008). Recovery Responses in Ironman Triathletes, 13th Ann. Congress of the European College of Sport Science, July 9th – 12th 2008, Estoril, Portugal; oral presentation, abstract: Book of Abstracts
- Reichhold S, Neubauer O, Wagner K-H (2008). Effects of an Ironman Triathlon on the DNA as detected by the SCGE and CBMN Cyt assay, 13th Ann. Congress of the European College of Sport Science, July 9th – 12th 2008, Estoril, Portugal; poster presentation, abstract: Book of Abstracts
- Wagner K-H, Kern N, Nics L, Reichhold S, Neubauer O (2008). Oxidative Stress and Antioxidant Responses after an Ironman triathlon, *Society of Free Radical Research-Europe Meeting*, July 5th – 9th 2008, Berlin, Germany; abstract: *Free Radical Res.* 42(1) 2008: 38 S5-2
- Neubauer O, Kern N, Nics L, Reichhold S, Wagner K-H (2008). Oxidative Balance in Ironman Triathletes, *Society of Free Radical Research-Europe Free Radical Summer School*, Aug. 30th – Sep. 5th 2008, Spetses, Greece; poster presentation, abstract: abstract booklet
- Neubauer O, Reichhold S, Knasmüller S, König D, Wagner K-H (2009). Exercise and DNA damage: Significance of Inflammatory and Antioxidant Responses, 2nd Copenhagen Workshop on DNA Oxidation, Jan. 29th – 30th 2009, University of Copenhagen, Denmark; poster presentation

Neubauer O, Reichhold S, König D, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H (2009):

Consequences of Inflammatory and Antioxidant Responses on DNA Damage after Ultra-endurance Exercise, 24^{th} Meeting of the Gesellschaft für Umwelt-Mutationsforschung (GUM; German section of the European Environmental Mutagen Society), Feb. $17^{th} - 20^{th}$ 2009, University of Vienna, oral presentation, abstract: abstract booklet

Neubauer O. Reichhold S, König D, Knasmüller S, Wagner K-H. Ultra-endurance exercise and DNA Stability: Role of Inflammatory and Antioxidant Responses, 14th Ann. Congress of the European College of Sport Science, June 24th – 27th 2009, Oslo, Norway; accepted and allocated as oral presentation

Presentations (without abstracts)

- Neubauer O (2006): Basisernährung, Wettkampfernährung und Supplemente im Triathlon. Triathlon-Workshop, Nov. 12th – 13th 2006, Gesundheitszentrum Bad Sauerbrunn, Austria, oral lectures on nutrition, race nutrition and supplementation in triathlon
- Neubauer O, Reichhold S, Wagner K-H (2007). Wie übersteht der Körper der Körper einen Ironman-Triathlon? Einblicke in die Stressbewältigungsmechanismen von Ausdauersportlern. University Meets Public, Nov. 11th 2007, Volkshochschule Landstraße, Vienna, Austria, oral lecture on "how Ironman triathletes balance the exercise-induced stress responses"